PHARMACOLOGICAL MODULATION OF SPINAL SOMATOSENSORY PROCESSING FOLLOWING PERIPHERAL NERVE INJURY IN THE RAT

RIE SUZUKI



A thesis submitted to the University of London for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Pharmacology

University College London

Gower Street, London

WC1E 6BT

UK

ProQuest Number: U643148

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



ProQuest U643148

Published by ProQuest LLC(2016). Copyright of the Dissertation is held by the Author.

All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code. Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC.

> ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

ABSTRACT

Chronic neuropathic pain state which arises from injury to the nervous system remains a significant problem. There have been few studies on the electrophysiological changes which take place in the spinal cord following peripheral nerve injury. I employed *in vivo* electrophysiological techniques to investigate the effect of nerve injury on the responses of spinal dorsal horn neurones in a rat model of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992).

Following surgery for spinal nerve ligation, behavioural tests were carried out postoperatively in spinal nerve ligated (SNL) and sham operated rats. SNL rats displayed signs of mechanical and cold allodynia on the ipsilateral hindpaw which was maintained for 2 weeks. Sham operated rats displayed no changes in mechanical / cooling sensitivity on either hindpaw. Electrophysiological studies were conducted at PO 1 or 2 weeks (Dickenson & Sullivan 1986) and extracellular recordings of dorsal horn neurones were made under halothane anesthesia to characterise the responses of spinal neurones to electrical and natural stimuli. Following nerve injury, the C-fibre and mechanical evoked responses (von Frey filaments, prod) were significantly reduced compared to sham controls. In contrast, the acetone-evoked response and the receptive field size of spinal neurones to low-intensity mechanical stimuli were significantly increased in SNL rats. Additionally, a greater proportion of neurones exhibited high levels of spontaneous activities in SNL rats.

Another objective was to study the effect of neuropathy on several pharmacological systems (opioid, N-methyl-D-aspartate and adenosine) through the use of selective agonists or antagonists. Overall, NMDA antagonists (ketamine, MK-801, memantine) produced greater inhibitions of the neuronal responses (wind-up, postdischarge, mechanical and thermal evoked responses) in SNL rats. Similarly, the adenosine agonist (CPA) and the adenosine kinase inhibitor (A200702.21) reduced the neuronal responses in both animal groups (input, wind-up, C-fibre and natural evoked responses). In sham operated rats, however, CPA produced a marked facilitation of the A δ -fibre evoked response, however, this was absent after nerve injury. Interestingly, intrathecal morphine produced strong inhibitions of the neuronal responses and the reductions tended to be greater as compared to sham operated or naïve rats. Systemic morphine produced smaller reductions of the neuronal responses as compared to the intrathecal route. The altered somatosensory processing of the pain transmitter systems may reflect the spinal neuronal plasticity which takes place following nerve injury. Agents which target these systems may prove to be have possible therapeutic roles for the treatment of neuropathic pain states.

2

DEDICATION

Este trabajo se lo dedico a las personas que más tiempo me han dedicado en la vida,

mis padres.

This is dedicated especially to my parents, Akira and Sakiko Suzuki, who made all things possible. Dedico este trozo de mi vida a vosotros.

To my sister, Mika, who has continuously given me support and encouragement during the writing of this thesis. No hubiera podido realizar este sueño sin tu ayuda.

Te quiero siempre.

I would also like to dedicate this to my grandparents, Masanori and Toshiko Ikegami, and in the loving memory of Kunisuke and Hisa Suzuki.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to start by thanking Tony, my supervisor, for his endless guidance and support throughout the course of my PhD, and for making these past 3 years so special. Also, for making science fun, filled with ideas and creativity (and that includes wigs, medallions and velvet suits!). My grateful thanks to all the post-docs for all their help, patience and invaluable advice over the past years– Louise, Vesa (will miss you!), Alvaro and Vicky. A huge hug to all the *chic* barbie crew of F13 – Wahida, Kate, Liz, Sarah and Katie. You ARE the best - keep on groovin' !!! A big thanks to the diabolical brothers, Mark and Lars, for their never ending positive energy.

For all my friends, near and far, who have been the centre of my support throughout my life, during good times and bad times – Marga & family (as the song goes 'Stand by me'), Iskender & Doireann (couldn't have done it w/o you), Ella, Jin, & Safo (thanks for being there always), Natee, Chi, Tony, Fernando (para el loco Alcalaino – thanx for being a great friend), Guillermo, Fran, Li, Brandy, JC, Kjersti, Sandrine, Ray, Auragun, Liza, Xuan, Karen and Jen. My sincere thanks to Mr. Sheriff (for never giving up) and Mrs. Wettler for your wonderful guidance. For the Attersalls,, Haruko and Midori for their friendship. Last, but not least, for Lior, por demonstrarme su amistad en los momentos dificiles.

CONTENTS

.

1.1	Neuropathic pain
1.2	Animal models of neuropathic pain
1.2.	Models of partial denervation of the hindpaw
1.2.	1 Chronic Constriction Injury (CCI) model of neuropathy
1.2.	2 Partial Sciatic Tight Ligation (PSTL) model of neuropathy
1.2.	3 Selective Spinal Nerve Ligation (SNL) model of neuropathy
1.2.	4 Comparison of the sensory abnormalities between animal models of partia denervation
1.2.	Use of present models of neuropathic pain: benefits and problems
1.3	Mechanisms of neuropathic pain
1.4	Current approaches to the treatment of neuropathic pain
1.5	The anatomy and physiology of pain
1.6	Sensory transmission in the spinal cord
1.6.	Morphology of the spinal cord dorsal horn
1.7	Pharmacology of the spinal cord
1.7.	Excitatory transmission
1.7.	.1 N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor system
1.7.	Inhibitory transmission
1.7.	1 Opioid system
1.7.	2 Adenosine receptor system
1.7	.3 <i>v-aminobutvric acid (GABA) system</i>

2.	ME	THODS	_67
	2.1	Animals	_ 67
	2.2	Surgical procedures for spinal nerve ligation	_ 67
2	2.3	Behavioural studies	_ 68
	2.3.1	Foot withdrawal response to repeated mechanical stimuli	_ 68
	2.3.2	Foot withdrawal response to cooling stimuli	69
2	2.4	Electrophysiological studies	_ 69
	2.4.1	Extracellular recordings of convergent dorsal horn neurones	_ 70
	2.4.2	Data capture and recording apparatus	_ 71
	2.4.3	Characterisation of the responses of spinal neurones to electrical and natural stimuli_	72
	2.5	Drugs	_ 73
2	2.6	Statistical Analysis	_ 73

3. THE BEHAVIOURAL CONSEQUENCES OF PERIPHERAL NERVE INJURY IN THE SELECTIVE SPINAL NERVE LIGATION MODEL OF NEUROPATHY______75

3.1	Introduction	75
3.2 Methods		76
3.3	Results	76
3.3.1	General behaviour	76
3.3.2	2 Mechanical and cold allodynia	80
3.4	Discussion	
3.4.1	Behavioural testing method for mechanical allodynia	84
3.4.2	2 Histological changes following spinal nerve ligation	85
3.4.3	Comparison with other animal models of neuropathic pain	85

4. ELECTROPHYSIOLOGICAL CHARACTERISATION OF DORSAL HORN CONVERGENT NEURONES: THE RESPONSE PROPERTIES OF SPINAL NEURONES TO ELECTRICAL AND NATURAL STIMULI AND CHANGES PRODUCED FOLLOWING PERIPHERAL NERVE INJURY _____ 88

4.1	I Introduction	
4.2	Methods	_ 91
4.2.1	Characterisation of the responses of dorsal horn neurones to electrical stimuli	_ 91
4.2.2	Characterisation of the responses of dorsal horn neurones to natural stimuli	_ 92
4.2.3	Characterisation of the receptive field size of spinal neurones	_ 92
4.3	Results	_ 93
4.3.1	Characterisation of the responses of dorsal horn neurones to electrical and natural stimuli	_ 93
4.3.1	1 The responses of dorsal horn neurones to electrical stimuli	_ 94
4.3.1	2 The responses of dorsal horn neurones to natural stimuli	_ 98
4.3.2	The receptive field size of dorsal horn neurones	105
4.4	Discussion	108
4.4.1	Changes in the spontaneous and evoked neuronal responses following spinal nerve ligation	108
4.4.2	Changes in the mean receptive field size of dorsal horn neurones following nerve injury	110
4.4.3	Comparisons of behavioural and electrophysiological studies	112
4.4.4	Previous electrophysiological studies in animal models of neuropathy	116

5. COMPARISON OF THE EFFECTS OF MK-801, KETAMINE AND MEMANTINE ON THE RESPONSES OF DORSAL HORN NEURONES FOLLOWING PERIPHERAL NERVE INJURY IN THE RAT______120

5.1	Introduction	120
5.2	Methods	123

5.3	Results	124
5.3.1	Effect of MK-801, ketamine and memantine administration on the spontaneous activities of spinal neurones	_ 124
5.3.2	Effect of MK-801 on the evoked neuronal responses to electrical and natural stimuli	125
5.3.3	Effect of ketamine on the evoked neuronal responses to electrical and natural stimuli	_ 129
5.3.4	Effect of memantine on the evoked neuronal responses to electrical and natural stimuli	_ 133
5.3.5	Comparisons of the effects of memantine with MK-801 and ketamine on the electrical and natural evoked responses of SNL rats	_ 137
5.4	Discussion	139

6.1	Introduction 14	
6.2	2 Methods	
6.3	Results	150
6.3.1	The effect of CPA on the electrical and natural evoked responses of dorsal horn neurones	150
6.3.2	The effect of A200702.21 on the electrical and natural evoked responses of dorsal horn neurones	158
6.4	Discussion	162

7. THE EFFECTIVENESS OF SPINAL AND SYSTEMIC MORPHINE ON THE RESPONSES OF DORSAL HORN NEURONES IN THE SELECTIVE SPINAL NERVE LIGATION MODEL OF NEUROPATHY _________171

7.1		Introduction	17
7.2		Methods	17
7.3		Results	17
	7.3.1	Effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the spontaneous activity, and electrical and natural evoked responses of spinal neurones	. 17
	7.3.2	Effect of systemic morphine administration on the spontaneous activity, and electrical and natural evoked responses of spinal neurones	. 18
	7.3.3	Comparison of the effects of morphine on the evoked neuronal responses through different routes of drug administration (intrathecal vs systemic)	. 18
7.4		Discussion	19
8.	GEN	NERAL DISCUSSION	20
8.1		Neuropathic pain: current approaches and future directions	2(
9.]	REF	FERENCES	21

LIST OF FIGURES

,

Figure 1. Animal models of neuropathy	17
Figure 2. Structure of the NMDA receptor-channel complex	53
Figure 3. Extracellular metabolism of ATP	59
Figure 4. The changes in foot posture following spinal nerve ligation	78
Figure 5. The changes in foot posture following spinal nerve ligation	79
Figure 6. The behavioural response to mechanical and cooling stimuli fo nerve ligation	ollowing spinal 81
Figure 7. (A) A single sweep oscilloscope trace of the response of a conv horn neurone to an electrical stimulus. (B) An example of a typical	vergent dorsal PSTH94
Figure 8. A rate recording of the spontaneous activity and the responses neurone to mechanical and thermal stimuli	of a dorsal horn 99
Figure 9. A comparison of the (A) spontaneous activity and the mean evo responses to (B) prod, (C) acetone and (D) brush in naive, sham ope rats	oked neuronal erated and SNL 100
Figure 10. The responses of spinal neurones to mechanical punctate stim operated and naive rats	uli in SNL, sham 103
Figure 11. The response of spinal neurones to thermal stimuli in SNL, sh naive rats	am operated and 104
Figure 12. A comparison of the mean receptive field size of spinal neuron operated and naive rats	nes in SNL, sham 106
Figure 13. Typical examples of the receptive fields of dorsal horn neuron 15 and 75 grams) in SNL, sham and naïve rats	ues (von Frey 9, 107
Figure 14. The effect of systemic MK-801 administration on the wind-up neurones in SNL and sham operated rats	of spinal 125
Figure 15. The effect of systemic MK-801 administration on the (A) posta C-fibre evoked response of SNL and sham operated rats	lischarge and (B) 127
Figure 16. The effect of systemic MK-801 on the evoked responses of spin (A) von Frey 9g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) thermal stimuli in SNL as rats	nal neurones to nd sham operated 128
Figure 17. The effect of systemic ketamine administration on the wind-up neurones in SNL and sham operated rats	o of spinal 129
Figure 18. The effect of systemic ketamine administration on the (A) post C-fibre evoked response of SNL and sham operated rats	discharge and (B)
Figure 19. The effect of systemic ketamine administration on the evoked spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) therm and sham operated rats	responses of al stimuli in SNL 132
Figure 20. The effect of systemic memantine administration on the wind- neurones in SNL and sham operated rats	up of spinal 133
Figure 21. The effect of systemic memantine administration on the (A) po (B) C-fibre evoked response of SNL and sham operated rats	ostdischarge and 135
Figure 22. The effect of systemic memantine administration on the evoke spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) therm and sham operated rats	ed responses of al stimuli in SNL 136
Figure 23. A comparison of the effects of NMDA antagonists on the elect evoked responses of SNL rats.	rical and natural 138

Figure 24. Typical time-course of the effect of CPA on the C-fibre evoked response o dorsal horn neurone	fa 151
Figure 25. The effect of intrathecal CPA administration on the (A) Aβ-fibre evoked response, (B) C-fibre evoked response, (C) input and (D) postdischarge of spina neurones in SNL and sham operated rats	ıl 153
Figure 26. The effect of intrathecal CPA administration on the wind-up of spinal neu in SNL and sham operated rats	rones 154
Figure 27. The effect of intrathecal CPA on the A δ -fibre evoked response of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats	155
Figure 28. The effect of intrathecal CPA on the evoked responses of spinal neurones	to (A)
von Frey 9 g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) heat ($45^{\circ}C$) in SNL and sham operated	rats_157
Figure 29. The effect of subcutaneous A200702.21 administration on the (A) Aβ -fibr evoked response, (B) C-fibre evoked response, (C) input and (D) wind-up of spin neurones in SNL and sham operated rats	·e nal 159
Figure 30. The effect of subcutaneous A200702.21 administration on the (A) Aδ-fibr evoked response and (B) postdischarge of spinal neurones in SNL and sham ope rats	e erated 160
Figure 31. The effect of subcutaneous A200702.21 administration on the evoked resp of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) heat in SNL an sham operated rats	onses d 161
Figure 32. Possible mechanisms underlying the facilitation of Aδ-fibre evoked responsion following intrathecal CPA administration in sham operated rats, and changes a nerve injury.	nse fter 165
Figure 33. Possible sites of action of CPA and A200702.21 in the spinal cord. Abbreviations: ADO (adenosine)	167
Figure 34. A typical example of the time-course of the effect of (A) intrathecal and (E systemic morphine on the C-fibre evoked response of a dorsal horn neurone	3) 174
Figure 35. The effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the (A) C-fibre evoke response and (B) input of spinal neurones at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days	ed 176
Figure 36. The effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the Aβ-fibre evoked response of SNL, naive and sham operated rats at (A) PO 7-10 and (B) PO 14-1 days	17
Figure 37. The effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the responses of spir neurones to (A) von Frey 9g and (B) von Frey 20g at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 da	ıal 195 <u>1</u> 79
Figure 38. The effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the responses of spir neurones to (A) von Frey 50g and (B) heat at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days	ıal 180
Figure 39. The effect of systemic morphine on the (A) C-fibre evoked response and (I input of spinal neurones at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days	B) 183
Figure 40. The effect of systemic morphine administration on the Aβ-fibre evoked res of SNL, naive and sham operated rats at (A) PO 7-10 and (B) PO 14-17 days	sponse 184
Figure 41. The effect of systemic morphine on the responses of spinal neurones to (A Frey 9g and (B) von Frey 20g at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days) von 185
Figure 42. The effect of systemic morphine on the responses of spinal neurones to (A Frey 50g and (B) heat at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days) von 187
Figure 43. Plasticity of the peripheral and central nervous system following spinal nervous sy	erve 203
-	

LIST OF TABLES

.

.

Table 1. S nerve	Spontaneous and stimulus-evoked behavioural abnormalities following peripheral e injury in animal models of partial denervation	21
Table 2. C	Classification of somatosensory primary afferent fibres innervating the skin.	44
Table 3. C	Classification of glutamate receptors	51
Table 4. C	Opioid receptors and their ligands	56
Table 5. T shan	The mean weight of operated rats following surgery for spinal nerve ligation or no	77
Table 6. A neur	A comparison of the mean thresholds and latencies of A β -fibre and C-fibre evoked ronal responses of naive, sham operated and SNL rats	95
Table 7. A shan	A comparison of the mean electrical evoked responses of spinal neurones in naive, n operated and SNL rats	, 96
Table 8 A stimi	comparison of the proportions of spinal neurones responding to various natural uli in naive, sham operated and SNL rats.	9 8
Table 9. 7 oper	The distribution of the receptive field areas of dorsal horn neurones in naive, sham rated (PO 14-17 days) and SNL rats (PO 14-17 days)1	ı 105

ABBREVIATIONS

.

ADP	adenosine 5'-diphosphate
AMP	adenosine 5'-monophosphate
AMPA	alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole-propionic acid
ATP	adenosine 5'-triphosphate
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate
cGMP	guanosine 3'5'-cyclic monophosphate
CB	cholera toxin B
CCI	chronic constriction injury
CCK	cholecystokinin
CGRP	calcitonin gene-related peptide
CNS	central nervous system
CPA	N ⁶ -cyclopentyladenosine
CSF	cerebrospinal fluid
DAMGO	[D-Ala2, N-Me-Phe4, Gly5-ol] enkephalin
DPDPE	[D-Pen2, D-Pen5]-enkephalin
DRG	dorsal root ganglion
DSTBULET	Tyr-D-Ser(OtBu)-Gly-Phe-Leu-Thr
GABA	γ-aminobutyric acid
GAP-43	growth associated protein-43
GN	gracile nucleus
HRP	horseradish peroxidase
i.p.	intraperitoneal
i.t.	intrathecal
i.v.	intravenous
L-NAME	N^{ω} -nitro-L-arginine methyl ester
NECA	5'-N-ethylcarboxamide-adenosine
NGF	nerve growth factor
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
nNOS	neuronal nitric oxide synthase
NO	nitric oxide
NOS	nitric oxide synthase
NPY	neuropeptide Y

,

OFQ	orphanin FQ
ORL-1	opioid receptor-like
PAG	periaqueductal gray
PCP	phencyclidine
PO	postoperative
PSDC	postsynaptic dorsal column
PSTL	partial sciatic tight ligation
R-PIA	R-phenylisopropyl-adenosine
s.c.	subcutaneous
SCT	spinocervical tract
SG	substantia gelatinosa
SMP	sympathetically maintained pain
SNL	spinal nerve ligation
STT	spinothalamic tract
TTX	tetrodotoxin
VDCC	voltage dependent calcium channel
VIP	vasoactive intestinal polypeptide
WDR	wide dynamic range

,

Chapter 1

•

Introduction

1. Introduction

Pain: An unpleasant sensory and emotional experience associated with actual or potential tissue damage or described in terms of such damage.

- International Association for the Study of Pain, Pain Terminology, 1994

Pain has been a major concern in the clinic for many decades. In recent years, considerable progress has been made with respect to our understanding of both acute and chronic pain mechanisms and this has largely been attributed to advancements in molecular biology and genomic techniques, as well as the use of animal models which has allowed us to explore potential targets for pain. This has fundamentally altered our understanding of the pathophysiology of pain mechanisms and has led to the hope of development of novel analgesics. Despite this progress, however, the management of pain still remains inadequate in many cases and is a significant problem even to this day. Not only does it bring undesirable sensations, it can often impair the quality of living for many if not effectively treated.

In broad terms, pain can be divided into 2 categories, acute and chronic, which differ in their aetiology, mechanisms and pathophysiology. Acute pain and its associated responses are provoked by noxious stimulation produced by injury and/ or disease, or by abnormal function of muscle or vicerae which does not involve actual tissue damage. Although acute pain conditions may last for a considerable length of time if not treated effectively, many cases of acute pain often resolve within days or weeks. In contrast, chronic pain can persist for a long periods of time and results from pathology in the somatic structure or viscerae, or from dysfunction or lesions to the nervous system.

13

1.1 Neuropathic pain

Neuropathic pain is a relatively common clinical disorder which results as a consequence of injury to the nervous system. According to the terminology guide of the International Association of Pain, neuropathic pain is defined as 'pain initiated or caused by a primary lesion, dysfunction in the nervous system'. Neuropathy can be divided broadly into peripheral and central neuropathic pain, depending on whether the primary lesion or dysfunction is situated in the peripheral or central nervous system. In the periphery, neuropathic pain can result from disease or inflammatory states that affect peripheral nerves (e.g. diabetes mellitus, herpes zoster) or alternatively due to neuroma formation (amputation, nerve transection), nerve compression (e.g. tumours, entrapment) or other injuries (e.g. nerve crush, trauma) (Ralston 1998). Central pain syndromes, on the other hand, result from alterations in different regions of the brain or the spinal cord. Examples include tumour or trauma affecting particular CNS structures (e.g. brain stem and thalamus) or spinal cord injury. Both the symptoms and origins of neuropathic pain are extremely diverse. Partly due to this variability, neuropathic pain syndromes are often difficult to treat. Some of the clinical symptoms associated with this condition include spontaneous pain, tactile allodynia, hyperalgesia and sensory deficits.

Spontaneous pain can be either continuous or paroxysmal; continuous spontaneous pain is prominent in patients with central pain and peripheral neuropathies and is often characterised as a persistent ongoing pain localised within the innervation area of the lesioned nerve/ nerve root, or a part of this region. The pain sensation felt by the patient appears to differ depending on the origin of the ongoing pain and is often described as 'cramping, burning or stabbing'. Paroxysmal spontaneous pain, on the other hand, is episodic and has a shorter duration. Patients often describe a 'shooting electric pulse-like' pain. Episodic pain is common in patients with central pain, but can also occur in patients with peripheral nerve damage.

Allodynia is the perception of pain to a stimulus, which, under normal conditions, does not provoke pain. There is evidence to suggest that allodynia is largely mediated by large diameter, low-threshold A β -fibres (Ossipov *et al.*, 1999). Tactile allodynia can present a huge problem to neuropathic patients since a gentle brushing of the skin or even contact with clothes can evoke intense pain in these patients. Hyperalgesia, on the other hand, is a term used to describe an increased pain response to a given noxious stimulus. A noxious stimulus can create an exaggerated response, far beyond the normal response to the stimulus. Hyperalgesia therefore reflects an increased pain sensitivity to suprathreshold stimulation. It is important to distinguish that whilst hyperalgesia represents a mere quantitative change, allodynia rather represents a qualitative change in the perception of pain.

Rather paradoxically, another feature of neuropathic pain states is sensory deficits, which result from a partial or complete loss of afferent sensory function. Hence patients can often suffer sensory loss, whilst at the same time exhibit certain hyperphenomena such as allodynia or hyperalgesia. Neuropathic pain syndromes differ extensively between individuals and the symptoms outlined above can occur either singly, or in various combinations. Furthermore, the quality of the neuropathic pain sensation may also differ from that of a normal pain sensation and patients often report a strangeness to their pain, which has a distinct quality to that experienced normally. The existence of multiple kinds of abnormal pain sensations in neuropathic patients suggests that more than one mechanism underlies this clinical condition. Despite the continuing search for the development of novel analgesics, current treatment of neuropathic pain states remains inadequate and complete pain control is rarely achieved. Indeed, a long term follow-up survey of amputee patients suffering from chronic pain revealed that patients had been subjected to some 40 different pain therapies of which, only 1% reported lasting benefits (Sherman et al., 1984).

1.2 Animal models of neuropathic pain

The continued progress for the search of possible treatments for neuropathic pain states requires the development of a valid animal model. Over the past decade, there has been a growing interest in developing animal models of neuropathy, in an attempt to further our understanding of the mechanisms underlying this clinical condition.

In order for such a model to be valid, there are a number of criteria which must be fulfilled. Firstly, the model must provide reproducible and quantifiable behavioural data that correlates with pain in man. In addition, the result of the nerve injury must produce behaviours in the animal that resemble some of the neuropathic pain syndromes observed in man (e.g. allodynia, hyperalgesia). Through the use of these animal models, we can broaden our understanding of the mechanism underlying this pathological condition and possibly identify or develop potential agents for its treatment.

1.2.1 Models of partial denervation of the hindpaw

In recent years, models of partial denervation involving injury to the sciatic nerve have been developed. The 3 main models which have been widely employed include the chronic constriction injury (CCI) model (Bennett & Xie 1988), partial sciatic tight ligation (PSTL) model (Seltzer *et al.*, 1990) and the selective spinal nerve ligation (SNL) model (Kim & Chung 1992). A schematic diagram of the sites of nerve injury produced by the three models is illustrated in Fig. 1.



Figure 1. Animal models of neuropathy. All three models involve injury to the sciatic nerve, which innervates the hindpaw of the rat. Animals develop signs of neuropathic pain, which are maintained for 2-3 months. Abbreviations: CCI (chronic constriction injury); PSTL (partial sciatic tight ligation); SNL (spinal nerve ligation)

1.2.1.1 Chronic Constriction Injury (CCI) model of neuropathy

The first sciatic nerve injury model to be introduced was the Chronic Constriction Injury (CCI) model described by Bennett and Xie in 1988. Partial denervation of the hindpaw is produced by placing four loose 4-0 or 5-0 chromic gut sutures unilaterally around the common sciatic nerve, proximal to the trifurcation. The tightness of the ligatures is such that the nerve is barely constricted but not tight enough to obliterate the superficial epineurial vasculature supply. It has been proposed that the chromic gut suture, when placed around the nerve, may cause chemical irritation and produce an inflammatory reaction, which may contribute to the development of behavioural abnormalities (Kawakami et al., 1994). Hence, CCI may represent a model of inflammatory neuropathy. Following surgery, rats show spontaneous pain-like behaviour, consistent with the presence of ongoing neuropathic pain and exhibit signs of allodynia and hyperalgesia (Bennett & Xie 1988). CCI rats display lowered thresholds and exaggerated responses to mechanical and thermal stimuli which are maintained up to 90 days following nerve injury (Attal et al., 1990; Bennett & Xie 1988). Some rats also appear to display autotomy on the ipsilateral hindpaw where animals show signs of self-mutilation, possibly in an attempt to rid themselves of the unpleasant sensory experience coming from the partially denervated limb. The incidence of autotomy varies widely between studies. While Bennett and Xie (1988) reported 70% incidence of autotomy (n=148), Attal et al. Only reported 5 cases in a study of 133 rats (4%) (Attal et al., 1990). Similarly, only 1 case in a study of 72 rats (14%) was observed in another study (Ro & Jacobs 1993). Autotomy is considered to be a response to pain or dysesthesia (Coderre et al., 1986). However, the clinical relevance of this behaviour in human neuropathic pain states remains debatable. Neuropathic patients rarely exhibit such self-mutilation behaviour and it is therefore not possible to make direct relevant analogies with a human neuropathic pain state. One of the problems associated with this model is the considerable variation in the amount of nerve damage following the application of the loose ligatures. The variation arises mainly due to the difficulty in placing ligatures with a consistent degree of

compression and this could affect the number and type of injured afferent fibres (Basbaum *et al.*, 1991; Carlton *et al.*, 1991). This may reflect the considerable variability in the incidence of autotomy observed between studies.

1.2.1.2 Partial Sciatic Tight Ligation (PSTL) model of neuropathy

Partial denervation of the hindpaw is produced by inserting a 8-0 silk suture into the common sciatic nerve and tightly ligating one third to one half of the nerve thickness (Seltzer *et al.*, 1990). Similar to the CCI model, there is an immediate onset of allodynia and hyperalgesia, as well as behavioural signs of spontaneous pain which persist for several months. Rats exhibit a change in foot posture of the ipsilateral hindpaw and also display signs of guarding behaviour. Autotomy has not been observed in this model.

One of the problems associated with this model is that the number and type of sciatic nerve axons which are ligated differs between animals since it is not possible to damage exactly the same proportion of the nerve in each animal. Hence there may be a considerable degree of variability associated with this model.

1.2.1.3 Selective Spinal Nerve Ligation (SNL) model of neuropathy

The third model to be introduced is the selective spinal nerve ligation model which involves placing tight ligatures on two (L5 and L6) of the three spinal nerves which make up the sciatic nerve on one side of the rat using a 3-0 silk thread (Kim & Chung 1992). Selective spinal nerve ligation (L5 /L6) produces long-lasting allodynia and hyperalgesia on the ipsilateral hindpaw which persist for several weeks (5-10 weeks) (Kim & Chung 1992). Rats often exhibit signs of spontaneous pain and also display a guarding behaviour of the ipsilateral hindpaw. Autotomy is not observed in this model.

As compared to the other two models of sciatic nerve injury (Bennett & Xie 1988; Seltzer *et al.*, 1990), this model produces less variability between experiments since the same spinal nerves (L5 /L6) are ligated in each animal. The only potential variability may arise from differences among individual rats in the proportion of the sciatic nerve contributed by its 3 spinal segments.

One key feature of this model is that the location of the injured fibres is in completely separate spinal segments from the uninjured fibres (Kim & Chung 1992). Hence the dorsal root ganglia (DRG) which contains the injured nerves is separated from the neighbouring DRG which contains intact neurones. This allows us to selectively manipulate inputs from injured and intact fibres to spinal segments in an independent manner. This is unique to this model of nerve injury since in the CCI and PSTL models, the injured and intact primary afferent neurones are mixed within all the DRGs innervating the sciatic nerve territory.

1.2.1.4 Comparison of the sensory abnormalities between animal models of partial denervation

Unlike models of total denervation, involving complete spinal transection or dorsal root rhizotomy, models of partial nerve injury (Bennett & Xie 1988; Kim & Chung 1992; Seltzer *et al.*, 1990) preserve at least some of the sensory information passing into the spinal cord. The three models of partial sciatic nerve injury described above (Bennett & Xie 1988; Kim & Chung 1992; Seltzer *et al.*, 1990) have been widely employed as a tool for studying the mechanisms underlying neuropathic pain. These animal models produce sensory abnormalities in rats, some of which resemble those observed in human neuropathic pain states. The table below shows a comparison of the abnormal sensory behaviours (spontaneous and stimulus-evoked) observed in rats following peripheral nerve injury in various models of neuropathic pain.

20

Table 1. Spontaneous and stimulus-evoked behavioural abnormalities following peripheralnerve injury in animal models of partial denervation

Behavioural Abnormality	CCI	PSTL	SNL
Spontaneous pain behaviour			
Autotomy	+ /-		-
Paw Biting / Claw Pulling		+	+
Guarding Behaviour	+	+	+
Stimulus evoked pain behaviour			
Mechanical Allodynia	+	+	+
Cold Allodynia	+	+	+
Thermal Hyperalgesia	+	+	+

Abbreviations: CCI= chronic constriction injury; PSTL= partial sciatic tight ligation; SNL= spinal nerve ligation.

Symbols: Empty cells denote models in which the given behaviour has not been studied. + denotes the presence of the behaviour in a model; +/- denotes that the behaviour was present in some but not all cases; - denotes that the behaviour was studied but not found in the model.

Following peripheral nerve injury, rats display signs of guarding behaviour which are exhibited in rats from all three models. Guarding behaviour may represent a protective behaviour of the rats to avoid aversive stimulation of the injured hindpaw. Hence following the application of a stimulus to the ipsilateral hindpaw, some rats escape from the site of stimulation in an attempt to prevent further stimulation. Furthermore, rats also display changes in the foot posture of the ipsilateral hindpaw, whereby the toes are held clasped together. Under normal conditions, the toes of an intact animal are fully extended since this enables the rat to spread the weight borne by the hindpaw over a large area. Following partial hindpaw denervation, however, the ipsilateral hindpaw bears less weight than the contralateral paw, and rats often shift their weight to the uninjured paw. Furthermore, the denervated hindpaw may be held at an elevated position to avoid contact with the floor, suggesting that even such contact may become an aversive stimulus.

In addition to these behavioural changes, all three models produce sensory abnormalities to evoked stimuli, including mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia. Allodynia is manifested as a significant reduction in the withdrawal threshold to a mechanical stimulus (Attal *et al.*, 1990; Bennett & Xie 1988; Kim & Chung 1992; Seltzer *et al.*, 1990). Stimulation of the ipsilateral hindpaw is often accompanied by nocifensive behaviours such as licking of the hindpaw and repeated flicking of the paw (Zeltser & Seltzer 1994). Similarly, thermal hyperalgesia is manifest as a decreased withdrawal latency to noxious thermal stimuli, and animals display an increase in the intensity and/ or duration of certain nocifensive pain behaviours.

Although the origin of the nerve injury (sciatic nerve) is similar in all 3 models of partial denervation, the degree to which the neuropathic pain-like behaviours are manifested appears to differ between the animal models. Autotomy is one such example and so far, it has only been reported for the CCI model of nerve injury (Bennett & Xie 1988). Autotomy is claimed to be an expression of spontaneous neuropathic pain which appears to result from the activation of neuronal pools that represent the denervated or deafferented limb within the somatotopic map of the brain (Zeltser & Seltzer 1994). The self-mutilation behaviour is said to represent the animal's attempt to free itself of the dysesthetic sensations caused by these inputs.

There is also a considerable variability in the degree of spontaneous pain behaviours across various animal models of neuropathic pain. Spontaneous pain behaviour, which is observed in all three models, can be assessed by measuring the frequency of foot lifts of the affected hindpaw off the floor within a given period of

22

1.2.2 Other models of neuropathy

A model of central pain has been developed by Xu and colleagues (1992) which involves ischemic spinal cord injury. A photosensitive dye is injected systemically and ischemia is induced photochemically by Argon laser irradiation (Xu *et al.*, 1992). The model produces allodynia-like behaviours and the severity of the sensory abnormality can be titrated by changing the duration of the light exposure.

Various models have been recently developed to study the complications associated with the clinical condition of diabetes mellitus. The most widely employed is streptozocin-induced diabetes produced by a single injection of streptozocin, which results in an insulin-dependent diabetic neuropathy (Ahlgren & Levine 1993). Studies have shown that the pharmacological characteristics of this model corresponds well to the clinical experience from patients with painful diabetic neuropathy, therefore making it a useful model to study the mechanisms underlying this condition (Courteix *et al.*, 1993).

time (Kim *et al.*, 1997a). The behavioural sign of spontaneous pain is reported to be most pronounced in CCI rats, while it is less marked in SNL rats (Kim *et al.*, 1997a).

There may also be a difference in the incidence of cold allodynia between these animal models. Whilst cold allodynia has been described in the CCI and SNL models (Attal *et al.*, 1990; Bennett & Xie 1988; Kim & Chung 1992), it was not observed in the original report by Seltzer and Zeltser (1990). In a later study where comparisons were made on the various pain behaviours produced by the different models, however, PSTL rats were demonstrated to exhibit cold allodynia, with a similar time-course and magnitude to SNL rats (Kim *et al.*, 1997a). The variability in the manifestation of these pain–like behaviours between animal models may possibly reflect a difference in the mechanism underlying neuropathy, induced by the various types of nerve lesion.

1.2.3 Use of present models of neuropathic pain: benefits and problems

The development of animal models of neuropathic pain has largely contributed to the understanding of the mechanisms underlying this clinical condition. The difficulty in treating neuropathy is largely attributed to the wide range of pathology associated with this condition, which, in turn results in an even greater variability in the clinical presentation of the symptoms. Animal models enable the replication of some of the symptoms associated with human neuropathic pain states and they have been invaluable in providing information on the pathophysiological processes occurring after nerve injury. Furthermore, animal models have contributed to the clinical management of neuropathic pain states by providing information on the therapeutic value of existing drugs, as well as revealing potential novel targets.

Despite the apparent benefits of these animal studies, it is important to be aware of some of the limitations and problems associated with the use of these models. One must be very cautious when extrapolating data from animal studies to clinical application. Although animal models produce behavioural responses which resemble those of human neuropathic pain states, it is not clear how these

23

behavioural features correspond to the human perception of pain. We can only assume that the behavioural manifestation of the animal represents a similar clinical presentation of the pain in a neuropathic patient.

Another limitation of an animal model is that it is not possible to distinguish or discriminate the different types of pain sensations of the animal. Whilst clinicians can rely on descriptions given by patients to determine the clinical characteristic of the pain (e.g. 'burning' pain or 'shooting' pain), information from animal studies is confined to observations made on physical features and behavioural responses that are suggestive of neuropathic pain.

A question which one needs to bear in mind when employing animal models is, which model relates to which clinical condition? Whilst some animal models represent specific clinical conditions (trigeminal CCI-induced neuropathy and diabetic neuropathy model), others are not as specific. Furthermore, even when the model appears to have a close resemblance to a specific condition, it is difficult to determine whether it represents the same pathological entity as that seen in patients and whether it would respond to the same pharmacological interventions. Hence the direct clinical application of animal findings may not necessarily be straightforward.

1.3 Mechanisms of neuropathic pain

Following nerve injury, there is considerable plasticity in the peripheral and central nervous system, which may be related to the pathogenesis of neuropathic pain states. The mechanisms underlying this chronic pain state are heterogeneous, both in terms of its aetiology and anatomical site. The complex nature of the syndrome is largely responsible for the poor management of this pain state.

The sequence of events which follow peripheral nerve injury, and consequently contribute to the development of neuropathic pain, can be seen at various levels of the nervous system, both peripherally and more centrally. Some alterations associated with nerve injury, include anatomical, neurochemical, pharmacological and electrophysiological changes, and these will be discussed in more detail below.

Anatomical changes

There is substantial evidence to suggest that nerve injury induces changes in the anatomy of the peripheral nerve (Dougherty & Lenz 1994). Studies have reported a disruption of the myelination of the peripheral axon which may affect the propagation of electrical signals, leading to an aberrant conduction or excitability. Decreased conduction velocity has been demonstrated in sensory fibres reflecting changes in Schwann cell density and distribution (Stohr *et al.*, 1977). Demyelination is thought to occur through phagocytosis by macrophages which invade the site of injury following nerve lesion (Garry & Tanelian 1997).

In addition to the removal of myelin, there also appears to be a disruption in axonal transport which is essential for the maintenance and repair of axonal processes (Garry & Tanelian 1997). Axonal transport is essential for carrying cellular products to and away from the cell body, hence disruption of this process is likely to affect the normal functioning of a peripheral nerve.

Neurochemical changes

In addition to the anatomical changes, sensory neurones in the DRG also respond to nerve injury by altering the synthesis of various proteins which are required for the regeneration of injured axons (Garry & Tanelian 1997). Synthesis of neuroactive agents, such as peptides, takes place in the cell bodies of the DRG and they are subsequently transported to the peripheral or central terminals of primary afferents. Nerve injury induces a change in the synthesis and transport of these compounds and these changes show a complex pattern. Studies have reported a marked reduction in the levels of substance P and calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) in the DRG (Bisby & Keen 1986; Cameron et al., 1997; Nothias et al., 1993; Villar et al., 1989). Several mechanisms have been proposed for this decrease, including a degeneration of primary afferent terminals and depletion of neuropeptides due to constant release. Following nerve injury, there is a marked increase in the level of spontaneous activity in DRG cells (Kajander et al., 1992), and this may cause a constant release of the peptides, therefore leading to its depletion from the nerve terminal. In addition, studies have reported a decreased level of substance P mRNA in the DRG following CCI (Marchand et al., 1994; Nahin et al., 1994), sciatic nerve section (Nielsch et al., 1987) and nerve crush (Nielsch & Keen 1989). A similar decrease in mRNA and peptide level has been reported for CGRP (Nothias et al., 1993), however, the changes which occur with this peptide are unclear (Kajander & Xu 1995; Munglani et al., 1995; Villar et al., 1989). A recent study employing the L5 spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathy demonstrated that CGRP mRNA expression is downregulated in L5 DRG, however in complete contrast, the uninjured L4 DRG exhibited a marked increase in its expression (Fukuoka *et al.*, 1998). In addition to its excitatory role in potentiating the effect of substance P or noxious stimuli on rat dorsal horn neurones (Biella et al., 1991), CGRP has been shown to increase the Ca²⁺ conductance of DRG neurones (Ryu et al., 1988) and enhance the release of aspartate and glutamate from spinal cord perfusate (Kangrga et al., 1990). Hence the upregulation of CGRP mRNA expression in L4 DRG may contribute to the facilitation of sensory transmission through the L4 spinal nerve in this model (Fukuoka et al., 1998).

In contrast to the decreased expression of SP and CGRP, some peptides exhibit an increase following nerve injury. There is evidence for an upregulation of vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP) in the ipsilateral dorsal horn and DRG following transection of the sciatic nerve (McGregor et al., 1984; Shehab & Atkinson 1986). Studies have also demonstrated an increase in the synthesis of its precursor (prepro-VIP) and the rate of its breakdown to VIP (Shehab & Atkinson 1986). Normally, the DRG of primary afferent neurones do not express this peptide, although its expression is induced following nerve injury (Nielsch & Keen 1989). VIP is involved in the stimulation of glycogenolysis and the increased expression of this peptide may reflect the regenerative processes which take place during nerve injury. Similarly, galanin, which under normal conditions is expressed in low levels in a limited population of cells, is markedly increased mainly in small diameter DRG neurones following nerve lesion (Hokfelt et al., 1987; Villar et al., 1989). The functional significance of increased galanin levels is still unclear. In a recent study employing the L5 spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathy, neuropeptide Y (NPY) gene expression was shown to be markedly induced in medium and large diameter DRG neurones (Marchand et al., 1999). The novel induction of NPY gene expression on large diameter A β -fibres, together with the accumulation of Y₂ receptor binding sites proximal to the site of nerve ligation, suggest a potential pathophysiological role for NPY in mediating neuropathic pain symptoms following nerve injury.

Hence there is a reciprocal up- and down-regulation of VIP /galanin /NPY and tachykinin gene expression following peripheral nerve injury, which appears to follow a similar time course. The mechanisms underlying these alterations remain unclear, although nerve growth factor (NGF) has been proposed to play a role in regulating the synthesis of at least some of these peptides (Lindsay *et al.*, 1989). NGF is produced by peripheral targets and is subsequently internalised at axonal endings, following which it is carried to the cell bodies of DRG neurones through retrograde transport (Nothias *et al.*, 1993). Sensory neurones (small to medium sized) express the high affinity TrkA receptor and NGF is able to bind to this receptor and trigger a signal transduction cascade. NGF is essential for neuronal survival and may also be implicated in the regulation of neuronal phenotypes such as the expression of neuropeptides, including substance P. An early decrease in NGF protein level (Lee et al., 1998) and decreased expression of TrkA receptors has been demonstrated in L5 spinal nerve ligated rats (Shen et al., 1999). These changes appear to return to normal levels over the postoperative period between 2 days (NGF) and 2 months (TrkA receptor). Nerve lesion brings about a disruption in the transport of these trophic factors and this may partly account for the altered neuropeptide expression in both the dorsal horn and DRG. In support of this view, the reduction in substance P levels in the rat DRG following sciatic nerve section was shown to be partially reversed by the infusion of NGF (Fitzgerald et al., 1985). In studies where levels of substance P were compared following different sciatic nerve injuries (nerve crush or nerve section), nerve section was shown to produce a more profound depletion of substance P levels, compared to nerve crush (Nielsch et al., 1987; Nielsch & Keen 1989). The level of substance P also remained low until at least 64 days post-injury after nerve section, whereas substance P levels exhibited a partial recovery following nerve crush. The variability in the recovery of substance P levels may reflect the capability of injured nerves to undergo regeneration following different nerve injuries. Nerve crush injury permits axonal regeneration which consequently allows nerves to establish contacts with their peripheral targets, therefore supplying it with NGF and subsequently restoring substance P synthesis (Nielsch et al., 1987; Nielsch & Keen 1989).

Hence peripheral nerve damage induces a complex alteration in the expression of neuropeptides in the DRG, and these changes appear to be related to the degenerative and regenerative processes which take place in the central and peripheral branches of the sensory neurone. This has raised the question of whether these histochemical changes are related to the behavioural changes that accompany nerve injury. A previous study investigated whether a correlation exists between morphological alterations and the onset and magnitude of the behavioural changes (Cameron *et al.*, 1997). The results revealed that certain histochemical changes (e.g. substance P) parallel the manifestation of thermal hyperalgesia following nerve injury, although no significant correlations were found between the two (Cameron *et al.*, 1997). Hence this reflects the complexity of the mechanisms underlying neuropathic pain- the relationship between histochemical changes and behavioural changes which accompany this condition remains unclear.

28

Abnormal nociceptor sensitisation

There is evidence to suggest that following nerve injury, primary afferent fibres acquire abnormal sensitivity to mechanical, thermal and chemical stimuli (Burchiel 1984a; Garry & Tanelian 1997; Scadding 1981). Several studies have reported that gentle mechanical stimulation of the neuroma often evokes a repetitive discharge which lasts for a brief period which outlasts the duration of the stimuli (Burchiel 1984a; Scadding 1981). Following nerve injury, axons also appear to develop responsiveness to algesic compounds such as bradykinin, histamine, prostaglandins and leukotrienes (Garry & Tanelian 1997). The local release of these mediators may contribute to the ectopic hyperexcitability seen after nerve injury and may have a role in the development of hyperalgesia.

Ectopic discharge

It has been reported that damage to peripheral nerves brings about marked changes in the electrical properties of peripheral and central neurones, which consequently alters the processing of somatosensory information (Titmus & Faber 1990). Following nerve injury, there is an increase in the excitability of primary afferents and this is manifested by an increase in the level of ongoing spontaneous activity (Burchiel 1984a; Devor 1989; Devor 1991; Kajander & Bennett 1992; Leem *et al.*, 1997). Ectopic impulses appear to originate from the DRG, as well as from the injured peripheral nerve, including the neuroma and demyelinated regions of the axon (Devor & Bernstein 1982; Tal & Eliav 1996; Wall & Devor 1983). Abnormal ectopic activities have been reported across many studies, following peripheral nerve section (Burchiel 1984a; Devor & Bernstein 1982; Wall & Devor 1983) and partial denervation (Petersen *et al.*, 1996; Sotgiu *et al.*, 1994b; Study & Kral 1996; Tal & Eliav 1996; Xie *et al.*, 1995).

The incidence of spontaneous activity has been shown to vary between individual experimental preparations and this appears to depend on several factors, including animal species, time elapsed from injury onset, type of nerve injury and the nerve studied. So far, there has been a degree of variability in the onset and duration of the spontaneous activity between results from previous studies. Whilst ectopic activity has been demonstrated from the site of nerve injury, 2 days after CCI (Tal & Eliav 1996), other studies have observed spontaneous discharges from dorsal horn neurones as early as 1 hour following surgery (Sotgiu *et al.*, 1994b). In contrast, Govrin-Lippmann and Devor (1978) demonstrated that following sciatic nerve section, virtually no spontaneous discharge was observed for the first 1-2 days after nerve section. The level of the spontaneous activity, however, gradually increased to higher levels over the postoperative period (PO 1-10 weeks). The time course of spontaneous discharge exhibited different patterns between myelinated A-fibres and unmyelinated C-fibres (Govrin-Lippmann & Devor 1978).

Evidence suggests that ectopic discharge arises from all fibre classes, including AB-, Aδ- and C-fibres (Kajander & Bennett 1992; Study & Kral 1996; Xie et al., 1995), however, there is considerable variability in the contribution of different nerve fibre types to ectopic afferent barrage between studies. Electrophysiological recordings of primary afferent axons in CCI rats revealed that 35% Aβ-fibres, 15% Aδ-fibres and 3% C-fibres became spontaneously active at PO 1-3 days, which coincided with the onset of painful behaviours in these rats (Kajander & Bennett 1992). A slightly different pattern was reported in another study where recordings were made from DRG neurones of CCI rats, 3-14 days after injury (Study & Kral 1996). Here, it was shown that 18% A β -, 66% A δ - and 42% C-fibre neurones exhibit ongoing activities (Study & Kral 1996). DRG neurones typically showed spontaneous membrane voltage fluctuations of the resting potential, and this has been suggested to be the trigger for the random action potential activity seen in many spontaneously active neurones (Study & Kral 1996). The pattern of spontaneous activity is random in most neurones and further does not appear to be specific for any particular cell. However, the spontaneous activity originating from injured fibres appears to have a primarily fast, regular continuous or bursting pattern whilst activity from the DRG shows a much slower and random pattern (Burchiel 1984a; Study & Kral 1996; Wall & Devor 1983).

It is not clear to what extent the aberrant activity contributes to the onset of painful symptoms associated with neuropathic pain states, however, correlations between spontaneous firing and injury-induced pain have been reported in humans (Gracely *et al.*, 1992; Nystrom & Hagbarth 1981) and in animal models (Seltzer *et al.*, 1991a). Peripheral nerve injury in humans is often associated with ongoing or episodic abnormal pain sensations and this may in part be caused by abnormal

ectopic impulses in peripheral sensory neurones.

Sodium channels

Substantial evidence exists for alterations in the expression of ion channels on peripheral afferents following nerve injury (Devor et al., 1993; Devor et al., 1994b). Immunohistochemical studies have shown that following nerve section, there is remodelling of axolemmal sodium channels, both in terms of their distribution and their membrane density (Devor et al., 1993). Sodium channels have been demonstrated to accumulate in neuromas, especially in demyelinated regions of the injured axon and in end bulbs (Devor et al., 1993). The change in expression of voltage-gated sodium channels may account for the electrogenesis of ectopic discharges and subsequently contribute to the hyperexcitability of neuroma afferents seen after nerve injury. In support of this idea, increased sodium channel density was shown to correlate with the occurrence of peak ectopic activity following neuroma formation (Devor et al., 1993). One site of spontaneous discharge appears to be in regions of demyelination, which permits the invasion of sodium channels being transported along the axon (Burchiel 1980; Calvin et al., 1982). The principle permissive factor for sodium channel insertion appears to be the removal of myelin, and in vitro studies have shown that contact with Schwann cell cytoplasm promotes its accumulation (Joe & Angelides 1993).

DRG neurones are known to express multiple distinct sodium channels encoded by different genes (Waxman *et al.*, 1999). Sodium channel expression in DRG neurones is highly dynamic and changes are seen not only during development, but also in various pain states (Okuse *et al.*, 1997). Two types of sodium currents have so far been identified in the DRG, the tetrodotoxin (TTX)resistant (NaN, SNS) and TTX-sensitive (types I, IIA, III, PN1, NaCh6) currents, which differ in their kinetics (rate of recovery from inactivation) and sensitivity to TTX (Waxman *et al.*, 1999). The fast-inactivating TTX-sensitive current is found in all types of DRG cells, while the more slowly inactivating TTX-resistant current is preferentially expressed in a subpopulation of small diameter neurones. The preferential expression of SNS and NaN in small DRG neurones has led studies to suggest that these channels may represent unique targets for the pharmacological treatment of pain (Waxman et al., 1999). Whilst evidence is accumulating for alterations in the expression of various sodium channels following nerve injury (Black et al., 1999; Dib-Hajj et al., 1999; Okuse et al., 1997), the relative contribution of individual sodium channel subtypes towards altered sensory processing remains unclear (Porreca et al., 1999). Changes in the expression and function of these sodium channels may make an important contribution to the establishment of certain chronic pain states. In the CCI and SNL model of neuropathy, transcripts for the TTX-resistant sodium channels, NaN and SNS, were shown to be significantly reduced in small diameter DRG neurones (Dib-Hajj et al., 1999; Novakovic et al., 1998; Okuse et al., 1997). The loss of SNS/ NaN immunolabelling from the DRG appears to be correlated with the redistribution and accumulation of the channel protein within the peripheral nerve, proximal to the site of injury (Novakovic et al., 1998). Recent studies have implicated the SNS sodium channel in the pathophysiology of nerve-injured states, and any interference in its expression or function has been proposed to attenuate some of the symptoms of neuropathic pain (Porreca et al., 1999). Furthermore, nerve injury induced a switch in the type of sodium channel produced by DRG cells, and this was demonstrated by the emergence of a previously silent type III sodium channel gene (Black et al., 1999; Dib-Hajj et al., 1999). The type III sodium channel mRNA is usually only expressed in embryonic neurones and is subsequently downregulated with development (Black et al., 1996). This channel is thought to underlie the TTXsensitive rapidly repriming Na⁺ current in DRG neurones following peripheral nerve injury (Black et al., 1999) and displays a 4-fold acceleration of recovery from inactivation, due to a reduced refractory period (Cummins & Waxman 1997). Activation of these previously quiescent channels may therefore induce abnormal repetitive firing in injured neurones and may potentially act as ectopic impulse generators. A previous study demonstrated that TTX-sensitive channels are necessary for the manifestation of ectopic neuronal activity in neuromas and DRG (Omana-Zapata et al., 1997). These findings therefore support a role for TTX-S sodium channels in the development of neuropathic pain, and this is reflected by the inhibitory effect of TTX on neuronal excitability in neuromas (Matzner & Devor 1994). Thus, the upregulation of TTX-S channels, together with the loss of TTX-R current following nerve injury, implies that there is an increase in the relative

amount of TTX-S current available for activation. Since the TTX-S current after nerve injury reprimes relatively rapidly, this predisposes the injured neurone to abnormal firing, allowing them to sustain higher firing frequencies (Cummins & Waxman 1997). Hence, one factor which may contribute to neuronal hyperexcitability after nerve injury, is an alteration in the kinetics and voltagedependent characteristics of sodium currents, which could arise as a result of plasticity in sodium channel expression (Black et al., 1999; Cummins & Waxman 1997). Additionally, post-injury hyperexcitability can also be attributed to the pathological accumulation of voltage-gated sodium channels at the neuroma or tips of injured neurones which may promote inappropriate action potential initiation (Devor et al., 1989; England et al., 1994). Consistent with these findings, local anaesthetics have been demonstrated to relieve symptoms of neuropathic pain in animal models (Dougherty et al., 1992; Mao et al., 1992b; Sotgiu et al., 1994a; Sotgiu et al., 1994b). Remodelling of other membrane-associated channels and proteins (e.g. K⁺ channels) by a similar process could also contribute to altered sensory processing in injured nerves. It has been shown that a block of K⁺ conductance increases spontaneous activity in experimental neuromas (Devor 1983b; Kajander et al., 1992). Further studies are needed to investigate their extent of contribution to ectopic impulse generation following nerve injury.

Ephatic transmission

Under physiological conditions, primary afferent neurones are normally functionally isolated and act as independent sensory communication channels. Unmyelinated nerve fibres are separated by Schwann cell processes and this anatomical configuration allows individual nerve fibres to be insulated from adjacent nerve fibres. Nerve injury, however, produces a disruption in the myelination of damaged axons and as a consequence, functional interactions between neighbouring axons can now develop, leading to an alteration in the discharge pattern and ectopic impulse generation (Devor & Bernstein 1982; Devor & Wall 1990). Studies have demonstrated that impulses carried in one nerve fibre can be transmitted to a neighbouring fibre through a phenomenon called *cross-talk* (Blumberg & Janig 1982; Seltzer & Devor 1979). Following nerve section, ephatic fibre-to-fibre cross-talk between axon endings develop several weeks later (Blumberg & Janig 1982; Devor & Bernstein 1982; Lisney & Pover 1983; Seltzer & Devor 1979). Coupling between electrically interacting fibres appears to result from close membrane apposition and not through any specialised anatomical structures (Blumberg & Janig 1982; Devor & Bernstein 1982).

In addition, in *in vivo* DRG cell preparations, where primary sensory neurones are anatomically isolated, cross-depolarisation (or cross-excitation) has been shown to occur between neighbouring DRG neurones (Amir & Devor 1996). Hence despite the lack of synaptic interconnections, DRG neurones can be coupled in an activity-dependent manner (Devor & Wall 1990; Utzschneider et al., 1992). Several mechanisms have been proposed for cross-depolarisation, which include a transient rise in $[K^+]_o$ as well as a non-synaptic release of neurotransmitters from stimulated neurones (Devor & Wall 1990). Cross-depolarisation occurs not only under pathological conditions but also under normal physiological conditions, although its role in physiological conditions remains unclear. It is clear, however, that during nerve injury, excitatory coupling among DRG neurones can accelerate spontaneous firing of cells as well as recruiting activity in silent neurones, thereby contributing to afferent hyperexcitability (Devor & Wall 1990). Interactions between adjacent neurones may have important clinical implications since the resulting abnormal afferent discharge could contribute to the sensory abnormality observed in many neuropathic pain states.

Axonal and collateral sprouting

One feature seen in injured nerves is axonal sprouting, where sensory axons of damaged nerves undergo regeneration and reinnervate target peripheral tissues including the deafferentated territory. Regeneration of sensory axons requires the presence of promoting substances in the outgrowth region, which include NGF and apolipoprotein E. In addition to these extrinsic factors, nerve axons themselves release various proteins which are essential for axonal outgrowth. Hence both intrinsic and extrinsic neural factors appear to influence nerve regeneration after nerve injury. All nerve fibres are able to undergo nerve regeneration following nerve injury, although the degree of functional recovery may
depend on the specific type of nerve fibre. Evidence suggests that small size fibres have a greater capacity for regeneration as compared to large myelinated fibres (Navarro *et al.*, 1994). In addition, the time course and latency of nerve regeneration depends on both the type and extent of the nerve lesion. The severity of the injury influences the extent of axonal regeneration and consequently, the recovery of target organ function. Studies have shown that reinnervation is more successful after nerve crush than after complete section of the nerve, thus suggesting that the degree of functional recovery of an injured nerve decreases with the severity of nerve lesion (Navarro *et al.*, 1994; Navarro *et al.*, 1997).

Interestingly, regeneration occurs not only with axons of injured nerves but also in uninjured primary afferents. Numerous studies have reported *collateral sprouting*, where sensory fibres of neighbouring nerves gain access to adjacent territories and expand into an area previously innervated by the lesioned nerve (Brenan 1986; Devor *et al.*, 1979; Doucette & Diamond 1987; Kingery & Vallin 1989; Kinnman & Aldskogius 1986; Markus *et al.*, 1984). Hence nerve injury can induce adjacent undamaged sensory axons to sprout collateral fibres into an area which has been denervated due to the nerve lesion over a limited distance. Collateral sprouting has been observed in both large and small diameter fibres although there appears to be differences in the pattern of reinnervation between different nerve fibres (Brenan 1986; Devor *et al.*, 1979). Evidence suggests that small axons sprout and reinnervate larger territories than large myelinated axons (Navarro *et al.*, 1994; Wiesenfeld-Hallin *et al.*, 1989).

Collateral sprouting has been reported in several studies following nerve crush or transection (Brenan 1986; Jackson & Diamond 1981; Markus *et al.*, 1984; Navarro *et al.*, 1994; Navarro *et al.*, 1997). A similar case may also occur in cases of partial denervation where collaterals may sprout from the remaining intact afferents of the damaged nerve, or alternatively, from afferents of undamaged nerves. It appears that such collateral sprouting contributes to the early return of sensation in the affected area following nerve injury. Collateral sprouting has been suggested to be responsible for the occurrence of pain-related behaviours in rats with nerve injury (Kingery & Vallin 1989; Markus *et al.*, 1984). Sectioning the saphenous nerve at the time of or within one week of nerve ligation abolishes the hyperalgesia of CCI rats (Ro & Jacobs 1993). This suggests that hyperalgesia seen after CCI may result from collateral innervation of the saphenous nerve. In humans, a partial recovery of sensation has been reported in patients who have had traumatic or surgical nerve section, and this was attributed to reinnervation of the denervated skin following collateral sprouting of neighbouring uninjured nerves (Inbal *et al.*, 1987).

It is important to note that reinnervation following peripheral nerve injury, either through axonal regeneration or collateral sprouting, does not necessarily lead to a successful functional recovery. Thus the correlation between morphology and effective functional recovery is not straightforward. Many injured axons fail to reinnervate the appropriate target tissue and there is a high incidence of misdirected regrowth leading to an atypical peripheral reinnervation (Koerber *et al.*, 1989). In addition, there is evidence to suggest that abnormal changes also occur in the central connections. One study has reported that there are alterations in the mechanoreceptor input to certain areas of the brain following nerve injury (Paul *et al.*, 1972). Hence, misdirected regeneration of nerve fibres may lead to a disruption in central spatial representation, thereby resulting in misinterpretation of tactile localisation. This aberrant central connection could, in part, contribute to the development of abnormal pain sensation in neuropathic pain patients.

$A\beta$ -fibre sprouting

It has been suggested that following axotomy, there is structural reorganisation of the spinal cord, such that the central terminals of axotomised A β -fibres sprout into lamina II, an area of the cord that normally only processes C-fibre input (Shortland & Woolf 1993; Woolf *et al.*, 1992). Using cholera toxin-conjugated horseradish peroxidase (CB-HRP), which labels the central terminals of myelinated afferents, Woolf and co-workers (1992) demonstrated that there was a dorsal extension of the CB-HRP label from lamina III to lamina II, 1-15 weeks after nerve injury. Intact nerves displayed no labelling in lamina II, however, staining was observed in deeper layers. Hence, as a result of these changes, it was proposed that low-threshold mechanoreceptive afferent terminals may establish functional contacts with cells that normally would have a C-nociceptor input, leading to inappropriate responses to innocuous peripheral stimuli. A β -fibre sprouting has

been observed after axotomy (Woolf et al., 1992), L5/ L6 spinal nerve ligation (Lekan et al., 1996) and CCI (Nakamura & Myers 1999). The mechanism by which Aβ-fibres sprout into lamina II are unclear, although several mechanisms have been proposed. Firstly, transganglionic degeneration of C-fibre terminals, possibly due to a lack of peripherally-derived growth factors, may allow $A\beta$ -fibres to sprout into the vacant space in lamina II (Doubell et al., 1997). This hypothesis, however, does not seem likely, since a recent study demonstrated that creation of synaptic space within lamina II, through dorsal rhizotomy, does not induce sprouting in either intact or injured A-fibres (Mannion et al., 1998). An alternative explanation was therefore suggested, where it was proposed that the central terminals of injured C-fibres release a factor, which could act as a chemoattractant for A-fibres (Doubell et al., 1997; Mannion et al., 1998). Furthermore, there may be an upregulation of growthrelated proteins, such as GAP-43, which may promote the growth of A β -fibres into the denervated area (Woolf *et al.*, 1990). Sprouting of large diameter A β -fibres has been shown to exhibit differential sensitivity to nerve growth factors. Whilst the exogenous administration of NGF prevented A β -fibre sprouting following axotomy, intrathecal treatment with BDNF was ineffective in preventing these changes (Bennett et al., 1996). Hence one possible mechanism for A-fibre sprouting may be the deficit of peripherally derived NGF due to an interruption of retrograde transport. However, this explanation is unlikely since only a small proportion of the large DRG cells with myelinated axons express the high affinity trkA receptor. The large DRG cells, however, express the trkB receptor but BDNF had no effect on Afibre sprouting (Bennett et al., 1996). Such structural reorganisation of primary afferent central terminals, which may result in the formation of novel inappropriate synaptic contacts between low threshold afferents and dorsal horn neurones, has been proposed to underlie the development of some of the sensory abnormalities associated with peripheral nerve injuries (Woolf et al., 1992).

Despite the substantial evidence which exists for the phenomenon of A β fibre sprouting, these findings have been questioned in a recent study, where it was demonstrated that the increased CB-HRP labelling reported by Woolf *et al.* (1992) may represent an enhanced uptake and transganglionic transport of the tracer in small DRG neurones, rather than sprouting of large diameter neurones from deeper laminae (Tong *et al.*, 1999). Tong and co-workers (1999) provided evidence that there is a marked increase in the number of CB- or CB-HTP-labelled neuronal profiles in the ipsilateral DRG, 18 days after peripheral axotomy in the rat and monkey (Tong et al., 1999). Whilst under normal conditions, only large neuronal profiles are labelled with CB-HTP, axotomy induced labelling in both small and large neuronal profiles (Tong et al., 1999), and this could account for the reported increase in laminae II immunostaining after nerve injury (Woolf et al., 1992). Bennett and coworkers (1996), however, have provided evidence against this argument by showing that there was no difference in the cell size distribution of CBcontaining DRG neurones between normal and axotomised animals. CB binds to the cell membrane glycoconjugates, GM1, hence the increased uptake of CB after nerve injury reported by Tong and coworkers (1999) may possibly reflect a novel expression of the GM1 receptor on small neuronal profiles. The significance of elevated GM1 levels is unclear, however, this suggests that CTB-HRP may not be an appropriate marker to study the events underlying A β -fibre sprouting, since the tracer may not be strictly selective for large diameter fibres after nerve injury (Tong et al., 1999).

Sympathetic system

Under normal physiological conditions, the DRG is innervated by some catecholaminergic fibres (Stevens et al., 1983) although there is little evidence for functional coupling between sympathetic fibres and primary afferent fibres (Burchiel 1984b). Following nerve injury, however, there is a formation of abnormal terminal arborizations, or 'basket-like' structures which surround the large diameter cell bodies in the DRG (McLachlan et al., 1993). Morphological studies have demonstrated that sprouts of sympathetic axons form physical contacts with the DRG somata of primary afferents (Chung et al., 1993), and this results in a functional coupling between the two, allowing DRG neurones to be activated through sympathetic stimulation (Devor & Janig 1981; Devor et al., 1994a; McLachlan et al., 1993). Immunohistochemical studies have shown that there is an increase in the number of sympathetic fibres following selective spinal nerve (L5/ L6) ligation, 3-5 days after surgery (Chung et al., 1993). Based on these observations, sympathetic sprouting was proposed to contribute, at least in part, to the development of pain-like behaviours following nerve injury. However, the extent of its contribution has been questioned in recent studies, and there is accumulating evidence suggesting it may be a non-specific event following nerve injury, without direct relevance to the development of neuropathic pain (Kim et al., 1999). In support of this argument, it was demonstrated that the degree of sympathetic dependence does not correlate with the extent of sympathetic fibre sprouting (Kim et al., 1998). Additionally, a recent study demonstrated that sympathetic sprouting was not evident at PO 10 days, although animals displayed marked allodynia (Marchand et al., 1999). These observations suggest that remodelling of sympathetic fibres within the DRG may not play a pivotal role to the production of pain associated with nerve injury.

In addition, studies have reported an increase in adrenergic sensitivity of peripheral afferent fibres following nerve injury, which may also contribute to the occurrence of injury-induced pain (Korenman & Devor 1981; Petersen et al., 1996). Previous studies have shown that spontaneous activity originating from the neuromas of an injured nerve is enhanced following the application of adrenergic agonists (Burchiel 1984b; Korenman & Devor 1981; Leem et al., 1997; Scadding 1981; Welk et al., 1990; Xie et al., 1995). Whilst sympathetic stimulation of injured afferent fibres produces a significant excitation of primary afferents, intact afferent fibres from naive rats do not respond to sympathetic stimulation (Leem et al., 1997; Xie et al., 1995). The development of adrenergic sensitivity was also reported in in vitro skin nerve preparation, where uninjured C-fibre nociceptors were shown to acquire alpha-adrenergic sensitivity in L6 spinal nerve ligated monkeys (Ali et al., 1999). Several lines of evidence suggest that α 2-adrenoceptors are involved in the mechanisms underlying the increased adrenergic chemosensitivity, and complex changes in $\alpha 2$ adrenergic receptor expression have been reported after nerve injury (Birder & Perl 1999; Cho et al., 1997). Whilst $\alpha 2_A$ -adrenergic receptors are upregulated in medium-large DRG neurones following sciatic nerve section, $\alpha 2_{c}$ adrenergic receptors, on the other hand, appear to be downregulated (Birder & Perl 1999). Similar changes have been reported for the expression of genes encoding these receptors in the SNL model (Cho et al., 1997). The significance of these changes is unclear although alterations in the expression of these receptor subtypes may contribute to the generation of neuropathic pain.

In recent years, studies have investigated the role of the sympathetic nervous system in neuropathic pain states using sympathectomy, either through the surgical removal of sympathetic chains or through the administration of sympathetic blocking agents, such as guanethidine and phentolamine. Pain that can be relieved through sympathetic manipulation has been termed sympathetically maintained pain (SMP). Guanethidine produces a sympathetic block through the depletion of noradrenergic terminals and it has been demonstrated to produce a long lasting effect in both humans (Wahren *et al.*, 1991) and in animal models (Kim *et al.*, 1993; Neil *et al.*, 1991a; Shir & Seltzer 1991). Phentolamine, on the other hand, is a competitive α -adrenergic blocker. In addition, surgical sympathectomy has been shown to attenuate mechanical allodynia in SNL rats (Kim & Chung 1991; Kim *et al.*, 1993). When performed prior to spinal nerve ligation, sympathectomy completely prevented the development of allodynia and hyperalgesia (Kim *et al.*, 1993). The SNL model of neuropathy has therefore been proposed to represent a model of sympathetically maintained pain. Similar effects have been reported following guanethidine administration in PSTL (Shir & Seltzer 1991) and CCI rats (Neil *et al.*, 1991b). In direct contrast to these studies, however, other studies have demonstrated that neither sympathectomy nor sympatholytic agents reverse behavioural signs of neuropathic pain in L5 spinal nerve ligated rats, 1-3 weeks after nerve injury (Ringkamp *et al.*, 1999a; Ringkamp *et al.*, 1999b). Hence there appears to be a degree of discrepancy between studies. Sympathetic sprouting in the DRG may have a delayed onset (> PO 10 days) (Marchand *et al.*, 1999), hence the failure of chemical or surgical intervention to reverse allodynia in the above studies may be due to the fact that sympathetic remodelling had not yet become evident, and therefore, may not form a large component of the allodynia at this time-point.

Thus, de novo or increased adrenergic sensitivity of sensory neurones following peripheral nerve injury may play a pivotal role in the genesis of spontaneous impulse generation, and contribute to the development of pain in causalgia and related sympathetic dystrophies (Campbell et al., 1994; Devor 1983a; Petersen et al., 1996). This provides a rationale for the effectiveness of sympathetic block or sympathectomy in these clinical conditions (Campbell et al., 1994). Although sympathetic block has been shown to be effective in some patients (Bonica 1990b), the role of the sympathetic nervous system in neuropathic pain states is still a complex and controversial issue. The effectiveness of sympathectomy appears to vary depending on the timing of treatment with respect to nerve injury (Bonica 1990b). Whilst sympathectomy performed long after nerve injury (10 months-15 years) has been reported to be successful in some patients (Wahren et al., 1991), it is generally believed that early sympathectomy has a higher success rate compared to a later one. Furthermore, there is evidence to suggest that strain difference in rats may also influence the degree of adrenergic dependency of pain behaviours (Lee et al., 1999).

40

Nitric oxide and Nitric oxide synthase

Nitric oxide (NO) is a neuronal messenger which, unlike other messengers, is not stored in synaptic vesicles, but is produced on demand by the enzyme nitric oxide synthase (NOS). It is synthesised from L-arginine by NOS, which is found throughout the CNS and is thought to act as an intercellular, and possibly an intracellular messenger (Garthwaite & Boulton 1995). There is now accumulating evidence for the role of NO in nociceptive processing during states of enhanced neuronal excitability, such as inflammation or neuropathy (Malmberg & Yaksh 1993a; Meller *et al.*, 1992). Activation of the NMDA receptor results in an increase in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$, stimulation of NOS and production of NO. One target for NO is the enzyme guanylate cyclase, which, when activated, produces cGMP and subsequently exerts numerous effects on neuronal function (Meller & Gebhart 1993). Hence this raises the possibility that NO may be involved in the cascade of events underlying NMDA receptor-mediated central sensitisation, and the generation of persistent abnormal pain states (McMahon *et al.*, 1993; Meller *et al.*, 1992).

In recent years, the role of NO in neuropathic pain states has become increasingly recognised. Following the unilateral ligation of L5/L6 spinal nerves, a significant increase in neuronal nitric oxide synthase (nNOS) mRNA (Luo *et al.*, 1999) and NOS-immunoreactivity has been reported in the L5/L6 ganglia, which develops progressively over the postoperative period (Steel *et al.*, 1994). This was further supported by observations of an increased functional NOS activity in the DRG of SNL rats (Choi *et al.*, 1996). These changes were observed as early as 3 days after surgery and maintained for at least 2 weeks (Steel *et al.*, 1994). Similar results have also been demonstrated across other models of nerve injury (Gonzalez-Hernandez & Rustioni 1999; Verge *et al.*, 1992). The significance of increased NOS expression is unclear although a recent study has proposed a dual role for NO after peripheral nerve injury - firstly, as a mediator of mechanisms related to the regenerative processes of injured axons at the lesion site, and secondly, as a neuromodulator of abnormal primary sensory input in the DRG to maintain a hyperexcitable sensitised state (Gonzalez-Hernandez & Rustioni 1999). Hence

these results suggest that NOS activity may be important in the genesis and/ or maintenance of altered pain behaviours following peripheral nerve injury (Choi et al., 1996). In support of this view, inhibitors of NOS, such as N^{ω}-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME), have been shown to relieve some of the behavioural signs of neuropathic pain through peripheral and central actions (Meller et al., 1992; Niedbala et al., 1995; Yoon et al., 1998). Furthermore, systemic administration of L-NAME was demonstrated to attenuate ectopic discharge resulting from peripheral nerve transection (Wiesenfeld-Hallin et al., 1993). Rather paradoxically, however, in a study employing L5 spinal nerve injured rats, it was demonstrated that blockade of NO synthesis with L-NAME (non-specific NOS inhibitor) or 7-nitroindazole (nNOS-specific inhibitor) produces either no effect or excitation of the ongoing activity in afferent fibres (Habler et al., 1998). Similarly, a recent study provided evidence for a clear separation between nNOS regulation and development of allodynia (Luo et al., 1999). Selective (L5/L6) spinal nerve ligation produced a marked upregulation of nNOS mRNA in the DRG, however, treatment with 7nitroindazole failed to reverse allodynia in SNL rats (Luo et al., 1999). In addition, SNL rats which fully recovered from allodynia continued to show elevated levels of nNOS expression (Luo et al., 1999). Hence, although the alteration in nNOS expression represents neuroplasticity in the DRG following nerve injury, whether it is responsible for the development of allodynia remains unclear. Further studies are required to assess the complete role of this mediator in neuropathic pain states.

1.4 Current approaches to the treatment of neuropathic pain

The current mainstay treatments of neuropathic pain are antiepileptics (e.g. carbamazepine, lamotrigine, gabapentin) and tricyclic antidepressants (e.g. imipramine, desipramine) (Sindrup & Jensen 1999). Controlled studies using tricylic antidepressants have shown that these agents are effective against neuropathic pain states, such as diabetic neuropathy (Max *et al.*, 1991; Sindrup *et al.*, 1990) and postherpetic neuralgia (Watson *et al.*, 1992), and their analgesic effects appear to be independent of their antidepressant effect (Kingery 1997). One drawback in their use is the occurrence of side effects, which include cardiac arrhythmias, postural hypotension and sedation. This may limit their use in patients

with cardiovascular problems (Rowbotham et al., 1998). The sodium channel blocker, mexiletine, has also been examined in various neuropathic pain states although results from these studies remain somewhat unclear since some have reported good effects (Dejgard et al., 1988), whilst others observed little or no effect (Stracke et al., 1992). Similarly, there is evidence for the effectiveness of anticonvulsants, of which carbamazepine has been the most frequently used, for conditions such as postherpetic neuralgia (Killian & Fromm 1968). Lamotrigine, which acts by stabilising the slow inactivated conformation of sodium channels, has also become increasingly recognised as a potential treatment for neuropathic pain states (Canavero & Bonicalzi 1996; Eisenberg et al., 1998a; Zakrzewska et al., 1997). Recently, attention has focused on the novel anticonvulsant, gabapentin (1-(aminomethyl)cyclohexane acetic acid; Neurotonin), which has established efficacy in patients with diabetic neuropathy (Backonja et al., 1998) and postherpetic neuralgia (Rowbotham et al., 1998). Unlike conventional antiepileptic agents, gabapentin does not affect voltage-dependent sodium channels, nor does it possess high affinities for the GABA_A /GABA_B receptor, or GABA uptake sites (Gee et al., 1996). Despite the extensive research, the mechanism of action of this novel agent remains largely unclear. In recent biochemical studies, it was demonstrated that gabapentin may possibly interact with the $\alpha 2\delta$ subunit of voltage-dependent calcium channels (Gee *et al.*, 1996). The $\alpha 2\delta$ subunit appears to be common to all voltagedependent calcium channels hence gabapentin may conceivably modulate the activity of more than one neuronal calcium channel (Stefani et al., 1998). At present, however, the physiological role of this subunit is not well understood and the relevance of the interaction of gabapentin at the $\alpha 2\delta$ subunit to the clinical utility of the drug remains unclear. Other potential targets which may be used possibly in conjunction with the above agents include opioids (morphine, oxycodone), alpha-2 adrenergic agonists (clonidine), NMDA receptor antagonists (ketamine, memantine) and topical agents (capsaicin, EMLA). The use of adjuvant analgesics may enhance the therapeutic effects of current treatments (anticonvulsants and antidepressants), and may prove to be beneficial in the future. Meanwhile, the potential use of these agents as first-line treatments for neuropathic pain states has not yet been firmly established and further trials are needed to assess their long-term effects.

1.5 The anatomy and physiology of pain

Primary afferent fibres

The somatosensory primary afferent fibre, which conveys sensory information to the spinal cord can be classified into several classes, according to the transduction properties of the individual nerve fibre. The properties of each afferent fibre are summarised in the table below.

Primary Afferent Fibre type	Mean Diameter (µm)	Myelination	Mean Conduction Velocity (m/s)
Αβ	6 - 12	Myelinated	25 -70
Αδ	1 - 5	Thin Myelination	10 - 30
С	0.2 - 1.5	None	< 2.5

Table 2. Classification of somatosensory primary afferent fibres innervating the skin.

The afferent fibres differ in their conduction velocity and degree of myelination, and can be distinguished by the size of their diameter. The large diameter A β -fibres are myelinated by Schwann cells and hence has a fast conduction velocity. This group of nerve fibres innervates receptors in the dermis and is involved in the transmission of low-threshold, non-noxious information, such as touch. The A δ -fibre is less densely myelinated and conveys both non-noxious and noxious sensory information. The unmyelinated C-fibre conveys high-threshold noxious inputs and has the slowest conduction velocity of all 3 fibre types.

Upon entry into the spinal cord, each primary afferent fibre (A β -, A δ - or Cfibre) exhibits a specific termination pattern in the dorsal horn, and this has been studied extensively. The termination pattern of large and small diameter fibres can be studied through the use of use of specific markers, such as horseradish peroxidase (HRP), conjugated to choleragenoid and wheat germ agglutin, respectively (LaMotte *et al.*, 1991). Dorsal root afferents send most of their collaterals into the segment of entry. However, there is also a degree of rostrocaudal distribution and some collaterals may spread to several segments above or below the target segment.

$A\beta$ -fibres

The large diameter $A\beta$ -fibres enter the spinal dorsal horn through the medial division of the dorsal root. Following entry, they then descend through the medial region of lamina I or II, or alternatively, curve around the medial edge of the dorsal horn to enter the ventral horn. On reaching deeper laminae, laminae IV and V, the $A\beta$ -fibres ascend back up into laminae III and IV where they repeatedly subdivide and form a characteristic termination pattern (Sorkin & Carlton 1997). The densest arborisation appears to occur in lamina III. Axons originating from specialised muscle stretch receptors have collaterals that pass ventrally to make monosynaptic connections with neurones of laminae V, VI and VII. Some also extend to laminae VIII and IX of the ventral horn where they synapse directly onto motor neurones and form the basis of monosynaptic reflexes (Bonica 1990a).

$A\delta$ -fibres

The termination pattern exhibited by $A\delta$ -fibres is entirely different from that of large A β -fibres. A δ -fibres travel extensively in Lissauer's tract and their terminals form a plexus at the surface of the spinal cord (Gobel *et al.*, 1981). A δ fibres from high-threshold mechanoreceptors distribute to laminae I, IIo and V. Projections also appear to terminate on the contralateral side, in laminae V. A δ fibre innervations from deep tissues (muscles and joint) have been shown to terminate exclusively in lamina I, or in laminae IV and V (Mense & Prabhakar 1986).

C-fibres

Extensive studies have investigated the organization and termination patterns of C-fibres, employing various techniqes including Golgi staining (Rethelyi 1977), degeneration techniques (LaMotte 1977) and HRP transport (Gobel *et al.*, 1981). Unmyelinated C-fibres enter the spinal cord through the lateral part of the dorsal white matter, including the Lissauer's tract. Studies have shown that unmyelinated primary afferents terminate in the superficial dorsal horn, although there is conflicting evidence as to whether the terminations are restricted to lamina II or whether it includes both laminae I and II. Current evidence suggests that lamina II is the main termination area for cutaneous primary afferent C-fibres (Sugiura *et al.*, 1986), while that for A δ -fibres is in lamina I (Sorkin & Carlton 1997).

1.6 Sensory transmission in the spinal cord

The spinal cord is arranged in such a way that primary afferents originating from different regions of the body display specific somatotopic organisations upon entry into the cord. Hence in any given segment, there is a definite laterality (ipsilateral/ contralateral) and a three dimensional organisation (rostrocaudal, mediolateral, dorsoventral) of the afferent terminations.

The spinal cord can be classically divided into white and grey matter. The white matter of the spinal cord consists of axons, while the grey matter contains cell bodies and their processes. The grey matter can be organised into 10 different laminae, which run continuously along the entire length of the spinal cord. Within a given section of a spinal cord, each lamina can be seen as a layer of functionally distinct cells. These laminar boundaries are not exact and rigid hence dendrites of a given neurone whose cell body is located in one lamina may extend to a neighbouring lamina. Laminae I to VI compose the dorsal horn, laminae VII to IX the ventral horn, and lamina X is the substantia grisea centralis which surrounds the central canal.

Lamina I

Lamina I forms the outer layer of the dorsal horn and contains the large marginal cells of Waldeyer. Lamina I plays an important role in nociception since it is the layer in which some nociceptive afferents terminate. It contains a number of cell types, including nociceptive-specific neurones, which receive A δ - and C-fibre input, neurones which only respond to innocuous thermal stimuli and wide dynamic range (WDR) neurones. Many marginal cells appear to be projection neurones, which contribute to the lateral spinocervical (SCT), spinoreticular and spinothalamic tracts (STT) (Sorkin & Carlton 1997). The projections also extend to the periaqueductal gray (PAG), parabrachial nucleus and the nucleus submedius.

Lamina II

Lamina II is also known as the substantia gelatinosa (SG) and can be divided into 2 layers, the outer layer (IIo) and the inner layer (IIi). This layer is densely packed with small neurones and lacks myelinated axons. Neurones with cell bodies in IIi receive inputs from low-threshold mechanoreceptive primary afferents, while those in IIo respond to inputs from high-threshold and thermoreceptive afferents (Bonica 1990a). The intrinsic cells which compose the SG are predominantly stalk and islet cells. Stalk cells are found located in lamina IIo, particularly on the border of lamina I, and most of their axons have ramifications in lamina I although some also project to deeper layers. These cells are thought to predominantly relay excitatory transmission (Bennett *et al.*, 1980). Islet cells, on the other hand, are located in IIi and have been demonstrated to contain the inhibitory neurotransmitter, γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) in their dendrites. Hence these cells have been proposed to be inhibitory interneurones. Other cell types in lamina II include arboreal cells, II-III border cells, and spiny cells.

Lamina III

The cell bodies in lamina III are generally larger and less densely packed than those in the substantia gelatinosa. The main cell type of lamina III include projection cells, which contribute to the SCT and postsynaptic dorsal column (PSDC) (Bennett *et al.*, 1984). The dendrites of SCT cells are confined to lamina III and do not reach laminae I and IIo, however, those of PSDC are not flattened in the mediolateral plane and extend to laminae I and II, thus forming monosynaptic connections with small primary afferent fibres (Sorkin & Carlton 1997).

Laminae IV to VI

Lamina IV is composed of heterogeneous sized cells and is less densely packed than lamina III due to the number of nerve axons passing in this layer. At least 3 types of neurones have been identified in lamina IV, based on different dendritic projection patterns and these include SCT and PSDC cells. Another cell type has been described which has a dendritic pattern similar to SCT and PSDC, but with local axon terminations. Somas of STT cells are also found in lamina IV (Sorkin & Carlton 1997).

The cells composing lamina V are more diverse than those of lamina IV and their dendrites extend vertically toward the superficial layers (Sorkin & Carlton 1997). Cell bodies in lamina V contribute to three projection pathways, the SCT, PSDC and STT, however, the STT cells appear to be the predominant in this lamina. Lamina V plays an important role in nociception since it receives both A δ - and Cfibre inputs. Some cells in lamina V also respond to cutaneous low- and highthreshold mechanical stimuli and receive nociceptive inputs from the viscera.

Lamina VI forms the base of the dorsal horn and can be found only in certain levels of the spinal cord, the cervical and lumbar regions. Little data has been reported on the cell composition of lamina VI. Cells of lamina VI are small in size compared to those of lamina V and some axons appear to contribute to the STT and SCT pathways.

(continued overleaf)

Lamina X

Most cells in lamina X are small cells, which possess a large number of short axon collaterals that often extend bilaterally. Lamina X cells appear to take part in propriospinal systems and a small number of projection cells terminate in medullary and pontine reticular formations, as well as the periaqueductal gray and thalamus (Sorkin & Carlton, 1997). Additionally, it has been demonstrated that lamina X receives bulbar descending projections from brainstem structures (Du 1989). High levels of kappa opioid receptor mRNA (Schafer *et al.*, 1994), 5HT receptors (Marlier *et al.*, 1991) and CGRP binding sites are expressed in lamina X (Yashpal *et al.*, 1992), and these neurones may therefore be implicated in the control of nociceptive transmission at the spinal level.

1.7 Pharmacology of the spinal cord

Nociceptive sensory information arriving from primary afferent fibres enter via the dorsal horn and on entering the spinal cord, undergoes considerable convergence and modulation. The pharmacology of the spinal cord is extremely rich and contains a diverse range of neurotransmitters and receptors, which may be excitatory or inhibitory, depending on the consequence of their activation and their location on neuronal circuitry. The transmission of pain can therefore be seen as a complex process involving the interplay between excitatory and inhibitory systems acting at different levels of the central nervous system. Excitatory systems are responsible for the generation of pain and its transmission, and these include the NMDA receptor system. Activation of excitatory receptors will result in increased transmitter release and consequently increased neuronal excitability. Activation of inhibitory receptors, on the other hand, will decrease neuronal firing, inhibit transmitter release and consequently bring about a reduced excitability of neurones. These may include the GABAergic and opioid receptor systems. Hence, activation of inhibitory transmitter systems or alternatively, blockade of excitatory systems can produce analgesia and may be an important strategy for pain control. All these systems are subject to plasticity, and alterations in pharmacological systems may occur during pathological conditions.

The spinal cord is an important site at which various nociceptive signalling systems undergo convergence and modulation. The spinal cord is under ongoing control by peripheral inputs, interneurones and descending controls. One consequence of this modulation is that the relationship between stimulus and response to pain is not always straightforward. The response of output cells could be greatly altered via the interaction of various pharmacological systems in the spinal cord.

49

1.7.1 Excitatory transmission

1.7.1.1 N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor system

The excitatory amino acids, glutamate and aspartate, have been implicated in the transmission of nociceptive information in acute and chronic pain states (Dickenson 1994a). Several receptors for glutamate have been identified in the brain and spinal cord, including the N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA), alpha-amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole-propionic acid (AMPA), kainate and metabotropic glutamate receptors. Immunohistochemical studies have shown that all three receptor types have a prominent localisation in the superficial dorsal horn (laminae I-III) (Bonnot *et al.*, 1996; Yung 1998). In addition, staining was also observed in deeper layers (laminae IV-VI), which may correspond to receptors located on WDR neurones. The parallel neuroanatomical distribution of these ionotropic receptors in laminae I-III of the spinal cord provides further support for functional interactions between NMDA and non-NMDA receptors in modulating nociceptive transmission.

The excitatory amino acids are found in most sensory fibres, including both large and small diameter fibres where, in the latter case, they are colocalised with peptides such as substance P (Battaglia & Rustioni 1988; De Biasi & Rustioni 1988). The coexistence of these two transmitters suggest that they are released together in response to a noxious stimulus hence contribute to the transmission of pain. Whilst AMPA receptors are activated in response to brief acute stimuli and are involved in the fast events of pain transmission, NMDA receptors are only activated following repetitive noxious inputs, under conditions where the stimulus is maintained (Dickenson 1994a). NMDA receptors have been implicated in the spinal events underlying 'wind-up' (Mendell 1966), whereby the responses of dorsal horn neurones are significantly increased after repetitive C-fibre stimulation despite the constant input (Dickenson 1995). Thus the activation of this class of receptors brings about a marked increase in neuronal excitability and is responsible for the amplification and prolongation of neuronal responses in the spinal cord (Dickenson *et al.*, 1997a; Dickenson *et al.*, 1997b). Table 3. Classification of glutamate receptors. Abbreviations: N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA), alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole-propionic acid (AMPA), L(+)-2 amino-3-phosphonopropionic acid (L-AP3), 6-cyano-7-nitroquinoxaline (CNQX), 2,3-dihydroxy-6-nitro-7-sulfamyl-benzo-f-quinoxaline (NBQX), 3-(2-carboxypiperazin-4-yl)-propyl-1-phosphonic acid (CPP), 7 Chlorokynureic acid (7-CK).

	Metabotropic	Ionotrophic		
		NMDA	АМРА	Kainate
Endogenous	Glutamate	Glutamate	Glutamate	Glutamate
Agonist				
Other	Quisqualate	NMDA	AMPA	Kainate
Agonists			Kainate	
Antagonists	L-AP3	MK-801	CNQX	LY382884
		Memantine	NBQX	
		Ketamine		
		Dextrophan		
		СРР		
		7-CK (glycine site)		

The NMDA receptor has a heteromeric structure composed of two subunit types; the NR1 subunit and one of four subunits (NR2A-NR2D). It is an ionotropic receptor coupled to a cation channel, which is blocked by physiological levels of Mg^{2+} at the resting membrane potential. The channel is blocked in a voltagedependent manner thus the receptor can only operate after sufficient repeated depolarisation. The removal of the Mg²⁺ block is mediated by tachykinins, which are coreleased with glutamate. After a brief acute stimulus, pain transmission from C-fibres is largely mediated by the action of glutamate on AMPA receptors. When the stimulus is sustained or its intensity is increased, however, the action of substance P on NK-1 receptors produces sufficient membrane depolarisation so that the Mg²⁺ block can now be removed and the NMDA receptor activated (Dickenson et al., 1997b). These events underlie central hyperexcitability and result in a significant amplification of the response. Substance P therefore plays an important role in recruiting NMDA receptors and contribute to the cascade of events leading to the enhancement and prolongation of the neuronal response. Indeed, the administration of substance P antagonists have been shown to produce antinociception and decrease spinal excitability (De Koninck & Henry 1991; Toda & Hayashi 1993; Yashpal et al., 1993).

Functional modulation of the receptor can be achieved through actions at various recognition sites including the primary transmitter site (competitive), the phencyclidine site (uncompetitive), polyamine modulatory site and the strychnine insensitive glycine site (Fig. 2). Potentially, there are several ways in which the effect of released glutamate can be antagonised through NMDA receptor blockade. Numerous studies have investigated the potential use of antagonists acting through the different recognition sites, however, due to the ubiquitous nature of the receptor, it has often been difficult to achieve therapeutic effects at the target site, in the absence of adverse side effects.



Figure 2. Structure of the NMDA receptor-channel complex. The receptor has a complex structure and this is highlighted through the presence of many pharmacologically distinct binding sites through which its receptor activity can be modulated. The channel associated with the receptor is blocked by Mg2+ at resting potential (-70mV). Receptor activation requires the removal of this Mg2+ block (voltage-gated) as well as the binding of glutamate and the coagonist, glycine (ligand-gated). The different binding sites (glutamate, phencyclidine, polyamine, glycine) are illustrated, and together with antagonists which act at the various sites (in parenthesis). The polyamine site is an intracellular site which modulates the affinity of other agonists and antagonists.

Substantial evidence exists for the involvement of NMDA receptors in various pathological pain states. Studies have demonstrated the effectiveness of NMDA receptor antagonists in animal models of inflammation (Coderre & Melzack 1992a; Eisenberg *et al.*, 1994; Ren *et al.*, 1992a), neuropathic pain (Mao *et al.*, 1993), allodynia (Yaksh 1989) and ischemia (Sher *et al.*, 1992). Both pre- and post-surgical administration of antagonists were shown to be effective, suggesting that the induction and maintenance of these ongoing pain states are dependent on NMDA receptor-mediated events.

It is now clear that neuropathic pain states are, at least in part, mediated by NMDA receptor-mediated events, based on earlier findings from animal studies (Davar *et al.*, 1991; Mao *et al.*, 1992b; Seltzer *et al.*, 1991b; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992a). Following nerve injury, there appears to be a greater contribution of the NMDA receptor system to neuronal activity, and this may play a role in the spinal hyperexcitability which underlies this condition. Neuropathy may produce a prolonged activation of NMDA receptors, due to a sustained afferent input to the spinal cord, and this may result in a relatively small, but continuous increase in the extracellular level of glutamate. Increased glutamate levels have been reported in the ipsilateral dorsal horn of CCI rats 4-14 days after surgery (Kawamata & Omote 1996) and furthermore, there is evidence for an upregulation of glutamate receptors following nerve injury (Croul *et al.*, 1998; Harris *et al.*, 1996; Popratiloff *et al.*, 1998). Hence, a greater proportion of channels are likely to be in their open state during neuropathy, and this could enable NMDA channel blockers to exert greater effects, due to their use-dependency.

1.7.2 Inhibitory transmission

In addition to these excitatory events, several inhibitory systems also exist in the spinal cord which are in dynamic equilibrium with other intrinsic systems. When activated, inhibitory transmitter systems can suppress nociceptive transmission and effectively produce analgesia. The opioid receptor system represents one of the main inhibitory systems in the spinal cord and extensive studies have been conducted over the past decades. Other inhibitory systems include the GABAergic and monoaminergic systems, for which numerous receptor subtypes have been described (Millan 1999).

1.7.2.1 Opioid system

The discovery and use of opium dates back for many centuries. However, even today, there is still a wide general interest in this area of research and recent years have seen a remarkable advance in the understanding of opioid analgesia and ways in which it can be further improved for the treatment of difficult pain states (e.g. chronic neuropathic pain).

To date, four opioid receptor subtypes have been cloned and isolated, which include the μ , δ , κ receptors (Dickenson 1994b; Dickenson & Suzuki 1999), and the recently identified ORL-1 (Opioid Receptor-Like) receptor (Peluso *et al.*, 1998; Wick *et al.*, 1994) (Table 4). The endogenous opioid peptides for these receptors are endorphin, enkephalin, dynorphin and nociceptin, respectively (Dickenson & Suzuki 1999). The recently discovered ORL-1 receptor, which exhibits considerable sequence homology with the other three 'classical' opioid receptors, shows unique pharmacological properties since it exhibits only a low affinity for naloxone, a universal opioid receptor antagonist. The 17 amino acid endogenous peptide for the receptor has been termed nociceptin, or orphanin FQ (Meunier *et al.*, 1995; Reinscheid *et al.*, 1995), and although its functional role is still somewhat unclear, extensive studies are currently being conducted to elucidate its role in pain modulation (Carpenter & Dickenson 1998; Connor *et al.*, 1996; Darland et al., 1998; Taylor & Dickenson 1998; Vaughan & Christie 1996).

Table 4. Opioid receptors and their ligands. Abbreviations: [D-Ala2, N-Me-Phe4, Gly5ol] enkephalin (DAMGO); [D-Pen2, D-Pen5]-enkephalin (DPDPE); Tyr-D-Ser(OtBu)-Gly-Phe-Leu-Thr (DSTBULET); orphanin FQ (OFQ)

	μ	δ	κ	ORL-1
Endogenous	β-endorphin	Met-enkephalin	Dynorphin A ₍₁₋₈₎	Nociceptin / OFQ
Agonist	Endomorphin	Leu-enkephalin	Dynorphin A ₍₁₋₁₃₎	
			Dynorphin B	
Other	Morphine	DPDPE	U50488H	-
Agonists	DAMGO	DSTBULET		
Antagonists	Naloxone	Naltrindole	Naloxone	$[Phe^{1}\Psi(CH_{2}NH)$
		Naloxone	Nor-BNI	Gly ²]NC ₍₁₋₁₃₎ NH ₂

The cloning and isolation of opioid receptors was a major breakthrough in understanding the molecular basis of opioid actions as well as their localisation on nerve fibres. Autoradiographic and immunohistochemical studies have shown opioid receptors to be localised primarily in the superficial dorsal horn (laminae I and II), and a smaller population has been demonstrated in deeper layers (Besse *et al.*, 1990a; Rahman *et al.*, 1998). The relative proportion of opioid receptor subtypes in the rat spinal cord has been reported to be approximately 70%, 20-30%, and 5-10 % for μ , δ and κ receptors, respectively (Besse *et al.*, 1990a; Dickenson & Suzuki 1999; Rahman *et al.*, 1998). The majority of these receptors appear to be located on presynaptic terminals of fine afferent fibres (Dickenson & Suzuki 1999). Hence, the predominant presynaptic localisation suggests for a main presynaptic action of opioids through the inhibition of transmitter release. Indeed, over 70% of the total μ receptor sites in the spinal cord are localised presynaptically on primary afferent terminals and only 25% of the receptor population are found on

postsynaptic sites, on interneurones or on dendrites of deep cells in the C-fibre terminal zone (Besse *et al.*, 1990a). There is, however, functional data from electrophysiological and behavioural studies supporting the postsynaptic actions of opioids (Dickenson 1994b; Hylden & Wilcox 1983; Lombard & Besson 1989).

The mechanism of action of opioids can be broadly divided into presynaptic and postsynaptic, based on the location of receptors on the neuronal circuitry within the spinal cord. Clearly, the predominant mode of action by which opioid analgesia is produced is through presynaptic mechanisms, whereby the release of transmitters from afferent terminals (e.g. substance P, CGRP) is reduced by receptor activation, consequently resulting in an inhibition of nociceptive transmission (Hirota *et al.*, 1985; Kangrga & Randic 1991). The selective action of opioids on nociceptive transmission is mainly due to the absence of opioid receptors on large diameter A β -fibre terminals. The synthesis of opioid receptors takes place in the cell bodies of small diameter fibres in the DRG and they are subsequently transported both centrally and peripherally. The activation of these receptors thus results in the selective inhibition of high threshold noxious inputs, while activity mediated by low threshold A β -fibres remain relatively unaffected.

In addition to these presynaptic effects, opioids can also act postsynaptically at sites located on interneurones or on projection neurones (cell body/ dendrites), and consequently inhibit nociceptive transmission. Whilst activation of receptors on interneurones or on dendrites of projection neurones can produce a selective inhibition of the nociceptive input, hyperpolarisation of the cell body of projection neurones is expected to result in an overall inhibition of the cell response, including both noxious and non-noxious inputs. This is supported by evidence from electrophysiological studies where morphine administration produced a small reduction of the A β -fibre evoked response (Dickenson & Sullivan 1986). Furthermore, opioids can also exert indirect postsynaptic actions through a disinhibitory effect on the inhibitory interneuronal system (enkephalin and GABA neurones) in the substantia gelatinosa. In a system where an inhibitory interneurone is held under inhibitory control by another interneurone, activation of opioid receptors on the first neurone would result in hyperpolarisation, thereby disinhibiting the second neurone, producing a net inhibition. Hence, through the combined effect of these mechanisms, opioids can produce powerful antinociceptive effects and this has been demonstrated in a large number of studies in various pain states (Attal et al., 1991; Kayser et al., 1991; Ossipov et al., 1995a).

Substantial evidence exists for the effectiveness of opioids in animal models of acute and persistent pain, and also in neuropathic pain states although to variable extents (Dickenson 1994b; Ossipov et al., 1997a). It is known that the opioid system is subject to a considerable degree of plasticity following various pain states (Ossipov et al., 1997a). Hence, whilst inflammation results in an overall increase in the analgesic effect of opioids, neuropathic pain states following nerve injury often display decreased opioid sensitivities, leading to difficulties in achieving good opioid analgesia. The degree of analgesia achieved from opioid administration therefore depends partly on the clinical characteristic of the pain state. The issue of opioid responsiveness in neuropathic pain states has been somewhat controversial and it has been a subject of much debate over the past decade. Reports on the efficacy of opioids have been conflicting and various effects have been reported, ranging from no analgesia (Arner & Meyerson 1988), to adequate pain relief following sufficient dose-escalation (Portenoy et al., 1990). However, it is now generally acknowledged that neuropathic pain states are not completely refractory to opioid treatments, and clinical reports have demonstrated beneficial effects in some patients (Rowbotham et al., 1991). Various factors are responsible for bringing about these changes in opioid actions following nerve injury and these will be discussed later in Chapter 7.

1.7.2.2 Adenosine receptor system

The role of the purinergic system in regulating nociceptive sensory processing has been recognised for a long time (Duggan & Griersmith 1979; Keele 1970). The purines, adenosine and ATP (adenosine 5'-triphosphate) have been implicated in the modulation of nociceptive trasmission, both in the periphery and in the CNS (Sawynok 1998).

The release of ATP from peripheral endings of primary afferent fibres was originally demonstrated by Holton and Holton (1954) and studies have reported the release of ATP from nerve terminals within the spinal cord (White *et al.*, 1985). The observation that capsaicin evokes the release of ATP in the dorsal horn (Sweeney *et al.*, 1989) suggests that release may occur from capsaicin-sensitive small diameter primary afferents (Sawynok & Sweeney 1989). Following its release, ATP can be converted to adenosine through a series of metabolic pathways involving various enzymes, including Ca²⁺ Mg²⁺ ATPase, ADPase and 5'-nucleotidase (Salter *et al.*, 1993b) (Fig. 3). Although there is evidence for adenosine-like immunoreactivity in the substantia gelatinosa (Braas *et al.*, 1986), it is not yet clear whether adenosine is stored in a classical manner, akin to other neurotransmitters.



Figure 3. Extracellular metabolism of ATP. Abbreviations: ATP (adenosine 5'triphosphate), ADP (adenosine 5'-diphosphate), AMP (adenosine 5'-monophosphate)

Receptor sites for adenosine in the spinal cord have been identified in the substantia gelatinosa where they are localised primarily on intrinsic neurones (Geiger *et al.*, 1984; Goodman & Synder 1982). Two main subclasses of adenosine receptors (A_1/A_2) have so far been described and the A_2 receptor has been classified further into A_{2a} and A_{2b} subtypes (Bruns *et al.*, 1986; Choca *et al.*, 1988; Choca *et al.*, 1987; Londos *et al.*, 1980; Ralevic & Burnstock 1998). The two receptor subtypes differ in their effects on adenylate cyclase activity. A_1 receptors are linked to the G proteins, G_i and G_o , and exert their actions through the inhibition of adenylate cyclase activity (Salter *et al.*, 1993b; Sawynok 1999). Although evidence exists for the involvement of A_2 receptors in spinally-mediated antinociception (DeLander & Hopkins 1987), it appears to be predominantly the A_1 receptor subtype which plays a major role in inhibiting the nociceptive input in the dorsal spinal cord (Reeve & Dickenson 1995b; Sawynok *et al.*, 1986).

The predominant localisation of adenosine A1 receptors in the spinal cord appears to be on postsynaptic sites, and only a minor population has been observed presynaptically on afferent terminals (Choca et al., 1988; Geiger et al., 1984). Adenosine exerts its actions through the inhibition of excitatory postsynaptic sensory pathways, by activating K⁺ channels and consequently producing hyperpolarisation (Doi et al., 1987; Li & Perl 1994; Ocana & Baeyens 1994; Salter et al., 1993a). A presynaptic action of adenosine has also been proposed on the basis of an inhibition of primary afferent Ca²⁺ currents and the spinal release of neuropeptides in various experimental preparations (Santicioli et al., 1992; Santicioli et al., 1993; Sjolund et al., 1997). In the brain, adenosine has been reported to decrease aspartate and glutamate release from rat hippocampal slices (Corradetti et al., 1984). However, the majority of the effects of the purine appear to be mediated by postsynaptic actions. The mechanism by which adenosine produces antinociception involves an interaction with the excitatory amino acids and the neurokinins. Hyperpolarisation of transmission neurones through the activation of postsynaptic A_1 receptors reduces the excitatory actions of glutamate or substance P which also act on postsynaptic sites and consequently produces an inhibition of synaptic transmission (Doi et al., 1987). In agreement with this, electrophysiological studies have demonstrated that A₁ receptor agonists inhibit

wind-up, an NMDA receptor-mediated event (Reeve & Dickenson 1995b).

Furthermore, it has been proposed that the spinal analgesic action of morphine is partially mediated by adenosine (Sawynok *et al.*, 1989). The observation that the adenosine receptor antagonist, methylxanthine produces inhibition of morphine mediated analgesia (Sweeney *et al.*, 1987b) led to the speculation that morphine may cause the release of adenosine, which in turn produces analgesia through activation of spinal adenosine receptors. The release of adenosine in response to morphine was subsequently demonstrated *in vivo* from intact rat spinal cord (Sweeney *et al.*, 1987a), as well as from synaptosomes prepared from the dorsal spinal cord (Sweeney *et al.*, 1987b). The neuronal origin of the released adenosine appeared to be from terminals of capsaicin-sensitive small diameter primary afferents in the dorsal horn (Sweeney *et al.*, 1989). Hence this suggests that adenosine forms a significant component in mediating the spinal antinociceptive action of morphine and further supports the functional role of this purine in nociception.

There is a large body of evidence from animal behavioural studies demonstrating the antinociceptive effects of adenosine analogues in acute nociceptive tests using the hot plate and tail flick assays (Ahlijanian & Takemori 1985; Aran & Proudfit 1990; Contreras et al., 1990; DeLander & Hopkins 1987; DeLander & Wahl 1988; Doi et al., 1987; Fastbom et al., 1990; Holmgren et al., 1983; Holmgren et al., 1986; Karlsten et al., 1990; Karlsten et al., 1991; Ocana & Baeyens 1994; Post 1984; Sjolund et al., 1997; Sosnowski et al., 1989; Yang et al., 1995; Yarbrough & McGuffin-Clineschmidt 1981). Similarly, in models of inflammation, adenosine analogues attenuated carageenan-induced thermal hyperalgesia (Poon & Sawynok 1998) and reduced pain-related behaviours following formalin injection (Karlsten et al., 1992; Malmberg & Yaksh 1993b). The administration of adenosine analogues has been shown to reduce carageenaninduced c-Fos protein expression in the spinal dorsal horn (Honore et al., 1998). Furthermore, adenosine-mediated antinociception can be enhanced through the use of adenosine kinase and adenosine deaminase inhibitors, which prevent the degradation of adenosine. The administration of these compounds have been shown to be effective in producing antinociceptive effects in nociceptive (Keil & DeLander 1994; Keil & DeLander 1992), inflammatory tests (Poon & Sawynok 1995; Poon & Sawynok 1998). Evidence from electrophysiological studies has also demonstrated that adenosine analogues produce inhibitions of both acute (Reeve & Dickenson 1995a) and more persistent nociceptive responses of dorsal horn neurones (Reeve & Dickenson 1995b). Similarly, adenosine analogues inhibited noxious evoked activity in the absence and presence of sensitisation induced by mustard oil application (Sumida *et al.*, 1998). Although substantial evidence exists from behavioural studies, current electrophysiological data on the effects of adenosine analogues is still lacking (Reeve & Dickenson 1995a). Nevertheless, these results observed across several models of pain, strongly support the potential clinical use of these agents in various pain states.

There is now a growing interest in the development of therapeutic agents which interact with adenosine systems for the treatment of neuropathic pain. It has been demonstrated that patients with neuropathic pain have a deficiency in the plasma and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) adenosine level (Guieu *et al.*, 1996). Neuropathic pain states are associated with neuronal hyperexcitability (Dray *et al.*, 1994), hence adenosine administration may offer a beneficial approach in attenuating excessive neuronal activity through interactions with the NMDA receptor system. The direct and indirect manipulation of the adenosine system may prove to be a useful approach in producing spinally mediated antinociception during neuropathy.

1.7.2.3 γ-aminobutyric acid (GABA) system

Together with the opioid receptor system, GABA (γ -aminobutyric acid) forms the major inhibitory transmitter system within the spinal cord. GABA is found extensively within the CNS and appears to exert tonic inhibitory controls on excitatory transmission. GABA has been localised in the superficial dorsal horn (laminae I-III) where it is found mainly within interneurones (islet cells) (Dickenson *et al.*, 1997b). GABAergic terminals have been shown to contact mainly A δ - and nonglomerular C-fibre terminals (Bernardi *et al.*, 1995) and are implicated in the modulation of nociceptive transmission. Evidence suggests that GABA may coexist with other inhibitory transmitters including glycine (Todd 1996; Todd *et al.*, 1996), galanin (Simmons *et al.*, 1995), met-enkephalin (Todd *et al.*, 1992) and neuropeptide Y (Rowan *et al.*, 1993).

Various receptors for GABA have been identified and these have been classified into 2 subtypes, the GABA_A and GABA_B receptor. A third subtype, the GABA_C receptor has been described in the retina (Enz & Cutting 1999; Fletcher *et al.*, 1998; Lukasiewicz 1996) and possibly in the CNS (Boue-Grabot *et al.*, 1998), however, its functional role outside the retina is still unknown. The GABA_A receptor is a ligand-gated chloride channel, which possesses allosteric binding sites for various modulators, including benzodiazepines and barbiturates (Schofield 1989). GABA_B receptor on the other hand, is a G protein (G_o) coupled receptor linked to membrane Ca²⁺ and K⁺ channels (Campbell *et al.*, 1993). Both these receptors produce inhibitions of neuronal activity, either through an increased Cl⁻ conductance or by reducing Ca²⁺ influx into nerve terminals, and they have been shown to coexist pre- and postsynaptically on Aδ- and C-fibre primary afferents (Desarmenien *et al.*, 1984).

GABAergic interneurones appear to exert their inhibitory effects through presynaptic actions via axo-axonal synapse with primary afferent terminals (Alvarez *et al.*, 1992) or postsynaptically via axo-dendritic synapses in the dorsal horn (Magoul *et al.*, 1987). There is substantial evidence demonstrating the role of GABA receptors in the inhibition of transmitter release (Bourgoin *et al.*, 1992; Henry 1982; Johnston *et al.*, 1980; Malcangio & Bowery 1994; Potashner 1978). GABA also exerts postsynaptic effects through hyperpolarisation of dorsal horn neurones and holds the neurone near resting membrane potentials, consequently preventing the generation of excitatory postsynaptic potentials (Alvarez *et al.*, 1992).

There is increasing evidence for the role of the GABA inhibitory system in the modulation of nociceptive transmission at the spinal level (Buritova et al., 1996; Clavier et al., 1992; Dickenson et al., 1985; Dirig & Yaksh 1995). It has been proposed in a previous study that a low endogenous level of GABA inhibitory control exists in the spinal cord (Dirig & Yaksh 1995). However, an alternative hypothesis has been proposed in a more recent study where it was postulated that GABAergic modulation of spinal nociceptive processing is maximally driven under normal physiological conditions (Dickenson et al., 1997b). Alterations in the disposition of GABA and glycine may therefore lead to the generation or maintenance of persistent pain states. This is supported by previous studies where the administration of GABA_A antagonists produced allodynia (Sivilotti & Woolf 1994; Yaksh 1989). During inflammation, there appears to be an increase in the GABAergic inhibitory control, as demonstrated by an increase in GABA immunoreactivity following carageenan-induced inflammation (Castro-Lopes et al., 1994). The increase in inhibitory control after inflammation may possibly reflect a mechanism by which the enhanced neuronal excitability is counteracted. In direct contrast, there appears to be a significant decrease in spinal GABA levels and the number of GABA immunoreactive neurones in the dorsal horn following transection of the sciatic nerve (Castro-Lopes et al., 1993), or chronic constriction injury (Ibuki et al., 1997). The reduction in GABA content and GABA-immunoreactive cells is thought to result from the diminished sensory input to the spinal cord after nerve injury (Castro-Lopes et al., 1993). Additionally, a decrease in GABA_B receptor binding has also been reported in lamina II of the dorsal horn 2 to 4 weeks following nerve transection, and this was attributed to atrophic changes on primary afferent terminals (Castro-Lopes et al., 1995). Interestingly, GABA_A receptor binding, on the other hand, was significantly upregulated in the same group of animals. This may reflect a compensatory mechanism in response to the reduced level of GABA

acting on GABA_A receptors (Castro-Lopes et al., 1995). A decrease in the expression of $\gamma 2$ subunit mRNA of GABA_A receptors has also been reported in medium to large sized L5 DRG neurones of L5 spinal nerve ligated rats (Fukuoka et al., 1998). In the CCI model of neuropathy, the antinociceptive action of the GABA_B receptor agonist, baclofen was markedly increased following nerve injury (Smith et al., 1994a). However, no changes were observed in GABA_B receptor expression (Smith et al., 1994a). The response of the GABAergic system to inflammation is therefore, markedly different from that seen after nerve injury. Unlike after inflammation where a compensatory mechanism exists to counteract increased afferent input via the activation of endogenous inhibitory systems, such protective mechanisms do not operate in the spinal cord after nerve injury. This has important implications since the loss of endogenous inhibitory controls may disturb the physiological equilibrium between excitatory and inhibitory transmitter systems and cause presynaptic disinhibition of the primary afferent terminals. This may facilitate the generation of spontaneous discharge in the spinal cord, and contribute to the induction of central hyperexcitability following nerve injury (Laird & Bennett 1993).

1.8 Aims of this project

The aim of the experiments presented in my thesis was to investigate the behavioural and electrophysiological consequences of peripheral nerve injury produced by the selective ligation of L5 and L6 spinal nerves. The introduction of animal models of neuropathy has largely contributed to a better understanding of the mechanisms underlying this clinical condition. To date, numerous studies have reported the effect of pharmacological manipulations on the behavioural manifestations of nerve injury. However, there is still little data on the electrophysiological changes which take place in the responses of dorsal horn neurones following selective (L5/L6) spinal nerve ligation.

The aim of my study was to replicate the SNL model of neuropathy described by Kim and Chung (1992) and examine the behavioural changes which follow spinal nerve ligation. Following the 1-2 week behavioural testing period, I

conducted electrophysiological studies on the operated animals to characterise the changes that occur in the responses of dorsal horn neurones within the spinal cord. Since the spinal cord is the primary relay site of sensory information to the central nervous system, recordings from these neurones may reveal an important link between the behavioural alterations and neuronal plasticity following peripheral nerve injury. Furthermore, I examined whether there is plasticity in the various pharmacological systems that are involved in somatosensory transmission, including the NMDA, adenosine and opioid systems. These systems are important for the processing of nociceptive information hence the selective manipulation of these targets may have therapeutic relevance for the treatment of var ious pain states, including neuropathy.

Chapter 2.

•

Methods

.

2. Methods

2.1 Animals

All experiments were conducted on male Sprague-Dawley rats (Central Biological Services, University College London, UK). All procedures were approved by the Home Office and follow the guidelines of the International Association for the Study of Pain (Zimmermann 1983). Animals were divided into unoperated and operated experimental groups. The operated group of rats were subject to either spinal nerve ligation (SNL) or sham operation.

2.2 Surgical procedures for spinal nerve ligation

The procedure for spinal nerve ligation was performed according to those previously described by Kim and Chung (1992). Male Sprague-Dawley rats weighing 140-150g at the beginning of the study were employed. Animals were housed in groups of 4-5 in plastic cages under a 12/12h day/ night cycle for a week prior to surgery. Animals were divided into a control group (sham operation) and an experimental group (L5/L6 spinal nerve ligation).

Anaesthesia was induced in rats with 1.2 - 2.5% halothane in 50% N₂O and 50% O₂. The rat was placed in a prone position and the left paraspinal muscles were separated from the spinous processes at the L4-S2 levels. A part of the L6 transverse process was carefully removed with rongeurs and the L4-L6 spinal nerves were exposed and identified. In rats that received spinal nerve ligation, the left L5 and L6 spinal nerves were isolated and tightly ligated with a 6-0 silk thread (Davis & Geck). The ligatures were placed at a site distal to the DRG and proximal to the trifurcation of the sciatic nerve. Rats that received a sham operation were operated in a similar way, however, the spinal nerves were left intact. The L4-L6 spinal nerves were identified and the presence of L5 and L6 spinal nerves confirmed. Care was taken not to damage the nerve in any way and minimal surgical intervention was given to the spinal nerves. A complete hemostasis was confirmed and the
wound was sutured. The total duration of anaesthesia in each animal did not exceed 20 minutes. Following surgery, rats were placed in temperature regulated recovery boxes where they were allowed to recover from anaesthesia. Careful examinations were made on the posture of the ipsilateral hindpaw, signs of limping as well as the general behaviour of the rat.

2.3 Behavioural studies

After surgery, rats were maintained under the same conditions as during the preoperative period. The weight gain and general behaviour of the operated rats were carefully monitored throughout the postoperative (PO) period. Careful observations were made on the position and posture of the foot. Behavioural tests were carried out in the morning, postoperatively at 2, 3, 5, 7, 9, 12 and 14 days. Rats were placed in transparent plastic cubicles on a mesh floor and a period of acclimatisation was allowed prior to testing. The sensitivity of the rats' hindpaw to mechanical and cooling stimuli were assessed through two forms of behavioural testing.

2.3.1 Foot withdrawal response to repeated mechanical stimuli

Mechanical sensitivity was assessed through the measurement of foot withdrawal frequencies to a sequential series of calibrated von Frey filaments of weights 1, 5 and 9g (9.9, 49.5, 89.1mN, respectively) applied to the plantar surface of the foot. A single trial of stimuli consisted of repeated applications of a von Frey filament 10 times, each application not lasting for more than 3 seconds. Von Frey filaments were applied in an ascending order and each test was separated by a period of 3 minutes. The occurrence of foot withdrawal for each trial was quantified and expressed as the difference score: difference score = (number of foot withdrawals on contralateral paw) - (number of foot withdrawals on ipsilateral paw).

The sensitivity of the hindpaw to cooling stimuli was assessed through the application of a drop of acetone onto the plantar region of the foot using a syringe connected to a small polyethylene tubing. Care was taken not to apply the acetone in an abrupt squirt thus evoking a mechanical response rather than a response to the cooling effect of acetone itself. Each trial consisted of 5 applications of acetone per hindpaw, and a period of 5 minutes was allowed between each application. The number of foot withdrawals was expressed as the difference score as described above.

The behavioural testing was carried out over a 2 week postoperative period, after which, the operated animals were subsequently used for electrophysiological studies.

2.4 Electrophysiological studies

Electrophysiological studies were conducted following the experimental procedures previously described (Dickenson & Sullivan 1986). Animals which had been operated for spinal nerve ligation or sham operation (PO 7-10 and 14-17 days), or unoperated naive rats (Central Biological services, University College London, UK, weight 200 - 250g) were employed for the electrophysiological study.

Anaesthesia was induced in rats with 2.0-2.5% halothane in a gaseous mixture of 66% N_2O and 33% O_2 . The rat was placed in a nose cone and a complete areflexia was confirmed by gently pinching the toes in each hindpaw. The trachea was exposed through blunt dissection using a pair of tooth forceps and tracheal cannulation was subsequently performed. A small incision was made to the trachea and a thin polyethelene tubing (non-sterile, inside diameter 1.57mm, length 5cm) was inserted into the incision and secured tightly with a silk thread (Pearsalls sutures, braided untreated silk 3/0). The rat was subsequently placed in a stereotaxic frame secured by ear bars to ensure stability during electrophysiological recordings. Using rongeurs, a laminectomy was performed at the L1-3 level and segments L4-5

of the spinal cord were exposed, which corresponded to the area which received afferent input from the toe region of the rat. The cord was held rigid by clamps caudal and rostral to the exposed section and two rods were inserted into the lateral processes of the vertebrae to improve stability at the recording site. The level of anaesthesia was subsequently reduced to 1.2-1.8% halothane and was maintained at this level throughout the experiment, generally lasting around 8 hours. The core body temperature of the rat was monitored and maintained (36.5-37°C) by means of a heating blanket connected to a rectal thermal probe via an automatic feedback control unit.

2.4.1 Extracellular recordings of convergent dorsal horn neurones

Extracellular recordings of convergent dorsal horn neurones were made with parylene coated tungsten electrodes (AM systems) descended through the cord by a SCAT microdrive (Digitimer) in 10µm steps. In SNL or sham operated animals, recordings were made from neurones ipsilateral to the nerve ligation or sham procedure and from both the ipsilateral and contralateral sides in naive animals. The depth of the neurone from the surface of the dorsal horn of the spinal cord was recorded for each neurone. The toe region of the hindpaw was tapped gently as the electrode was lowered, until a single convergent dorsal horn neurone was isolated. All neurones studied had discrete receptive fields confined to the toes and plantar region of the ipsilateral hindpaw. Once a neurone was isolated clearly from other background activity, 2 needles were inserted to the receptive field and a train of 16 electrical stimuli was applied transcutaneously. Electrical stimulation was delivered by a stimulus isolator module, which was driven by a Neurolog system consisting of a period generator, digital width and pulse buffer. On commencement of an electrical test, the period generator gives rise to a stimulus every 2 seconds. The width (2ms) and amplitude of the stimulus are controlled by the digital width and pulse buffer, respectively. Criteria for a spinal convergent neurone to be used for electrophysiological studies was a A-fibre evoked activity, followed by C-fibre evoked activity in response to electrical stimulation. A train of sixteen stimuli was applied at three times the threshold current for C-fibres (0.5 Hz),

and a post-stimulus histogram was constructed. The evoked response elicited by the different fibres was separated and quantified through latency measurements (0 - 20 ms A β -fibre; 20-90ms A δ -fibre; 90 - 300 ms C-fibre), based on the known conduction velocities for the various fibre types. Any neuronal response occurring after the C-fibre latency band resulting from hyperexcitability of the neurone (300-800 ms) was taken to be the 'postdischarge' of the neurone. Wind-up was calculated as the difference between the number of action potentials evoked at three times the C-fibre threshold after 16 stimuli and the baseline. The baseline response (the non-potentiated response that would have occurred in the absence of wind-up) was calculated as the number of action potentials in the response produced by the first stimulation, multiplied by the total number of stimuli in the stimulus train (16).

2.4.2 Data capture and recording apparatus

The signal generated from the isolated cell was sent to the headstage where it was differentiated, amplified and filtered through a Neurolog system. The headstage received signal from the electrode (A signal), which included both the activity from the recording neurone, as well as any background activity in the spinal cord. It also received a second signal from the B lead which was attached to the animal itself, and carried activity from the animal's cardiovascular and respiratory systems, as well as electrical interference. The output of the headstage was amplified by the preamplifier and subsequently differentiated (A signal - B signal) to minimise background activity and interference. The differentiated signal was amplified further by an AC / DC Amp and filtered. The final output was sent to an auditory Amp, an oscilloscope and a window discriminator so as to obtain an auditory and visual representation of the signal. The window discriminator allowed cells to be differentiated according to their amplitude so as to exclude any background activity from the recording. The window height was adjusted so that only the neuronal activity of the isolated neurone is recorded. The output from the window discriminator was sent to a CED 1401 interface (CED, Cambridge) coupled to a Pentium computer, and data was captured using Spike 2 software (Rate and Post-stimulus histogram functions).

2.4.3 Characterisation of the responses of spinal neurones to electrical and natural stimuli

Following the isolation of a single convergent neurone, the responses of the neurone to a wide range of natural and electrical stimuli were characterised. The threshold current for A- and C-fibre firing was established and a train of 16 electrical stimuli was given at 3 times the threshold current for both A- and C-fibres. A post-stimulus histogram was constructed and the responses evoked by the different fibres were quantified (A β -, A δ -, C-fibres), together with the postdischarge and wind-up of the neurone.

Following the characterisation of the electrical evoked responses, the responses of spinal neurones to natural stimuli were determined. The spontaneous activity was recorded over a period of at least 5 minutes or until response stabilisation. All natural stimuli were applied to the centre of the receptive field for a period of 10 seconds and sufficient interval was given between individual tests. A wide range of natural stimuli was employed, encompassing both the innocuous and noxious range, including brush, prod (5mm diameter, 4Ncm⁻²), acetone, von Frey hairs (1, 5, 9, 15, 20, 25, 50g) and heat (35, 40, 42, 45, 47, 50°C). Thermal stimulation involved the application of a constant jet of water stream onto the centre of the receptive field. The response to cooling was determined through the application of a drop of acetone using a syringe (1ml) connected to a plastic piece of tubing.

All evoked neuronal responses to natural stimuli were normalised by subtracting the spontaneous activity of the individual cell recorded at the beginning of the test.

2.5 Drugs

Morphine sulphate was obtained from Evans Medical. N^{6-} cyclopentyladenosine and MK-801 were obtained from Research Biochemical International (RBI), and A200702.21 from Abbott Laboratories. Memantine [1-amino-3,5-dimethyladamantane hydrochloride], ketamine hydrochloride, naloxone hydrochloride and theophylline were obtained from Sigma. All drugs were kept refrigerated at 4°C and stock solutions were made in distilled water. Dilutions of the stock solutions were subsequently made with 0.9% saline.

2.6 Statistical Analysis

Data are presented as mean \pm standard error of mean (S.E.M) unless stated otherwise. All natural stimuli evoked responses are expressed in Hz. Statistical analysis of neuronal characteristics was performed using Mann-Whitney test. χ^2 test was employed to make comparisons on the population of cells responding to a given natural stimuli. Statistical analysis of drug effects was performed using Wilcoxon matched paired test. Mann-Whitney test was employed for the comparison of drug effects between different experimental groups. The level of significance was taken to be $p \le 0.05$. Chapter 3.

The behavioural consequences of peripheral nerve injury

in the

selective spinal nerve ligation

model of neuropathy

3. The behavioural consequences of peripheral nerve injury in the selective spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathy

3.1 Introduction

Despite the continuing search for an effective treatment for neuropathic pain, the mechanisms underlying this clinical condition still remain unclear. In recent years, animal models of neuropathic pain have been developed, which involve injury to the peripheral or central nervous system, and these have become widely used as a tool to investigate the mechanisms underlying this pathological condition. Furthermore, these models have allowed us to explore the potential therapeutic value of different agents for the treatment of neuropathic pain, and this has led to a better understanding of this clinical condition. Following the introduction of earlier animal models involving the complete denervation of the hindpaw through spinal transection or dorsal rhizotomy (Zeltser & Seltzer 1994), three models were further described, based on the partial denervation of the hindpaw through sciatic nerve injury (Bennett & Xie 1988; Kim & Chung 1992; Seltzer *et al.*, 1990) (see Chapter 1.2.1).

The model which I employed for my study is the selective spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathy, which involves the tight ligation of two of the three spinal nerves (L5/L6) which make up the sciatic nerve (L4-L6). Unlike the former two models (Bennett & Xie 1988; Seltzer *et al.*, 1990), this model offers less variability between studies and has been shown to produce reproducible behaviours in rats (Kim *et al.*, 1997a; Kim & Chung 1992). The SNL model of neuropathy offers the advantage that the same proportion of the sciatic nerve (2/3) is injured in every animal, and the degree of subjectivity which may exist in other models can therefore be avoided. Since there is a complete separation in the levels of the injured (L5 and L6) and intact (L4) spinal segments in this model, this allows different segments (injured / intact) to be studied independently of each other.

3.2 Methods

Behavioural testings were conducted on a total of 209 male Sprague-Dawley rats (SNL, n=98; sham operated, n=111) to assess the mechanical and cooling sensitivities of the ipsilateral and contralateral hindpaws of operated rats. The surgical procedures for spinal nerve ligation or sham operation were conducted following methods previously described by Kim and Chung (1992). The mechanical and cooling sensitivity of the rats' hindpaws was assessed over a 2 week postoperative period on PO 2, 3, 5, 7, 9, 12 and 14 days. Furthermore, the general behaviour of rats (e.g. signs of autotomy, abnormal growth of toe nails) and their weight gain at PO 7 and 14 days, were also monitored during this period.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 General behaviour

Following surgery, rats maintained good health and exhibited normal weight gain (Table 5). Rats displayed no signs of distress, abnormal aggressive behaviour or autotomy. SNL rats exhibited a 'guarding behaviour' of the ipsilateral hindpaw whereby the toes of the ipsilateral paw were held clasped together (Figs. 4 and 5). While resting, SNL rats frequently displayed licking or pulling of the ipsilateral hindpaw in the absence of any external stimuli. SNL rats tended to shift their body weight onto the contralateral hindpaw, rather than on the ipsilateral paw. Such behaviour was not observed in sham operated rats. Toe nail growth was normal in both groups of animals.

Table 5. The mean weight of operated rats following surgery for spinal nerve ligation or sham operation at PO 0, 7 and 14 days. Rats exhibited normal weight gain which was comparable between the animal groups.

Postoperative Day	Weight (g)			
	Sham operated	SNL	CONTRACTOR NOT A	
Day 0	148 ± 1	148 ± 1		
Day 7	199 ± 2	192 ± 2		
Day 14	260 ± 3	253 ± 2	-	





Figure 4. (A) Transparent plastic cubicle used for assessing the mechanical and cold sensitivity of rats' hindpaw. Behavioural testing was carried out postoperatively on 2, 3, 5, 7, 9, 12 and 14 days. A period of acclimitisation was allowed prior to testing. (B) A view of the ipsilateral and contralateral hindpaws from below. Following surgery, there was a change in the foot posture of the ipsilateral hindpaw in SNL rats. Rats exhibited 'guarding behaviour' whereby the toes of the ipsilateral hindpaw were held clasped together. The contralateral hindpaw did not show abnormality and were fully extended under resting conditions.

B.

A.



Figure 5. Changes in foot posture following spinal nerve ligation. A comparison of the foot posture of the (A) contralateral and (B) ipsilateral hindpaws of a SNL rat at PO 14 days. (C) A closer view of the ipsilateral hindpaw. At rest, rats tended to shift their body weight onto the contralateral hindpaw. These behavioural alterations were observed as early as 1 day after surgery, and were maintained throughout the 2 week postoperative period.

3.3.2 Mechanical and cold allodynia

SNL rats displayed behavioural signs of mechanical and cold allodynia of the ipsilateral hind paw (Fig. 6). SNL rats exhibited abrupt and brisk foot withdrawals in response to a normally innocuous mechanical stimulus (von Freys 1, 5 and 9g) and to the application of acetone. Von Frey 9 grams, when applied to human skin, produces only a faint sense of pressure and is considered to be innocuous. Foot withdrawal in the SNL rats was often accompanied by aversive behaviours such as shaking and licking of the ipsilateral paw. No vocalisation was observed on application of the stimulus and the application of von Frey filaments (1, 5 or 9grams) rarely evoked a response on the contralateral hindpaw of SNL rats. These exaggerated behavioural responses were interpreted to be manifestations of mechanical and cold allodynia and were observed as early as day 2 after surgery. There was a gradual increase in the level of allodynia over the postoperative period and this was maintained throughout the whole of the testing period (2 weeks). The contralateral paw of SNL rats did not develop modified mechanical or cold sensitivity. Similarly, sham operated rats rarely responded to the application of innocuous mechanical stimuli (von Frey 1, 5 or 9 grams) or acetone on either hindpaw. On a rare occasion where a foot withdrawal was observed, the response was not accompanied by aversive behaviours (licking and shaking of the hindpaw) such as those exhibited by SNL rats.



Figure 6. The difference score of foot withdrawal frequencies to the application of (A) von Frey 1g, (B) von Frey 5g, (C) von Frey 9g and (D) a drop of acetone in SNL (filled circles) and sham operated rats (open squares). Difference score was calculated as: difference score = (no. of foot withdrawals on contralateral paw) - (no. of foot withdrawals on ipsilateral paw). Negative values indicate a greater frequency of foot withdrawal responses on the ipsilateral hindpaw, and was interpreted to be a manifestation of mechanical allodynia. SNL rats showed a significantly greater foot withdrawal frequency as compared to sham operated rats at all postoperative time-points (p<0.0001). The onset of allodynia was early, and was observed as early as 2 days after nerve injury. Data is presented as the mean foot withdrawal frequency \pm S. E. M. The smallest error bars are contained within the symbol.

3.4 Discussion

Here I have replicated the selective spinal nerve (L5/L6) ligation model of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992) and investigated the behavioural consequences of peripheral nerve injury over a 2 week postoperative period. Following spinal nerve ligation, rats displayed an increased sensitivity to cooling and mechanical stimuli on the ipsilateral hindpaw. The application of a drop of acetone or a normally innocuous mechanical stimulus evoked an exaggerated behavioural response in these animals which was often accompanied by aversive behaviours, such as licking and shaking of the hindpaw. These abnormal pain behaviours were interpreted to be manifestations of cold and mechanical allodynia and displayed an early onset of 2 days after surgery. The level of allodynia gradually increased over the postoperative period and was maintained for at least 2 weeks. The contralateral hindpaw of SNL rats did not show such changes in either the mechanical or cooling sensitivity and a response was rarely evoked. Similarly, sham operated rats did not develop any abnormal pain behaviours or modifications in mechanical/ cooling sensitivity. These findings are consistent with those originally reported by Kim and Chung (1992) where mechanical allodynia, cold allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia were demonstrated on the ipsilateral hindpaw of SNL rats. Mechanical allodynia was reported as early as 1 day after surgery, and was maintained for up to 112 days (Kim & Chung 1992). The onset of allodynia was reported to be between 12- 20 hours after ligation. Interestingly, foot withdrawal responses were also reported on the contralateral hindpaw in SNL rats when tested with a von Frey filament of 186.7mN (bending force 18.8g). Contralateral responses became prominent at 2 weeks after surgery and were maintained for up to 98 days. Although smaller in magnitude, these contralateral signs followed a similar time course to those on the ipsilateral paw (Kim & Chung 1992). In my study, I did not any observe contralateral effects in SNL rats. However, these changes were reported after 2 weeks postsurgery in the original studies, therefore it is unlikely that they would be manifested during the length of my behavioural testing period (PO 14 days). In addition, the mechanical stimulus (186.7mN, von Frey 18.8g) with which these contralateral effects were observed, is of a higher intensity than that employed in my study (89.1mN, von Frey 9g). Thus these effects may not be seen with stimuli of low intensities.

Furthermore in the study by Kim and Chung (1992), a sham surgery was performed contralaterally in SNL rats. It is unlikely, however, that the sham surgery produced the contralateral changes since in a separate group of animals where a sham operation was performed, no changes in mechanical sensitivity were observed on the operated paw (Kim & Chung 1992).

In addition to the changes observed in the mechanical and cooling sensitivities, SNL rats frequently licked their toes and pulled the nails of the ipsilateral hindpaw. These behaviours were interpreted to be signs of spontaneous pain and were observed in the absence of any external stimuli.

Although not studied in the present study, it has been reported that ligation of L5/L6 spinal nerves also induces thermal hyperalgesia, which is manifested as a decrease in the withdrawal latency to suprathreshold heat stimuli (Kim & Chung 1992). Increased sensitivity to heat developed soon after nerve injury (PO 3 days) and was maintained for at least PO 5 weeks. In recent studies, however, a lack of heat hyperalgesia following spinal nerve ligation has been reported, although mechanical allodynia was observed in these studies (Kontinen *et al.*, 1998; Roytta *et al.*, 1999). Dissociation of thermal and mechanical allodynia/ hyperalgesia has also been described in other models of neuropathy (Luukko *et al.*, 1994), suggesting differences in the mechanisms underlying the two measures.

When employing animal models for the study of mechanisms underlying neuropathic pain, it is important to consider the degree of distress inflicted to the animal as a result of the surgery, since changes in mood or activity may affect the assessment of sensory behaviours. The behavioural consequences of spinal nerve ligation were investigated in a recent study which measured depression and anxiety in SNL rats (Kontinen *et al.*, 1999). According to this study, it appears that there are no differences in the measures of anxiety or depression between the animal groups (SNL and sham operated rats) after surgery. When compared to the preoperative period, however, rats generally showed a decrease in motor activity during the postoperative period. Several factors could account for this observation, including habituation to the testing method, increased anxiety or age (Kontinen *et al.*, 1999).

Hence, the selective spinal nerve (L5/L6) ligation model of neuropathy produces a rapid onset of abnormal pain-related behaviours, which include mechanical and cold allodynia, and possibly thermal hyperalgesia. These behaviours resemble symptoms of causalgia in human patients and so the model appears to be a useful approach for studying mechanisms underlying neuropathic pain. The injury does not appear to produce generalised distress in the animals, which could confound sensory testing in behavioural studies, and does not produce measurable changes in mood, anxiety or depression as demonstrated in a wide range of tests.

3.4.1 Behavioural testing method for mechanical allodynia

The hindpaw withdrawal reflex used to assess mechanical sensitivity, as demonstrated in this study, is a useful method in determining the changes in pain sensitivity to mechanical or thermal stimuli in animal models. The assessment of mechanical sensitivity through the stimulation of cutaneous mechanoreceptors using calibrated von Frey filaments has been commonly used to test for mechanical allodynia in animal models of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992; Na *et al.*, 1993; Sheen & Chung 1993). Following the ligation of L5/ L6 spinal nerves, the position and weight bearing of the affected limb is considerably altered. A recent study demonstrated that these changes do not affect hindlimb withdrawal thresholds and therefore allow a reliable measurement of mechanical allodynia in nerve injured rats (Kauppila *et al.*, 1998). The decreased mechanical threshold observed on the ipsilateral hindpaw of SNL rats is therefore independent of the weight bearing.

The morphological changes which occur in the peripheral nerves following tight ligation of L5/L6 spinal nerves has been described in a recent study by Roytta and coworkers (1999). Spinal nerve ligation produced a dramatic decrease in the number of myelinated fibres and Wallerian degeneration was observed distal to the site of nerve ligation with macrophages and regeneration of axonal sprouts (Roytta et al., 1999). There is evidence to suggest that Wallerian degeneration is associated with symptoms of neuropathic pain (Ramer et al., 1997). Morphological changes have also been described in the CCI model of neuropathy, where a dramatic decrease in myelinated fibres has been reported distal to the nerve ligation (Basbaum et al., 1991; Gautron et al., 1990; Munger et al., 1992). The concomitant presence of allodynia and loss of myelinated fibres appears rather paradoxical since allodynia is presumed to be mediated by myelinated large diameter fibres. This discrepancy may reflect a strong amplification of the afferent input within the spinal cord, which arrive via the remaining large diameter myelinated fibres. Alternatively, there may be a loss of central inhibitory controls which may facilitate nociceptive transmission (Pertovaara et al., 1997).

3.4.3 Comparison with other animal models of neuropathic pain

To date, two other animal models of neuropathy involving partial sciatic nerve injury have been described (Bennett & Xie 1988; Seltzer *et al.*, 1990). The CCI model proposed by Bennett and Xie (1988) involves the application of 4 loose ligatures around the sciatic nerve (Bennett & Xie 1988), whilst the PSTL model, on the other hand, tightly ligates 1/3 to 1/2 of the sciatic nerve (Seltzer *et al.*, 1990). Following surgery, rats show signs of spontaneous pain, allodynia and hyperalgesia, lasting up to several months. A proportion of CCI rats also developed autotomy, where animals self-mutilate the denervated zones of the affected hindpaw in an attempt to get rid of the unpleasant sensation. This behaviour is not seen in the PSTL (Seltzer *et al.*, 1990) or SNL models of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992). As previously discussed (see Chapter 1.2.1), both these models may produce variability in the extent of nerve damage between studies, which could potentially influence the behavioural consequences of the injury. In the CCI model, for example, there may be subjectivity in the tension of the ligatures applied to the sciatic nerve. Similarly, the proportion of the ligated nerve can vary from animal to animal (1/3 to 1/2) in the PSTL model of neuropathy. This individual variability may reflect the difficulty in producing the same extent of nerve damage in every animal, hence care must be taken when making comparisons between studies.

In contrast, the model developed by Kim and Chung (1992) overcomes some of these difficulties since the same proportion of the sciatic nerve is ligated in each animal therefore avoids the potential experimental variability between studies. One possible disadvantage of this model is that the surgery is more extensive compared to the other two models. However, the model is highly reproducible and is therefore a useful tool for the study of neuropathic pain. Indeed, this model has proved useful for testing the antiallodynic or antihyperalgesic effects of therapeutic agents for the treatment of neuropathic pain states (Bian *et al.*, 1995; Kim *et al.*, 1993; Ossipov *et al.*, 1997b).

Chapter 4.

Electrophysiological characterisation of dorsal horn convergent neurones: The response properties of spinal neurones to electrical and natural stimuli and changes produced following

peripheral nerve injury

4. Electrophysiological characterisation of dorsal horn convergent neurones: The response properties of spinal neurones to electrical and natural stimuli and changes produced following peripheral nerve injury

4.1 Introduction

There is increasing evidence to suggest that peripheral nerve injury induces a number of alterations in the peripheral nervous system which could contribute to the occurrence of multiple symptoms associated with neuropathic pain states. Studies employing various animal models have reported aberrations in somatosensory processing which appear to result from a combination of factors including, reorganisation of myelinated large diameter fibres, generation of ectopic discharges, alterations in neuronal phenotypes as well as various neurochemical changes (see Chapter 1.3). These results suggest for a high degree of plasticity in the peripheral nervous system following nerve injury.

To date, there have been a number of studies reporting changes in the neuronal response characteristic following nerve injury. In the CCI model of neuropathy, loose ligation of the sciatic nerve induced abnormal mechanical sensitivity and increased spontaneous activity in dorsal horn neurones (Laird & Bennett 1993). A proportion of neurones was reported to have no definite peripheral receptive fields (Laird & Bennett 1993). Furthermore, the mechanical stimulus required to elicit a response in these cells (i.e. mechanical neuronal threshold) was considerably higher in CCI rats as compared to sham operated rats. A similar study employing the CCI model of neuropathy demonstrated that profound changes occur in the response characteristics of spinothalamic tract (STT) neurones 1-2 weeks following nerve injury (Palecek et al., 1992b). STT neurones from neuropathic rats exhibited high background activities and increased afterdischarges to mechanical and thermal stimuli. Recordings from dorsal column nuclei neurones (gracile nucleus) also showed that the properties of neurones in naive and CCI rats were considerably altered at PO 10-14 days (Miki et al., 1998). Gracile nucleus (GN) neurones from CCI rats exhibited high levels of spontaneous

activity, increased afterdischarges following mechanical and thermal stimulation, and a proportion of neurones did not have any detectable mechanical receptive fields. Similarly, loose ligation of the inferior alveolar nerve produced an increased number of spontaneously active neurones, which exhibit mechanical sensitivity (Bongenhielm & Robinson 1998).

In the partial sciatic nerve ligation model of neuropathy (Seltzer *et al.*, 1990), electrophysiological recordings of lumbar dorsal horn wide dynamic range (WDR) neurones have been reported at 5 or 16 weeks after nerve ligation (Takaishi *et al.*, 1996). The responses of WDR neurones to noxious thermal stimuli were comparable between nerve injured and sham operated rats, and little or no spontaneous activity was recorded from either group.

There have been several studies reporting changes in the response characteristic of dorsal horn neurones in the selective spinal nerve (L5/L6) ligation model of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992). Electrophysiological recordings of WDR neurones demonstrated that both the spontaneous activity and neuronal responses to mechanical stimuli were enhanced in SNL rats, as compared to naive rats (Leem *et al.*, 1995; Pertovaara *et al.*, 1997). Similarly, in L7 ligated monkeys, ipsilateral STT neurones displayed a high level of background activity and an increased responsiveness to innocuous mechanical stimuli (Palecek *et al.*, 1992b).

Results from these electrophysiological studies suggest that there is a high degree of plasticity in the somatosensory processing system following nerve injury, which produces alterations in the response characteristics of sensory neurones. Overall, there appears to be a complex change in the pattern of neuronal responses, which includes both increases and decreases in the neuronal measures. Whilst there appears to be a general increase in the level of spontaneous activity after nerve injury, changes in the response to mechanical or thermal stimuli appear to be variable between studies, and may reflect differences in the recording method, model of neuropathy or time elapsed since nerve injury.

To date, there have only been a few studies where the responses of dorsal horn neurones to a broad range of peripheral stimuli (electrical/ natural) have been fully characterised in the SNL model of neuropathy. Dorsal horn sensory neurones can be classified in several ways, based on their responses to natural peripheral stimuli, the laminar location of the cell body or their projection site. According to the intensity-dependent categorization, dorsal horn enurones can be classified into low-threshold, nociceptive-specific, and WDR neurones. Low threshold cells respond to light touch, pressure and hair movement. This class of cells do not increase firing in response to noxious stimulation and the majority of their input is mediated by large diameter Aβ-fibres. On the contrary, nociceptive specific cells are high threshold cells which respond exclusively to noxious stimuli. These cells are found commonly in STT, SMT and spinohypothalamic tracts. Finally, the WDR neurones receive both low and high threshold inputs via A β -, A δ - and C-fibres and differentially encode for the intensity of the stimulus. The highest concentration of WDR neurones is found in lamina V, and projection cells of this type are common in the STT, SMT, SRT, SCT, and spinohypothalamic tracts.

In this chapter, I investigate the electrophysiological changes which take place in the responses of WDR neurones to a wide range of controlled natural and electrical stimuli at 2 postoperative time-points following SNL (1 and 2 weeks postsurgery). I chose to employ WDR neurones for my study since these cells comprise more than 50% of the neurones in the STT tract (Besson & Chaouch 1987), which is considered to be one of the most important ascending tract relaying sensory information to higher brain centres. Furthermore, a previous study in primates has demonstrated that the activity of WDR neurones is a better predictor of thermal perception than that of nociceptive-specific neurones (Dubner *et al.*, 1989). In addition, the convergence of low and high threshold inputs onto these neurones make them a logical substrate for some of the changes that may underlie hyperalgesia and allodynia.

Although a large number of studies have investigated the behavioural consequences of peripheral nerve injury (allodynia, spontaneous pain, hyperalgesia) in animal models of neuropathy, the mechanism underlying these changes still remains unclear. Since the spinal cord is the primary relay site of sensory information to the central nervous system, recordings from dorsal horn neurones

(continued overleaf)

may reveal an important link between behavioural alterations and corresponding neuronal plasticity within the spinal cord.

4.2 Methods

Surgical procedures for the selective spinal nerve (L5/ L6) ligation were performed according to those described previously by Kim and Chung (1992). Following surgery, behavioural testing was conducted to assess the sensitivity of the rats' hindpaw to mechanical and cooling stimuli over a period of 1-2 weeks. Electrophysiological studies were subsequently carried out on the operated rats at two postoperative time-points (PO 7-10 days and PO 14-17 days).

4.2.1 Characterisation of the responses of dorsal horn neurones to electrical stimuli

Electrophysiological recordings of spinal neurones were made from operated rats, ipsilateral to the spinal nerve ligation or sham operation, and comparisons were made with those from naive rats. Once a single dorsal horn neurone was isolated, sufficient time was allowed for cell stabilisation, following which the electrically evoked response of the individual cell was characterised. A total of 558 neurones were characterised in the study, of which 267 were from SNL rats (PO 7-10 days n=65; PO 14-17 days n=202), 216 from sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days, n=43; PO 14-17 days, n=173) and 75 from naive rats. The threshold currents for A β - and C-fibre activation were carefully determined and the latency for A β - or C-fibre activation was recorded. An electrical test was carried out at 3 times the A β -fibre threshold and subsequently repeated for C-fibres. A poststimulus histogram (PSTH) was constructed following a train of 16 electrical stimuli and the resulting neuronal responses were separated and quantified on the basis of latency measurements (A β -, A δ - and C-fibre). The postdischarge of the neurone was similarly recorded and the wind-up of the neurone following suprathreshold A β - or C-fibre stimulation was calculated for each individual neurone.

4.2.2 Characterisation of the responses of dorsal horn neurones to natural stimuli

After electrical tests were conducted, the neurone was allowed to settle for several minutes, after which, the spontaneous activity was recorded over a period of at least 5 minutes or until the response reached stability. A total of 112 spinal neurones (PO 7-10 days, n=43; PO 14-17 days, n=69) were characterised in SNL rats for responses to natural stimuli; similarly, 89 were studied in sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days, n=31; PO 14-17 days, n=58) and 30 in naive rats.

The responses of the neurones to a wide range of natural stimuli were characterised including brush, prod, acetone, mechanical (von Frey weights 1, 5, 9, 15, 20, 25, 50g) and thermal stimuli (35, 40, 42, 45, 50° C). All stimuli were applied for 10 seconds onto the most responsive part of the receptive field and sufficient interval was allowed between each stimulus application. The frequency of the evoked neuronal response was quantified and subsequently normalised by the subtraction of any spontaneous activity. In addition, the threshold of spinal neurones to mechanical and thermal stimuli was also estimated - this was taken to be the weakest stimulus, which was required to evoke a response in the cell.

4.2.3 Characterisation of the receptive field size of spinal neurones

The receptive field size of spinal neurones was quantified in a group of animals (SNL, n=37; sham operated, n=41; naive, n=24). A total of 150 neurones were characterised in this study, of which 56 were from SNL rats (PO 14-17 days), 63 from sham operated (PO 14-17 days) and 31 from naive rats.

The area of the neuronal receptive field was mapped by probing the skin of the hindpaw with three von Frey hairs of different weights (9, 15 and 75 grams). If a neuronal response greater than 1Hz was evoked through the application of the von Frey hair, the area was considered to be within the receptive field. The receptive field area for each von Frey hair was mapped on a standard diagram of the projected area of the plantar surface of the paw. The diagrams were subsequently copied to plain copier paper ($80g/m^2$, Kymi Oy, Kuusankoski, Finland) and marked areas were carefully cut and weighed. The receptive field areas were measured as the weight of the particular area and finally, expressed as a percentage of the mean weight of 20 control diagrams of the whole paw (79.8±0.2 mg).

The distribution of the receptive field in the plantar region of the paw was classified as medial (containing toe 1-2, or the medial side of the sole), central (toes 3-4, or only central area of the sole) or lateral (toe 5, or lateral side of the sole), depending on the localisation of the response to the lightest stimulation that evoked a response.

The data presented in this part of the study was obtained in conjunction with Dr. V. Kontinen and Miss E. Matthews.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Characterisation of the responses of dorsal horn neurones to electrical and natural stimuli

Cell depth

The mean depth of neurones used in this study was $791\pm24\mu m$ (PO 7-10 days) and $754\pm14\mu m$ (PO 14-17 days) for SNL rats and $837\pm28\mu m$ (PO 7-10 days) and $786\pm14\mu m$ (PO 14-17 days) for sham operated rats. Similarly, the mean cell depth for naive rats was $797\pm17\mu m$. All convergent neurones were located deep in the dorsal horn and corresponded to laminae V of the spinal cord.

4.3.1.1 The responses of dorsal horn neurones to electrical stimuli

All neurones employed for this study had a clear short latency $A\beta$ -fibre evoked response followed by a longer latency C-fibre evoked response. A typical example of a post-stimulus histogram (PSTH) following a single electrical test is given in Fig 7.



Figure 7. (A) A diagram of a single sweep oscilloscope trace of the response of a convergent dorsal horn neurone to a single electrical stimulus given at 3 x C-fibre threshold. (B) An example of a typical PSTH following a train of 16 electrical stimuli at 3 x C-fibre threshold (0.5Hz, 2ms pulse width). The responses evoked by different fibre types were separated and quantified on the basis of latency measurements (A β -fibre, A δ -fibre, C-fibre). Any neuronal responses occurring after the C-fibre latency band (i.e. 300-800ms) were taken to be the postdischarge (PD) of the neurone.

The mean thresholds and latencies of neuronal responses following A β and C-fibre stimulation are given in Table 6. The neuronal thresholds for A β - and C-fibres were comparable in all animal groups at both time-points. Similarly, the Cfibre latency of spinal neurones was similar between the three groups at PO 7-10 days. At PO 14-17 days, however, there was a significant difference in the C-fibre latency between SNL and sham operated rats (p=0.03). There was no difference in the C-fibre latency between SNL rats (PO 14-17 days) and naive rats.

Table 6. A comparison of the mean thresholds and latencies of $A\beta$ -fibre and C-fibre evoked neuronal responses of naive, sham operated and SNL rats. The neuronal responses were characterised at two post-operative time-points (PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days) for the sham and SNL group.

and there produces		PO 7-10 days		PO 14 -17 days	
	Naive	Sham	SNL	Sham	SNL
A β -fibre threshold (mA)	0.16± 0.02	0.13± 0.01	0.14± 0.02	0.15 ± 0.01	0.16± 0.01
Aβ-fibre latency (ms)	7.9± 0.4	8.0± 0.5	10.6±0.4	8.2± 0.3	9.2± 0.2
C-fibre threshold (mA)	1.5 ± 0.1	1.1±0.1	1.2 ± 0.1	1.6± 0.1	1.6± 0.1
C-fibre latency (ms)	187±5	190± 5	201± 5	184± 3	193± 3

The mean neuronal responses following a train of 16 electrical stimuli (3 x A β -fibre or C-fibre threshold) are given in Table 7.

Table 7. A comparison of the mean evoked neuronal response following a train of 16 electrical stimuli at 3 x $A\beta$ -fibre or C-fibre threshold in naive, sham operated and SNL rats. The neuronal responses evoked by the different fibres ($A\beta$ -, $A\delta$ - and C-fibre) were quantified together with the postdischarge and wind-up of the neurone. AP (Action Potentials).

		PO 7-10 days		PO 14 -17 days	
	Naive	Sham	SNL	Sham	SNL
$3 \times A\beta$ -fibre threshold				e.	
$A\beta$ -fibre evoked response (AP)	70±5	71±5	69±4	77±3	74±3
Wind-up (AP)	-5±2	-5±2	-8±2	-6±2	-6±2
3 x C-fibre threshold					
A β -fibre evoked response (AP)	100±4	93±6	93±5	99±3	95±3
A δ -fibre evoked response (AP)	58±4	50±6	82±6	66±3	69±3
C-fibre evoked response (AP)	315±14	296±18	263±15	318±11	261±9
Post-discharge	183±19	174±19	164±17	210±13	192±11
Wind-up	281±30	227±24	186±20	269±16	215±14

$A\beta$ -fibre evoked response

The mean A β -fibre evoked response following electrical stimulation at 3 times A β -fibre threshold was comparable in all animal groups (PO 7-10 and 14-17 days). Similarly, there was no significant difference in the A β -fibre evoked response between animal groups following electrical stimulation at 3 times C-fibre threshold.

A δ -fibre evoked response

The A δ -fibre evoked response of SNL rats was significantly greater than that of sham operated (p=0.0003) or naive rats (p=0.002) at PO 7-10 days. At the later time-point (PO 14-17 days), however, the magnitude of the response was comparable in all animal groups.

C-fibre evoked response

The C-fibre evoked response of SNL rats was comparable with that of sham operated rats at PO 7-10 days, however, at the later time-point, the magnitude of the response was significantly smaller in SNL rats (p=0.0002). When compared to naive rats, the C-fibre evoked response of SNL rats was smaller both at the earlier (p=0.01) and later time-points (p=0.0007).

Postdischarge

The postdischarge of spinal neurones was comparable between all animal groups and there was no significant difference at either time-point.

Wind-up

There was no wind-up of spinal neurones following electrical stimulation at 3 times the threshold for A β -fibres and this was true for all animal groups. The wind-up of spinal neurones following electrical stimulation at 3 times C-fibre threshold was comparable between SNL and sham operated rats at PO 7-10 days, however, at the later time-point, it was significantly smaller in SNL rats (p=0.002). When compared to naive rats, the wind-up of SNL rats was significantly smaller both at the earlier (p=0.0009) and later time-points (p=0.001).

4.3.1.2 The responses of dorsal horn neurones to natural stimuli

All neurones recorded in the study responded to a wide range of stimuli, both innocuous and noxious. Table 8 shows the proportion of neurones responding to each natural stimulus.

Table 8 A comparison of the proportions of spinal neurones responding to various natural stimuli in naive, sham operated and SNL rats.

		PO 7-10 days		PO 14 -17 days			
	Naive	Sham	SNL	Sham	SNL		
Spontaneous Activity	17 %	30 %	56 %	19 %	67 %		
Brush	80 %	71 %	67 %	79 %	77 %		
Prod	100 %	100 %	100 %	98 %	98 %		
Acetone	46 %	29 %	64 %	48 %	73 %		

Fig. 8A shows an example of the typical response profile of a dorsal horn neurone to a range of mechanical and thermal stimuli.



Figure 8. (A) A typical rate recording of the response of a single dorsal horn neurone to mechanical (brush (B), prod (P), von Frey) and thermal stimuli in a SNL rat at PO 14-17 days. All stimuli were applied for a period of 10 seconds as indicated by the horizontal bars, and the evoked neuronal response was quantified and subsequently normalised by the subtraction of any spontaneous activity recorded prior to the start of the recording. (B) A rate recording of the spontaneous activity of a single dorsal horn neurone from a SNL rat (PO 14-17 days). The cell shows a continuous 'tonic' pattern of ongoing activity. The interval between the successive spikes was uniform and a peak in the activity was seen approximately every 30 seconds.

A comparison of the spontaneous activity and the mean evoked neuronal responses to natural stimuli (prod, acetone brush) is given in Figure 9.



Figure 9. A comparison of the (A) spontaneous activity and the mean evoked neuronal responses to (B) prod, (C) acetone and (D) brush in naive, sham operated and SNL rats at PO 7-10 and 14-17 days. * $p \leq 0.05$; ** p < 0.001. Abbreviations: Sham (S) Chung (C)

Spontaneous Activity

Most spinal neurones recorded from SNL rats exhibited spontaneous activities with a wave-like periodical pattern of firing. A typical example of this firing pattern is illustrated in Figure 8B.

The mean level of spontaneous activity recorded from spinal neurones was comparable between SNL and sham operated rats at PO 7-10 days, although the proportion of neurones exhibiting ongoing activities was significantly greater in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats (p=0.02). At PO 14-17 days, both the level (p<0.0001) and proportion of neurones with spontaneous activity (p<0.0001) were significantly greater in SNL rats than in sham operated rats.

The level of spontaneous activity was significantly greater in SNL rats compared to naive rats, both at the earlier (p<0.0001) and later time-points (p<0.0001). A significantly higher proportion of spinal neurones exhibited spontaneous activity in SNL rats as compared to naive rats, both at PO 7-10 and 14-17 days (p<0.0001).

Brush

Overall, there was no significant difference in the mean brush evoked response between SNL and sham operated rats at both time-points. The magnitude of the brush evoked response of SNL rats was, however, significantly smaller compared to that of naive rats at PO 7-10 days (p=0.04). At PO 14-17 days, the responses were comparable between SNL and naive rats. The proportion of spinal neurones responding to the brush stimulus was similar in all animal groups.

Prod

The mean neuronal evoked response to prod was significantly smaller in SNL rats as compared to sham operated rats, both at PO 7-10 days (p=0.002) and at PO 14-17 days (p=0.004). Similarly, the magnitude of the prod evoked response was significantly smaller in SNL rats, compared to naive rats (PO 7-10 days, p=0.02; PO 14-17 days, p=0.009). Virtually all neurones characterised in the study responded to prod.

Acetone

The magnitude of the acetone evoked response was significantly greater in SNL rats as compared to sham operated rats at PO 7-10 (p=0.03) and 14-17 days (p=0.04). A larger proportion of neurones responded to the application of acetone in SNL rats, compared to sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days, p=0.008; PO 14-17 days, p=0.01).

In contrast, the magnitude of the acetone evoked response was comparable between SNL and naive rats at PO 7-10 days, as was the proportion of neurones responding to the stimulus. At PO 14-17 days, the acetone evoked response of SNL rats was significantly greater than that of naive rats (p=0.01) and a larger proportion of neurones responded to the stimulus (p=0.03).

Mechanical stimuli

Overall, the mean neuronal response to mechanical punctate stimulus (von Frey filaments 1-50 g) was smaller in SNL rats, as compared to either sham operated or naive rats (Fig. 10). This difference was more pronounced over the noxious range of stimuli. Furthermore, the mechanical stimulus required to evoke a response in spinal neurones (mechanical neuronal threshold) was lower in SNL rats as compared to sham operated or naive rats. At PO 7-10 days, the mechanical threshold of SNL rats ($6.5\pm 0.8g$) was comparable with that of sham operated ($7.5\pm 1.1g$) or naive rats ($7.2\pm 1.2g$). However, at the later time-point, the mean mechanical threshold of spinal neurones was significantly lower in SNL rats ($5.0\pm 0.5g$) as compared to either sham operated ($7.0\pm 0.8g$; p=0.05) or naive rats ($7.2\pm$
1.2g; p=0.05). Thus there appears to be a gradual drop in the mechanical neuronal threshold over the post-operative period and this may partly account for the development of mechanical allodynia observed behaviourally in SNL rats (Chapter 3.3.2).



Figure 10. The responses of spinal neurones to mechanical punctate stimuli applied peripherally to the hindpaw in SNL, sham operated and naive rats at (A) PO 7-10 and (B) PO 14-17 days. $p \le 0.05$; p < 0.001

Thermal Stimuli

In contrast to the right shift observed with the mechanical evoked response, the responses of spinal neurones to thermal stimuli were similar in all animal groups and no dramatic shifts were observed after nerve injury. The stimulus response curves of SNL rats, however, tended to be slightly reduced compared to those of either sham operated or naive rats.

The mean thermal threshold of spinal neurones tended to be lower in SNL rats (PO 7-10 days, $40.9 \pm 1.2^{\circ}$ C; PO 14-17 days, $41.8 \pm 0.8^{\circ}$ C), however, there was no significant difference between the animal groups (sham operated, PO 7-10 days, $43.7 \pm 0.6^{\circ}$ C; PO14-17 days, $43.9 \pm 0.9^{\circ}$ C; naive, $44.4 \pm 0.9^{\circ}$ C). The drop in neuronal threshold to thermal stimulus may partly contribute to the thermal hyperalgesia which has previously been reported in the present animal model (Carlton *et al.*, 1994; Kim & Chung 1992).



Figure 11. The response of spinal neurones to thermal stimuli in SNL, sham operated and naive rats at (A) PO 7-10 and (B) PO 14-17 days. $*p \leq 0.05$.

All receptive fields studied in this part of the study were located on the plantar surface of the hindpaw, mostly in the toe regions. The majority of the receptive fields were continuous although, in 3 cases, discontinuous receptive fields were found. The distribution of the receptive field area was similar in the three animal groups.

Table 9. Above: The distribution of the receptive field areas of dorsal horn neurones in naive, sham operated (PO 14-17 days) and SNL rats (PO 14-17 days). Below: The distribution of the receptive field was classified as medial, central or lateral, depending on the localisation of the response to the lightest mechanical stimuli that evoked a neuronal response.

Naive	Sham operated	SNL
19% (6/ 31)	24% (15/ 63)	29% (16/ 56)
47% (15/ 31)	44% (28/ 63)	50% (28/ 56)
28% (10/ 31)	32% (20/ 63)	21% (12/ 56)
	19% (6/ 31) 47% (15/ 31) 28% (10/ 31)	19% (6/ 31) 24% (15/ 63) 47% (15/ 31) 44% (28/ 63) 28% (10/ 31) 32% (20/ 63)



The receptive field sizes of dorsal horn neurones, mapped using von Frey filaments of different bending force (89.1, 148.5, 742.5mN; 9, 15 and 75g) are shown in Fig. 12. Overall, the mean receptive field size of spinal neurones was greater in SNL rats, compared to either sham operated or naive rats. The receptive field area for 9g von Frey was significantly greater in SNL rats, as compared to either sham operated (p=0.05) or naive rats (p=0.05). The mean receptive field size for von Frey 9g was 37% larger than that in the sham operated or naive group. The receptive field sizes for mechanical stimuli of higher intensities (von Frey 15 and 75g) were also slightly greater in SNL rats, however, this did not reach significance level. Examples of the receptive fields of dorsal horn neurones are illustrated in Fig. 13.



Figure 12. A comparison of the mean receptive field size of spinal neurones in SNL (PO 14-17 days), sham operated (PO 14-17 days) and naive rats, mapped using von Frey 9, 15 and 75 grams. The receptive field area is expressed as a percentage of the projected area of the plantar surface of the paw. $* p \le 0.05$.



Figure 13. Typical examples of the receptive fields of dorsal horn neurones, mapped using von Frey filaments 9, 15 and 75 grams in SNL, sham and naïve rats. The area as percentage of the whole projected area of the plantar surface of the paw is given below each diagram.

4.4 Discussion

In this chapter, I report on my investigations of the effect of peripheral nerve injury on the responses of dorsal horn neurones to natural and electrical stimuli, using the selective spinal nerve (L5/L6) ligation model of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992). Electrophysiological characterisation of neuronal responses was conducted at 2 postoperative time-points corresponding to the developmental (PO 7-10 days) and peak maintained phase (PO 14-17 days) of behavioural allodynia, to investigate the temporal changes which take place in the spinal somatosensory processing of noxious and innocuous information following nerve injury. In addition, I also investigated whether there are alterations in the receptive field sizes of dorsal horn neurones at 2 weeks after nerve injury. Comparisons of the mean receptive field sizes were made in a separate group of animals (PO 14-17 days) using a range of von Frey hairs encompassing the innocuous and noxious range.

4.4.1 Changes in the spontaneous and evoked neuronal responses following spinal nerve ligation

One of the marked changes seen after peripheral nerve injury was the development of a high level of spontaneous activity in spinal neurones. Whilst neurones of sham operated and naive rats exhibited only low levels of ongoing activity (< 0.8 Hz), neurones from SNL rats developed a high level of spontaneous activity within 1 week of nerve injury (1.8 Hz), and this was further increased after 2 weeks post-surgery (2.1 Hz). The proportion of neurones exhibiting spontaneous activity was also markedly increased following spinal nerve ligation (>50%), and nearly 70% of neurones developed abnormal activity by 2 weeks. Hence this suggests that there is a temporal development of spontaneous activity following nerve injury which is reflected both in the frequency of the firing as well as in its incidence. The increased activity observed in these dorsal horn neurones after spinal nerve ligation may contribute to the spinal excitability associated with neuropathic pain states.

The modifications seen in the evoked neuronal responses to peripheral natural stimuli following nerve injury were complex and appeared to be both modality- and time-dependent. Spinal nerve ligation induced an increase in the acetone-evoked response of SNL rats. At PO 14-17 days, a significantly higher proportion of neurones from SNL rats responded to acetone application as compared to sham operated or naive rats, and the magnitude of the response was similarly greater in these animals. This may contribute to cold allodynia, where exaggerated behaviours are observed in response to acetone application.

In contrast to the enhanced responsiveness of dorsal horn neurones after spinal nerve ligation, neuronal responses to prod and mechanical punctate stimuli were considerably reduced following nerve injury. The magnitude of the prod evoked response was significantly smaller in SNL rats compared to either sham operated or naive rats, although there was no decrease in the actual proportion of neurones responding to the stimulus. The mechanical stimulus response function to a range of von Frey hairs was similarly reduced in SNL rats and this was more pronounced in the noxious range. Furthermore, there was a drop in the threshold of spinal neurones to mechanical stimuli 1 week after spinal nerve ligation, and this was reduced further at 2 weeks post-injury. The lowered mechanical threshold of spinal neurones may account for the occurrence of mechanical allodynia seen behaviourally in SNL rats in the present model. In contrast, the thermal stimulus response function was not shifted after nerve injury and the magnitude of the response was comparable in all groups of animals. The thermal threshold of spinal neurones was, however, reduced in SNL rats, though this did not reach significance. This may underlie the thermal hyperalgesia reported in previous studies (Kim & Chung 1992), although the presence of this behaviour has been questioned (Kontinen et al., 1998; Roytta et al., 1999). The combination of a lower thermal threshold, yet overall unchanged heat evoked responses would make this behavioural change hard to gauge. It is worth noting that the method of thermal stimulation used in this study is likely to include a mechanical component due to the force of water from the water jet. However, as can be seen from Fig. 11, the contribution of the mechanical component is relatively small as compared to the heat response observed at higher temperatures. In addition, this mechanical component will be consistent at all temperatures.

4.4.2 Changes in the mean receptive field size of dorsal horn neurones following nerve injury

In addition to the changes in the response characteristics of dorsal horn neurones after nerve injury, changes were also observed in the receptive field sizes of spinal neurones at PO 14-17 days. Two weeks following spinal nerve ligation, there was an expansion of the receptive field size of dorsal horn neurones to mechanical stimuli, which was most prominent for the low intensity stimulus (von Frey 9g). The receptive field sizes to higher intensity mechanical stimuli (von Freys 15 and 75g) also tended to be larger in SNL rats compared to either sham or unoperated controls, however, this did not reach significance. The distribution of the receptive fields over the plantar surface was similar in all animal groups and did not show any changes after nerve injury. Receptive field organisation is an established characteristic of neuronal plasticity after nerve injury and may be an important factor contributing to the development of neuropathic pain (Devor & Wall 1981). This may have important clinical implications since a given low intensity stimulus will recruit more neurones, leading to a greater afferent input and possibly enhanced pain transmission.

Overall, these results suggest that there is a complex change in the pattern of the evoked neuronal responses, as well as in the receptive field size of dorsal horn neurones following nerve injury. The alterations in the response profile of spinal neurones observed here were modality dependent and were characterised by both increases and decreases to selected peripheral stimuli. Some modifications appeared to develop over the postoperative period and were more pronounced at the later time-point (spontaneous activity, mechanical threshold), whilst other changes were already marked at PO 7-10 days (mechanical, prod and C-fibre evoked responses). It is not clear what underlies this differential plasticity of spinal neurones observed in the present study, although it is likely that the changes result from both *de novo* acquired neuronal responses as well as from alterations in the existing response profiles of spinal neurones. The reduction in neuronal activity to peripheral stimuli is not surprising since two-thirds of the spinal input from the sciatic nerve is lost in this model of neuropathy. (Kim & Chung 1992). Ligation of L5/ L6 spinal nerves produces a complete block of sensory transmission through the nerves and produces a significant reduction in the input to these segments of the spinal cord. Using presynaptic opioid receptors as markers of presynaptic terminals, a previous study quantified the contribution of afferent fibres in a single dorsal root to adjacent spinal segments in the cervical spinal cord (Besse et al., 1991). This study showed that following entry to the spinal cord, primary afferent fibres terminate in two segments rostral (37%) and one segment caudal (16%) to the target segment of entry of the nerve (38%) (Besse et al., 1991). If the same pattern holds for the lumbar spinal cord, it could be expected that the overall input to the L4 segment (which receives rostral innervations from L5/ L6 spinal nerves, as well as from the intact L4 spinal nerve) is considerably reduced by about 37% as a result of the partial deafferentation. However, this may only relate to unmyelinated small diameter fibres since opioid receptors are predominantly located on these fibres and not on large diameter myelinated fibres. Hence, although the exact contribution of large myelinated fibres from adjacent spinal segments is unknown, a large proportion of input from unmyelinated fibres is expected to be lost in L4-6 segments, as a result of spinal nerve ligation. It is interesting to note that despite this marked loss of afferent input in this present model, the overall changes in the responses of spinal neurones were comparatively small at PO 1-2 weeks. This may represent an increase in spinal cord excitability which could compensate for the loss of afferent drive. The high level and incidence of spontaneous activity seen in SNL rats may be one contributing factor to the global spinal hyperexcitability in these animals. This activity may well produce an ongoing level of transmitter release in the spinal cord, which may in turn, favour hyperexcitability of responses to subsequent evoked stimuli. Furthermore, there was a gradual drop in the mechanical threshold of spinal neurones after nerve injury, which could facilitate neuronal activation with a low intensity stimulus. This, together with an enlargement of neuronal receptive fields to innocuous mechanical stimuli (von Frey 9g), could form the electrophysiological basis for the mechanism underlying the behavioural manifestation of allodynia in SNL rats.

Previous studies from animal models of neuropathy have demonstrated that there is a temporal development of abnormal pain behaviour following peripheral nerve injury, including mechanical/ cold allodynia, hyperalgesia and spontaneous pain (Attal et al., 1990; Bennett & Xie 1988; Kim & Chung 1992; Seltzer et al., 1990). The onset of these behavioural manifestations is seen as early as 2 days after injury and is maintained up to several months. What are the mechanisms underlying these abnormal behavioural changes? Evidence from previous electrophysiological studies suggests that there is an increase in the responsiveness of neurones to mechanical stimuli following nerve injury (Laird & Bennett 1993; Palecek et al., 1992a; Pertovaara et al., 1997). This is reflected by a lowered threshold of neurones to mechanical stimuli, as well as by an increase in the mean mechanically evoked response over the innocuous and noxious range (Palecek et al., 1992a; Pertovaara et al., 1997). The results from my present study also demonstrated a similar drop in the mechanical threshold of dorsal horn neurones in SNL rats (neuronal thresholds: SNL, von Frey 5-6.5g; sham, 7-7.5g). The lowered neuronal threshold to mechanical stimuli could, in part, underlie the occurrence of mechanical allodynia in nerve injured animals where decreased withdrawal thresholds to innocuous mechanical stimuli are frequently observed. Furthermore, several studies have reported an increase in the mean mechanically evoked response following nerve injury (Palecek et al., 1992a; Pertovaara et al., 1997), as well as a prolonged afterdischarge following mechanical or thermal stimulation (Laird & Bennett 1993; Miki et al., 1998; Palecek et al., 1992b). This could also contribute to the overall increase in mechanical responsiveness of neurones and account for the exaggerated behavioural responses of nerve injured animals to innocuous mechanical stimulation. In contrast to previous findings, however, I did not observe such enhancements in the mechanical sensitivity of dorsal horn neurones, and on the contrary, found an overall decrease in the mechanical stimulus response function following spinal nerve ligation. Previous studies have also reported an increased brush evoked response following nerve injury (Palecek et al., 1992a; Palecek et al., 1992b). However, such changes were not seen in my study.

Another factor which could contribute to the occurrence of allodynia is the change in receptive field size of dorsal horn neurones. There is evidence to suggest that there is an enlargement of the mean receptive field size 1-5 weeks (Behbehani & Dollberg-Stolik 1994; Cumberbatch *et al.*, 1998) and 4-5 months after nerve injury (Tabo *et al.*, 1999; Takaishi *et al.*, 1996). The expansion of neuronal receptive field implies that with a given mechanical stimulus, a greater number of neurones can be recruited, resulting in a greater afferent input to the spinal cord and therefore, enhancing pain transmission. In support of these findings, I also found a similar increase in the receptive field size of dorsal horn neurones to low-intensity mechanical stimulus (von Frey 9g) 2 weeks after nerve injury. This same mechanical stimulus produced an exaggerated pain-like response when applied behaviourally prior to electrophysiological recordings.

In addition to the exaggerated behavioural responses to innocuous mechanical stimuli, studies have also reported the occurrence of cold allodynia following peripheral nerve injury (Bennett & Xie 1988; Kim & Chung 1992). Abnormal neuronal responses to cold stimuli have been reported in spinothalamic tract (STT) cells following L7 spinal nerve ligation, where more than 50% of the neurones developed cooling sensitivity 2 weeks after nerve injury (Palecek *et al.*, 1992a). Responses to innocuous cooling stimuli using acetone have also been reported in dorsal horn neurones of CCI rats (Laird & Bennett 1993). This is consistent with the results from my study where there was an increase in both the proportion and magnitude of the acetone evoked response following spinal nerve ligation. The exaggerated neuronal responses to cooling stimuli may account for the development of cold allodynia in nerve injured animals.

The occurrence of thermal hyperalgesia seen behaviourally in nerve injured animals, on the other hand, is more difficult to explain. Changes in neuronal responses to thermal stimuli have been demonstrated in animal models of neuropathy (Palecek *et al.*, 1992a; Tabo *et al.*, 1999), however, the majority of the electrophysiological evidence to date suggests there is little change in either the threshold (Laird & Bennett 1993; Palecek *et al.*, 1992b; Takaishi *et al.*, 1996), or the magnitude of the neuronal response to thermal stimuli (Pertovaara *et al.*, 1997; Takaishi *et al.*, 1996). Palacek et al. (1992) demonstrated that there was a drop in the thermal threshold, as well as an increased responsiveness to suprathreshold thermal stimuli in STT neurones of L7 spinal nerve ligated monkeys 2 weeks after nerve injury (Palecek et al., 1992a). A slight non-significant drop in thermal threshold has also been reported in dorsal horn neurones of CCI rats (neuropathic, 45.2± 0.9°C; sham operated, 47.6± 1.5°C), 9-14 days after nerve injury (Laird & Bennett 1993). These results are comparable to those from my study where I observed a small drop in the thermal threshold of SNL rats 2 weeks after nerve ligation (SNL, $41.8\pm 0.8^{\circ}$ C; sham operated $43.9\pm 0.9^{\circ}$ C; naive $44.4\pm 0.9^{\circ}$ C). Tabo and co-workers (1999) have recently reported that there is a marked increase in the responses of dorsal horn neurones to thermal stimuli (38- 52°C), 5 and 22 weeks after constriction of L4-L6 dorsal roots. In this study, however, both ipsilateral and contralateral neurones displayed increased responsiveness to heat - the mechanisms underlying this bilateral change are unclear (Tabo et al., 1999). In direct contrast, other studies have shown that the responses of dorsal horn neurones to thermal stimuli remain largely unchanged in the SNL and PSTL models of neuropathy (Pertovaara et al., 1997; Takaishi et al., 1996). In agreement with these findings, the thermal stimulus response functions of dorsal horn neurones were similar between SNL and sham operated rats at PO 1-2 weeks in my present study. The mechanisms underlying thermal hyperalgesia in nerve injured animals remain unclear.

Whilst mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia have been frequently reported in different models of neuropathic pain, there appears to be a considerable variability in the manifestation of various pain behaviours across these models (see Chapter 1.2.1.4). Spontaneous pain behaviour is most frequently reported in the CCI model (Attal *et al.*, 1990; Bennett & Xie 1988) and autotomy behaviour is not observed in either the SNL or the PSTL model of nerve injury. The electrophysiological mechanisms underlying the abnormal pain behaviours are unclear, yet the high level of spontaneous activity (Laird & Bennett 1993) seen after nerve lesion may possibly play a role in both the spontaneous and evoked pain behaviours of these animals.

Clearly, the correlation between neuronal plasticity and abnormal pain behaviour following nerve injury is complex, involving an interaction of multiple factors. The temporal profile of the electrophysiological changes appears to be similar to the profile of the allodynia development in SNL rats. However, a direct comparison between electrophysiological and behavioural studies cannot be made, and the relationship between spinal cord plasticity and clinical symptoms of neuropathic pain states remains unclear. One issue here is that it is impossible to know whether anaesthesia alters the sensory responses. In comparison to the exaggerated behavioural changes that accompany this animal model, the electrophysiological changes I observed after spinal nerve ligation were relatively small. In this study, there was no dramatic alteration in the response profile of spinal neurones, although a greater proportion of neurones exhibited spontaneous activities. However, we still do not know what level of ectopic activity is required to elicit the pain-like behaviours in nerve injured animals, and similarly, the abnormal pain sensations in neuropathic patients. It is possible that the electrophysiological changes observed here in the present study are sufficient to evoke pain in these animals. Hence, only a few hyperexcitable axons with ectopic activity may be all that is needed to evoke the conscious sensation of paresthesia and pain in humans.

4.4.4 Previous electrophysiological studies in animal models of neuropathy

Although there have been many animal studies investigating the behavioural consequences of nerve injury in models of neuropathic pain, little electrophysiological evidence exists on the changes which take place in the responses of spinal neurones following nerve lesion. The electrophysiological data which have so far been described, have employed various models of nerve injury, including CCI, PSTL and SNL.

Earlier recordings made in rats with spinal nerve section showed that an ongoing spontaneous activity was present in the majority of dorsal rootlets which became prominent at 3 days post-surgery (Wiesenfeld & Lindblom 1980). Spontaneous activity was also reported in the L5 dorsal root fibres (Aβ- and Cfibres) of CCI rats 11-52 days following loose ligation, where it was shown to originate proximal to the site of injury (Xie et al., 1995). The level of the ongoing activity was sensitive to changes in temperature and could be altered by either cooling or heating. The dorsal root fibres also developed adrenergic sensitivity following peripheral nerve injury and sympathetic stimulation was shown to increase the abnormal activity of these fibres (Xie et al., 1995). In another study where the responses of STT neurones were studied in CCI rats, a high level of background activity and an increased afterdischarge following mechanical and thermal stimulation was reported (Palecek et al., 1992b). The magnitude of the response to brush stimulation was not altered by nerve injury, nor was the mean threshold of STT cells to thermal stimuli. However, there was a decrease in the response of neurones to noxious mechanical and thermal stimuli (49°C), which was most prominent at 7 and 14 days after nerve injury. Similar observations were reported in another study where the responses of dorsal horn neurones were recorded in CCI rats at PO 9-11 days (Laird & Bennett 1993). Neurones from CCI rats exhibited abnormal characteristics, including high levels of spontaneous activities, afterdischarge, increased mechanical sensitivity to gentle touch and absence of detectable receptive fields. The mean thresholds of spinal neurones to mechanical and thermal stimuli were not altered by nerve injury and there was a

smaller proportion of neurones responding to low-intensity stimuli in CCI rats (Laird & Bennett 1993). In another study, where recordings were made from gracile nucleus (GN) neurones, high levels of spontaneous activity and afterdischarge were found in cells both ipsilateral and contralateral to the nerve injury (Miki *et al.*, 1998). The receptive field size of GN neurones was not significantly altered by chronic constriction injury.

There is also evidence from the SNL model of neuropathy demonstrating changes in the neuronal properties of STT and dorsal horn WDR neurones (Palecek *et al.*, 1992a; Pertovaara *et al.*, 1997). Recordings of STT neurones in primates revealed that the background activity of ipsilateral neurones was markedly increased, as compared to the contralateral sham operated side, 2 weeks after nerve injury (Palecek *et al.*, 1992a). Furthermore, there was a significant increase in the responsiveness of ipsilateral neurones to innocuous mechanical stimuli, as well as an enhanced sensitivity to cooling and suprathreshold heat stimuli. This was accompanied by a decreased mechanical/ thermal neuronal threshold. Similar results have been reported in WDR neurones where high levels of spontaneous activity, together with a leftward shift in the mechanical stimulus response function, were found (Pertovaara *et al.*, 1997). The responses of spinal neurones to thermal stimuli were, however, unaltered.

In the PSTL model of neuropathy, recordings of dorsal horn WDR neurones revealed that there is a significant increase in the receptive field area of spinal neurones, both ipsilateral and contralateral to the ligation, 16 weeks after nerve injury (Takaishi *et al.*, 1996). Neither the threshold, or magnitude of the neuronal response to heat were altered by nerve injury.

Taken together, the data from my present study and previous electrophysiological studies indicate that there is a considerable degree of plasticity in the somatosensory system following nerve injury. This brings about complex changes in the response properties of neurones in the spinothalamic tract, dorsal column nuclei and spinal cord dorsal horn. Overall, the modification in the neuronal response profile after spinal nerve ligation appears to involve both an increase and a decrease, depending on the modality being studied. As indicated by the presence of abnormal spontaneous activity in dorsal horn neurones, there is a considerable increase in the level of neuronal activity in the spinal cord 1-2 weeks after injury, which may represent a global increase in the spinal excitability of SNL rats. These changes in the somatosensory system are likely to contribute to the mechanisms underlying the manifestation of abnormal pain behaviours in nerve injured animals, and may be relevant to the pathophysiology of neuropathic pain states in humans.

It is interesting to note, however, that concomitant to the global increase in spinal excitability induced by nerve injury, there is also evidence for a marked reduction in neuronal activity, as exemplified by the decreased responses to selected stimuli (prod, mechanical), encompassing both the noxious and the innocuous range. This may seem rather paradoxical, yet a similar situation is seen clinically where patients with neuropathic pain report a combination of sensations, including sensory deficits and hyperphenomenas, such as allodynia, hyperalgesia and spontaneous pain. Thus the concomitant presence of enhancements and reductions of neuronal activity are reminiscent of clinical situations where pain and sensory loss coexist. The difficulties associated with the treatment of neuropathic pain states are likely to arise from the multiplicity of symptoms and mechanisms underlying this condition.

Chapter 5.

Comparison of the effects of MK-801, ketamine and memantine on the responses of dorsal horn neurones following peripheral nerve injury in the rat

5. Comparison of the effects of MK-801, ketamine and memantine on the responses of dorsal horn neurones following peripheral nerve injury in the rat

5.1 Introduction

There is substantial evidence to suggest that N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors are implicated in the processing of afferent nociceptive information at the level of the spinal cord (Dickenson et al., 1997b; Kristensen & Gordh 1997). Using immunohistochemical methods, glutamate binding sites and NMDA receptors have been identified in the outer lamina of the dorsal horn (laminae I-III), which receives terminations from nociceptive primary afferents (Bonnot et al., 1996). Evidence for a role of excitatory amino acids in nociceptive transmission has been demonstrated from electrophysiological studies where the application of glutamate produced depolarisation of spinal neurones (Bernardi et al., 1972; King et al., 1988). Behavioural studies have shown that spinally applied excitatory amino acids induce hyperalgesia, which can be attenuated by NMDA receptor antagonists (Aanonsen & Wilcox 1987). NMDA receptors have been implicated in the spinal events underlying 'wind-up' and related changes which enhance and prolong sensory transmission (Dickenson 1995; Kristensen & Gordh 1997; Seltzer et al., 1991b). Numerous studies have demonstrated the role of these receptors in the development and maintenance of pathological pain states, hence antagonism of this receptor system may be a useful target for the treatment of pain.

To date, there have been numerous behavioural studies demonstrating the effect of NMDA receptor antagonists in animal models of pain. NMDA receptor antagonists have been shown to attenuate hyperalgesia following formalin (Coderre & Melzack 1992a; Coderre & Melzack 1992b; Murray *et al.*, 1991) and carrageenan-induced inflammation (Ren *et al.*, 1992b), ischaemia (Sher *et al.*, 1992) and NMDA administration (Aanonsen & Wilcox 1987; Mjellem *et al.*, 1991). In support of these findings, electrophysiological studies have demonstrated that the administration of these antagonists produces inhibitions of the wind-up (Dickenson & Sullivan 1987; Dickenson & Sullivan 1990), and reduce the NMDA-induced hyperexcitability of dorsal horn neurones (Sher & Mitchell 1990).

Based on these findings, the therapeutic values of NMDA receptor antagonists have been assessed in numerous clinical studies. Ketamine is an intravenous anaesthetic which binds to the phencyclidine (PCP) site of the NMDA receptor-channel complex and produces analgesia at subanaesthetic doses (Klepstad et al., 1990). The administration of ketamine has been shown to be effective in experimental (Andersen et al., 1996; Ilkjaer et al., 1996; Park et al., 1995; Pedersen et al., 1998; Warncke et al., 1997), postoperative (Abdel-Ghaffar et al., 1998; Choe et al., 1997; Mathisen et al., 1995; Stubhaug et al., 1997) and ischemic pain states (Segerdahl et al., 1994), however, it produces severe cognitive disturbances even at relatively low doses, therefore limiting its clinical use (Maurset et al., 1989). The side effects often associated with ketamine include dizziness, illusions, visual disturbances and a sense of detachment (Kristensen & Gordh 1997). Dextromethorphan has also been tested clinically, however, its effectiveness in various pain states appears to differ between reported studies. Whilst it was shown to attenuate temporal summation of electrical and thermal evoked second pain (Price et al., 1994), dextromethorphan produced no effect against experimental pain (Ilkjaer et al., 1997; Kauppila et al., 1995; Kinnman et al., 1997). Memantine, is another clinically licensed drug, which acts through an uncompetitive antagonism of the NMDA receptor. This 1-amino-3, 5 dimethyl-adamantane derivative is currently used for the treatment of movement disorders such as Parkinson's and spasticity (Parsons et al., 1999). Unlike ketamine or MK-801, it has a low side effect profile and is considered to be a relatively safe drug. To date, little clinical data is available for the use of memantine in the treatment of pain states (Eisenberg et al., 1998b).

In recent years, attention has focused on NMDA receptor antagonists as potential therapies for neuropathic pain states, based on earlier findings from animal studies (Davar *et al.*, 1991; Mao *et al.*, 1992b; Seltzer *et al.*, 1991b; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992a). MK-801 is a standard uncompetitive NMDA receptor antagonist used widely for experimental purposes. As with many NMDA receptor antagonists, it has a high side effect profile which makes it unsuitable for clinical use. There is substantial evidence demonstrating the effectiveness of MK-801 against hyperalgesia and spontaneous pain behaviour in CCI rats (Davar *et al.*, 1991; Kawamata & Omote 1996; Mao *et al.*, 1992a; Mao *et al.*, 1992b; Mao *et al.*, 1995b;

Munglani et al., 1999; Smith et al., 1994b; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992a; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992b; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1993). Similar effects have been reported in other models of nerve injury such as SNL (Lee & Yaksh 1995; Wegert et al., 1997), PSTL (Seltzer et al., 1991b), ischaemic spinal cord injury (Hao & Xu 1996; Hao et al., 1991b) and unilateral transection of the superior caudal trunk (Kim et al., 1997b). Furthermore, there have been extensive studies investigating the effects of the clinically available NMDA receptor antagonists, ketamine and memantine, following peripheral nerve injury. In the CCI (Eisenberg et al., 1995; Mao et al., 1993; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992a) and SNL model of neuropathy (Burton et al., 1999; Carlton & Hargett 1995; Qian et al., 1996), both agents have been reported to attenuate nociceptive pain behaviours when administered preemptively, or postsurgery in nerve injured animals. Hence these results support the therapeutic role of NMDA antagonists in the treatment of neuropathic pain states.

In this chapter, I investigate the systemic effects of three uncompetitive NMDA receptor antagonists MK-801, ketamine and memantine, on the responses of dorsal horn neurones to natural and electrical stimuli in the SNL model of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992). These compounds exert their actions through their ability to bind to the open ion channel of the NMDA receptor-complex and exhibit use-dependency. Since these antagonists block channels and reduce synaptic transmission preferentially from active neurones, they may tend to preserve normal levels of synaptic transmission, yet reduce dorsal horn neuronal hyperexcitability associated with nerve injury. Furthermore, I investigated whether memantine produces similar inhibitions of the evoked neuronal responses, compared to MK-801 or ketamine in SNL rats, and assessed the potential therapeutic value of this drug in neuropathic pain states. The side effect profile of memantine is more favourable than that of other agents, therefore, if memantine could be shown to be as effective, it may offer a useful approach to the treatment of this clinical condition.

5.2 Methods

A total of 48 male Sprague-Dawley rats (PO 14-17 days, SNL, n=24; sham operated, n=24) were employed in this study. Recordings were made from dorsal horn neurones to determine the effect of NMDA receptor antagonists on the electrical and natural (mechanical/ thermal) evoked responses. Furthermore, in cells that exhibited ongoing activities, the effect of the antagonists on the level of this activity was also investigated.

Memantine (Sigma, UK) was administered to the rat subcutaneously (cumulative doses 1, 5 and 20 mg/kg) in a volume of 0.25 ml to the scruff of the neck (SNL, n=7; sham operated, n=8). The effect of the drug was followed over a period of 60 minutes per dose and tests were carried out at 10 minute intervals. Ketamine (Sigma, UK) was administered intravenously (cumulative doses 1, 5, 10 mg/kg) through a cannula inserted to the right jugular vein of the rat (SNL, n=8; sham operated, n=10). A test was made initially at 5 minutes after drug administration and subsequently at 10 minute intervals over a period of 40 minutes per dose. Similarly, MK-801 (RBI, UK) was administered intravenously (cumulative doses 0.1, 1, 5 mg/kg) and its effect was followed at 10 minute intervals over a period of 60 minutes per dose (SNL, n=9; sham operated, n=6).

Maximal effects of all doses of the antagonists were seen between 20-30 minutes (ketamine) or 20-50 minutes (MK-801 or memantine) after drug administration, justifying the 40 or 60 minute intervals between cumulative dosing. The plasma half-life of ketamine is reported to be relatively short (10-15 minutes). In this study, however, the doses of ketamine were taken to be cumulative (and not single doses of 1, 4 and 5mg/kg) since peak drug effects were still observed at later time points (~30 minutes after administration). Hence with this approach, I avoided overestimating the drug effect.

5.3 Results

The mean depths of the spinal neurones employed in this study were similar between SNL (755±42 μ m) and sham operated rats (753±27 μ m).

5.3.1 Effect of MK-801, ketamine and memantine administration on the spontaneous activities of spinal neurones

Neurones exhibiting very high levels of spontaneous activities (>5Hz) were not employed in the study since controlled responses to natural stimuli could not be analysed when background activity was high. However, of the 15 spinal neurones tested with MK-801, 4 neurones (SNL, n=3; sham operated, n=1) exhibited spontaneous activities greater than 0.1 Hz (mean frequency of firing: SNL, 3.7 ± 3 Hz; sham operated, 1.7 Hz). MK-801 produced inhibitions of the spontaneous activities in both SNL (maximal inhibition $78\pm13\%$) and sham operated rats (maximal inhibition 57%).

Of the 18 spinal neurones tested with ketamine, 5 neurones (SNL, n=3; sham operated, n=2) exhibited spontaneous activity (SNL, 7.2 \pm 6 Hz; sham operated, 1.1 and 2.1 Hz). The spontaneous activity of spinal neurones of both SNL (maximal inhibition 86 \pm 12%) and sham operated rats (maximal inhibitions: 43 and 25%) were reduced by the administration of ketamine.

Of the 15 spinal neurones tested with memantine, 4 neurones exhibited ongoing spontaneous activities in SNL rats (8 ± 5 Hz). Memantine produced a 95±4% inhibition of the spontaneous activity of these neurones.

5.3.2 Effect of MK-801 on the evoked neuronal responses to electrical and natural stimuli

MK-801 inhibited the wind-up of spinal neurones in SNL (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.03). The magnitude of the inhibitions were comparable for both groups of animals (maximal inhibitions: SNL, $52\pm11\%$; sham operated, $48\pm11\%$) (Fig. 14).



Figure 14. The effect of systemic MK-801 administration on the (A) wind-up of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. (B) A typical example of the effect of MK-801 (5mg/kg) on the wind-up of a single dorsal horn neurone. Trains of 16 stimuli (0.5 Hz) were given at three times the threshold current for C-fibres. The number of action potentials evoked per stimulus were plotted against the stimulus number, before (squares) and after (circles) drug administration. MK-801 produced dose-dependent inhibitions of the wind-up in SNL (filled symbols) and sham operated rats (open symbols).

Similarly, the postdischarge of spinal neurones was reduced dosedependently in SNL (1mg/kg, p=0.03; 5mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.04). The inhibitions were similar between the animal groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, 45±9%; sham operated, 58±9%; Fig. 15A). Compared to the inhibitions on the postdischarge, MK-801 produced only minor reductions of the A β , A δ - and C-fibre evoked responses. The A β -fibre evoked response was reduced significantly in SNL (0.1, 1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (5mg/kg, p=0.02) following administration of MK-801. The effects were comparable between the two animal groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, 37±6%; sham operated, 25±4%) (data not shown). MK-801 produced non-significant effects on the C-fibre evoked response of SNL and sham operated rats and its effect was comparable between the two groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, 13±9%; sham operated, 18±8%; Fig. 15B). Similarly, MK-801 reduced the Aδ-fibre evoked response of SNL (0.1mg/kg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (0.1mg/kg, p=0.04; 1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.03). Again, the inhibitions were comparable between the two groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, 28±6%; sham operated, 48±10%) (data not shown).



Figure 15. The effect of systemic MK-801 administration on the (A) postdischarge and (B) C-fibre evoked response of SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

MK-801 produced inhibitions of the low and high intensity mechanical evoked responses of SNL and sham operated rats (Fig. 16). The 9g von Frey evoked neuronal response was reduced by MK-801 in SNL and sham operated rats (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.03). The inhibition of the 9g von Frey response was greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition $79\pm10\%$), than in sham operated rats (maximal inhibition $48\pm8\%$), although this was not a significant difference. Similarly, MK-801 reduced the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response of SNL (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (5mg/kg, p=0.01). The inhibition of the 50g von Frey evoked response was comparable between the two animal groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, $54\pm6\%$; sham operated, $43\pm9\%$). MK-801 significantly reduced the thermal evoked response of SNL (0.1, 1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (0.1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.04). The magnitude of the reduction was comparable for both animal groups (maximal inhibition: SNL, 71±9%; sham operated $53\pm13\%$).



Figure 16. The effect of systemic MK-801 on the evoked responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) thermal stimuli in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

5.3.3 Effect of ketamine on the evoked neuronal responses to electrical and natural stimuli

Ketamine produced a significant inhibition of the wind-up of spinal neurones in SNL (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.02). The extent of the inhibitions were comparable between the animal groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, $65\pm5\%$; sham operated, $48\pm10\%$) (Fig 17).



Figure 17. The effect of systemic ketamine administration on the (A) wind-up of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. (B) A typical example of the effect of ketamine (10mg/kg) on the wind-up of a single dorsal horn neurone. The number of action potentials evoked per stimulus were plotted against the stimulus number, before (squares) and after (circles) drug administration. Ketamine reduced the wind-up of spinal neurones in a dose-dependent manner in SNL (filled symbols) and sham operated rats (open symbols).

Similarly, the postdischarge was reduced dose-dependently following ketamine administration in SNL (1mg/kg, p=0.03; 5mg/kg, p=0.02) and sham operated rats (5mg/kg, p=0.005; 10mg/kg, p=0.02) (Fig. 18A). The effects were comparable between the animal groups at the lower doses of the drug (1 and 5mg/kg). At the highest dose of the drug (10mg/kg), however, the inhibitions were greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition 71±13%), compared to sham operated rats (maximal inhibition $38\pm13\%$).

Ketamine produced only minor effects on the C-fibre evoked response of SNL (5mg/kg, p=0.02; 10mg/kg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (Fig. 18B). The inhibitions were significantly greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition $26\pm7\%$), compared to sham operated rats (maximal inhibition $7\pm10\%$) (5mg/kg, p=0.03; 10mg/kg, p=0.04). Similarly, only small reductions of the A β -fibre evoked response were observed following ketamine administration in SNL (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.008) and sham operated rats (5mg/kg, p=0.02) (data not shown). The effects were comparable between both animal groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, $21\pm9\%$; sham operated, $13\pm6\%$). Ketamine reduced the A δ -fibre evoked response of SNL (1mg/kg, p=0.03; 5mg/kg, p=0.02; 10mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (data not shown). At the lower doses of the drug, the inhibitions were comparable between the two groups, however, at the highest dose, the magnitude of the inhibition was greater in SNL rats (p=0.03; maximal inhibitions: SNL, $57\pm10\%$; sham operated, $24\pm13\%$).



Figure 18. The effect of systemic ketamine administration on the (A) postdischarge and (B) C-fibre evoked response of SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. $*p \leq 0.05$.

Ketamine significantly reduced the 9g von Frey evoked neuronal response of SNL (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.01; 10mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (1mg/kg, p=0.005; 5mg/kg, p=0.003; 10mg/kg, p=0.008). The inhibitions were significantly greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition $87\pm5\%$), compared to those in sham operated rats (maximal inhibition $62\pm9\%$) (1mg/kg, p=0.04; 5mg/kg, p=0.01; 10mg/kg, p=0.05). Similarly, ketamine produced significant inhibitions of the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response of SNL (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.01; 10mg/kg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (1mg/kg, p=0.04; 5mg/kg, p=0.005; 10mg/kg, p=0.007). The inhibition of the 50g von Frey evoked response was significantly greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition $67\pm4\%$) than in sham operated rats (maximal inhibition $35\pm8\%$) (5mg/kg, p=0.02; 10mg/kg, p=0.03).

The thermal evoked responses were similarly inhibited by ketamine in SNL (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.02) and sham operated rats (1mg/kg, p=0.02; 5 and 10mg/kg, p=0.005). The inhibitions were comparable at lower doses of the drug (1 and 5mg/kg), however, ketamine produced a greater effect in SNL rats (p=0.02) at the highest dose (maximal inhibitions: SNL, 75±6%; sham operated, 37±8%).



Figure 19. The effect of systemic ketamine administration on the evoked responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) thermal stimuli in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. * $p \leq 0.05$.

5.3.4 Effect of memantine on the evoked neuronal responses to electrical and natural stimuli

Memantine reduced the wind-up of spinal neurones in both SNL (1, 5 and 20mg/kg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (20mg/kg, p=0.03) (Fig. 20). Whilst memantine produced a large inhibition of the wind-up in SNL rats (maximal inhibition 74±6%), it produced a significantly smaller effect in sham operated rats (maximal inhibition $30\pm11\%$) (5mg/kg, p=0.02).



Figure 20. The effect of systemic memantine administration on the (A) wind-up of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. * $p \leq 0.05$. (B) A typical example of the effect of memantine (20mg/kg) on the wind-up of a single dorsal horn neurone. The number of action potentials evoked per stimulus were plotted against the stimulus number, before (squares) and after (circles) drug administration. Memantine reduced the neuronal windup of SNL rats (filled symbols), but had little effect on the wind-up of sham operated rats (open symbols).

The postdischarge of spinal neurones was similarly reduced following the administration of memantine in SNL (1mg/kg, p=0.04; 5mg/kg, p=0.008; 20mg/kg, p=0.02) and sham operated rats (20mg/kg, p=0.04). This inhibition was greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition $60\pm9\%$) compared to sham operated rats (maximal inhibition $34\pm8\%$). The C-fibre evoked response of SNL rats (20mg/kg, p=0.03) was dose-dependently reduced with memantine, yet memantine produced only minor effects in sham operated rats. The effect of the drug was significantly greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition $28\pm9\%$) as compared to that in sham operated rats (maximal inhibition $18\pm6\%$) (5mg/kg, p=0.03).

Memantine produced small reduction of the A β -fibre evoked response in SNL rats (1 and 20mg/kg, p=0.04) (data not shown). The effect of memantine was greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition 32±4%) compared to sham operated rats (maximal inhibition 13±7%) (1mg/kg, p=0.04; 20mg/kg, p=0.03). Memantine reduced the A δ -fibre evoked response of SNL rats (1mg/kg, p=0.01; 5 and 20mg/kg, p=0.02), yet produced little effect on the A δ -fibre evoked responses in sham operated rats (maximal inhibitions: SNL, 50±14%; sham operated, 11±18%).



Figure 21. The effect of systemic memantine administration on the (A) postdischarge and (B) C-fibre evoked response of SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. $*p \leq 0.05$

Memantine reduced both the innocuous and noxious mechanical evoked neuronal responses of both animal groups (Fig. 22). The 9g von Frey evoked response was significantly reduced in SNL (5mg/kg, p=0.01; 20mg/kg, p=0.02) and sham operated rats (20mg/kg, p=0.03) and the inhibitions were similar in both experimental groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, 74±8%; sham operated, $69\pm17\%$). Memantine produced a significant inhibition of the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response of SNL (1 and 20mg/kg, p=0.02; 5mg/kg, p=0.01) and sham operated rats (5mg/kg, p=0.03; 20mg/kg, p=0.04). The magnitude of the inhibition was greater in SNL rats, although this did not reach significance level (maximal inhibitions: SNL, $66\pm12\%$; sham operated, $40\pm10\%$).

The thermal evoked response of spinal neurones was reduced following memantine administration in SNL (1 and 5mg/kg, p=0.02; 20mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (5mg/kg, p=0.03; 20mg/kg, p=0.04). Memantine produced comparable effects between the animal groups (maximal inhibitions: SNL, $65\pm16\%$; sham operated, $69\pm16\%$).



Figure 22. The effect of systemic memantine administration on the evoked responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) thermal stimuli in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

.

5.3.5 Comparisons of the effects of memantine with MK-801 and ketamine on the electrical and natural evoked responses of SNL rats

The effects of memantine on the responses of spinal neurones were compared with those produced by MK-801 or ketamine, to assess the therapeutic potential of the compound in neuropathic pain states. Figure 23 shows a comparison of the effect of the three antagonists on the electrical and natural evoked responses of spinal neurones in SNL rats.

All three NMDA receptor antagonists produced marked inhibitions of the wind-up and postdischarge of spinal neurones in SNL rats. Memantine (maximal inhibition 74%) produced the greatest inhibition of the wind-up of all three antagonists (ketamine, 65%; MK-801, 52%). Similarly, the effect of memantine (61%) on the postdischarge was slightly greater compared to MK-801 (55%), although its effect was smaller than that of ketamine (71%).

Memantine, MK-801 and ketamine produced relatively small reductions of the A β - (< 40%) and C-fibre evoked responses (< 40%) in SNL rats, and the magnitude of the effects were similar for all three antagonists. The inhibition of the A δ -fibre evoked response was comparable for memantine (maximal inhibition 50%) and ketamine (57%). However, MK-801 (28%) produced a much smaller effect on this neuronal measure.

All three antagonists produced a comparable inhibition of the evoked neuronal response to low intensity mechanical stimuli (9g von Frey) in SNL rats (maximal inhibitions: memantine, 74%; MK-801, 79%; ketamine, 87%). Similarly, the inhibition of the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response was comparable for all antagonists (memantine, 66%; MK-801, 54%; ketamine, 67%). Memantine (65%) produced a slightly smaller reduction of the thermal evoked response compared to MK-801 (71%) or ketamine (75%).

These results therefore suggest that memantine is effective in inhibiting both the natural (mechanical / thermal) and electrical evoked responses of SNL rats, producing inhibitions which are comparable in magnitude to those produced by ketamine or MK-801.



Figure 23. A comparison of the effects of NMDA antagonists on the electrical and natural evoked responses of SNL rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

.
5.4 Discussion

Substantial evidence exists for the involvement of NMDA receptors in the induction and maintenance of certain pathological pain states, possibly via the sensitization of dorsal horn neurones in the spinal cord (Dickenson 1995; Kristensen & Gordh 1997). Results from animal behavioural models have demonstrated that NMDA receptor antagonists attenuate some of the symptoms of neuropathic pain, including allodynia and hyperalgesia (Carlton & Hargett 1995; Davar et al., 1991; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992a), further supporting the role of spinal NMDA receptors in the events underlying central sensitization. There is growing evidence, however, that descending influences from supraspinal sites contribute to the development and maintenance of central sensitization (Urban &Gebhart 1999). Recent studies have reported that descending facilitatory excitatory amino-acid influences can be produced from brainstem structures, in particular, the rostral ventromedial medulla (RVM), and activation of these pathways could facilitate spinal nociceptive transmission. Hence, central sensitization at the level of the spinal cord can be modulated by the RVM and so a supraspinal component to the effects of systemic NMDA receptor antagonists may be expected.

Here I provide electrophysiological evidence for the inhibition of the electrical and natural evoked responses of dorsal horn neurones through antagonism of the NMDA receptor. My results showed that the channel blockers, MK-801, ketamine and memantine, are effective in reducing both the electrical and natural (low and high intensity) evoked responses of SNL and sham operated rats. Overall, the inhibitory effects of these antagonists tended to be greater in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats, and a leftward shift in the dose response curves was seen with most neuronal measures. The effects of the three systemically administered antagonists are likely to be produced through effects at both spinal and supraspinal sites. The greater effectiveness of the drugs in SNL rats may be due to the greater contribution of the NMDA receptor system to neuronal activity following nerve injury. During pathological conditions, NMDA receptors can be activated with lower concentrations of glutamate (μ M), and also for a longer period than under normal conditions, where mM concentrations of glutamate are required.

Persistent injury states, such as neuropathy, may produce prolonged activation of the NMDA receptor due to a sustained afferent spinal input which results in a relatively small, but continuous increase in the extracellular level of glutamate. Increased glutamate levels have been reported in the ipsilateral dorsal horn of CCI rats at PO 4-14 days (Kawamata & Omote 1996) and furthermore, there is evidence for an upregulation of glutamate receptors following nerve injury (Croul et al., 1998; Harris et al., 1996; Popratiloff et al., 1998). Therefore, a greater proportion of channels are likely to be in their open state during neuropathy, and this could enable NMDA channel blockers to exert greater effects in SNL rats through their use-dependency. Furthermore, ectopic impulse generation, alterations in the phenotype of damaged nerves, loss of GABA controls and reduced opioid sensitivities (Fields & Rowbotham 1994; Jensen 1996) may all contribute to a more efficient removal of the Mg^{2+} block of the NMDA channel complex. It is also worth noting that the pharmacological and electrophysiological properties of NMDA receptors can be altered through the subunit composition of the heteromeric complex (e.g. NR1A with various NR2 subtypes). If nerve injury induces modulation in the subunit composition of the NMDA receptor, this may potentially alter the channel open probability and play a role in mechanisms underlying spinal hyperexcitability.

My results are consistent with previous findings where the effectiveness of NMDA receptor antagonists has been demonstrated behaviourally. In the CCI model of neuropathy, both prophylactic and therapeutic administration of memantine (s.c.) was shown to attenuate thermal hyperalgesia (Eisenberg et al., 1995). Similarly, memantine, administered chronically through osmotic pumps or by a bolus injection (i.p.) was demonstrated to be effective against mechanical hyperalgesia and allodynia in SNL rats (Carlton & Hargett 1995). Ketamine (i.t./ i.v.), another clinically available NMDA receptor antagonist, has been reported to attenuate nociceptive pain behaviours across various models of neuropathy, including CCI (Mao et al., 1993; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992a) and SNL (Burton et al., 1999; Qian et al., 1996). Although not in clinical use, there is substantial evidence for the antinociceptive effects of MK-801 (i.t./ i.p.) in CCI rats (Davar et al., 1991; Kawamata & Omote 1996; Mao et al., 1992a; Mao et al., 1992b; Mao et al., 1995b; Munglani et al., 1999; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992a; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992b; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1993). Similar effects have been reported across other models of nerve injury, such as PSTL (Seltzer et al., 1991b) and ischaemic spinal cord injury (Hao & Xu 1996; Hao et al., 1991b). Interestingly, the time of drug administration relative to nerve injury appears to play a part in determining the effectiveness of MK-801. Studies have shown that the administration of MK-801 prior to nerve injury attenuates the development of thermal hyperalgesia (Mao et al., 1992a) and mechanical allodynia in CCI rats (Munglani et al., 1995; Smith et al., 1994b), and delays the onset of allodynia in rats with unilateral transection of the superior caudal trunk (Kim et al., 1997b). When administered post-surgically, however, only a temporary effect was achieved (Kim et al., 1997b). In addition, there is conflicting evidence on the ability of MK-801 to suppress the different behavioural measures between various studies. While postsurgical administration of MK-801 (i.t.) has been reported to relieve mechanical allodynia (Lee & Yaksh 1995) and thermal hyperalgesia in SNL rats (Wegert *et al.*, 1997), other studies have shown MK-801 to be ineffective against these measures (Nichols *et al.*, 1997; Wegert *et al.*, 1997). In support of the above behavioural findings where generally a single stimulus modality was studied, I found all three agents to be highly effective in inhibiting a wide range of evoked neuronal responses when administered postoperatively two weeks after nerve injury. The long term prophylactic and therapeutic effects of these agents support the idea that these agents block the development of central sensitisation mediated by NMDA receptors and therefore prevent the induction and maintenance of pain-related behaviours.

I have also demonstrated in this electrophysiological study that memantine produces inhibitory effects on the responses of dorsal horn neurones, which are similar in magnitude to the classical channel blockers, such as MK-801 and ketamine. This is consistent with a previous report where memantine was shown to be antinociceptive on spinal neurones (Neugebauer et al., 1993). These results strongly support the potential use of this compound for the treatment of neuropathic pain states. Although all three antagonists (memantine, ketamine and MK-801) I employed in this study block the NMDA receptor via the same mechanism, (i.e. uncompetitive antagonism through the phencyclidine site), the tolerability of these agents have been shown to differ in animal models. Whilst memantine is well tolerated both in humans and in animals (Hesselink et al., 1999), ketamine and MK-801 have less favourable side effect profiles which limit their clinical use. NMDA receptors are ubiquitous and are implicated in sensory perception, cognition and consciousness, hence the administration of NMDA receptor antagonists will inevitably result in unwanted psychotropic effects, often at doses within their putative therapeutic range. The difference in the balance between therapeutic and unwanted effects of these antagonists will be determined, in part, by the characteristics of their kinetics and voltage-dependent block.

MK-801 has a weak voltage-dependency and slow kinetics. The weak voltage-dependency of MK-801 implies that its actions are not highly dependent on synaptic activity, hence it will also tend to block physiological activation of the NMDA receptor, as well as that under pathological conditions. Additionally, the

unblocking kinetics of MK-801 are slower compared to Mg²⁺, hence once bound to the channel-receptor complex, it is unable to leave the channel within the timecourse of a normal NMDA receptor-mediated excitatory post-synaptic potential. These factors may account for the poor therapeutic profile of MK-801. By contrast, memantine, which in my hands was highly effective on the various neuronal measures, has a much favourable side-effect profile. Memantine has a weaker usedependency compared to MK-801 although it exhibits high voltage-dependency and fast offset kinetics (Parsons et al., 1993; Parsons et al., 1995). Under normal resting conditions, memantine can produce a block of the NMDA receptor channel (Sobolevsky et al., 1998). Following strong synaptic depolarisation, however, this block may be removed due to the strong voltage-dependency of the drug and its rapid unblocking kinetics. This allows memantine to rapidly leave the channel upon transient physiological activation by mM concentrations of glutamate, whilst blocking the sustained activation by μM concentrations of glutamate during pathological conditions. Memantine should therefore preferentially act to block channels in active neurones that are opening and closing rapidly, and effectively reduce pathological excessive synaptic activation of neuropathic pain states. In contrast, under normal conditions where there is a relatively lower level of synaptic transmission, memantine should exert less influence and produce fewer side effects. The profile of ketamine is similar to that of memantine, in terms of the biophysics of the channel block. However there is a marked difference in the profile of ketamine depending on the dose. The difference in the use-dependency of the channel block produced by memantine, and to some extent ketamine, compared to MK-801 (Parsons et al., 1993) is a possible basis for the reduced side effects seen with memantine.

Hence there is a need for more selective NMDA receptor antagonists with regard to spinal nociceptive processing. One way in which this could be achieved is by the development of agents that act specifically on particular NMDA receptor subunits, thereby conferring regional specificity. Interestingly, it has been proposed in recent studies that the better therapeutic index of memantine may be partly related to the selective action of the drug on the NR1A/ NR2B receptor subtype (Parsons *et al.*, 1999). Memantine has been demonstrated to have a two to three fold greater potency at NR1A/ NR2B receptors over NR1A/ NR2A receptors

(Parsons *et al.*, 1999). The extent to which receptor subtype selectivity contributes to the therapeutic profile of NMDA receptor antagonists remains unclear.

To date, numerous studies have investigated the potential therapeutic value of NMDA receptor antagonists in neuropathic pain states, based on findings from animal studies. Ketamine, a clinically licensed drug, has been shown to be effective in various neuropathic pain states (Backonja et al., 1994; Felsby et al., 1996; Rabben et al., 1999), including phantom limb pain (Nikolaisen et al., 1996; Stannard & Porter 1993), post-amputation stump pain (Nikolajsen et al., 1997) and neuropathic cancer pain (Mercadante et al., 1995). Long term treatment with the drug produced beneficial effects in the absence of side effects or development of tolerance (Nikolajsen et al., 1997). Ketamine was also reported to provide pain relief in patients with post-herpetic neuralgia (Eide et al., 1995; Eide et al., 1994; Hoffmann et al., 1994; Klepstad & Borchgrevink 1997) and reflex sympathetic dystrophy (Lin et al., 1998), including those who responded poorly to conventional therapies such as opioids (Mercadante et al., 1995; Persson et al., 1995; Takahashi et al., 1998). In patients with chronic neuropathic pain of orofacial or trigeminal origin, however, mixed effects of ketamine have been reported - ranging from no analgesia to significant pain relief (Mathisen et al., 1995; Rabben et al., 1999). The beneficial effects of ketamine appeared to be more pronounced in patients suffering pain for less than 3-5 years, as compared to those with longer pain histories (Enarson et al., 1999; Mathisen et al., 1995).

The main drawback in the use of ketamine for the treatment of pain is the occurrence of intolerable side effects, which are frequently reported in many patients (Eide *et al.*, 1995; Eide *et al.*, 1994; Enarson *et al.*, 1999; Mathisen *et al.*, 1995; Nikolajsen *et al.*, 1996; Rabben *et al.*, 1999). At subanaesthetic doses, ketamine produces auditory, visual and proprioceptive disturbances producing a feeling of detachment (Backonja *et al.*, 1994; Oye *et al.*, 1992). This, together with reports of motor impairments in rats at high doses (Qian *et al.*, 1996), indicates a narrow therapeutic index of the drug.

143

Memantine, on the other hand, is a clinically well-tolerated NMDA receptor antagonist which is considered as a relatively safe drug. The possible therapeutic use of this compound for the treatment of various CNS disorders such as spasticity, dementia and Parkinsons had been recognised since the late 1970s, however, the primary mechanism by which it produces its therapeutic effect (i.e. via uncompetitive NMDA receptor antagonism) was only revealed 10 years later (Parsons et al., 1999). To date, very little clinical data is available on the use of memantine for the treatment of neuropathic pain states. In a double-blind placebocontrolled study, however, memantine was reported to be ineffective in the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia (Eisenberg et al., 1998b). This study used memantine doses of up to 20mg/kg and most patients reported no side effects. Hence, it is possible that the ineffectiveness of memantine may be due to insufficient dosing of the drug. In addition, it may be possible that postherpetic neuralgia is less likely to respond to NMDA receptor antagonists, as compared to other neuropathic pain syndromes (Eisenberg et al., 1998b). Interestingly, amantadine, a related drug, has been shown to be effective in patients with cancer (Pud et al., 1998) and chronic neuropathic pain (Eisenberg & Pud 1998). There is conflicting animal evidence on the potency of memantine. While some studies report memantine to be less potent than other NMDA receptor antagonists (ketamine) in depressing the neuronal responses to NMDA or peripheral noxious stimuli (Herrero et al., 1994), other studies have shown it to produce comparable blocking effects to MK-801 using patch clamp techniques (Bormann 1989). Behaviourally, memantine has been shown to exert a greater antiallodynic effect in SNL rats, compared to either MK-801 or ketamine (Chaplan et al., 1997). The results from my electrophysiological study demonstrates that memantine produces strong inhibitions of the evoked neuronal responses in SNL rats, which are similar in magnitude to ketamine. At doses which produce antinociception in rats, memantine causes little or no motor/ behavioural impairments (Carlton & Hargett 1995; Chaplan et al., 1997; Eisenberg et al., 1994) and it is also reported to lack abuse potential (Parsons et al., 1999). At high doses of the drug (20- 40mg/kg), memantine may produce side effects in animals (e.g. ataxia), although these rarely occur at therapeutically relevant doses (Parsons et al., 1999). Hence memantine may offer an alternative approach to the treatment of neuropathic pain states, producing long-term analgesia in the absence of adverse side effects. Further clinical trials are needed to assess the therapeutic potential of this drug for treatment of chronic pain states.

.

Chapter 6.

The adenosine A₁ receptor system: the effects of an adenosine A₁ receptor agonist, N⁶-cyclopentyladenosine and an adenosine kinase inhibitor, A200702.21 on the responses of dorsal horn neurones following peripheral nerve injury

6. The Adenosine A_1 receptor system: the effects of an adenosine A_1 receptor agonist, N⁶-cyclopentyladenosine and an adenosine kinase inhibitor, A200702.21 on the responses of dorsal horn neurones following peripheral nerve injury

6.1 Introduction

Substantial evidence exists for a physiological role of adenosine in the modulation of primary afferent transmission in the spinal cord (Sawynok 1998; Sawynok & Sweeney 1989). Since the antinociceptive effects of adenosine were originally described in earlier behavioural studies (Crawley et al., 1981), there has been a considerable interest in the development of adenosine analogues as potential analgesics for the treatment of various pain states. The analgesic action of these agents was attributed to actions at the spinal cord, based on the observation that adenosine analogues administered via the intrathecal route produce antinociception which is 10-20 times greater in potency than that via the systemic route (Holmgren et al., 1986). Hence much attention has been focused on the direct intrathecal route of drug administration. Use of autoradiographic and binding techniques led to the identification of adenosine receptors in the substantia gelatinosa of the spinal cord where two subtypes of adenosine receptors (A_1/A_2) were characterised (Choca et al., 1988; Choca et al., 1987; Ralevic & Burnstock 1998). These receptors were shown to be localised primarily on intrinsic neurones (Choca et al., 1988; Choca et al., 1987; Geiger et al., 1984). Although evidence exists for the involvement of A_2 receptors in spinally-mediated antinociception (DeLander & Hopkins 1987), it appears to be predominantly the A₁ receptor subtype which plays a major role in inhibiting the nociceptive input in the dorsal spinal cord (Karlsten et al., 1991; Lee & Yaksh 1996; Reeve & Dickenson 1995b; Sawynok et al., 1986).

The antinociceptive properties of adenosine and receptor-selective analogues have been demonstrated across a wide range of animal models, including acute nociceptive tests (Ahlijanian & Takemori 1985; Aran & Proudfit 1990; Contreras et al., 1990; DeLander & Hopkins 1987; DeLander & Wahl 1988; Doi et al., 1987; Fastbom et al., 1990; Holmgren et al., 1983; Holmgren et al., 1986; Karlsten et al., 1990; Karlsten et al., 1991; Ocana & Baeyens 1994; Post 1984; Sjolund et al., 1997; Sosnowski et al., 1989; Yang et al., 1995; Yarbrough & McGuffin-Clineschmidt 1981) and in models of inflammation following carageenan (Poon & Sawynok 1998) and formalin injection (Karlsten et al., 1992; Malmberg & Yaksh 1993). Much of the existing evidence however, has been from behavioural studies and that from electrophysiogical studies is still sparse (Reeve & Dickenson 1995a; Reeve & Dickenson 1995b; Sumida et al., 1998). These results, observed across several models of pain, strongly support the potential clinical use of these agents in various pain states. Furthermore, the manipulation of the endogenous adenosine system through the use of inhibitors of adenosine metabolism (e.g. adenosine kinase inhibitor) has been shown to induce antinociception in nociceptive assays (Keil & DeLander 1994; Keil & DeLander 1992) and after inflammation (Poon & Sawynok 1995). The administration of adenosine kinase inhibitors has been shown to decrease pain behaviour induced by putative pain neurotransmitters, such as substance P and kainic acid (Keil & DeLander 1996). Adenosine kinase catalyses the phosphorylation of adenosine to AMP, and inhibitors of this enzyme have been demonstrated to modulate adenosine release from the spinal cord (Golembiowska et al., 1995; Golembiowska et al., 1996). The localisation of adenosine kinase in the spinal cord is unknown. However, it appears to have a high affinity for adenosine and regulates its endogenous activity at the spinal level. Antinociception produced by adenosine kinase inhibitor is likely to be mediated via the activation of cell surface adenosine receptors since it is inhibited by methylxanthines (Keil & DeLander 1992).

In humans, systemic or intrathecal administration of adenosine produced a significant increase in the cutaneous heat pain threshold in healthy volunteers (Ekblom *et al.*, 1995) and has been shown to be effective against experimentally induced pain (Rane *et al.*, 1998; Segerdahl *et al.*, 1995; Segerdahl *et al.*, 1994). Furthermore, preoperative adenosine infusion has been demonstrated to reduce the anaesthetic requirements during surgery, whilst adenosine administration after surgery reduced the demand for postoperative analgesics (Segerdahl *et al.*, 1996).

148

In view of this wide spectrum of activity, there has been a growing interest in the development of therapeutic agents which interact with adenosine systems for the treatment of neuropathic pain. Patients with neuropathic pain have been reported to have a deficiency in plasma and CSF adenosine levels (Guieu et al., 1996). The adenosine level in these patients was significantly lower than in those with nervous system lesions exhibiting no pain, or in patients with pain due to excessive nociception (Guieu et al., 1996). The reduced adenosine level may be a result of an alteration in adenosine synthesis following neuropathy, or an increase in its metabolism through adenosine kinase or deaminase. Alternatively, it may reflect the spinal hyperexcitability that is associated with this pain state (Dray et al., 1994), since increased neuronal activities would cause an enhanced transmitter release, eventually leading to the depletion of the purine. Previous studies using animal models of neuropathy have demonstrated the effectiveness of adenosine and its analogues against mechanical allodynia (Cui et al., 1998; Cui et al., 1997; Lavand'homme & Eisenach 1999; Lee & Yaksh 1996; Sjolund et al., 1998; von Heijne et al., 1998; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1991), although motor impairments have been reported (Lavand'homme & Eisenach 1999; Lee & Yaksh 1996). In addition, there is evidence to suggest that adenosine kinase inhibitors attenuate allodynia in nerve injured rats (Lavand'homme & Eisenach 1999). These results therefore support the therapeutic use of adenosine administration in human neuropathic pain states (Belfrage et al., 1999; Belfrage et al., 1995; Sollevi et al., 1995). The direct and indirect manipulation of the adenosine system may offer a beneficial approach in producing spinally mediated antinociception in this clinical condition.

To date, there has only been one electrophysiological study demonstrating the effect of adenosine agonists on the responses of dorsal horn neurones following peripheral nerve injury (Behbehani & Dollberg-Stolik 1994). Further electrophysiological investigations are therefore needed to elucidate the mechanism underlying the antinociceptive action of these agents, and to understand how their analgesic effects could be separated from potential side effects. In this chapter, I examine the effect of N⁶-cyclopentyladenosine (CPA), an adenosine A_1 receptor agonist, and A200702.21, an adenosine kinase inhibitor, on the evoked neuronal responses to controlled natural (mechanical/ thermal) and electrical stimuli using the selective SNL model of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992). The effects of these agents were compared between SNL and sham operated rats to investigate whether there is plasticity in the spinal purinergic system following peripheral nerve injury, and to provide a possible basis for the treatment of the multiple symptoms of neuropathic pain.

6.2 Methods

CPA (RBI) was applied topically, directly onto the exposed surface of the spinal cord in cumulative doses (0.5, 5 and 50 μ g) in a volume of 50 μ l using a Hamilton syringe. This is akin to an intrathecal injection. The effect of the drug was followed over a period of 40 minutes per dose and tests were carried out at 10 minute intervals to determine its effects on the electrical and natural evoked responses. The effect of CPA was reversed using a non-specific antagonist, theophylline (i.t. 1000 μ g), applied 40 minutes after administration of 50 μ g CPA, and followed for a further 40 minutes. A200702.21 (Abbott Laboratories) was given subcutaneously to the scruff of the neck (0.1, 1 and 10mg/kg) and tests were made every 10 minutes for 60 minutes.

6.3 Results

6.3.1 The effect of CPA on the electrical and natural evoked responses of dorsal horn neurones

Recordings were made from a total of 12 dorsal horn neurones in SNL (n=6) and sham operated rats (n=6), 2 weeks after surgery for spinal nerve ligation or sham operation. The mean depth of the spinal neurones was comparable between SNL ($638\pm12\mu$ m) and sham operated rats ($710\pm38\mu$ m). The maximal effects of all doses of CPA were observed between 20 to 30 minutes after drug administration, justifying the 40 minute intervals between cumulative dosing (Fig. 24).

.



Figure 24. Typical time-course of the effect of CPA on the C-fibre evoked response of a single dorsal horn neurone. Cumulative doses of CPA were administered intrathecally and its effect was followed over a period of 40 minutes per dose. CPA produced inhibitions of the C-fibre evoked response and the inhibition was reversed with spinal theophylline after the final dose of CPA ($50\mu g$).

The administration of CPA produced only minor inhibitions of the A β fibre evoked response in both SNL (maximal inhibition, $20 \pm 4\%$) and sham operated rats (maximal inhibition, $23 \pm 5\%$). The inhibition did not exceed 25% even with the highest dose of CPA employed in this study, and the effects were comparable between the two animal groups (Fig. 25A).

In contrast, CPA produced a significant inhibition of the C-fibre evoked response in SNL (0.5µg, p=0.03; 5 and 50µg, p=0.02) and sham operated rats (0.5, 5, 50µg, p=0.03). The magnitude of the inhibition was greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition, $72\pm 7\%$) compared to sham operated rats (maximal inhibition, $55\pm 16\%$), however, this was not significant (Fig. 25B).

Similarly, the initial input of spinal neurones was dose-dependently inhibited by CPA in both SNL ($0.5\mu g$, p=0.03; 5 and 50 μg , p=0.02) and sham operated rats (0.5, 5 and 50 μg , p=0.03). The dose response curves for the C-fibre evoked response and input showed a similar pattern over the dose range of CPA used (Fig. 25C).

CPA produced a significant inhibition of the postdischarge of spinal neurones in SNL ($0.5\mu g$, p=0.03; 5 and $50\mu g$, p=0.02) and sham operated rats ($50\mu g$, p=0.03). CPA produced a greater inhibition of the postdischarge in SNL rats (maximal inhibition, $94\pm 3\%$), as compared to sham operated rats (maximal inhibition, $70\pm 18\%$) although this difference did not reach significance (Fig. 25D). As with the C-fibre evoked response, the increased effect of CPA after nerve injury was manifested as a parallel leftward shift in the dose-response curve.

152



Figure 25. The effect of intrathecal CPA administration on the (A) $A\beta$ -fibre evoked response, (B) C-fibre evoked response, (C) input and (D) postdischarge of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the predrug control values \pm S.E.M.

,

The wind-up of spinal neurones was reduced dose-dependently by CPA in SNL rats (5 and 50 μ g, p=0.03). The inhibition of the wind-up was again greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition, 85± 9%) than in sham operated rats at higher doses of the drug (maximal inhibition, 56± 19%) (5 μ g, p=0.04; Fig. 26A). Following the administration of 50 μ g CPA, the wind-up was dramatically reduced or abolished in most neurones of SNL rats. An example of the effect of CPA on the wind-up of a single dorsal horn neurone is illustrated in Fig 26B.



Figure 26. (A) The effect of intrathecal CPA administration on the wind-up of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. Level of significance: $*P \le 0.05$. (B) An example of the effect of CPA (0.5, 5 and 50µg) on the wind-up of a single dorsal horn neurone in a SNL rat. Trains of 16 electrical stimuli were given at 3 times the threshold current for C-fibres and the number of action potentials evoked per stimulus were plotted against the stimulus number, before and after drug administration.

Interestingly, the effect of CPA on the A δ -fibre evoked response was markedly different in SNL and sham operated rats (Fig. 27). In contrast to the doserelated inhibitory effects seen with CPA on the C-fibre evoked response and measures of hyperexcitability (wind-up and postdischarge), CPA produced a marked facilitation of the A δ -fibre evoked response in sham operated rats. At the highest dose of the drug (50µg), the A δ -fibre evoked response was facilitated to 194± 55% of the pre-drug control value. Remarkably, in complete contrast to this facilitatory effect, CPA produced little effect on the A δ -fibre evoked response of SNL rats and the facilitation was entirely absent in this group of animals.



Figure 27. The effect of intrathecal CPA on the A δ -fibre evoked response of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats. The A δ -fibre evoked response of sham operated rats showed a marked facilitation following the administration of CPA. This facilitation was completely absent in SNL rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of predrug control values \pm S.E.M. * $p \leq 0.05$.

The natural (mechanical / thermal) evoked response of SNL and sham operated rats was also inhibited dose-dependently by the administration of CPA. CPA produced a significant reduction of both the low (9g von Frey; 0.5, 5 and $50\mu g$, p=0.03) and high intensity mechanical evoked response of SNL rats (50g von Frey; 0.5 μg , p=0.03; 5 and 50 μg , p=0.02). Similarly in sham operated rats, both the 9g von Frey (5 and 50 μg , p=0.03) and 50g von Frey evoked responses were significantly reduced (5 and 50 μg , p=0.03). The inhibition of the 9g von Frey evoked response was significantly greater in SNL rats (5 μg , p=0.01; Fig. 28A). The inhibition of the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response was also greater in SNL rats (maximal inhibition, 88± 6%) than in sham operated rats (maximal inhibition, 77± 5%), however, this difference was non-significant (Fig. 28B).

Similarly, CPA produced a dose dependent inhibition of the thermal evoked response of SNL (0.5, 5 and 50 μ g, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (0.5, 5 and 50 μ g, p=0.04; Fig. 28C). At lower doses of the drug, CPA produced a greater inhibition of the thermal evoked response in SNL rats (maximal inhibition, 88± 7%) compared to sham operated rats (maximal inhibition, 74± 10%) (0.5 μ g, p=0.03; 5 μ g, p=0.04).



Figure 28. The effect of intrathecal CPA on the evoked responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9 g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) heat (45° C) in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. Level of significance: * $P \leq 0.05$.

Again N/SOraba Para 3

The inhibitory effect of CPA was reversed to near pre-drug control values with spinal theophylline (1000µg) in both groups of animals. For example, the inhibition of the C-fibre evoked response and the 50g von Frey evoked response after 50µg CPA were reversed to 101 ± 2 and $97\pm 4\%$ of pre-drug control values with the administration of theophylline, respectively (see Fig.24). The facilitation of the A δ -fibre evoked response, however, was not reversed with theophylline and remained at 164± 38% of pre-drug control.

6.3.2 The effect of A200702.21 on the electrical and natural evoked responses of dorsal horn neurones

Recordings were made from a total of 12 dorsal horn neurones in SNL (n=6) and sham operated rats (n=6) at PO 14-17 days, with mean depths of 781 \pm 51µm and 733 \pm 33µm, respectively.

The administration of A200702.21 produced only a minor inhibition of the A β -fibre evoked response in both SNL and sham operated rats, and did not exceed 25% even with the highest dose of A200702.21 employed in this study (Fig. 29A). The effect of the drug on the A β -fibre evoked response was comparable in both groups of animals. Similarly, A200702.21 produced relatively small reductions of the C-fibre evoked response of spinal neurones (SNL: 10mg/kg, p=0.005; Fig. 29B). A200702.21 produced a slightly greater inhibition of the C-fibre evoked response in SNL rats (maximal inhibition, 36±3%) as compared to sham operated rats (11±11%). The difference was not significant.

A200702.21 produced a significant inhibition of the input in SNL (1mg/kg, p=0.03, 10mg/kg, p=0.005) and sham operated rats (10mg/kg, p=0.008; Fig. 29C). Similarly, the wind-up of spinal neurones was reduced in both groups of animals (SNL: 10mg/kg, p=0.04; sham operated: 10mg/kg, p=0.04). The effect of the drug was comparable between the animal groups for both neuronal measures (Fig. 29D).

158



Figure 29. The effect of subcutaneous A200702.21 administration on the (A) $A\beta$ -fibre evoked response, (B) C-fibre evoked response, (C) input and (D) wind-up of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

A200702.21 produced inhibitions of the A δ -fibre evoked response (10mg/kg, p=0.008) and postdischarge of spinal neurones in SNL rats (10mg/kg, p=0.005). In sham operated rats, however, both the A δ -fibre evoked response and postdischarge were facilitated following the administration of A200702.21 (p>0.05). A200702.21 produced a greater inhibitory effect in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats although this difference was not significant.



Figure 30. The effect of subcutaneous A200702.21 administration on the (A) $A\delta$ -fibre evoked response and (B) postdischarge of spinal neurones in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

Both the innocuous (von Frey 9g) and noxious (von Frey 50g) mechanical evoked responses were reduced following the administration of A200702.21. A200702.21 produced a significant inhibition of the 9g von Frey evoked response in SNL (1 and 10mg/kg, p=0.02) and sham operated rats (1 and 10mg/kg, p=0.04). Similarly, the 50g von Frey evoked response was reduced by A200702.21 (SNL: 0.1mg/kg, p=0.03; 1 and10mg/kg, p=0.01; sham operated: 1 and 10mg/kg, p=0.03). Overall, A200702.21 produced a greater inhibitory effect in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats, however, this was not significant.

The thermal evoked response of spinal neurones was similarly reduced by A200702.21 in SNL (0.1, 1 and 10mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (0.1mg/kg, p=0.04; 1mg/kg, p=0.03). The inhibition tended to be greater in SNL rats (p>0.05).



Figure 31. The effect of subcutaneous A200702.21 administration on the evoked responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g, (B) von Frey 50g and (C) heat in SNL and sham operated rats. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

6.4 Discussion

The results from this study provide further evidence for a role of the adenosine receptor system in nociceptive transmission. Intrathecal administration of the adenosine A₁ receptor agonist, CPA, produced powerful inhibitions of both the electrical and natural evoked responses of SNL and sham operated rats, 2 weeks after nerve injury. CPA produced significant inhibitions of the C-fibre evoked response, input, postdischarge and wind-up of spinal neurones, and reduced the evoked neuronal responses to low- and high-threshold mechanical and thermal stimuli. The A β -fibre evoked responses, however, remained relatively unaltered. The ability of CPA to produce marked inhibitions of the high-threshold C-fibre evoked responses yet unalter the low-threshold Aβ-fibre evoked responses suggests that its actions are selective for noxious inputs. However, rather paradoxically, despite the lack of effect on A β -fibre evoked response, CPA reduced the low intensity 9g von Frey evoked response in both groups of animals. It is likely that this natural mechanical stimulus, which may include a contribution from both $A\beta$ and A δ -fibres, would produce a pattern of activity more amenable to inhibition than the suprathreshold synchronised responses elicited by the electrical activation of A β -fibres. These results therefore indicate a broad spectrum of action of CPA that may result from a combination of pre- and post-synaptic actions.

Adenosine exerts its actions primarily through postsynaptic events via the activation of K⁺ channels which consequently produces membrane hyperpolarisation (Doi *et al.*, 1987; Li & Perl 1994; Ocana & Baeyens 1994; Salter *et al.*, 1993). A₁ receptors have been identified in the spinal cord where they are localised on intrinsic cells (Choca *et al.*, 1988). In support of these findings, I demonstrated that CPA reduces the wind-up of dorsal horn neurones, which reflects postsynaptic NMDA receptor-mediated activity. Furthermore, CPA also inhibited the evoked neuronal responses to natural stimuli and the dose-response curves were similar for all modalities. Hence, the ability of CPA to reduce these neuronal measures suggests an overall postsynaptic site of action of the drug. Although A₁ receptors are predominantly located in the superficial dorsal horn, their location on

interneuronal systems or dendritic trees of the deeper neurones I recorded from, could be responsible for the observed effects. CPA could therefore modulate sensory transmission through the activation of the A_1 receptor, thereby producing inhibitions of excitatory interneurones in the NMDA receptor polysynaptic pathway. Hence the indirect modulation of the excitatory nociceptive pathway may be one mechanism by which adenosine-mediated antinociception is mediated at the level of the spinal cord (Reeve & Dickenson 1995a; Reeve & Dickenson 1995b).

In addition to the inhibitory effects on postdischarge, wind-up and natural evoked responses, I observed marked reductions of the input and C-fibre evoked response following CPA administration. The inhibitions of these measures (input and C-fibre evoked response) are suggestive of a pre-synaptic A_1 receptor location, acting to inhibit transmitter release from small diameter afferent fibres. CPA also reduced neuronal responses to high intensity natural stimuli (von Frey 50g) which could also be explained through presynaptic effects of the drug. These results are consistent with previous findings where a presynaptic action of adenosine has been proposed on the basis of an inhibition of primary afferent Ca²⁺ currents and spinal release of neuropeptides (Santicioli *et al.*, 1992; Santicioli *et al.*, 1993; Sjolund *et al.*, 1997). Furthermore, there is evidence to suggest that adenosine modulates primary afferent transmission in the substantia gelatinosa of the spinal cord (Li & Perl 1994).

Overall, the inhibitory effects of CPA were greater in SNL rats compared to those in the sham operated group, and there was a leftward-shift in the doseresponse curves after nerve injury. Previous studies have proposed possible interactions between adenosine and glutamate in the spinal cord (Dolphin & Prestwich 1985), and between NMDA receptor activation and adenosine release elsewhere in the brain (Craig & White 1992). Following neuropathy, there appears to be an enhanced role of the NMDA receptor system in both low- and highthreshold signalling in the spinal cord (Mao *et al.*, 1992; Qian *et al.*, 1996). Spinal hyperexcitability, which occurs partly as a result of a sustained afferent drive from the injury site, is likely to produce a greater degree of NMDA receptor activation following peripheral nerve injury. This, in turn, would lead to an increased release of adenosine, resulting in an eventual depletion of the purine. A deficiency in circulating and CSF adenosine levels has been reported in patients with neuropathic pain (Guieu *et al.*, 1996). Previous studies have suggested the existence of an endogenous adenosine tone in the spinal cord which modulates sensory transmission (Keil & DeLander 1994; Keil & DeLander 1996). It could be envisaged that any disruption of the endogenous purinergic inhibitory tone as a result of nerve injury would augment spinal nociceptive transmission, thus contributing to facilitated sensory transmission (hyperalgesia) and miscoding of innocuous information (allodynia). Furthermore, any reduction in the level or release of adenosine would be expected to induce receptor upregulation. To date, changes in adenosine receptor expression following nerve injury have not been reported although the enhanced effectiveness of CPA seen here in SNL rats would support this idea.

In direct contrast to these powerful inhibitory effects, CPA produced a dose-dependent facilitation of the A δ -fibre evoked response in sham operated rats, an observation also previously reported in naive rats (Reeve & Dickenson 1995a; Reeve & Dickenson 1995b). Since the A_1 receptor is inhibitory, the observed facilitation is likely to result from a postsynaptic disinhibitory action. The A δ -fibre terminals in the spinal cord are known to be contacted by GABAergic neurones (Alvarez et al., 1992; Bernardi et al., 1995). Activation of the A₁ receptor on these inhibitory interneurones would cause hyperpolarisation therefore producing a reduction in the overall inhibitory tone. This would consequently result in a net facilitation of the A δ -fibre evoked response (i.e. disinhibition), as observed after CPA administration in the present study (Fig. 32). During neuropathy, however, there appears to be a progressive loss of inhibitory interneurones such as the GABA system (Ibuki et al., 1997; Ralston et al., 1997). The loss of inhibitory controls may explain why the facilitation of A δ -fibre evoked response was completely absent in SNL rats. Interestingly, in a recent study where adenosine was administered intrathecally to patients with chronic neuropathic pain, some reported transient pain on initial injection, which was later followed by a prolonged pain relief (Belfrage et al., 1999). In addition to the mechanisms which have been proposed, it is possible that the pain experienced by these patients is due to the disinhibitory action of adenosine on A δ -fibres. This would cause a net facilitation in areas of the spinal cord outside the neuropathic zone, consequently evoking a pain sensation (Belfrage et al., 1999).



Figure 32. Possible mechanisms underlying the facilitation of $A\delta$ --fibre evoked response following intrathecal CPA administration in sham operated rats, and changes after nerve injury.

In order to establish the role of the endogenous adenosine system after nerve injury, I investigated the effect of A200702.21, an adenosine kinase inhibitor, which acts to reduce the metabolism of adenosine. A200702.21 reduced both the electrical (A δ - and C-fibre evoked response, input, postdischarge, wind-up) and natural (mechanical / thermal) evoked response of spinal neurones in SNL rats. Overall, the inhibitions tended to be slightly greater in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats, although this did not reach significance level. The enhanced effect of A200702.21 after nerve injury may possibly indicate an upregulation of A₁ receptors, which would also support the observation of a greater effectiveness of CPA in SNL rats. Alternatively, there may also be an increased release of adenosine in the spinal cord. The increased afferent input from the periphery after nerve injury gives rise to spinal hyperexcitability and may evoke a greater release of the purine, either from primary afferent fibres or intrinsic cells in the spinal cord. When it is protected from breakdown by A200702.21, this may result in an increased pool of adenosine available for interaction with spinal adenosine receptors, therefore allowing greater inhibitions to be attained. These results suggest that the manipulation of endogenous adenosine level induces antinociception and further supports the role of adenosine kinase in the modulation of nociceptive transmission. Interestingly, when compared to the effects of CPA, the A₁ receptor agonist, A200702.21 was not as effective in reducing the neuronal responses. Whilst CPA produced a near abolition of the natural evoked response (80-99%), A200702.21 in comparison, produced a smaller effect. Similarly, the inhibition of the electrical evoked response rarely exceeded 50-60% after A200702.21 administration. This difference may reflect access of adenosine released in the spinal cord to the target receptor and differences in both uptake and receptor activation between the transmitter and synthetic agonist (see Fig. 33).



Figure 33. Possible sites of action of CPA and A200702.21 in the spinal cord. Abbreviations: ADO (adenosine)

These results support previous behavioural findings where adenosine analogues have been found to produce antinociception in animal models of neuropathy. Studies have demonstrated that the administration of R-PIA (Rphenylisopropyl-adenosine), an A₁ receptor agonist, attenuates the spontaneous scratching behaviour (Sjolund *et al.*, 1996) and allodynia in CCI rats (Cui *et al.*, 1997). Allodynia was also suppressed following R-PIA administration in SNL rats (Lavand'homme & Eisenach 1999; Lee & Yaksh 1996) and in rats with photochemically induced spinal cord injury (Sjolund *et al.*, 1998; von Heijne *et al.*, 1998). Development of tolerance to R-PIA was reported in a study after repeated intrathecal drug administration (von Heijne *et al.*, 1998). Similarly, spinal administration of NECA (5'-N-ethylcarboxamide-adenosine), a non-selective A₁/ A₂ receptor agonist, was also demonstrated to be effective against thermal hyperalgesia in CCI rats (Yamamoto & Yaksh 1991). In addition to these studies which have employed analogues of adenosine, the effects of adenosine itself have been investigated in a recent study, where it was shown to attenuate the allodynia of SNL rats without motor blockade (Lavand'homme & Eisenach 1999). In another study, however, intrathecal adenosine failed to reverse allodynia in spinally injured rats, although R-PIA proved to be effective (von Heijne et al., 1999). Further studies are needed to clarify this discrepancy. In addition to these studies which employed the direct manipulation of the adenosine receptor system through exogenous administration of adenosine analogues, a recent study demonstrated that adenosine kinase inhibitors are also effective against allodynia (Lavand'homme & Eisenach 1999). None of these animal behavioural studies used a broad range of stimuli so that the complete role of the A₁ receptor has been difficult to assess, in terms of its effect on different sensory modalities. The findings of my electrophysiological study support these behavioural studies where adenosine analogues were found to be effective against some of the symptoms of nerve injury states, and possibly provide a neuronal basis for these findings. Consistent with previous studies, I demonstrated that CPA reduces the acute nociceptive responses of dorsal horn neurones and further extended these observations by demonstrating that controls exerted by the A₁ receptor include a large range of modalities (low and high intensity mechanical and thermal stimuli).

Clinically, there has been a considerable interest in the potential therapeutic use of adenosine and its agonists in neuropathic pain states. In patients with peripheral neuropathic pain, systemic infusion of adenosine was shown to provide significant relief of spontaneous pain and tactile allodynia, lasting from several hours to a few days (Belfrage *et al.*, 1995; Sollevi *et al.*, 1995). Similarly, intrathecal administration of adenosine (Belfrage *et al.*, 1999) and its analogue attenuated allodynia in patients with chronic neuropathic pain (Karlsten & Gordh 1995).

In conclusion, the present finding that CPA and A200702.21 produce inhibitions of the electrical and natural evoked responses of spinal neurones supports a role for these compounds as potential therapeutics for the treatment of neuropathic pain. One limitation in the use of adenosine analogues is the occurrence of side effects (e.g. motor dysfunction and cardiac effects) which are associated with higher doses of the drug (DeLander & Hopkins 1987; Karlsten et al., 1990; Lee & Yaksh 1996; von Heijne et al., 1999). The motor dysfunction appears to be primarily an A, receptor-mediated effect in rats (Karlsten et al., 1990), although, when given at very high doses, A, receptor agonists also produce similar impairments. The leftward shift in the dose-response curve for CPA after neuropathy favours the use of lower doses of the drug in nerve injury pain states. The spinal administration of adenosine kinase inhibitors, on the other hand, has been reported to be devoid of side effects (Lavand'homme & Eisenach 1999). The use of adenosine metabolism inhibitors allows the selective recruitment of the endogenous adenosine system and potentially minimise side effects. This may represent a more favourable approach than the administration of adenosine analogues. To date, the effect of adenosine modulators (e.g. adenosine kinase inhibitor) has not been investigated in humans and preclinical toxicity of these agents have not been reported. Further trials of the potential use of these compounds in neuropathic pain states are required. Another approach may be to employ adenosine in conjunction with other agents, through combination therapy. Previous studies have shown that coadministration of low doses of R-PIA and baclofen, a GABA_B agonist, potentiates their antiallodynic effects (Cui et al., 1998). Similarly, the combination of spinal adenosine and spinal morphine produced an additive enhancement of the antiallodynic effect in SNL rats, in the absence of side effects (Lavand'homme & Eisenach 1999). Hence the combined effect of adenosine, together with other analgesic agents (e.g. opioids) may provide a beneficial approach to the treatment of neuropathic pain states by reducing the dose requirements of each drug, and furthermore enhance opioid therapy in patients who respond poorly to opioid treatments.

Chapter 7.

The effectiveness of spinal and systemic morphine on the responses of dorsal horn neurones in the selective spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathy 7. The effectiveness of spinal and systemic morphine on the responses of dorsal horn neurones in the selective spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathy

7.1 Introduction

Despite the continuing search for novel and improved targets for the treatment of neuropathic pain, the clinical management of this chronic pain state still remains inadequate. Whilst the efficacy of opioids in acute pain conditions is well established, there is considerable debate over the issue of opioid sensitivity in neuropathic pain states. To date, clinical and animal studies have reported conflicting views on the effectiveness of morphine, ranging from no pain relief to potent analgesia. Early studies by Arnér and Meyerson (1988) demonstrated that neuropathic pain is unresponsive to treatment with opioids. In contrast, other studies reported that intravenous infusion of morphine produces adequate analgesia, provided that sufficient doses were given through dose-escalation (Portenoy *et al.*, 1990). In support of these findings, studies also show that intrathecal (Krames & Lanning 1993) and intravenous morphine (Rowbotham *et al.*, 1991) can be effective in patients with neuropathy, although the degree of analgesia attained was less, as compared to those with nociceptive pain (Jadad *et al.*, 1992).

The question 'Are opioids effective in neuropathic pain?' has been frequently raised in the clinic and numerous studies have been conducted over the past decade to resolve this controversy. Clearly, the major problem associated with the use of opioids is the occurrence of adverse effects, which include nausea, vomiting, dizziness, constipation and sedation. This can be partly overcome by selecting the appropriate route for administering the opioid, thus allowing the desired concentration of the drug to be achieved only at the target organ (Kalso 1999). The poor effectiveness of opioids seen in a proportion of neuropathic patients may therefore reflect the difficulty in achieving a sufficient dose-escalation, before side effects of the drug become intolerable.

Using animal models of neuropathic pain, the effect of opioids following nerve injury has been extensively studied. Systemic morphine has been shown to reverse allodynia, hyperalgesia and spontaneous pain behaviour in CCI rats (Backonja et al., 1995; Hedley et al., 1995; Jazat & Guilbaud 1991; Kayser et al., 1995; Koch et al., 1996). However, the intrathecal route of administration had reduced effectiveness against thermal hyperalgesia in the same model (Mao et al., 1995; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1991). Similarly, in the selective spinal nerve (L5/L6) ligation model of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992), morphine administration via systemic and supraspinal routes was effective in attenuating allodynia although intrathecal morphine had little effect (Lee et al., 1995). Interestingly, intrathecal morphine was reported to have antinociceptive and anti-hyperalgesic effects, but no marked effects on allodynia in SNL rats (Wegert et al., 1997). In a rat model of central pain, however, intrathecal morphine dose-dependently reversed mechanical allodynia, whereas systemic morphine had little effect on this measure (Hao et al., 1991; Yu et al., 1997). Thus, it appears that the efficacy of morphine in attenuating allodynia and/or hyperalgesia in these behavioural studies is largely dependent on the animal model, the measure and more importantly, the route of administration of the drug.

In this chapter, I investigate the effects of intrathecal versus systemic, administration of morphine on the evoked responses of spinal neurones in rats with peripheral nerve injury at two postoperative time-points. The effectiveness of morphine was assessed on a range of low- and high-intensity natural and electrical evoked neuronal responses in SNL rats, and this was compared to a population of naive and sham operated rats. Recordings were made at one and/or two weeks after surgery for spinal nerve ligation or sham operation. Thus, the overall aim was to compare the effects of morphine on a wide range of modalities of stimuli, to judge whether the effects of the opioid changed over time after the injury, and to compare spinal and systemic routes of administration. Any of these variables could contribute to the confusing clinical appraisal of morphine in neuropathic patients.

172
7.2 Methods

A total of 72 male adult Sprague-Dawley rats were employed in this study (SNL, n=33; sham operated, n=23; naive, n=16). The effects of morphine on the responses of spinal neurones were compared between SNL rats (PO 7-10 and 14-17 days), and either sham operated (PO 7-10 and 14-17 days) or naive rats.

For intrathecal administration, morphine was applied topically, directly onto the exposed surface of the spinal cord (0.1, 0.25, 1, $5\mu g/50\mu l$). The effect of the drug was followed for a period of 40 minutes per dose and tests were carried out at 10 minute intervals to determine the effects of morphine on natural and electrical stimuli evoked neuronal responses. Tests for natural evoked responses consisted of the application of mechanical punctate stimuli (von Frey weights 9, 20, 50g) and heat (45°C). Following the application of the highest dose of morphine, the effects of morphine were challenged by intrathecal naloxone (5 µg and 50 µg).

Systemic morphine was administered through an indwelling intravenous cannula inserted in the right jugular vein of the rat. Cumulative doses of morphine (1, 3, 6 mg/kg) were administered to the rat and a test was made initially at 5 minutes after drug administration, and subsequently at 10 minute intervals over a period of 40 minutes per dose. Higher doses could not be used due to obvious respiratory depression in these anaesthetised animals. The effects of the highest dose of systemic morphine were challenged by intrathecal naloxone (5 and 50 μ g).

7.3 Results

Recordings were made from 33 neurones in SNL rats (PO 7-10 days, n=17; PO 14-17 days, n=16), 23 neurones in sham operated (PO 7-10 days, n= 13; PO 14-17 days, n=10) and 16 neurones in naive rats. The mean depths of the spinal neurones were comparable for SNL (PO 7-10 days, $738\pm33\mu$ m; PO 14-17 days, $756\pm24\mu$ m), sham operated (PO 7-10 days, $790\pm37\mu$ m; PO 14-17 days, $795\pm24\mu$ m) and naive rats ($831\pm20\mu$ m). Hence, all cells were found in a similar depth range of the dorsal horn.

The maximal effects of all doses of morphine were seen between 20-30 minutes after intrathecal administration, or 5-20 minutes after systemic morphine, justifying the 40 minute intervals between cumulative dosing. Figure 34 shows the time-course of the effect of intrathecal and systemic morphine on the C-fibre evoked response in a dorsal horn neurone.



Figure 34. A typical example of the time-course of the effect of (A) intrathecal and (B) systemic morphine on the C-fibre evoked response of a dorsal horn neurone (SNL rat, PO 14-17 days). Maximal effects of the drug were seen between 20-30 minutes after drug administration for the intrathecal route, and between 5-20 minutes for the systemic route. The effects of morphine were reversed with spinal naloxone (5µg). Abbreviations: Nalox (Naloxone); i.t. (intrathecal); i.v. (intravenous).

7.3.1 Effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the spontaneous activity, and electrical and natural evoked responses of spinal neurones

The administration of intrathecal morphine produced a dose-dependent inhibition of the C-fibre evoked response in SNL rats, both at PO 7-10 (0.25µg p=0.008; 1µg, p=0.01; 5µg, p=0.02) and PO 14-17 days (0.25µg, p=0.02; 1 and $5\mu g$, p=0.01). The dose-response curves for C-fibre inhibition were comparable at 1 and 2 weeks after nerve injury, and no dramatic shifts were observed between the (Fig.35A) two postoperative time-points. Similarly, the C-fibre evoked response of unoperated naive rats (5µg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 5µg, $(F_{15}, 35A)$ p=0.04) were reduced after spinal morphine. Overall, intrathecal morphine produced greater inhibitions of the C-fibre evoked response in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats, and a leftward shift in the dose-response curve was observed following nerve injury. Similarly, the effect of morphine on the C-fibre evoked response tended to be greater in SNL rats as compared to naive rats, especially with lower doses of the drug. At the highest dose of the drug (5µg), however, comparable effects were seen. The magnitude of the C-fibre inhibition was significantly greater in SNL rats compared to that of naive (PO 7-10 days: $0.25\mu g$, p=0.04; PO 14-17 days: $0.25\mu g$, p=0.01) or sham operated rats, at both postoperative time-points (PO 7-10 days: 1µg, p=0.01; 5µg, p=0.04; PO 14-17 days: 0.25 and 1µg, p=0.008; 5µg, p=0.01).

Intrathecal morphine produced significant inhibitions of the input of spinal neurones in SNL rats (PO 7-10 days: $0.25\mu g$, p=0.008; $1\mu g$, p=0.01; $5\mu g$, p=0.02; PO 14-17 days: $0.25\mu g$, p=0.05; 1 and $5\mu g$, p=0.008). The effect of morphine was comparable at both postoperative time-points. Similarly, the input of spinal neurones was reduced in naive (1 and $5\mu g$, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: $1\mu g$, p=0.02; $5\mu g$, p=0.03). The reductions were comparable for all groups of animals at the earlier time-point, however, morphine produced a greater effect in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats at PO 14-17 days (0.25\mu g, p=0.04; $1\mu g$, p=0.01; $5\mu g$, p=0.03).



Figure 35. The effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the (A) C-fibre evoked response and (B) input of spinal neurones at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. * indicates a significant difference between SNL and sham operated rats, while § indicates a difference between SNL and naïve rats.

In direct contrast, spinal morphine produced only small inhibitions of the A β -fibre evoked response of SNL (PO 7-10 days: 0.25µg, p=0.04; 1µg, p=0.02; PO 14-17 days: 0.25 and 1µg, p=0.02), naive and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 0.25µg, p=0.04). The effect of morphine on the A β -fibre evoked neuronal response was similar between SNL and naive rats. Morphine also produced comparable effects between SNL and sham operated rats PO 14-17 days, however, there was a significant difference at the earlier time-point (5µg, p=0.04). The magnitude of the inhibition of the A β -fibre evoked response did not exceed 40%, even with the highest dose of the drug in all animals groups.



Figure 36. The effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the A β -fibre evoked response of SNL, naive and sham operated rats at (A) PO 7-10 and (B) PO 14-17 days. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. * indicates a significant difference between SNL and sham operated rats, while § indicates a difference between SNL and naïve rats.

Intrathecal morphine produced dose-dependent inhibitions of the A δ -fibre evoked response of SNL rats both at PO 7-10 days (0.25, 1 and 5 μ g, p=0.02) and at PO 14-17 days (0.25, 1 and 5 μ g, p=0.008). Similarly, the A δ -fibre evoked responses of naive (1 μ g, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 1 μ g, p=0.03; 5 μ g, p=0.04; PO 14-17 days: 0.1 μ g, p=0.04) were reduced with morphine (data not shown).

The mechanical evoked response of spinal neurones was dose-dependently inhibited by intrathecal morphine in all groups of animals. Morphine produced significant inhibitions of the 9g von Frey evoked response of SNL rats at PO 7-10 (0.1, 0.25, 5µg, p=0.04) and PO 14-17 days (1µg, p=0.02). The effect of morphine ($r_{5}, 37^{A}$) in SNL rats was comparable between both postoperative time-points. Similarly, spinal morphine reduced the 9g von Frey evoked response in both naive (0.25 and 1µg, p=0.03; 5µg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days, 1 and 5µg, ($\kappa_{3,37A}$) p=0.03). At PO 7-10 days, the inhibition of the innocuous 9g von Frey evoked neuronal response was significantly greater in SNL rats, as compared to naive (0.25µg, p=0.03) or sham operated rats (1µg, p=0.02). At the later time-point, however, the effect of morphine on the 9g von Frey evoked response was comparable in all groups.

Intrathecal morphine produced dose-dependent inhibitions of the 20g von Frey evoked response of SNL rats (PO 7-10 days: 0.1 and 1µg, p=0.04; 0.25µg, p=0.03; PO 14-17 days: 0.25 and 1µg, p=0.01). Similarly, the 20g von Frey evoked response of naive (0.25 and 1µg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 0.25μ g, p=0.04; 1 and 5µg, p=0.03) was similarly reduced following intrathecal (Fi) 37B) morphine. Morphine produced a significantly greater inhibition of the 20g von Frey evoked response in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats at both PO 7-10 (1µg, p=0.03) and PO 14-17 days (0.1µg, p=0.05; 0.25 and 1µg, p=0.04). The effect of spinal morphine was comparable between SNL and naïve rats.



Figure 37. The effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g and (B) von Frey 20g at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M. * indicates a significant difference between SNL and sham operated rats, while § indicates a difference between SNL and naïve rats.

Intrathecal morphine reduced the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response of SNL rats at PO 7-10 (0.25 and 1µg, p=0.01; 5µg, p=0.02) and PO 14-17 days (0.1µg, p=0.02; 0.25µg, p=0.01; 1 and 5µg, p=0.008). Similarly, in naive (1µg, p=0.02; 5µg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 0.25µg, p=0.04; 1 and 5µg, p=0.03), morphine produced dose-dependent inhibitions of the 50g von Frey ($fi_{3.38A}$) evoked response. The magnitude of the inhibition was significantly greater in SNL rats compared to naive rats at the earlier postoperative time-point (0.25µg, p=0.02). There was a tendency for morphine to be more effective in SNL rats, as compared to naïve rats at lower doses, however, this was not significant. Similarly, intrathecal

morphine produced greater effects on the 50g von Frey evoked response of SNL rats, compared to those of sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 0.25 μ g, p=0.04; 1 and 5 μ g, p=0.02; PO 14-17 days: 0.1 μ g, p=0.03; 0.25 μ g, p=0.01; 1 μ g, p=0.008; 5 μ g, p=0.04).

The administration of intrathecal morphine produced dose-dependent inhibitions of the thermal evoked response in SNL (PO 7-10 days: 0.1 and 0.25 μ g, p=0.03; PO 14-17 days: 0.1, 0.25, 1 and 5 μ g, p=0.04), naive (0.25 and 5 μ g, p=0.03; (Fig. 38 B) 1 μ g, p=0.02) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 0.25, 1 and 5 μ g, p=0.04). The effect of morphine on the thermal evoked response was comparable between SNL and naive rats. When compared to sham operated rats, morphine produced a greater inhibitory effect in SNL rats at PO 14-17 days (0.25 μ g, p=0.03; 1 and 5 μ g, p=0.05).



Figure 38. The effect of intrathecal morphine administration on the responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 50g and (B) heat at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

A high proportion of spinal neurones exhibited spontaneous activities in SNL rats. At PO 7-10 days, 4 of 9 neurones (44%) tested with spinal morphine exhibited ongoing activities with a mean level of 3.1 ± 1.8 Hz. Similarly, 4 of 8 spinal neurones (50%) displayed spontaneous activities at the later time-point (mean level of firing, 3.1 ± 2.4 Hz). In sham operated rats, however, only a small proportion of cells exhibited ongoing activities (PO 7-10 days, 33%; PO 14-17 days, 20%) and the level of the firing was generally lower (PO 7-10 days, 0.4 ± 0.3 Hz; PO 14-17 days, 0.5 Hz). No spontaneous activity was observed in neurones of unoperated naive rats in this study.

The intrathecal administration of morphine produced inhibitions of the spontaneous activity in SNL rats (maximal inhibitions: PO 7-10 days, $76\pm14\%$ and PO 14-17 days, $83\pm21\%$). The extremely low spontaneous activity observed in the sham operated rats precluded analysis of the effects of morphine on this measure.

All observed inhibitory effects were reversed by spinal naloxone (5 μ g and 50 μ g) to near control values; for example, the inhibitions of the C-fibre and 50g von Frey evoked response produced by 5 μ g morphine in SNL rats (PO 14-17 days) were reversed to 96% and 101% of pre-drug control values by naloxone (5 μ g), respectively.

7.3.2 Effect of systemic morphine administration on the spontaneous activity, and electrical and natural evoked responses of spinal neurones

The administration of systemic morphine produced dose-dependent inhibitions of the C-fibre evoked response in SNL rats (PO 7-10 days: 6mg/kg, (fi3.39h)) p=0.03). The effect of morphine was comparable at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days. Similarly, the C-fibre evoked response of naive (1 and 6mg/kg, p=0.02; 3mg/kg, p=0.01) and sham operated rats was reduced following systemic morphine (PO 7-10 (fi3.39h)) days: 6mg/kg, p=0.03; PO 14-17 days, 1 and 6mg/kg, p=0.04). The effect of the drug was comparable between all groups of animals.

The administration of morphine produced non-significant effects on the input and A δ -fibre evoked response of spinal neurones. Systemic morphine produced comparable effects on the input of spinal neurones between SNL (maximal inhibitions: PO 7-10 days, 63%; PO 14-17 days, 46%) and sham operated (F3 39B) rats (PO 7-10 days, 56%; PO 14-17 days, 54%) at both time-points. The inhibition of input tended to be greater in naive rats (89%) as compared to SNL rats, however, this difference was non-significant.



Figure 39. The effect of systemic morphine on the (A) C-fibre evoked response and (B) input of spinal neurones at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.



Figure 40. The effect of systemic morphine administration on the A β -fibre evoked response of SNL, naive and sham operated rats at (A) PO 7-10 and (B) PO 14-17 days. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

Systemic morphine produced only minor effects on the A β -fibre evoked response of SNL (PO 7-10 days: 6mg/kg, p=0.03; PO 14-17 days: 3mg/kg, p=0.02), ((F_{13}, ψ_{0})) sham operated and naive rats (1 and 3mg/kg, p=0.01; 6mg/kg, p=0.02). Even at the highest dose of morphine studied (6 mg/kg), the inhibition of A β -fibre evoked response did not exceed 25%. The inhibitions were comparable in all groups of animals.

Systemic morphine produced inhibitions of the mechanical evoked response in all groups of animals. The mechanical evoked response of SNL rats were non-significantly reduced at PO 7-10 days. At PO 14-17 days, systemic morphine produced significant inhibitions of the innocuous 9g von Frey evoked response in SNL rats (1 and 3mg/kg, p=0.04), and similar effects were observed in both naive (1 and 3mg/kg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (3mg/kg, p=0.04). (Fig 41A) Overall, the inhibition of the 9g von Frey evoked response of SNL rats was greater at PO 14-17 days (maximal inhibition 72%) than at the earlier time-point (41%). The inhibitions were comparable for all animal groups at both time-points.

The 20g von Frey evoked response was reduced following systemic morphine in SNL (PO 14-17 days: 3mg/kg, p=0.02; 6mg/kg, p=0.04), naive (1 and 3mg/kg, p=0.02; 6mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 6mg/kg, p=0.03; PO 14-17 days: 1, 3 and 6mg/kg, p=0.04). The effect of morphine was comparable in all groups of animals. (Fig. 41B)



Figure 41. The effect of systemic morphine on the responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 9g and (B) von Frey 20g at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

Systemic morphine produced significant reductions of the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response in SNL (PO 14-17 days: 1 and 3mg/kg, p=0.03), naive (1 and 3mg/kg, p=0.03; 6mg/kg, p=0.04) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 3mg/kg, p=0.04; 6mg/kg, p=0.03; PO 14-17 days: 3 and 6mg/kg, p=0.04). In SNL rats, the inhibition of the 50g von Frey evoked response was greater at PO 14-17 days (59%) compared to that at the earlier time-point (29%). At PO 7-10 days, systemic morphine produced a significantly greater inhibition in naive rats, as compared to SNL rats (3mg/kg, p=0.02; 6mg/kg, p=0.01). At the later time-point, however, the effect of the drug was comparable between the two groups. Systemic morphine produced similar inhibitions of the noxious mechanical evoked response (von Frey 50g) in SNL and sham operated rats, at both postoperative time-points.

Systemic morphine produced inhibitions of the thermal evoked response of SNL rats at PO 7-10 (1 and 3mg/kg, p=0.03) and PO 14-17 days (1 and 3mg/kg, p=0.02; 6mg/kg, p=0.04). Again, the effect of morphine tended to be greater at PO 14-17 days (maximal inhibition 69%), as compared to the earlier time-point (49%). Similarly, the thermal evoked responses of naive (1mg/kg, p=0.02; 3mg/kg, p=0.03) and sham operated rats (PO 7-10 days: 6mg/kg, p=0.03; PO 14-17 days: 1, 3 and ($f_{5}, 42B$) 6mg/kg, p=0.04) were reduced after systemic morphine administration. Morphine produced comparable effects in all animal groups.



Figure 42. The effect of systemic morphine on the responses of spinal neurones to (A) von Frey 50g and (B) heat at PO 7-10 and PO 14-17 days. Data are presented as percentage inhibitions of the pre-drug control values \pm S.E.M.

In 2 of the 8 neurones tested with systemic morphine in SNL rats (PO 7-10 days), a low level of spontaneous activity was observed, with a mean firing frequency of 1.8 Hz. In these cells, systemic morphine produced different effects between the two - in one cell, the ongoing activity was facilitated to 330% of predrug control values, whilst in another, the activity was almost completely abolished (7% of pre-drug control). Similarly, 3 of 8 neurones studied in SNL rats at the later time-point (PO 14-17 days) also exhibited ongoing activities (2.6 ± 0.8 Hz). The highest dose of systemic morphine (6mg/kg) produced a $68\pm24\%$ inhibition of the spontaneous activity in these cells.

The inhibitions produced by systemic morphine (6mg/kg) were partly reversed by spinal naloxone ($5\mu g$ and $50\mu g$); for example, the C-fibre and 50g von Frey evoked responses were reversed to 66% and 98% of pre-drug control values in SNL rats (PO 14-17 days) following administration of intrathecal naloxone.

7.3.3 Comparison of the effects of morphine on the evoked neuronal responses through different routes of drug administration (intrathecal vs systemic)

C-fibre evoked response

Overall, my results showed that the C-fibre evoked response of SNL rats was reduced to a much greater extent following intrathecal administration, than via the systemic route, both at PO 7-10 (maximal inhibitions: i.t., 88%; i.v., 45%) and at PO 14-17 days (i.t., 83%; i.v., 47%). The magnitude of the inhibitions produced by the systemic route was considerably smaller than that by the spinal route and the reductions did not exceed 50% even with the highest dose of the drug. Higher doses of systemic morphine (>6mg/kg) could not be administered to these animals, due to marked respiratory depression in these anaesthetised animals. In naive rats, morphine administered via the intrathecal route was also shown to reduce the C-fibre evoked response (87%) to a much greater extent, than via the systemic route (45%). A similar pattern was observed for sham operated rats, and this difference was more pronounced at the later time-point (maximal inhibitions: i.t., 63%; i.v., 40%) than at the earlier time-point (i.t., 58%; i.v., 44%).

$A\beta$ -fibre evoked response

Morphine produced only minor inhibitions of the A β -fibre evoked neuronal response in all groups of animals. In SNL rats, intrathecal morphine (maximal inhibitions: PO 7-10 days, 48%; PO 14-17 days, 34%) produced a greater inhibition of the A β -fibre evoked response compared to systemic morphine at both postoperative time-points (PO 7-10 days, 27%; PO 14-17 days, 17%). Similarly, the inhibition of the A β -fibre evoked response was greater with intrathecal morphine (40%) than with systemic morphine in naive rats (19%), and a similar pattern was observed for sham operated rats at the earlier time-point (i.t., 37%, i.v., 8%). At PO 14-17 days, however, the systemic route of morphine administration produced greater effects (21%) as compared to the intrathecal route (9%).

Mechanical evoked response

Morphine produced differential spinal versus systemic inhibitory effects of mechanical evoked responses in SNL rats. At PO 7-10 days, intrathecal morphine produced a greater inhibition of the innocuous 9g von Frey evoked response in SNL rats (maximal inhibition: 90%), as compared to systemic morphine (41%). At the later time-point, however, morphine produced comparable inhibitions via the two routes (i.t., 78%; i.v., 72%). A similar pattern was also observed for the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response, which was reduced to a greater extent with intrathecal morphine at the earlier time-point (i.t., 87%; i.v., 29%). At PO 14-17 days, however, morphine produced comparable effects via the two routes (i.t., 78%; i.v., 60%).

In naive rats, morphine produced similar inhibitions of the 9g von Frey evoked response via the intrathecal (85%) and systemic routes (80%). For the noxious 50g von Frey evoked response, however, the intrathecal route of administration (88%) produced greater effects, as compared to the systemic route (58%). Similarly, in sham operated rats, morphine produced greater reductions of the 9g von Frey evoked response via the intrathecal route at both PO 7-10 (i.t., 79%; i.v., 53%) and PO 14-17 days (i.t., 75%; i.v., 52%). The 50g von Frey evoked

responses, on the other hand, were reduced to similar extents via the two routes (PO 7-10 days: i.t., 59%; i.v., 50%; PO 14-17 days: i.t., 47%; i.v., 51%).

Thermal evoked response

Morphine produced a greater inhibition of the thermal evoked response via the intrathecal route (maximal inhibitions: PO 7-10 days: 90%; PO 14-17 days: 79%), as compared to the systemic route in SNL rats at both time-points (PO 7-10 days: 50%; PO 14-17 days: 69%). In naive rats, however, morphine produced comparable effects between the two routes of administration (i.t., 74%; i.v., 74%). The inhibition of the thermal evoked response of sham operated rats was also comparable via the two routes, however, intrathecal morphine generally tended to produce a slightly greater effect (PO 7-10 days: i.t., 64%; i.v., 47%; PO 14-17 days: i.t., 46%; i.v., 31%).

7.4 Discussion

In this chapter, I investigated the effects of morphine on the electrical and natural evoked responses of spinal neurones, and compared these effects between SNL and sham operated rats at 2 postoperative time-points (PO 1 and 2 weeks). In addition, comparisons were made with a group of unoperated naive animals. Morphine was administered via two routes - intrathecal and systemic - and the antinociceptive effects of the drug via the various routes were studied. The results from my study confirmed previous findings where morphine was shown to inhibit the responses of dorsal horn neurones in naive rats (Dickenson & Sullivan 1986). Furthermore, I extended these observations by demonstrating that morphine also reduces, to varying extents, the electrical and natural evoked responses of SNL rats at 1 and 2 weeks after nerve injury. Morphine produced greater inhibitory effects on the C-fibre evoked response, as compared to the A β -fibre evoked response, and reduced the responses of spinal neurones to both low- and high-intensity natural stimuli in all animal groups. In general, the dose-response curves for the electrical evoked responses were comparable in SNL rats at both time-points, and the

responsiveness of spinal neurones to morphine (spinal/ systemic) did not alter dramatically between 1 to 2 weeks after nerve injury. There was, however, a tendency for systemic morphine to be more effective in reducing the natural evoked responses at PO 14-17 days, as compared to the earlier time-point. Intrathecal morphine, on the other hand, produced comparable effects at both time-points.

Overall, my results showed that intrathecal morphine produces a greater inhibitory effect in SNL rats, as compared to sham operated rats at both time-points. The responsiveness of spinal neurones to intrathecal morphine was markedly enhanced following nerve injury, as demonstrated by the greater effectiveness of the drug in SNL rats. In contrast, systemic morphine produced comparable effects between SNL and sham operated rats, although SNL rats exhibited a reduced sensitivity to systemic morphine when compared to naive animals. Generally, the inhibitory effect of systemic morphine on the neuronal responses was considerably smaller compared to the intrathecal route of administration in SNL rats. Although behavioural studies have demonstrated systemic morphine to be effective in producing antinociception in animal models of neuropathy (Bian et al., 1995; Lee et al., 1995), my electrophysiological results showed that it produces relatively small inhibitions of the evoked neuronal responses, when compared to intrathecal morphine. The ability of systemic morphine to produce potent behavioural antinociceptive effects, yet smaller effects on neuronal responses, could suggest that morphine may be acting at an additional site apart from the spinal cord, such as at supraspinal sites (Yaksh 1997). Dorsal horn neurones are known to be under strong regulatory influence of midbrain/ brainstem structures and activation of supraspinal pathways can therefore produce powerful modulatory effects on spinal nociceptive processing. One mechanism through which opioids are thought to mediate antinociception is by action on PAG, which is held under tonic inhibitory control by GABAergic neurones. The action of opioids on GABAergic neurones results in a lift of the tonic inhibitory control, and increases the outflow of PAG to the medulla, thereby activating bulbospinal projections, and enhancing descending inhibitory controls (Yaksh 1997). Other supraspinal mechanisms have also been proposed, which involve the direct modulation of the ascending projections to higher centres. The powerful antinociceptive effects of systemic morphine reported in previous behavioural studies could therefore be attributed to the combination of these

supraspinal mechanisms. Although it is possible that the inhibitory effect of systemic morphine is, in part, mediated via the activation of descending inhibitory controls, it is unlikely that the latter mechanism (direct inhibition of ascending projections) contributes to the spinal inhibitory effect of systemic morphine observed in the present study. However, large contributions from supraspinal sites, whatever the mechanism, under these experimental conditions are unlikely since *spinal* naloxone produced large reversals of the inhibitory effects of *systemic* morphine under these conditions.

Another possibility is that the behavioural effects are more marked since they reflect actions on threshold whereas the neuronal responses are suprathreshold – the greater magnitude of neuronal activity may need higher doses for modulation.

The route-dependent differences in opioid effectiveness seen after spinal or systemic morphine administration, may also reflect the local tissue concentration of the drug attained via the two routes. It may be envisaged that following intrathecal administration, there is a higher spinal concentration of morphine as compared to that achieved with the systemic route of administration, thus producing a greater spinal opioid receptor occupancy (Matos et al., 1995). Autoradiographic studies have shown a significant early (PO 2-5 days) increase in the ipsilateral μ opioid receptor binding in the CCI model of nerve injury, which then declines to control levels at later time-points (Besse et al., 1992; Goff et al., 1998; Stevens et al., 1991). If such early increases in receptor number occur in the present model, this may account for the enhancement of intrathecal morphine sensitivity, as observed in my study. However, a recent study provided evidence for a discrete localised decrease in opioid receptor immunoreactivity in the SNL model of neuropathy, corresponding to the L6 segment of the ipsilateral dorsal horn (Porreca et al., 1998). Based on the findings of this study, there appears to be a loss in opioid receptor expression 7 days after spinal nerve ligation, and this is confined to a discrete segment of the spinal dorsal horn, rather than occurring at a generalised multisegmental level (Porreca et al., 1998). A decrease in opioid receptor expression has also been reported following dorsal rhizotomy (Gouarderes et al., 1991; Ninkovic et al., 1981; Zajac et al., 1989), peripheral nerve section (deGroot et al., 1997; Zhang et al., 1998) and tight ligation of the sciatic nerve (Goff et al., 1998), and this has

been proposed to contribute to the loss of opioid efficacy in neuropathic pain states. The lack of antiallodynic effect of spinal morphine has been demonstrated behaviourally where the opioid displays a reduced efficacy compared to systemic morphine (Bian et al., 1995; Lee et al., 1995). Even a dose of 100µg morphine failed to reverse allodynia in SNL rats (Bian et al., 1995), whilst systemic morphine produced a dose-dependent reversal of this measure. Side effects were, however, reported at higher doses (Lee et al., 1995; Martin et al., 1998). It is unlikely, however, that the highly localised loss of opioid receptors reported in the SNL model (Porreca et al., 1998) could solely be responsible for the loss of efficacy of intrathecal morphine associated with nerve injury states. Interestingly, the changes which occur following nerve injury are temporary and the level of the receptors returns to its control level within 2 weeks (Besse et al., 1992; Stevens et al., 1991) to 1 month after nerve lesion (deGroot et al., 1997). In spite of this, however, behavioural studies show that opioid sensitivity does not show a significant recovery at this postoperative time-point. The extent to which the reorganisation of μ opioid receptors influences opioid sensitivity is unclear, since these changes appear to be specific for the type of nerve injury (CCI, SNL, peripheral nerve section, dorsal rhizotomy). The time-course of these changes is also dependent on the model of nerve injury. Furthermore, there is evidence to suggest that the regulation of opioid receptor expression following nerve injury also varies between species, and a greater reduction has been reported in monkeys, as compared to rats (Zhang et al., 1998).

Despite the lack of allodynic efficacy, intrathecal morphine has been shown to produce antinociceptive effects against acute nociceptive stimuli in SNL rats, although with a reduced potency compared to that in sham operated rats (Ossipov *et al.*, 1995a; Ossipov *et al.*, 1995b; Wegert *et al.*, 1997). A similar pattern has also been demonstrated in the CCI model of neuropathy (Mao *et al.*, 1995a; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1991). The ability of morphine to produce a differential antiallodynic and antinociceptive effect following nerve injury may reflect the difference in the mechanisms underlying these behavioural measures. Studies have suggested a mechanistic difference between tactile allodynia and hyperalgesia, which can be distinguished by the type of afferent fibres involved (Ossipov *et al.*, 1999). Whilst hyperalgesia is largely mediated through capsaicin-

sensitive primary afferents, allodynia on the other hand, appears to be due to inputs from large diameter fibres (Ossipov et al., 1999). Ample evidence exists for the localisation of μ opioid receptor mRNA and binding sites in DRG cell bodies and C-fibre afferents (Besse et al., 1990a; Mansour et al., 1995; Mansour et al., 1994), however, the presence of these receptors on large diameter A β -fibres is lacking. The specific action of morphine on noxious inputs is therefore largely attributed to its selectivity on small diameter primary afferents, and on cell bodies of second order neurones (Dickenson 1994b). This paradoxically, is beneficial in nonneuropathic pain states since it allows the preservation of tactile sensitivity, yet it may account for the poor therapeutic effect of morphine against allodynia during neuropathy. Hence the population of opioid receptors which may be relevant in attenuating the transmission of allodynia is that which occurs postsynaptic to the primary afferents, consisting of 30-40% of the total spinal μ and δ opioid receptor population (Besse et al., 1990b). Consistent with this finding, my results showed that morphine produced only minor effects on the A β -fibre evoked responses in all groups of animals. Interestingly, despite the lack of inhibition of the AB-fibre evoked response, the innocuous 9g von Frey evoked response was clearly reduced with morphine administration. The small proportion of postsynaptic opioid receptors on spinal neurones (Besse et al., 1990a) may not be sufficient to modulate A β -fibre inputs when they are evoked by synchronised electrical stimulation, but may inhibit the weaker responses evoked by 9g von Frey stimulation. Indeed, the activation of postsynaptic receptors appears to require higher doses of morphine (Lombard & Besson 1989), hence this may explain the need for dose-escalation in some clinical neuropathic pain states where presynaptic receptors have been lost.

In contrast to previous behavioural findings where intrathecal morphine has generally been found to exhibit a reduced efficacy following nerve injury, there is also evidence demonstrating the effectiveness of intrathecal morphine in an animal model of spinal cord injury (Yu *et al.*, 1997). Interestingly, systemic morphine did not significantly reverse allodynia in this model at non-sedative doses (Hao *et al.*, 1991a; Yu *et al.*, 1997). Similarly, intrathecal administration of morphine (50µg) was demonstrated to alleviate allodynia in rats with nerve crush, although at lower doses (25µg), it was found to be ineffective (Przewlocka *et al.*, 1999).

Overall, there appears to be a degree of discrepancy between the results of some previous behavioural studies and my current electrophysiological findings. Behaviourally, intrathecal morphine (30-100µg) has been generally shown to display a reduced efficacy following nerve injury, although my present electrophysiological results demonstrate that spinal morphine $(5\mu g)$ is effective in reducing neuronal responses at 1-2 weeks post-surgery. Furthermore, the effectiveness of the drug appeared to be enhanced after spinal nerve ligation. Many of the above behavioural studies used changes in withdrawal thresholds as measures of allodynia and morphine efficacy (Lee et al., 1995; Wegert et al., 1997). This clearly contrasts my present study which assessed the ability of morphine to inhibit neuronal responses evoked by various natural stimuli (mechanical/ thermal). It is feasible that morphine may not exert effects on the withdrawal thresholds to mechanical/ thermal stimuli, whilst still having inhibitory effects on the suprathreshold firing of spinal neurones. Additionally, although the reductions in neuronal responses seen after morphine are likely to represent a decreased sensory response to the stimulus, the remaining activity within the spinal circuitry may still exceed levels required to elicit a withdrawal reflex. The correlation between neuronal activity and behavioural response remains unclear and it is difficult to assess to what extent spinal neuronal activity must be reduced, in order to suppress behavioural withdrawal reflexes. In addition, it is interesting to note that in my study, the effects of morphine on the electrical and natural evoked responses of sham operated rats were consistently less than those of naïve rats. A sham surgery may produce a small degree of damage to minor nerve branches and local tissue. However, the exact clinical relevance of the sham operation is still unclear, and although it represents an essential control for the SNL surgery, its physiological basis is obscure and therefore makes discussion of results difficult in these animals.

The mechanisms underlying the potential reduced efficacy of morphine are complex and involve various components. There is compelling evidence to suggest that following peripheral nerve injury, neuronal plasticity occurs which interferes with the action of opiate drugs (Dickenson 1994b). In addition to anatomical changes, neuropathy results in an increased spinal level of cholecystokinin (CCK) (Nichols *et al.*, 1995; Stanfa *et al.*, 1994). Previous studies have shown that the diminished morphine responsiveness of rats with sciatic nerve section and spinal

nerve ligation results from increased levels of CCK, which physiologically antagonises morphine-induced antinociception (Nichols *et al.*, 1995; Xu *et al.*, 1993). A sufficiently high enough local concentration of morphine delivered to the spinal cord by intrathecal administration may overcome the CCK-mediated physiological antagonism of morphine analgesia. Systemic administration may not achieve the required local spinal concentration of morphine (Matos *et al.*, 1995) in the absence of adverse effects, which can prevent full dose-escalation under neuropathic conditions (Portenoy *et al.*, 1990). Hence, the nature of poor opioid sensitivity in neuropathic pain states (Arner & Meyerson 1988) may in part be that of insufficient dosing, which may prevent analgesic doses of morphine to be titrated, before side effects become intolerable.

While neuropathic pain has been reported to be resistant to the analgesic effects of morphine (Arner & Meyerson 1988), it is now generally acknowledged that neuropathy is not opioid resistant, but exhibits a reduced sensitivity to systemic opioids (Jadad et al., 1992; Portenoy et al., 1990). In recent years, the terminologies 'opioid-responsive pain' and 'opioid-non-responsive pain' have been developed to describe how well a pain state responds to opioid analgesics, and neuropathic pain has often been described as 'opioid-non-responsive' or 'opioidresistant'. These terms are not entirely satisfactory since clinically, the situation is rarely clear cut and patients do not always fall into these broad categories. Perhaps the more appropriate term would be 'opioid-poorly responsive pain'. It is now generally agreed that the lack of response of neuropathic pain states to opioid therapy is not an *absolute* phenomenon, but rather, it is *relative*, thus if a sufficient dose of the opioid is administered, a partial response can at least be obtained in most patients (McQuay et al., 1992). In a study using patient controlled analgesia, at least 84% of neuropathic patients reported moderate (46%) to good response (38%) following systemic morphine administration (McQuay et al., 1992). Although placebo effects must be taken into account, these results support the idea that opioid treatment may have significant therapeutic value in at least some patients, and opioids should not be excluded from pain management in this pain state. The results from my present study clearly demonstrate that opioids are not ineffective in reducing neuronal responses that may be related to symptoms of neuropathic pain. The extent to which morphine can alter these responses appears to be dependent on

the route of administration. Hence, in my study, the intrathecal route of morphine administration produced greater inhibitions of the neuronal responses in SNL rats, as compared to the systemic route of administration. Furthermore, the systemic route was limited by adverse effects, which restricted dose-escalation. The clinically relevant routes of opioid administration include the oral, sublingual, buccal, subcutaneous and spinal (epidural / intrathecal) routes. Oral administration is generally the preferred route, since it is both economical and easy to administer, however, it may be associated with harmful metabolites from first-pass metabolism, such as the glucuronides. Both oral (Moulin *et al.*, 1996) and intrathecal administrations of morphine have been shown to be effective in providing long term analgesia in patients with chronic noncancer pain (Winkelmuller & Winkelmuller 1996). In addition, a recent study reported that intraspinal opioids administered via an implantable medication pump provided good pain relief in 66% of the patients with chronic non-malignant pain (Likar *et al.*, 1999).

These observations therefore suggest that intrathecal morphine may have therapeutic value in neuropathic pain conditions where systemic morphine fails to provide adequate analgesia. Clinically, the potential use of spinally administered opioids has been increasingly recognised, and it has been suggested to have a much smaller dose requirement, longer duration and possibly, a better side-effect profile than the systemic route of administration. The problem of opioid responsiveness in neuropathic pain may not simply be that of a reduced opioid sensitivity but, rather, the failure to deliver a sufficiently high concentration of the systemic opioid to the spinal cord in the absence of adverse side effects. Further trials of the effectiveness of spinal opioids in neuropathic patients may resolve this issue. The lack of consensus between the animal studies on the effect of morphine in a number of different models of neuropathic pain may be due to varying opioid sensitivities of the different types and symptoms of neuropathic pain. Even in humans, it is known that a wide inter-individual variation in opioid responsiveness exists, which may determine how much drug can be tolerated, before side effects limit its doseescalation (Hanks & Forbes 1997). The time-course of the neuropathy is also an important consideration. Further studies are needed to assess whether the organisation of these receptors changes over time following the lesion, since this may influence opioid efficacy under various neuropathic pain states. In the present study, the effect of morphine was studied over a two week period and opioid sensitivity did not differ significantly between the two time-points. Whether or not the clinical effectiveness of morphine is lost at later stages, my results suggest that early opioid intervention can be effective and an aggressive approach to the treatment of neuropathic pain with opioids may be beneficial.

.

Chapter 8

General Discussion

.

8. General Discussion

Neuropathic pain is a major clinical problem which is known to afflict millions of people every year. In a recent World Health Organisation (WHO) survey, the prevalence rate of persistent pain states (> 6months) was reported to be 22%, based on a cross-national data obtained from 14 countries (Gureje et al., 1998). Thus, a significant proportion of these populations suffer from chronic pain states of various origins, some of which will be neuropathic, and despite recent advances in pain research, the treatment of neuropathic pain still remains far from being satisfactory. One of the main factors which complicates pain management is the complexity of the mechanisms underlying this clinical condition. Neuropathic pain is heterogeneous, both in terms of its aetiology and anatomical location in the nervous system. The mechanisms underlying this condition are multiple and most patients will often report several pains, with the result that each pain syndrome may respond differently to various treatments. It is not surprising, therefore, that pharmacological intervention with one drug does not always abolish the pain, and although some component of their pain may be significantly attenuated, patients may still report inadequate analgesia to the treatment.

The spinal nerve ligation (L5/ L6) model of neuropathy (Kim & Chung 1992) employed in this study produced reproducible behaviour in rats, which could easily be quantified to study the time course of the development of behaviours indicative of neuropathic pain (mechanical/ cold allodynia). The introduction of animal models has led to recent advances in the understanding of neuropathic pain and allowed us to explore potential therapeutic targets for the treatment of this condition. Although care must be taken in order to extrapolate data from animal studies to clinical applications, the models have proved to be invaluable research tools. To date, substantial evidence exists for the behavioural consequences of neuropathic pain, although there is only limited electrophysiological data on the modifications of central neuronal responses resulting from peripheral nerve injury. Hence my studies were aimed to investigate the potential electrophysiological changes which take place in the spinal dorsal horn neurones following spinal nerve ligation.

The overall results from my study suggest that there is considerable plasticity in the physiology and pharmacology of pain transmission at the level of the spinal cord following selective ligation of L5/ L6 spinal nerves. SNL induced a complex pattern of changes in the responses of dorsal horn neurones which became prominent at 1 to 2 weeks after nerve injury. One of the most marked features of the nerve injury was an increase in the level of spontaneous activity, which suggested an enhancement of spinal cord excitability. In addition, there was also a reduction in the mechanical and thermal evoked responses, which was observed both in the noxious and innocuous range of stimuli. Hence, these results indicate that there is plasticity in the spinal cord following spinal nerve ligation, which consequently produces changes in the response profile of spinal neurones, involving a combination of both increased and decreased neuronal responses. Although the combined presence of hyperexcitability and reduced neuronal responses appears to be somewhat paradoxical, a similar situation is also seen in the clinic where patients can display both positive (spontaneous pain, hyperalgesia, allodynia) and negative symptoms (sensory deficit).

In addition to the alterations in the neuronal response profile, my results demonstrated that there is plasticity in both spinal excitatory (NMDA receptor system) and inhibitory transmitter systems (adenosine, opioid) following nerve injury. This is reflected by the greater effectiveness of morphine (μ opioid receptor agonist), N⁶-cyclopentyladenosine (adenosine A_1 receptor agonist) and NMDA receptor antagonists (memantine, ketamine, MK-801) in SNL rats as compared to sham operated rats. These findings are consistent with previous behavioural studies where both NMDA receptor antagonists (Davar et al., 1991; Mao et al., 1992b; Seltzer et al., 1991b; Yamamoto & Yaksh 1992a) and adenosine A₁ receptor agonists (Cui et al., 1997; Lee & Yaksh 1996; Sjolund et al., 1998; von Heijne et al., 1998) were demonstrated to be antinociceptive/ antiallodynic in animal models of neuropathy. I extended these observations by providing electrophysiological evidence that these agents produce inhibitions of the electrical and natural evoked responses of spinal neurones in SNL rats. Although these neuronal responses are not direct measures of allodynia or hyperalgesia, they may be related to some of the symptoms of neuropathic pain.

My finding that intrathecal morphine exerts greater effectiveness after nerve injury was somewhat surprising, since behavioural data to date employing the SNL model of neuropathy have suggested that intrathecal opioids are generally less effective in attenuating symptoms of neuropathic pain as compared to sham operated rats, in particular, against mechanical allodynia. Intrathecal morphine produced marked inhibitions of the C-fibre and natural (mechanical/ thermal) evoked responses of SNL rats, and the degree of inhibition was largely dependent on the route of drug administration. Overall, intrathecal morphine produced greater effects as compared to the systemic route of administration. These results support the idea that opioid responsiveness is a complex phenomenon, which is dependent not only on the characteristic of the pain syndrome (acute/ chronic), but also on other factors such as the route of administration, bioavailability of drug, and the timing of administration relative to nerve injury. These factors may, in part, account for the controversy of opioid sensitivity in neuropathic pain states (Dellemijn 1999), where some patients obtain pain relief following morphine administration, whilst others do not.

The figure below (Fig. 43) attempts to summarise the findings of my present electrophysiological study, together with results reported from previous behavioural, immunohistochemical, or autoradiographic studies in the selective spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathy.





8.1 Neuropathic pain: current approaches and future directions

Hence, in spite of the considerable progress in basic pain research, the understanding of neuropathic pain still remains limited, as are the treatments currently available for this multiple pain syndrome. Tricyclic antidepressants and anticonvulsants are still the mainstay approach to the management of neuropathic pain. The effectiveness of these agents have been demonstrated clinically for conditions such as postherpetic neuralgia and diabetic neuropathy (Sindrup & Jensen 1999). However, dose-limiting side effects remain a problem for neuropathic pain patients. The use of anticonvulsants has been associated with adverse effects such as drowsiness and nausea. Similarly, tricyclic antidepressants can produce cardiac arrhythmias, postural hypotension and sedation, therefore it cannot be prescribed to patients with cardiovascular problems (Rowbotham et al., 1998). Despite the clinical trial data demonstrating successful pain relief with several drug regimens, the management of this pain state remains difficult and there appears to be little consensus in the effectiveness of various agents for the treatment of this condition (Davies et al., 1991). Lack of analgesic effect observed in some patients may be a result of inadequate dosing, failure to attain a favourable balance between analgesia and adverse side effects or development of drug tolerance (Kingery 1997). In addition, the drug may produce moderate analgesic effects, but may not attenuate the major component of the patient's pain, therefore resulting in an inadequate drug response.

It has now become clear that neuropathic pain does not represent a single mechanism but rather, a combination of multiple factors, and this is supported by clinical findings where a wide range of neuropathic phenomena coexist in an individual patient (Fields & Rowbotham 1994). Furthermore, neuropathic pain can arise from conditions as diverse as diabetes and HIV. This multi-factorial aspect is also suggested by findings from animal studies where various mechanisms have been proposed to underlie the development of different neuropathic pain behaviours (Ossipov *et al.*, 1999). It is not surprising, therefore, that a given pharmacological intervention can give rise to a heterogeneous response in patients since individuals

rarely exhibit an identical combination of pain symptoms. This has prompted studies to use a mechanism-based classification to provide specifically orientated therapy for the various sensory phenomena. By taking these pathological mechanisms into account, there is a potential for the development of new and improved therapies for the treatment of this clinical condition.

A better therapy for the long term treatment of neuropathic pain states may in part be achieved through combination therapy, which could potentially target different pain phenomena and consequently produce adequate analgesia. In recent years, increasing number of studies have recognised combination therapy as an useful approach for the management of this complex pain syndrome, and coadministration of adjuvant drugs have been shown not only to enhance analgesia, but also to reduce side effects. Hence in patients who respond poorly to opioids, early intervention and concurrent use of adjuvant drugs, such as anticonvulsants, may prove to be effective in providing pain relief. Recent evidence suggests that gabapentin, a novel anticonvulsant, is effective in relieving postherpetic neuralgia (Rowbotham et al., 1998) and diabetic neuropathy (Backonja et al., 1998). This novel compound has received much attention as a potential first line treatment of neuropathic pain states, due to its relatively well tolerated side effect profile, lack of organ toxicity or drug interaction with other medications. Its mechanism of action has not been fully elucidated, although recent studies have suggested possible interactions with the spinal cord neuronal calcium channels (Rowbotham et al., 1998). However, in these studies with gabapentin, the degree of pain relief, although significant, was not that marked (Backonja et al., 1998; Rowbotham et al., 1998). The novel agents tramadol (a weak opioid) and lamotrigine (sodium channel blocker) may also have potential therapeutic value in controlling neuropathic pain (Zakrzewska et al., 1997). Other targets which have also received considerable attention include sodium channel blockers, calcium channels blockers and cannabinoids.

Recent evidence has demonstrated that there is significant plasticity in the expression and function of sodium channels following peripheral nerve injury, and this has been suggested to form the molecular basis underlying abnormal sensory processing (Black *et al.*, 1999; Dib-Hajj *et al.*, 1999; Okuse *et al.*, 1997). One principle feature associated with neuropathic pain is the hyperexcitability and/or

increased baseline sensitivity of injured afferent fibres, which contributes to the generation of sustained ectopic activity. Abnormal repetitive firing in these fibres has been largely attributed to the accumulation and increased membrane density of sodium channels at the site of nerve injury (Devor et al., 1993). Whilst evidence is accumulating for alterations in the expression of various sodium channels following nerve injury (Black et al., 1999; Dib-Hajj et al., 1999; Okuse et al., 1997), the relative contribution of individual sodium channel subtypes toward altered sensory processing remains unclear. The TTX-resistant SNS sodium channel has recently been implicated in the pathophysiology of nerve injured states and interference of the expression or function of this channel has been proposed to attenuate primary symptoms of neuropathic pain (Porreca et al., 1999). This was supported by evidence demonstrating that a selective inhibition of SNS protein expression with specific antisense oligodeoxynucleotides prevents mechanical allodynia in SNL rats (Porreca et al., 1999). Since this channel exhibits a restricted distribution in sensory neurons, a selective inhibitor of the SNS sodium channel may potentially offer an alternative strategy for the treatment of neuropathic pain, with an improved sideeffect profile (Porreca et al., 1999). The change in expression of voltage-gated sodium channels may account for the electrogenesis of ectopic discharges following nerve injury and contribute to the hyperexcitability of injured neurones (Devor et al., 1993). The administration of sodium channel blockers may therefore be effective in reducing at least some of the symptoms of neuropathic pain through the attenuation of excess neuronal activity.

Another potential target is the voltage-dependent calcium channel (VDCC), which controls many neuronal functions, including neurotransmitter release and neuronal excitation. To date, several classes of VDCCs (L-, N-, P-, Q-, R- and T-type) have been identified, which can be distinguished by their electrophysiological and pharmacological profiles (Olivera *et al.*, 1994). Substantial evidence exists for the effectiveness of N/ P-type calcium channel antagonists in animal models of neuropathy (Bowersox *et al.*, 1996; Chaplan *et al.*, 1994; Xiao & Bennett 1995). These compounds are thought to act by reducing the pathological hyperexcitability of neuronal circuitry in the spinal cord. Many of the naturally occurring peptides which produce a selective block of these calcium channels are toxins derived from marine snails (e.g. ω -conotoxin, ω -agatoxin), therefore making it unsuitable for

clinical applications. This has encouraged the development of synthetic analogues, which are able to selectively block neuronal N or P-type calcium channels in the absence of toxic effects. SNX-111 (N-type calcium channel blocker) is one such compound, and phase I/ II clinical studies have shown that it provides significant pain relief in chronic pain patients (Brose *et al.*, 1997). Encouraging results of preliminary clinical studies therefore support the use of these compounds for the treatment of persistent pain states, such as neuropathy. The discovery of a potential N-type VDCC isoform specific to the sensory system may provide a more suitable target for calcium channel blockers with minimal side-effects.

More recently, there has been a growing interest in the cannabinoid receptor system as a potential target for the treatment of pain (Martin et al., 1999). To date, two cannabinoid receptor types have been identified (CB1 and CB2) and endogenous agonists for the receptors have been isolated from mammalian tissues (Felder & Glass 1998). Cannabinoid receptors are found within anatomical regions implicated in pain modulation including the spinal dorsal horn (Hohmann & Herkenham 1999; Tsou et al., 1998) and exhibits both a pre- and post-synaptic localisation in the spinal cord (Hohmann et al., 1999a). The observation that spinal injection of CB1 antagonists (Richardson et al., 1997) or CB1 antisense treatment (Richardson et al., 1998b) produces hyperalgesic effects led to the speculation that an endogenous cannabinoid tone exists, which dampens acute and tonic pain sensitivity (Strangman et al., 1998). Several behavioural studies have demonstrated the role of cannabinoids in pain modulation using various stimulus modalities (Martin et al., 1999; Richardson et al., 1998a; Vivian et al., 1998). This was further supported by electrophysiological evidence which demonstrated that cannabinoids selectively modulate the activity of nociceptive neurons at the spinal level by action at the CB1 receptor (Chapman 1999; Hohmann et al., 1999b; Strangman & Walker 1999). These findings provide strong evidence that cannabinoids inhibit the transmission of brief and prolonged nociceptive stimuli, that lead to acute and persistent pain. One mechanism underlying the antinociceptive action of cannabinoids appears to be an inhibition of N- and P/Q-type voltage-gated calcium channels (Shen & Thayer 1998). The ability of cannabinoids to modulate pain sensitivity and inhibit the maintenance of central sensitization in response to repeated or prolonged noxious stimulation has raised the possibility that these compounds may be useful for the treatment of neuropathic pain. In support of this view, several studies have provided evidence for the effectiveness of cannabinoids in animal models of neuropathy (Herzberg *et al.*, 1997; Zeltser *et al.*, 1991).

Cannabinoids may therefore represent a possible novel target for the treatment of neuropathic pain. Although the potent antinociceptive actions of cannabinoids had been recognised for a long time, their use in the clinic has largely been restricted due to their psychotropic effects. Provided their psychotropic effects can be separated from their analgesic effects, the potential exists for the clinical application of these agents as analgesics for the treatment of neuropathic pain.

In conclusion, the use of these agents as part of a multidrug regimen may be an effective approach to control the multiple symptoms of neuropathic pain. Further large scale randomised controlled studies are clearly needed to assess the efficacy of novel agents for long term use in neuropathic pain states. An improved therapy of this complex clinical condition may rely on the development of drugs specifically orientated towards certain pain phenomena, through mechanism-based therapy. In patients with neuropathic pain where therapeutic options are limited, such drugs could offer significant advantages over currently available treatments and may produce promising results.
Chapter 9

REFERENCES

.

AHLGREN, S.C. AND LEVINE, J.D. (1993) Mechanical hyperalgesia in streptozotocindiabetic rats. Neuroscience, 52: 1049-55.

-

-

9. REFERENCES

AANONSEN, L.M. AND WILCOX, G.L. (1987) Nociceptive action of excitatory amino acids in the mouse: effects of spinally administered opioids, phencyclidine and sigma agonists. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Therap. 243: 9-19.

ABDEL-GHAFFAR, M.E., ABDULATIF, M.A., AL-GHAMDI, A., MOWAFI, H. AND ANWAR, A. (1998) Epidural ketamine reduces post-operative epidural PCA consumption of fentanyl/bupivacaine. Can. J. Anaesth., 45: 103-9.

AHLIJANIAN, M.K. AND TAKEMORI, A.E. (1985) Effects of (-)-N6-(R-phenylisopropyl)adenosine (PIA) and caffeine on nociception and morphine-induced analgesia, tolerance and dependence in mice. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 112: 171-9.

ALI, Z., RINGCAMP, M., HARTKE, T., CHIEN, H., FLAVAHAN, N., CAMPBELL, J. AND MEYER, R. (1999) Uninjured C-fibre nociceptors develop spontaneous activity and alphaadrenergic sensitivity following L6 spinal nerve ligation in monkey. J. Neurophysiol., 81: 455-466.

ALVAREZ, F.J., KAVOOKJIAN, A.M. AND LIGHT, A.R. (1992) Synaptic interactions between GABA-immunoreactive profiles and the terminals of functionally defined myelinated nociceptors in the monkey and cat spinal cord. J. Neurosci., 12: 2901-17.

AMIR, R. AND DEVOR, M. (1996) Chemically mediated cross-excitation in rat dorsal root ganglia. J. Neurosci., 16: 4733-41.

ANDERSEN, O.K., FELSBY, S., NICOLAISEN, L., BJERRING, P., JENSEN, T.S. AND ARENDT-NIELSEN, L. (1996) The effect of Ketamine on stimulation of primary and secondary hyperalgesic areas induced by capsaicin--a double-blind, placebo-controlled, human experimental study. Pain, 66: 51-62.

ARAN, S. AND PROUDFIT, H.K. (1990) Antinociception produced by interactions between intrathecally administered adenosine agonists and norepinephrine. Brain Res., 513: 255-63.

ARNER, S. AND MEYERSON, B.A. (1988) Lack of analgesic effect of opioids on neuropathic and idiopathic forms of pain. Pain, 33: 11-23.

ATTAL, N., CHEN, Y.L., KAYSER, V. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1991) Behavioural evidence that systemic morphine may modulate a phasic pain related behaviour in a rat model of peripheral mononeuropathy. Pain, 47: 65-70.

ATTAL, N., JAZAT, F., KAYSER, V. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1990) Further evidence for 'painrelated' behaviours in a model of unilateral peripheral mononeuropathy. Pain, 41: 235-51.

BACKONJA, M., ARNDT, G., GOMBAR, K.A., CHECK, B. AND ZIMMERMANN, M. (1994) Response of chronic neuropathic pain syndromes to ketamine: a preliminary study. Pain, 56: 51-7.

BACKONJA, M., BEYDOUN, A., EDWARDS, K., SCHWARTZ, S., FONSECA, V., HES, M., LAMOREAUX, L. AND GAROFALO, E. (1998) Gabapentin for the symptomatic treatment of painful neuropathy in patients with diabetes mellitus. A randomised controlled trial. JAMA, 280: 1831-1836.

BACKONJA, M.M., MILETIC, G. AND MILETIC, V. (1995) The effect of continuous morphine analgesia on chronic thermal hyperalgesia due to sciatic constriction injury in rats. Neurosci. Lett., 196: 61-4.

BASBAUM, A.I., GAUTRON, M., JAZAT, F., MAYES, M. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1991) The spectrum of fiber loss in a model of neuropathic pain in the rat: an electron microscopic study. Pain, 47: 359-67.

BATTAGLIA, G. AND RUSTIONI, A. (1988) Coexistence of glutamate and substance P in dorsal root ganglion neurons of the rat and monkey. J Comp Neurol, 277: 302-12.

BEHBEHANI, M.M. AND DOLLBERG-STOLIK, O. (1994) Partial sciatic nerve ligation results in an enlargement of the receptive field and enhancement of the response of dorsal horn neurons to noxious stimulation by an adenosine agonist. Pain, 58: 421-8. BELFRAGE, M., SEGERDAHL, M., ARNER, S. AND SOLLEVI, A. (1999) The safety and efficacy of intrathecal adenosine in patients with chronic neuropathic pain. Anesth. Analg., 89: 136-42.

BELFRAGE, M., SOLLEVI, A., SEGERDAHL, M., SJOLUND, K.F. AND HANSSON, P. (1995) Systemic adenosine infusion alleviates spontaneous and stimulus evoked pain in patients with peripheral neuropathic pain. Anesth. Analg., 81: 713-7.

BENNETT, G., ABDELMOUMENE, M., HAYASHI, H. AND DUBNER, R. (1980) Physiology and morphology of substantia gelatinosa neurones intracellularly stained with horseradish peroxidase. J Comp Neurol, 194: 809-827.

BENNETT, G., NISHIKAWA, N., LU, G., HOFFERT, M. AND DUBNER, R. (1984) The morphology of dorsal column postsynaptic spinomedullary neurones in the cat. J Comp Neurol, 224: 568-578.

BENNETT, G.J. AND XIE, Y.K. (1988) A peripheral mononeuropathy in rat that produces disorders of pain sensation like those seen in man. Pain, 33: 87-107.

BERNARDI, G., ZIEGLGANSBERGER, W., HERZ, A. AND PUIL, E.A. (1972) Intracellular studies on the action of L-glutamic acid on spinal neurones of the cat. Brain Res., 39: 523-5.

BERNARDI, P.S., VALTSCHANOFF, J.G., WEINBERG, R.J., SCHMIDT, H.H. AND RUSTIONI, A. (1995) Synaptic interactions between primary afferent terminals and GABA and nitric oxide-synthesizing neurons in superficial laminae of the rat spinal cord. J. Neurosci., 15: 1363-71.

BESSE, D., LOMBARD, M. AND BESSON, J. (1991) The distribution of μ and δ opioid binding sites belonging to a single cervical dorsal root in the superficial dorsal horn of the rat spinal cord: a quantitative autoradiographic study. Eur. J. Neurosci., 3: 1343-1352.

BESSE, D., LOMBARD, M.C., PERROT, S. AND BESSON, J.M. (1992) Regulation of opioid binding sites in the superficial dorsal horn of the rat spinal cord following loose ligation of the sciatic nerve: comparison with sciatic nerve section and lumbar dorsal rhizotomy. Neuroscience, 50: 921-33.

BESSON, J.M. AND CHAOUCH, A. (1987) Peripheral and spinal mechanisms of nociception. Physiol Rev, 67: 67-186. BESSE, D., LOMBARD, M.C., ZAJAC, J.M., ROQUES, B.P. AND BESSON, J.M. (1990a) Preand postsynaptic distribution of mu, delta and kappa opioid receptors in the superficial layers of the cervical dorsal horn of the rat spinal cord. Brain Res., 521: 15-22.

BESSE, D., LOMBARD, M.C., ZAJAC, J.M., ROQUES, B.P. AND BESSON, J.M. (1990b) Preand postsynaptic location of mu, delta and kappa opioid receptors in the superficial layers of the dorsal horn of the rat spinal cord. Prog. Clin. Biol. Res., 328: 183-186.

BIAN, D., NICHOLS, M.L., OSSIPOV, M.H., LAI, J. AND PORRECA, F. (1995) Characterization of the antiallodynic efficacy of morphine in a model of neuropathic pain in rats. Neuroreport, 6: 1981-4.

BIELLA, G., PANARA, C., PECILE, A. AND SOTGIU, M. (1991) Facilitatory role of calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) on excitation induced by substance P (SP) and noxious stimuli in rat spinal dorsal horn neurons. An iontophoretic study in vivo. Brain Res., 559: 352-356.

BIRDER, L.A. AND PERL, E.R. (1999) Expression of alpha2-adrenergic receptors in rat primary afferent neurones after peripheral nerve injury or inflammation. J. Physiol., 515: 533-42.

BISBY, M. AND KEEN, P. (1986) Regeneration of primary afferent neurons containing substance P-like immunoreactivity. Brain Res., 365: 85-95.

BLACK, J., CUMMINS, T., PLUMPTON, C., CHEN, Y., HORMUZDIAR, W., CLARE, J. AND WAXMAN, S. (1999) Upregulation of a silent sodium channel after peripheral, but not central, nerve injury in DRG neurons. J. Neurophysiol., 82: 2776-2785.

BLACK, J., DIB-HAJJ, S., MCNABOLA, K., JESTE, S., RIZZO, M., KOCSIS, J. AND WAXMAN,
S. (1996) Spinal sensory neurons express multiple sodium channel α-subunit mRNAs.
Mol. Brain Res., 43: 117-131.

BLUMBERG, H. AND JANIG, W. (1982) Activation of fibres via experimentally produced stump neuromas of skin nerves: ephatic transmission or retrograde sprouting? Exp. Neurol., 76: 468-482.

BONGENHIELM, U. AND ROBINSON, P. (1998) Afferent activity from myelinated inferior alveolar nerve fibres in ferrets after constriction or section and regeneration. Pain, 74: 123-132.

BONICA, J. (1990a) Anatomic and physiologic basis of nociception and pain In: Bonica, J. (Eds.) The management of pain, Vol. 1, Philadelphia, London, pp. 28-94.

BONICA, J. (1990b) Causalgia and other reflex sympathetic dystrophies In: Bonica, J. (Eds.) The management of pain, Vol. 1, Philadelphia, pp. 220-243.

BONNOT, A., CORIO, M., TRAMU, G. AND VIALA, D. (1996) Immunocytochemical distribution of ionotropic glutamate receptor subunits in the spinal cord of the rabbit. J. Chem. Neuroanat., 11: 267-78.

BORMANN, J. (1989) Memantine is a potent blocker of N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor channels. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 166: 591-2.

BOUE-GRABOT, E., ROUDBARAKI, M., BASCLES, L., TRAMU, G., BLOCH, B. AND GARRET, M. (1998) Expression of GABA receptor rho subunits in rat brain. J Neurochem, 70: 899-907.

BOURGOIN, S., POHL, M., BENOLIEL, J.J., MAUBORGNE, A., COLLIN, E., HAMON, M. AND CESSELIN, F. (1992) gamma-Aminobutyric acid, through GABAA receptors, inhibits the potassium-stimulated release of calcitonin gene-related peptide- but not that of substance P-like material from rat spinal cord slices. Brain Res., 583: 344-8.

BOWERSOX, S.S., GADBOIS, T., SINGH, T., PETTUS, M., WANG, Y.X. AND LUTHER, R.R. (1996) Selective N-type neuronal voltage-sensitive calcium channel blocker, SNX-111, produces spinal antinociception in rat models of acute, persistent and neuropathic pain. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 279: 1243-9.

BRAAS, K.M., NEWBY, A.C., WILSON, V.S. AND SNYDER, S.H. (1986) Adenosinecontaining neurons in the brain localized by immunocytochemistry. J. Neurosci., 6: 1952-61.

BRENAN, A. (1986) Collateral reinnervation of skin by C-fibres following nerve injury in the rat. Brain Res., 385: 152-5.

BROSE, W.G., GUTLOVE, D.P., LUTHER, R.R., BOWERSOX, S.S. AND MCGUIRE, D. (1997) Use of intrathecal SNX-111, a novel, N-type, voltage-sensitive, calcium channel blocker, in the management of intractable brachial plexus avulsion pain. Clin. J. Pain, 13: 256-9.

BRUNS, R.F., LU, G.H. AND PUGSLEY, T.A. (1986) Characterization of the A2 adenosine receptor labeled by [3H]NECA in rat striatal membranes. Mol Pharmacol, 29: 331-46.

BURCHIEL, K. (1980) Ectopic impulse generation in focally demyelinated trigeminal nerve. Exp. Neurol., 69: 423-429.

BURCHIEL, K.J. (1984a) Effects of electrical and mechanical stimulation on two foci of spontaneous activity which develop in primary afferent neurons after peripheral axotomy. Pain, 18: 249-65.

BURCHIEL, K.J. (1984b) Spontaneous impulse generation in normal and denervated dorsal root ganglia: sensitivity to alpha-adrenergic stimulation and hypoxia. Exp. Neurol., 85: 257-72.

BURITOVA, J., CHAPMAN, V., HONORE, P. AND BESSON, J.M. (1996) The contribution of GABAB receptor-mediated events to inflammatory pain processing: carrageenan oedema and associated spinal c-Fos expression in the rat. Neuroscience, 73: 487-96.

BURTON, A.W., LEE, D.H., SAAB, C. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1999) Preemptive intrathecal ketamine injection produces a long-lasting decrease in neuropathic pain behaviors in a rat model. Reg. Anesth. Pain Med., 24: 208-13.

CALVIN, W., DEVOR, M. AND HOWE, J. (1982) Can neuralgias arise from minor demyelination? Spontaneous firing, mechanosensitivity and afterdischarge from conducting axons. Exp. Neurol., 75: 755-763.

CAMERON, A.A., CLIFFER, K.D., DOUGHERTY, P.M., GARRISON, C.J., WILLIS, W.D. AND CARLTON, S.M. (1997) Time course of degenerative and regenerative changes in the dorsal horn in a rat model of peripheral neuropathy. J Comp Neurol, 379: 428-42.

CAMPBELL, V., BERROW, N. AND DOLPHIN, A.C. (1993) GABAB receptor modulation of Ca2+ currents in rat sensory neurones by the G protein G(0): antisense oligonucleotide studies. J. Physiol., 470: 1-11.

CAMPBELL, J., RAJA, S., BELZBERG, A. AND MEYER, R. (1994) Hyperalgesia and the sympathetic nervous system In: Bovie, J., Hansson, P. and Lindbolm, U. (Eds.) Touch, temperature and pain in health and disease: mechanisms and assessments. Progress in pain research and management, Vol. 3, Seattle, pp. 249-65.

CANAVERO, S. AND BONICALZI, V. (1996) Lamotrigine control of central pain. Pain, 68: 179-181.

CARLTON, S.M., DOUGHERTY, P.M., POVER, C.M. AND COGGESHALL, R.E. (1991) Neuroma formation and numbers of axons in a rat model of experimental peripheral neuropathy. Neurosci. Lett., 131: 88-92.

CARLTON, S.M. AND HARGETT, G.L. (1995) Treatment with the NMDA antagonist memantine attenuates nociceptive responses to mechanical stimulation in neuropathic rats. Neurosci. Lett., 198: 115-8.

CARLTON, S.M., LEKAN, H.A., KIM, S.H. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1994) Behavioral manifestations of an experimental model for peripheral neuropathy produced by spinal nerve ligation in the primate. Pain, 56: 155-66.

CARPENTER, K.J. AND DICKENSON, A.H. (1998) Evidence that [Phe1 psi(CH2-NH)Gly2]nociceptin-(1-13)-NH2, a peripheral ORL-1 receptor antagonist, acts as an agonist in the rat spinal cord. Br. J. Pharmacol., 125: 949-51.

CASTRO-LOPES, J.M., MALCANGIO, M., PAN, B.H. AND BOWERY, N.G. (1995) Complex changes of GABAA and GABAB receptor binding in the spinal cord dorsal horn following peripheral inflammation or neurectomy. Brain Res., 679: 289-97.

CASTRO-LOPES, J.M., TAVARES, I. AND COIMBRA, A. (1993) GABA decreases in the spinal cord dorsal horn after peripheral neurectomy. Brain Res., 620: 287-91.

CASTRO-LOPES, J.M., TAVARES, I., TOLLE, T.R. AND COIMBRA, A. (1994) Carrageenaninduced inflammation of the hind foot provokes a rise of GABA-immunoreactive cells in the rat spinal cord that is prevented by peripheral neurectomy or neonatal capsaicin treatment. Pain, 56: 193-201.

CHAPLAN, S.R., MALMBERG, A.B. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1997) Efficacy of spinal NMDA receptor antagonism in formalin hyperalgesia and nerve injury evoked allodynia in the rat. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 280: 829-38.

CHAPLAN, S.R., POGREL, J.W. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1994) Role of voltage-dependent calcium channel subtypes in experimental tactile allodynia. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 269: 1117-23.

CHAPMAN, V. (1999) The cannabinoid CB1 receptor antagonist, SR141716A, selectively facilitates nociceptive responses of dorsal horn neurones in the rat. Br. J. Pharmacol., 127: 1765-7.

CHO, H.J., KIM, D.S., LEE, N.H., KIM, J.K., LEE, K.M., HAN, K.S., KANG, Y.N. AND KIM, K.J. (1997) Changes in the alpha 2-adrenergic receptor subtypes gene expression in rat dorsal root ganglion in an experimental model of neuropathic pain. Neuroreport, 8: 3119-22.

CHOCA, J.I., GREEN, R.D. AND PROUDFIT, H.K. (1988) Adenosine A1 and A2 receptors of the substantia gelatinosa are located predominantly on intrinsic neurons: an autoradiography study. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 247: 757-64.

CHOCA, J.I., PROUDFIT, H.K. AND GREEN, R.D. (1987) Identification of A1 and A2 adenosine receptors in the rat spinal cord. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 242: 905-10.

CHOE, H., CHOI, Y.S., KIM, Y.H., KO, S.H., CHOI, H.G., HAN, Y.J. AND SONG, H.S. (1997) Epidural morphine plus ketamine for upper abdominal surgery: improved analgesia from preincisional versus postincisional administration. Anesth. Analg., 84: 560-3.

CHOI, Y., RAJA, S.N., MOORE, L.C. AND TOBIN, J.R. (1996) Neuropathic pain in rats is associated with altered nitric oxide synthase activity in neural tissue. J Neurol Sci, 138: 14-20.

CHUNG, K., KIM, H.J., NA, H.S., PARK, M.J. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1993) Abnormalities of sympathetic innervation in the area of an injured peripheral nerve in a rat model of neuropathic pain. Neurosci. Lett., 162: 85-8.

CLAVIER, N., LOMBARD, M.C. AND BESSON, J.M. (1992) Benzodiazepines and pain: effects of midazolam on the activities of nociceptive non-specific dorsal horn neurons in the rat spinal cord. Pain, 48: 61-71.

CODERRE, T.J., GRIMES, R.W. AND MELZACK, R. (1986) Deafferentation and chronic pain in animals: an evaluation of evidence suggesting autotomy is related to pain. Pain, 26: 61-84.

CODERRE, T.J. AND MELZACK, R. (1992a) The contribution of excitatory amino acids to central sensitization and persistent nociception after formalin-induced tissue injury. J. Neurosci., 12: 3665-70.

CODERRE, T.J. AND MELZACK, R. (1992b) The role of NMDA receptor-operated calcium channels in persistent nociception after formalin-induced tissue injury. J. Neurosci., 12: 3671-5.

CONNOR, M., YEO, A. AND HENDERSON, G. (1996) The effect of nociceptin on Ca2+ channel current and intracellular Ca2+ in the SH-SY5Y human neuroblastoma cell line. Br. J. Pharmacol., 118: 205-7.

CONTRERAS, E., GERMANY, A. AND VILLAR, M. (1990) Effects of some adenosine analogs on morphine-induced analgesia and tolerance. Gen Pharmacol, 21: 763-7.

CORRADETTI, R., LO CONTE, G., MORONI, F., PASSANI, M.B. AND PEPEU, G. (1984) Adenosine decreases aspartate and glutamate release from rat hippocampal slices. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 104: 19-26.

COURTEIX, C., ESCHALIER, A. AND LAVARENNE, J. (1993) Streptozocin-induced diabetic rats: behavioural evidence for a model of chronic pain. Pain, 53: 81-8.

CRAIG, C.G. AND WHITE, T.D. (1992) Low-level N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor activation provides a purinergic inhibitory threshold against further N-methyl-D-aspartate-mediated neurotransmission in the cortex. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 260: 1278-84.

CRAWLEY, J.N., PATEL, J. AND MARANGOS, P.J. (1981) Behavioral characterization of two long lasting adenosine analogs: sedative properties and interaction with diazepam. Life Sci., 29: 2623-30.

CROUL, S., RADZIEVSKY, A., SVERSTIUK, A. AND MURRAY, M. (1998) NK1, NMDA, 5HT1a, and 5HT2 receptor binding sites in the rat lumbar spinal cord: modulation following sciatic nerve crush. Exp. Neurol., 154: 66-79.

CUI, J.G., MEYERSON, B.A., SOLLEVI, A. AND LINDEROTH, B. (1998) Effect of spinal cord stimulation on tactile hypersensitivity in mononeuropathic rats is potentiated by simultaneous GABA(B) and adenosine receptor activation. Neurosci. Lett., 247: 183-6.

CUI, J.G., SOLLEVI, A., LINDEROTH, B. AND MEYERSON, B.A. (1997) Adenosine receptor activation suppresses tactile hypersensitivity and potentiates spinal cord stimulation in mononeuropathic rats. Neurosci. Lett., 223: 173-6.

CUMBERBATCH, M., CARLSON, E., WYATT, A., BOYCE, S., HILL, R. AND RUPNIAK, N. (1998) Reversal of behavioural and electrophysiological correlates of experimental peripheral neuropathy by the NK1 receptor antagonist GR205171 in rats. Neuropharmacology, 37: 1535-1543.

CUMMINS, T.R. AND WAXMAN, S.G. (1997) Downregulation of tetrodotoxin-resistant sodium currents and upregulation of a rapidly repriming tetrodotoxin-sensitive sodium current in small spinal sensory neurons after nerve injury. J. Neurosci., 17: 3503-14.

DARLAND, T., HEINRICHER, M.M. AND GRANDY, D.K. (1998) Orphanin FQ/nociceptin: a role in pain and analgesia, but so much more. Trends Neurosci, 21: 215-21.

DAVAR, G., HAMA, A., DEYKIN, A., VOS, B. AND MACIEWICZ, R. (1991) MK-801 blocks the development of thermal hyperalgesia in a rat model of experimental painful neuropathy. Brain Res., 553: 327-30. DAVIES, H., CROMBIE, I., LONSDALE, M. AND MACRAE, W. (1991) Consensus and contention in the treatment of chronic nerve-damage pain. Pain, 47: 191-196.

DE BIASI, S. AND RUSTIONI, A. (1988) Glutamate and substance P coexist in primary afferent terminals in the superficial laminae of spinal cord. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 85: 7820-7824.

D E KONINCK, Y. AND HENRY, J.L. (1991) Substance P-mediated slow excitatory postsynaptic potential elicited in dorsal horn neurons in vivo by noxious stimulation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 88: 11344-8.

DEGROOT, J.F., COGGESHALL, R.E. AND CARLTON, S.M. (1997) The reorganization of mu opioid receptors in the rat dorsal horn following peripheral axotomy. Neurosci. Lett., 233: 113-6.

DEJGARD, A., PETERSEN, P. AND KASTRUP, J. (1988) Mexiletine for treatment of chronic painful diabetic neuropathy. Lancet, 2: 9-11.

DELANDER, G.E. AND HOPKINS, C.J. (1987) Involvement of A2 adenosine receptors in spinal mechanisms of antinociception. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 139: 215-23.

DELANDER, G.E. AND WAHL, J.J. (1988) Behavior induced by putative nociceptive neurotransmitters is inhibited by adenosine or adenosine analogs coadministered intrathecally. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 246: 565-70.

DELLEMIJN, P. (1999) Are opioids effective in relieving neuropathic pain? Pain, 80: 453-62.

DESARMENIEN, M., FELTZ, P., OCCHIPINTI, G., SANTANGELO, F. AND SCHLICHTER, R. (1984) Coexistence of GABAA and GABAB receptors on A delta and C primary afferents. Br. J. Pharmacol., 81: 327-33.

DEVOR, M. (1983a) Nerve pathophysiology and mechanisms of pain in causalgia. J Auton Nerv Syst, 7: 371-84.

DEVOR, M. (1983b) Potassium channels moderate ectopic excitability of nerve end neuromas in rats. Neurosci. Lett., 40: 181-6.

DEVOR, M. (1989) The pathophysiology of damaged peripheral nerves In: Wall, P. and Melzack, R. (Eds.) Textbook of Pain, Edinburgh, pp. 63-81.

DEVOR, M. (1991) Neuropathic pain and injured nerve: peripheral mechanisms. Br. Med. Bull., 47: 619-30.

DEVOR, M. AND BERNSTEIN, J. (1982) Abnormal impulse generation in neuromas: electrophysiology and ultrastructure In: Ochoa, J. and Culp, W. (Eds.) Abnormal nerves and muscles as impulse generators, Oxford, pp. 363-380.

DEVOR, M., GOVRIN-LIPPMANN, R. AND ANGELIDES, K. (1993) Na+ channel immunolocalization in peripheral mammalian axons and changes following nerve injury and neuroma formation. J. Neurosci., 13: 1976-92.

DEVOR, M. AND JANIG, W. (1981) Activation of myelinated afferents ending in a neuroma by stimulation of the sympathetic supply in the rat. Neurosci. Lett., 24: 43-47.

DEVOR, M., JANIG, W. AND MICHAELIS, M. (1994a) Modulation of activity in dorsal root ganglion neurons by sympathetic activation in nerve-injured rats. J. Neurophysiol., 71: 38-47.

DEVOR, M., KELLER, C., DEERINCK, C., LEVINSON, S. AND ELLISMAN, M. (1989) Na+ channel accumulation on axolemma of afferent endings in nerve end neuromas in Apteronotus. Neurosci. Lett., 102: 149-154.

DEVOR, M., LOMAZOV, P. AND MATZNER, O. (1994b) Sodium channel accumulation in injured axons as a substrate for neuropathic pain In: Boivie, J., Hansson, P. and Lindblom, U. (Eds.) Touch, temperature and pain in health and disease: mechanisms and assessments. Progress in pain research and management, Vol. 3, Seattle, pp. 207-230.

DEVOR, M., SCHONFELD, D., SELTZER, Z. AND WALL, P.D. (1979) Two modes of cutaneous reinnervation following peripheral nerve injury. J Comp Neurol, 185: 211-20.

DEVOR, M. AND WALL, P.D. (1981) Plasticity in the spinal cord sensory map following peripheral nerve injury in rats. J. Neurosci., 1: 679-84.

DEVOR, M. AND WALL, P.D. (1990) Cross-excitation in dorsal root ganglia of nerveinjured and intact rats. J. Neurophysiol., 64: 1733-46.

DIB-HAJJ, S., FJELL, J., CUMMINS, T., ZHENG, Z., FRIED, K., LAMOTTE, R., BLACK, J. AND WAXMAN, S. (1999) Plasticity of sodium channel expression in DRG neurons in the chronic constriction injury model of neuropathic pain. Pain, 83: 591-600.

DICKENSON, A. (1994a) Pharmacology of pain transmission and control In: Campbell, J. (Eds.) Pain 1996 - An updated review. Refresher Course Syllabus, Seattle, pp. 113-22.

DICKENSON, A. (1994b) Where and how do opioids act? In: Gebhart, G., Hammond, D. and Jensen, T. (Eds.) Proceedings of the 7th World Congress on Pain. Progress in pain research and management, Vol. 2, Seattle, pp. 525-52.

DICKENSON, A.H. (1995) Spinal cord pharmacology of pain. Br. J. Anaesth., 75: 193-200.

DICKENSON, A.H., BREWER, C.M. AND HAYES, N.A. (1985) Effects of topical baclofen on C fibre-evoked neuronal activity in the rat dorsal horn. Neuroscience, 14: 557-62.

DICKENSON, A.H., CHAPMAN, V. AND GREEN, G.M. (1997b) The pharmacology of excitatory and inhibitory amino acid-mediated events in the transmission and modulation of pain in the spinal cord. Gen Pharmacol, 28: 633-8.

DICKENSON, A., STANFA, L., CHAPMAN, V. AND YAKSH, T. (1997a) Response properties of dorsal horn neurones: Pharmacology of the dorsal horn. In: Yaksh, T., Lynch, C., Zapol, W., Maze, M., Biebuyck, J. and Saidman, L. (Eds.) Anesthesia. Biologic Foundations, Philadelphia, New York, pp. 611-24.

DICKENSON, A.H. AND SULLIVAN, A.F. (1986) Electrophysiological studies on the effects of intrathecal morphine on nociceptive neurones in the rat dorsal horn. Pain, 24: 211-22.

DICKENSON, A.H. AND SULLIVAN, A.F. (1987) Evidence for a role of the NMDA receptor in the frequency dependent potentiation of deep rat dorsal horn nociceptive neurones following C fibre stimulation. Neuropharmacology, 26: 1235-8.

DICKENSON, A.H. AND SULLIVAN, A.F. (1990) Differential effects of excitatory amino acid antagonists on dorsal horn nociceptive neurones in the rat. Brain Res., 506: 31-9.

DICKENSON, A. AND SUZUKI, R. (1999) Function and dysfunction of opioid receptors in the spinal cord In: Kalso, E., McQuay, H. and Wiesenfeld-Hallin, Z. (Eds.) Opioid sensitivity of chronic noncancer pain. Progress in pain resaerch and management., Vol. 14, Seattle, pp. 17-44.

DIRIG, D.M. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1995) Intrathecal baclofen and muscimol, but not midazolam, are antinociceptive using the rat-formalin model. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 275: 219-27.

DOI, T., KUZUNA, S. AND MAKI, Y. (1987) Spinal antinociceptive effects of adenosine compounds in mice. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 137: 227-31.

DOLPHIN, A.C. AND PRESTWICH, S.A. (1985) Pertussis toxin reverses adenosine inhibition of neuronal glutamate release. Nature, 316: 148-50.

DOUBELL, T.P., MANNION, R.J. AND WOOLF, C.J. (1997) Intact sciatic myelinated primary afferent terminals collaterally sprout in the adult rat dorsal horn following section of a neighbouring peripheral nerve. J Comp Neurol, 380: 95-104.

DOUCETTE, R. AND DIAMOND, J. (1987) Normal and precocious sprouting of heat nociceptors in the skin of adult rats. J Comp Neurol, 261: 592-603.

DOUGHERTY, P.M., GARRISON, C.J. AND CARLTON, S.M. (1992) Differential influence of local anesthetic upon two models of experimentally induced peripheral mononeuropathy in the rat. Brain Res., 570: 109-15.

DOUGHERTY, P. AND LENZ, F. (1994) Plasticity of the somatosensory system following nerve injury In: Boivie, J., Hansson, P. and Lindblom, U. (Eds.) Touch, temperature and pain in health and disease: mechanisms and assessments. Progress in pain research and management, Vol. 3, Seattle, pp. 439-460. DU, H. (1989) Medullary neurons with projections to lamina X of the rat as demonstrated by retrograde labeling after HRP microelectrophoresis. Brain Res., 505: 135-140.

DUBNER, R., KENSHALO, D., MAIXNER, W., BUSHNELL, M. AND OLIVERAS, J. (1989) The correlation of monkey medullary dorsal horn neuronal activity and the perceived intensity of noxious heat stimuli. J. Neurophysiol., 62: 450-7.

DRAY, A., URBAN, L. AND DICKENSON, A. (1994) Pharmacology of chronic pain. Trends Pharmacol Sci, 15: 190-197.

DUGGAN, A.W. AND GRIERSMITH, B.T. (1979) Methyl xanthines, adenosine 3',5'-cyclic monophosphate and the spinal transmission of nociceptive information. Br. J. Pharmacol., 67: 51-7.

EIDE, P.K., JORUM, E., STUBHAUG, A., BREMNES, J. AND BREIVIK, H. (1994) Relief of post-herpetic neuralgia with the N-methyl-D-aspartic acid receptor antagonist ketamine: a double-blind, cross-over comparison with morphine and placebo. Pain, 58: 347-54.

EIDE, K., STUBHAUG, A., OYE, I. AND BREIVIK, H. (1995) Continuous subcutaneous administration of the N-methyl-D-aspartic acid (NMDA) receptor antagonist ketamine in the treatment of post-herpetic neuralgia. Pain, 61: 221-8.

EISENBERG, E., ALON, N., ISHAY, A., DAOUD, D. AND YARNITSKY, D. (1998a) Lamotrigine in the treatment of painful diabetic neuropathy. Eur. J. Neurol., 5: 167-173.

EISENBERG, E., KLEISER, A., DORTORT, A., HAIM, T. AND YARNITSKY, D. (1998b) The NMDA (N-methyl-D-aspartate) receptor antagonist memantine in the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia: a double blind, placebo-controlled study. Eur. J. Pain, 2: 321-327.

EISENBERG, E., LACROSS, S. AND STRASSMAN, A.M. (1994) The effects of the clinically tested NMDA receptor antagonist memantine on carrageenan-induced thermal hyperalgesia in rats. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 255: 123-9.

EISENBERG, E., LACROSS, S. AND STRASSMAN, A.M. (1995) The clinically tested Nmethyl-D-aspartate receptor antagonist memantine blocks and reverses thermal hyperalgesia in a rat model of painful mononeuropathy. Neurosci. Lett., 187: 17-20.

EISENBERG, E. AND PUD, D. (1998) Can patients with chronic neuropathic pain be cured by acute administration of the NMDA receptor antagonist amantadine? Pain, 74: 337-9.

EKBLOM, A., SEGERDAHL, M. AND SOLLEVI, A. (1995) Adenosine increases the cutaneous heat pain threshold in healthy volunteers. Acta Anaesthesiol. Scand., 39: 717-22.

ENARSON, M.C., HAYS, H. AND WOODROFFE, M.A. (1999) Clinical experience with oral ketamine. J. Pain Symptom. Manage., 17: 384-6.

ENGLAND, J., GAMBONI, F., FERGUSON, M. AND LEVINSON, S. (1994) Sodium channels accumulate at the tips of injured axons. Muscle Nerve, 17: 593-598.

ENZ, R. AND CUTTING, G.R. (1999) GABAC receptor rho subunits are heterogeneously expressed in the human CNS and form homo- and heterooligomers with distinct physical properties. Eur. J. Neurosci., 11: 41-50.

FASTBOM, J., POST, C. AND FREDHOLM, B.B. (1990) Antinociceptive effects and spinal distribution of two adenosine receptor agonists after intrathecal administration. Pharmacol. Toxicol., 66: 69-72.

FELDER, C.C. AND GLASS, M. (1998) Cannabinoid receptors and their endogenous agonists. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol., 38: 179-200.

FELSBY, S., NIELSEN, J., ARENDT-NIELSEN, L. AND JENSEN, T.S. (1996) NMDA receptor blockade in chronic neuropathic pain: a comparison of ketamine and magnesium chloride. Pain, 64: 283-91.

FIELDS, H. AND ROWBOTHAM, M. (1994) Multiple mechanisms of neuropathic pain: a clinical perspective. In: Gebhart, G., Hammond, D. and Jensen, T. (Eds.) Proceedings of the 7th World Congress on Pain. Progress in Pain Research and Management, Vol. 2, Seattle, pp. 437-454.

FITZGERALD, M., WALL, P.D., GOEDERT, M. AND EMSON, P.C. (1985) Nerve growth factor counteracts the neurophysiological and neurochemical effects of chronic sciatic nerve section. Brain Res., 332: 131-141.

FLETCHER, E.L., KOULEN, P. AND WASSLE, H. (1998) GABAA and GABAC receptors on mammalian rod bipolar cells. J Comp Neurol, 396: 351-65.

FUKUOKA, T., TOKUNAGA, A., KONDO, E., MIKI, K., TACHIBANA, T. AND NOGUCHI, K. (1998) Change in mRNAs for neuropeptides and the GABA(A) receptor in dorsal root ganglion neurons in a rat experimental neuropathic pain model. Pain, 78: 13-26.

GARRY, M. AND TANELIAN, D. (1997) Afferent activity in injured afferent nerves In: Yaksh, T., Lynch, C., Zapol, W., Maze, M., Biebuyck, J. and Saidman, L. (Eds.) Anesthesia. Biologic Foundations, Philadelphia, New York, pp. 531-542.

GARTHWAITE, J. AND BOULTON, C. (1995) Nitric oxide signaling in the central nervous system. Annu. Rev. Physiol., 57:

GAUTRON, M., JAZAT, F., RATINAHIRANA, H., HAUW, J.J. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1990) Alterations in myelinated fibres in the sciatic nerve of rats after constriction: possible relationships between the presence of abnormal small myelinated fibres and pain-related behaviour. Neurosci. Lett., 111: 28-33.

GEE, N.S., BROWN, J.P., DISSANAYAKE, V.U., OFFORD, J., THURLOW, R. AND WOODRUFF, G.N. (1996) The novel anticonvulsant drug, gabapentin (Neurontin), binds to the alpha2delta subunit of a calcium channel. J. Biol. Chem., 271: 5768-76.

GEIGER, J.D., LABELLA, F.S. AND NAGY, J.I. (1984) Characterization and localization of adenosine receptors in rat spinal cord. J. Neurosci., 4: 2303-10.

GOBEL, S., FALLS, W.M. AND HUMPHREY, E. (1981) Morphology and synaptic connections of ultrafine primary axons in lamina I of the spinal dorsal horn: candidates for the terminal axonal arbors of primary neurons with unmyelinated (C) axons. J. Neurosci., 1: 1163-79.

GOFF, J.R., BURKEY, A.R., GOFF, D.J. AND JASMIN, L. (1998) Reorganization of the spinal dorsal horn in models of chronic pain: correlation with behaviour. Neuroscience, 82: 559-74.

GOLEMBIOWSKA, K., WHITE, T.D. AND SAWYNOK, J. (1995) Modulation of adenosine release from rat spinal cord by adenosine deaminase and adenosine kinase inhibitors. Brain Res., 699: 315-20.

GOLEMBIOWSKA, K., WHITE, T.D. AND SAWYNOK, J. (1996) Adenosine kinase inhibitors augment release of adenosine from spinal cord slices. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 307: 157-62.

GONZALEZ-HERNANDEZ, T. AND RUSTIONI, A. (1999) Nitric oxide synthase and growthassociated protein are coexpressed in primary sensory neurons after peripheral injury. J Comp Neurol, 404: 64-74.

GOODMAN, R.R. AND SYNDER, S.H. (1982) Autoradiographic localization of adenosine receptors in rat brain using [3H]cyclohexyladenosine. J. Neurosci., 2: 1230-41.

GOUARDERES, C., BEAUDET, A., ZAJAC, J.M., CROS, J. AND QUIRION, R. (1991) High resolution radioautographic localization of [1251]FK-33-824-labelled mu opioid receptors in the spinal cord of normal and deafferented rats. Neuroscience, 43: 197-209.

GOVRIN-LIPPMANN, R. AND DEVOR, M. (1978) Ongoing activity in severed nerves: source and variation with time. Brain Res., 159: 406-10.

GRACELY, R.H., LYNCH, S.A. AND BENNETT, G.J. (1992) Painful neuropathy: altered central processing maintained dynamically by peripheral input. Pain, 51: 175-94.

GUIEU, R., PERAGUT, J.C., ROUSSEL, P., HASSANI, H., SAMPIERI, F., BECHIS, G., GOLA, R. AND ROCHAT, H. (1996) Adenosine and neuropathic pain. Pain, 68: 271-4.

GUREJE, O., VON KORFF, M., SIMON, G. AND GATER, R. (1998) Persistent pain and wellbeing: A World Health Organization Study in primary care. JAMA, 280: 147-151.

HABLER, H.J., LIU, X., ESCHENFELDER, S. AND JANIG, W. (1998) Responses of axotomized afferents to blockade of nitric oxide synthesis after spinal nerve lesion in the rat. Neurosci. Lett., 254: 33-6.

HANKS, G.W. AND FORBES, K. (1997) Opioid responsiveness. Acta Anaesthesiol. Scand., 41: 154-8.

HAO, J., XU, X., ALDSKOGIUS, H., SEIGER, A. AND WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z. (1991a) Allodynia-like effects in rat after ischaemic spinal cord injury photochemically induced by laser irradiation. Pain, 45: 175-85.

HAO, J.X. AND XU, X.J. (1996) Treatment of a chronic allodynia-like response in spinally injured rats: effects of systemically administered excitatory amino acid receptor antagonists. Pain, 66: 279-85.

HAO, J.X., XU, X.J., ALDSKOGIUS, H., SEIGER, A. AND WIESENFELD, H.Z. (1991b) The excitatory amino acid receptor antagonist MK-801 prevents the hypersensitivity induced by spinal cord ischemia in the rat. Exp. Neurol., 113: 182-91.

HARRIS, J.A., CORSI, M., QUARTAROLI, M., ARBAN, R. AND BENTIVOGLIO, M. (1996) Upregulation of spinal glutamate receptors in chronic pain. Neuroscience, 74: 7-12.

HEDLEY, L.R., MARTIN, B., WATERBURY, L.D., CLARKE, D.E. AND HUNTER, J.C. (1995) A comparison of the action of mexiletine and morphine in rodent models of acute and chronic pain. Proc West Pharmacol Soc, 38: 103-4.

HENRY, J.L. (1982) Pharmacological studies on the prolonged depressant effects of baclofen on lumbar dorsal horn units in the cat. Neuropharmacology, 21: 1085-93.

HERRERO, J.F., HEADLEY, P.M. AND PARSONS, C.G. (1994) Memantine selectively depresses NMDA receptor-mediated responses of rat spinal neurones in vivo. Neurosci. Lett., 165: 37-40.

HERZBERG, U., ELIAV, E., BENNETT, G.J. AND KOPIN, I.J. (1997) The analgesic effects of R(+) WIN 55,212 2 mesylate, a high affinity cannabinoid agonist, in a rat model of neuropathic pain. Neurosci. Lett., 221: 157-60.

HESSELINK, M., DE BOER, A., BREIMER, D. AND DANYSZ, W. (1999) Dopamine release in the prefrontal cortex in response to memantine following sub-chronic NMDA receptor blockade with memantine: a microdialysis study in rats. J. Neural Transm., 106: 803-818.

HIROTA, N., KURAISHI, Y., HINO, Y., SATO, Y., SATOH, M. AND TAKAGI, H. (1985) Metenkephalin and morphine but not dynorphin inhibit noxious stimuli-induced release of substance P from rabbit dorsal horn in situ. Neuropharmacology, 24: 567-70.

HOFFMANN, V., COPPEJANS, H., VERCAUTEREN, M. AND ADRIAENSEN, H. (1994) Successful treatment of postherpetic neuralgia with oral ketamine. Clin. J. Pain, 10: 240-2.

HOLTON, F. AND HOLTON, P. (1954) The capillary dilator substances in dry powders of spinal roots; a possible role of adenosine triphosphate in chemical transmission from nerve endings. J. Physiol., 126: 124-40.

.

HOHMANN, A.G., BRILEY, E.M. AND HERKENHAM, M. (1999a) Pre and postsynaptic distribution of cannabinoid and mu opioid receptors in rat spinal cord. Brain Res., 822: 17-25.

HOHMANN, A.G. AND HERKENHAM, M. (1999) Localization of central cannabinoid CB1 receptor messenger RNA in neuronal subpopulations of rat dorsal root ganglia: a double label in situ hybridization study. Neuroscience, 90: 923-31.

HOHMANN, A.G., TSOU, K. AND WALKER, J.M. (1999b) Cannabinoid suppression of noxious heat evoked activity in wide dynamic range neurons in the lumbar dorsal horn of the rat. J. Neurophysiol., 81: 575-83.

HOKFELT, T., WISENFELD-HALLIN, Z., VILLAR, M. AND MELANDER, T. (1987) Increases of galanin-like immunoreactivity in rat dorsal root ganglion cells after peripheral axotomy. Neurosci. Lett., 83: 217-220.

HOLMGREN, M., HEDNAR, T., NORDBERG, G. AND MELLSTRAND, T. (1983) Antinociceptive effects in the rat of an adenosine analogue, N6-phenylisopropyladenosine. J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 35: 679-80.

HOLMGREN, M., HEDNER, J., MELLSTRAND, T., NORDBERG, G. AND HEDNER, T. (1986) Characterization of the antinociceptive effects of some adenosine analogues in the rat. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch. Pharmacol., 334: 290-3.

HONORE, P., BURITOVA, J., CHAPMAN, V. AND BESSON, J.M. (1998) UP 202-56, an adenosine analogue, selectively acts via A1 receptors to significantly decrease noxiously-evoked spinal c-Fos protein expression. Pain, 75: 281-93.

HYLDEN, J.L. AND WILCOX, G.L. (1983) Pharmacological characterization of substance Pinduced nociception in mice: modulation by opioid and noradrenergic agonists at the spinal level. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 226: 398-404.

IBUKI, T., HAMA, A.T., WANG, X.T., PAPPAS, G.D. AND SAGEN, J. (1997) Loss of GABAimmunoreactivity in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with peripheral nerve injury and promotion of recovery by adrenal medullary grafts. Neuroscience, 76: 845-58. ILKJAER, S., DIRKS, J., BRENNUM, J., WERNBERG, M. AND DAHL, J.B. (1997) Effect of systemic N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor antagonist (dextromethorphan) on primary and secondary hyperalgesia in humans. Br. J. Anaesth., 79: 600-5.

ILKJAER, S., PETERSEN, K.L., BRENNUM, J., WERNBERG, M. AND DAHL, J.B. (1996) Effect of systemic N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor antagonist (ketamine) on primary and secondary hyperalgesia in humans. Br. J. Anaesth., 76: 829-34.

INBAL, R., ROUSSO, M., ASHUR, H., WALL, P.D. AND DEVOR, M. (1987) Collateral sprouting in skin and sensory recovery after nerve injury in man. Pain, 28: 141-54.

JACKSON, P. AND DIAMOND, D. (1981) Regenerating axons reclaim sensory targets from collateral nerve sprouts. Science, 214: 926-928.

JADAD, A.R., CARROLL, D., GLYNN, C.J., MOORE, R.A. AND MCQUAY, H.J. (1992) Morphine responsiveness of chronic pain: double-blind randomised crossover study with patient-controlled analgesia. Lancet, 339: 1367-71.

JAZAT, F. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1991) The 'tonic' pain-related behaviour seen in mononeuropathic rats is modulated by morphine and naloxone. Pain, 44: 97-102.

JENSEN, T. (1996) Mechanisms of neuropathic pain In: JN, Campbell. (Eds.) Pain 1996: An updated review refresher course syllabus, International Association for the Study of Pain, Seattle, WA, pp. 77-88.

JOE, E. AND ANGELIDES, K. (1993) Clustering and mobility of voltage-dependent sodium channels during myelination. J. Neurosci., 13: 2993-3005.

JOHNSTON, G.A., HAILSTONE, M.H. AND FREEMAN, C.G. (1980) Baclofen: stereoselective inhibition of excitant amino acid release. J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 32: 230-1.

KAJANDER, K.C. AND BENNETT, G.J. (1992) Onset of a painful peripheral neuropathy in rat: a partial and differential deafferentation and spontaneous discharge in A beta and A delta primary afferent neurons. J. Neurophysiol., 68: 734-44.

KAJANDER, K.C., WAKISAKA, S. AND BENNETT, G.J. (1992) Spontaneous discharge originates in the dorsal root ganglion at the onset of a painful peripheral neuropathy in the rat. Neurosci. Lett., 138: 225-8.

KAJANDER, K.C. AND XU, J. (1995) Quantitative evaluation of calcitonin gene-related peptide and substance P levels in rat spinal cord following peripheral nerve injury. Neurosci. Lett., 186: 184-8.

KALSO, E. (1999) Route of opioid administration-does it make a difference? In: Kalso, E.,McQuay, H. and Wiesenfeld-Hallin, Z. (Eds.) Opioid sensitivity of chronic noncancer pain.Progress in pain research and management, Vol. 14, Seattle, pp. 117-128.

KANGRGA, I., LAREW, J.S. AND RANDIC, M. (1990) The effects of substance P and calcitonin gene-related peptide on the efflux of endogenous glutamate and aspartate from the rat spinal dorsal horn in vitro. Neurosci. Lett., 108: 155-60.

KANGRGA, I. AND RANDIC, M. (1991) Outflow of endogenous aspartate and glutamate from the rat spinal dorsal horn in vitro by activation of low- and high-threshold primary afferent fibers. Modulation by mu-opioids. Brain Res., 553: 347-52.

KARLSTEN, R. AND GORDH, T., JR. (1995) An A1-selective adenosine agonist abolishes allodynia elicited by vibration and touch after intrathecal injection. Anesth. Analg., 80: 844-7.

KARLSTEN, R., GORDH, T., JR., HARTVIG, P. AND POST, C. (1990) Effects of intrathecal injection of the adenosine receptor agonists R-phenylisopropyl-adenosine and N-ethylcarboxamide-adenosine on nociception and motor function in the rat. Anesth. Analg., 71: 60-4.

KARLSTEN, R., GORDH, T. AND POST, C. (1992) Local antinociceptive and hyperalgesic effects in the formalin test after peripheral administration of adenosine analogues in mice. Pharmacol. Toxicol., 70: 434-8.

KARLSTEN, R., POST, C., HIDE, I. AND DALY, J.W. (1991) The antinociceptive effect of intrathecally administered adenosine analogs in mice correlates with the affinity for the A1-adenosine receptor. Neurosci. Lett., 121: 267-70.

KAUPPILA, T., GRONROOS, M. AND PERTOVAARA, A. (1995) An attempt to attenuate experimental pain in humans by dextromethorphan, an NMDA receptor antagonist. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav., 52: 641-4.

KAUPPILA, T., KONTINEN, V.K. AND PERTOVAARA, A. (1998) Weight bearing of the limb as a confounding factor in assessment of mechanical allodynia in the rat. Pain, 74: 55-9.

KAWAKAMI, M., WEINSTEIN, J.N., SPRATT, K.F., CHATANI, K., TRAUB, R.J., MELLER, S.T. AND GEBHART, G.F. (1994) Experimental lumbar radiculopathy. Immunohistochemical and quantitative demonstrations of pain induced by lumbar nerve root irritation of the rat. Spine, 19: 1780-94.

KAWAMATA, M. AND OMOTE, K. (1996) Involvement of increased excitatory amino acids and intracellular Ca2+ concentration in the spinal dorsal horn in an animal model of neuropathic pain. Pain, 68: 85-96.

KAYSER, V., CHEN, Y.L. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1991) Behavioural evidence for a peripheral component in the enhanced antinociceptive effect of a low dose of systemic morphine in carrageenin induced hyperalgesic rats. Brain Res., 560: 237-44.

KAYSER, V., LEE, S.H. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1995) Evidence for a peripheral component in the enhanced antinociceptive effect of a low dose of systemic morphine in rats with peripheral mononeuropathy. Neuroscience, 64: 537-45.

KEELE, C.A. (1970) Chemical causes of pain and itch. Annu. Rev. Med., 21: 67-74.

KEIL, G.J., 2ND AND DELANDER, G.E. (1994) Adenosine kinase and adenosine deaminase inhibition modulate spinal adenosine- and opioid agonist-induced antinociception in mice. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 271: 37-46.

KEIL, G.J., 2ND AND DELANDER, G.E. (1996) Altered sensory behaviors in mice following manipulation of endogenous spinal adenosine neurotransmission. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 312: 7-14.

KEIL, G.J.D. AND DELANDER, G.E. (1992) Spinally-mediated antinociception is induced in mice by an adenosine kinase-, but not by an adenosine deaminase-, inhibitor. Life Sci., 51: L171-6.

KILLIAN, J. AND FROMM, G. (1968) Carbamazepine in the treatment of neuralgia. Use and side effects. Arch. Neurol., 19: 129-136.

KIM, H., NA, H., SUNG, B., NAM, H., CHUNG, Y. AND HONG, S. (1999) Is sympathetic sprouting in the dorsal root ganglia responsible for the production of neuropathic pain in a rat model? Neurosci. Lett., 269: 103-106.

KIM, H.J., NA, H.S., SUNG, B. AND HONG, S.K. (1998) Amount of sympathetic sprouting in the dorsal root ganglia is not correlated to the level of sympathetic dependence of neuropathic pain in a rat model. Neurosci. Lett., 245: 21-4.

KIM, K.J., YOON, Y.W. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1997a) Comparison of three rodent neuropathic pain models. Exp. Brain Res., 113: 200-6.

KIM, S.H. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1991) Sympathectomy alleviates mechanical allodynia in an experimental animal model for neuropathy in the rat. Neurosci. Lett., 134: 131-4.

KIM, S.H. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1992) An experimental model for peripheral neuropathy produced by segmental spinal nerve ligation in the rat. Pain, 50: 355-63.

KIM, S.H., NA, H.S., SHEEN, K. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1993) Effects of sympathectomy on a rat model of peripheral neuropathy. Pain, 55: 85-92.

KIM, Y.I., NA, H.S., YOON, Y.W., HAN, H.C., KO, K.H. AND HONG, S.K. (1997b) NMDA receptors are important for both mechanical and thermal allodynia from peripheral nerve injury in rats. Neuroreport, 8: 2149-53.

KING, A.E., THOMPSON, S.W., URBAN, L. AND WOOLF, C.J. (1988) An intracellular analysis of amino acid induced excitations of deep dorsal horn neurones in the rat spinal cord slice. Neurosci. Lett., 89: 286-92.

KINGERY, W.S. (1997) A critical review of controlled clinical trials for peripheral neuropathic pain and complex regional pain syndromes. Pain, 73: 123-39.

KINGERY, W.S. AND VALLIN, J.A. (1989) The development of chronic mechanical hyperalgesia, autotomy and collateral sprouting following sciatic nerve section in rat. Pain, 38: 321-32.

KINNMAN, E. AND ALDSKOGIUS, H. (1986) Collateral sprouting of sensory axons in the glabrous skin of the hindpaw after chronic sciatic nerve lesion in adult and neonatal rats: a morphological study. Brain Res., 377: 73-82.

KINNMAN, E., NYGARDS, E.B. AND HANSSON, P. (1997) Effects of dextromethorphan in clinical doses on capsaicin-induced ongoing pain and mechanical hypersensitivity. J. Pain Symptom Manage, 14: 195-201.

KLEPSTAD, P. AND BORCHGREVINK, P.C. (1997) Four years' treatment with ketamine and a trial of dextromethorphan in a patient with severe post-herpetic neuralgia. Acta Anaesthesiol. Scand., 41: 422-6.

KLEPSTAD, P., MAURSET, A., MOBERG, E. AND OYE, I. (1990) Evidence of a role for NMDA receptors in pain perception. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 187: 513-518.

KOCH, B., FAUROT, G., MCGUIRK, J., CLARKE, D. AND HUNTER, J. (1996) Modulation of mechano-hyperalgesia by clinically effective analgesics in rats with a peripheral mononeuropathy. Analgesia, 2: 157-164.

KOERBER, H., SEYMOUR, A. AND MENDELL, L. (1989) Mismatches between peripheral receptor type and central projections after peripheral nerve regeneration. Neurosci. Lett., 99: 67-72.

KONTINEN, V.K., KAUPPILA, T., PAANANEN, S., PERTOVAARA, A. AND KALSO, E. (1999) Behavioural measures of depression and anxiety in rats with spinal nerve ligation induced neuropathy. Pain, 80: 341-6.

KONTINEN, V.K., PAANANEN, S. AND KALSO, E. (1998) The effects of the alpha2adrenergic agonist, dexmedetomidine, in the spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathic pain in rats. Anesth. Analg., 86: 355-60.

KORENMAN, E. AND DEVOR, M. (1981) Ectopic adrenergic sensitivity in damaged peripheral nerve axons in the rat. Exp. Neurol., 72: 63-81.

KRAMES, E.S. AND LANNING, R.M. (1993) Intrathecal infusional analgesia for nonmalignant pain: analgesic efficacy of intrathecal opioid with or without bupivacaine. J. Pain Symptom Manage., 8: 539-48.

KRISTENSEN, J. AND GORDH, T. (1997) Modulation of NMDA receptor function for pain treatment In: Yaksh, T., Lynch, C., Zapol, W., Maze, M., Biebuyck, J. and Saidman, L. (Eds.) Anesthesia. Biologic Foundations, Philadelphia, New York, pp. 943-952.

LAIRD, J.M. AND BENNETT, G.J. (1993) An electrophysiological study of dorsal horn neurons in the spinal cord of rats with an experimental peripheral neuropathy. J. Neurophysiol., 69: 2072-85.

LAMOTTE, C. (1977) Distribution of the tract of Lissauer and the dorsal root fibres in the primate spinal cord. J Comp Neurol, 172: 529-562.

LAMOTTE, C.C., KAPADIA, S.E. AND SHAPIRO, C.M. (1991) Central projections of the sciatic, saphenous, median, and ulnar nerves of the rat demonstrated by transganglionic transport of choleragenoid HRP (B HRP) and wheat germ agglutinin HRP (WGA HRP). J Comp Neurol, 311: 546-62.

LAVAND'HOMME, P.M. AND EISENACH, J.C. (1999) Exogenous and endogenous adenosine enhance the spinal antiallodynic effects of morphine in a rat model of neuropathic pain. Pain, 80: 31-36.

LEE, D.H., LIU, X., KIM, H.T., CHUNG, K. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1999) Receptor subtype mediating the adrenergic sensitivity of pain behavior and ectopic discharges in neuropathic Lewis rats. J. Neurophysiol., 81: 2226-33.

LEE, S., SHEN, H., TAGLIALATELA, G., CHUNG, J. AND CHUNG, K. (1998) Expression of nerve growth factor in the dorsal root ganglion after peripheral nerve injury. Brain Res., 796: 99-106.

LEE, Y.W., CHAPLAN, S.R. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1995) Systemic and supraspinal, but not spinal, opiates suppress allodynia in a rat neuropathic pain model. Neurosci. Lett., 199: 111-4.

LEE, Y.W. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1995) Analysis of drug interaction between intrathecal clonidine and MK-801 in peripheral neuropathic pain rat model. Anesthesiology, 82: 741-8.

LEE, Y.W. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1996) Pharmacology of the spinal adenosine receptor which mediates the antiallodynic action of intrathecal adenosine agonists. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 277: 1642-8.

LEEM, J.W., GWAK, Y.S., NAM, T.S. AND PAIK, K.S. (1997) Involvement of alpha2adrenoceptors in mediating sympathetic excitation of injured dorsal root ganglion neurons in rats with spinal nerve ligation. Neurosci. Lett., 234: 39-42.

LEEM, J.W., PARK, E.S. AND PAIK, K.S. (1995) Electrophysiological evidence for the antinociceptive effect of transcutaneous electrical stimulation on mechanically evoked responsiveness of dorsal horn neurons in neuropathic rats. Neurosci. Lett., 192: 197-200.

LEKAN, H.A., CARLTON, S.M. AND COGGESHALL, R.E. (1996) Sprouting of A beta fibers into lamina II of the rat dorsal horn in peripheral neuropathy. Neurosci. Lett., 208: 147-50.

LI, J. AND PERL, E.R. (1994) Adenosine inhibition of synaptic transmission in the substantia gelatinosa. J. Neurophysiol., 72: 1611-21.

LIKAR, R., MC, S., AMBERGER, W., KEPPLINGER, B., SUPANZ, S. AND SADJAK, A. (1999) Long-term intraspinal infusions of opioids with a new implantable medication pump. Arzneimittelforschung, 49: 489-93.

LIN, T.C., WONG, C.S., CHEN, F.C., LIN, S.Y. AND HO, S.T. (1998) Long-term epidural ketamine, morphine and bupivacaine attenuate reflex sympathetic dystrophy neuralgia. Can. J. Anaesth., 45: 175-7.

LINDSAY, R., LOCKETT, C., STERNBERG, J. AND WINTER, J. (1989) Neuropeptide expression in cultures of adult sensory neurones: modulation of substance P and calcitonin gene-related peptide levels by nerve growth factor. Neuroscience, 33: 53-65.

LISNEY, S. AND POVER, C. (1983) Coupling between fibres involved in sensory nerve neuroma in cats. J. Neurol. Sci., 59: 255-264.

LOMBARD, M.C. AND BESSON, J.M. (1989) Attempts to gauge the relative importance of pre- and postsynaptic effects of morphine on the transmission of noxious messages in the dorsal horn of the rat spinal cord. Pain, 37: 335-45.

LONDOS, C., COOPER, D.M. AND WOLFF, J. (1980) Subclasses of external adenosine receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 77: 2551-4.

LUKASIEWICZ, P.D. (1996) GABAC receptors in the vertebrate retina. Mol Neurobiol, 12: 181-94.

LUO, Z., CHAPLAN, S., SCOTT, B., CIZKOVA, D., CALCUTT, N. AND YAKSH, T. (1999) Neuronal nitric oxide synthase mRNA upregulation in rat sensory neurons after spinal nerve ligation: lack of a role in allodynia development. J. Neurosci., 19: 9201-9208.

LUUKKO, M., KONTTINEN, Y., KEMPPINEN, P. AND PERTOVAARA, A. (1994) Influence of various experimental parameters on the incidence of thermal and mechanical hyperalgesia induced by a constriction mononeuropathy of the sciatic nerve in lightly anesthetized rats. Exp. Neurol., 128: 143-54.

MAGOUL, R., ONTENIENTE, B., GEFFARD, M. AND CALAS, A. (1987) Anatomical distribution and ultrastructural organization of the GABAergic system in the rat spinal cord. An immunocytochemical study using anti-GABA antibodies. Neuroscience, 20: 1001-9.

MALCANGIO, M. AND BOWERY, N.G. (1994) Spinal cord SP release and hyperalgesia in monoarthritic rats: involvement of the GABAB receptor system. Br. J. Pharmacol., 113: 1561-6.

MALMBERG, A. AND YAKSH, T. (1993a) Spinal nitric oxide synthesis inhibition blocks NMDA-induced thermal hyperalgesia and produces antinociception in the formalin test in rats. Pain, 54: 291-300.

MALMBERG, A.B. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1993b) Pharmacology of the spinal action of ketorolac, morphine, ST-91, U50488H, and L-PIA on the formalin test and an isobolographic analysis of the NSAID interaction [see comments]. Anesthesiology, 79: 270-81.

MANNION, R.J., DOUBELL, T.P., GILL, H. AND WOOLF, C.J. (1998) Deafferentation is insufficient to induce sprouting of A fibre central terminals in the rat dorsal horn. J Comp Neurol, 393: 135-44.

MANSOUR, A., FOX, C.A., AKIL, H. AND WATSON, S.J. (1995) Opioid-receptor mRNAexpression in the rat CNS: anatomical and functional implications. Trends Neurosci., 18: 22-29.

MANSOUR, A., FOX, C.A., THOMPSON, R.C., AKIL, H. AND WATSON, S.J. (1994) mu-Opioid receptor mRNA expression in the rat CNS: comparison to mu-receptor binding. Brain Res., 643: 245-65.

MAO, J., PRICE, D.D., HAYES, R.L., LU, J. AND MAYER, D.J. (1992a) Differential roles of NMDA and non-NMDA receptor activation in induction and maintenance of thermal hyperalgesia in rats with painful peripheral mononeuropathy. Brain Res., 598: 271-8.

MAO, J., PRICE, D.D., HAYES, R.L., LU, J., MAYER, D.J. AND FRENK, H. (1993) Intrathecal treatment with dextrorphan or ketamine potently reduces pain-related behaviors in a rat model of peripheral mononeuropathy. Brain Res., 605: 164-8.

MAO, J., PRICE, D.D. AND MAYER, D.J. (1995a) Experimental mononeuropathy reduces the antinociceptive effects of morphine: implications for common intracellular mechanisms involved in morphine tolerance and neuropathic pain. Pain, 61: 353-64.

MARLIER, L., TEILHAC, J., CERRUTI, C. AND PRIVAT, A. (1991) Autoradiographic mapping of 5-HT1, 5-HT1A, 5-HT1B and 5-HT2 receptors in the rat spinal cord. Brain Res., 550: 15-23.

l

MAO, J., PRICE, D.D., MAYER, D.J., LU, J. AND HAYES, R.L. (1992b) Intrathecal MK-801 and local nerve anesthesia synergistically reduce nociceptive behaviors in rats with experimental peripheral mononeuropathy. Brain Res., 576: 254-62.

MAO, J., PRICE, D.D., PHILLIPS, L.L., LU, J. AND MAYER, D.J. (1995b) Increases in protein kinase C gamma immunoreactivity in the spinal cord dorsal horn of rats with painful mononeuropathy. Neurosci. Lett., 198: 75-8.

MARCHAND, J.E., CEPEDA, M.S., CARR, D.B., WURM, W.H. AND KREAM, R.M. (1999) Alterations in neuropeptide Y, tyrosine hydroxylase, and Y receptor subtype distribution following spinal nerve injury to rats. Pain, 79: 187-200.

MARCHAND, J.E., WURM, W.H., KATO, T. AND KREAM, R.M. (1994) Altered tachykinin expression by dorsal root ganglion neurons in a rat model of neuropathic pain. Pain, 58: 219-31.

MARKUS, H., POMERANZ, B. AND KRUSHENLNYCKY, D. (1984) Spread of saphenous somatotopic projection map in spinal cord and hypersensitivity of the foot after chronic sciatic denervation in adult rat. Brain Res., 296: 27-39.

MARTIN, T.J., HAIRSTON, C.T., LUTZ, P.O., HARRIS, L.S. AND PORRECA, F. (1998) Antiallodynic actions of intravenous opioids in the nerve injured rat: potential utility of heroin and dihydroetorphine against neuropathic pain. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 357: 25-32.

MARTIN, W.J., LOO, C.M. AND BASBAUM, A.I. (1999) Spinal cannabinoids are anti allodynic in rats with persistent inflammation. Pain, 82: 199-205.

MATHISEN, L.C., SKJELBRED, P., SKOGLUND, L.A. AND OYE, I. (1995) Effect of ketamine, an NMDA receptor inhibitor, in acute and chronic orofacial pain. Pain, 61: 215-20.

MATOS, F.F., ROLLEMA, H., TAIWO, Y.O., LEVINE, J.D. AND BASBAUM, A.I. (1995) Relationship between analgesia and extracellular morphine in brain and spinal cord in awake rats. Brain Res., 693: 187-95.
MATZNER, O. AND DEVOR, M. (1994) Hyperexcitability at sites of nerve injury depends on voltage-sensitive Na+ channels. J. Neurophysiol., 72: 349-59.

MAURSET, A., SKOGLUND, L.A., HUSTVEIT, O. AND OYE, I. (1989) Comparison of ketamine and pethidine in experimental and postoperative pain. Pain, 36: 37-41.

MAX, M.B., KISHORE-KUMAR, R., SCHAFER, S.C., MEISTER, B., GRACELY, R.H., SMOLLER, B. AND DUBNER, R. (1991) Efficacy of desipramine in painful diabetic neuropathy: a placebo-controlled trial. Pain, 45: 3-9.

MCGREGOR, G.P., GIBSON, S.J., SABATE, I.M., BLANK, M.A., CHRISTOFIDES, N.D., WALL, P.D., POLAK, J.M. AND BLOOM, S.R. (1984) Effect of peripheral nerve section and nerve crush on spinal cord neuropeptides in the rat; increased VIP and PHI in the dorsal horn. Neuroscience, 13: 207-16.

MCLACHLAN, E.M., JANG, W., DEVOR, M. AND MICHAELIS, M. (1993) Peripheral nerve injury triggers noradrenergic sprouting within dorsal root ganglia. Nature, 363: 543-6.

MCMAHON, S., LEWIN, G. AND WALL, P. (1993) Central hyperexcitability triggered by noxious inputs. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol., 3: 602-610.

MCQUAY, H.J., JADAD, A.R., CARROLL, D., FAURA, C., GLYNN, C.J., MOORE, R.A. AND LIU, Y. (1992) Opioid sensitivity of chronic pain: a patient-controlled analgesia method. Anaesthesia, 47: 757-67.

MELLER, S. AND GEBHART, G. (1993) Nitric oxide (NO) and nociceptive processing in the spinal cord. Pain, 52: 127-136.

MELLER, S.T., PECHMAN, P.S., GEBHART, G.F. AND MAVES, T.J. (1992) Nitric oxide mediates the thermal hyperalgesia produced in a model of neuropathic pain in the rat. Neuroscience, 50: 7-10.

MENDELL, L.M. (1966) Physiological properties of unmyelinated fiber projection to the spinal cord. Exp. Neurol., 16: 316-32.

MENSE, S. AND PRABHAKAR, N.R. (1986) Spinal termination of nociceptive afferent fibres from deep tissues in the cat. Neurosci. Lett., 66: 169-74.

MERCADANTE, S., LODI, F., SAPIO, M., CALLIGARA, M. AND SERRETTA, R. (1995) Longterm ketamine subcutaneous continuous infusion in neuropathic cancer pain. J. Pain Symptom Manage., 10: 564-8.

MEUNIER, J.C., MOLLEREAU, C., TOLL, L., SUAUDEAU, C., MOISAND, C., ALVINERIE, P., BUTOUR, J.L., GUILLEMOT, J.C., FERRARA, P., MONSARRAT, B. AND ET AL. (1995) Isolation and structure of the endogenous agonist of opioid receptor-like ORL1 receptor. Nature, 377: 532-5.

MIKI, K., IWATA, K., TSUBOI, Y., SUMINO, R., FUKUOKA, T., TACHIBANA, T., TOKUNAGA, A. AND NOGUCHI, K. (1998) Responses of dorsal column nuclei neurons in rats with experimental mononeuropathy. Pain, 76: 407-15.

MILLAN, M.J. (1999) The induction of pain: an integrative review. Prog. Neurobiol., 57: 1-164.

MJELLEM, J.N., LUND, A., BERGE, O.G. AND HOLE, K. (1991) Potentiation of a behavioural response in mice by spinal coadministration of substance P and excitatory amino acid agonists. Neurosci. Lett., 133: 121-4.

MOULIN, D., IEZZI, A., AMIREH, R., SHARPE, W. AND MERSKEY, H. (1996) Randomised trial of morphine for chronic non-cancer pain. Lancet, 347: 143-147.

MUNGER, B.L., BENNETT, G.J. AND KAJANDER, K.C. (1992) An experimental painful peripheral neuropathy due to nerve constriction. I. Axonal pathology in the sciatic nerve. Exp. Neurol., 118: 204-14.

MUNGLANI, R., BOND, A., SMITH, G.D., HARRISON, S.M., ELLIOT, P.J., BIRCH, P.J. AND HUNT, S.P. (1995) Changes in neuronal markers in a mononeuropathic rat model relationship between neuropeptide Y, pre-emptive drug treatment and long-term mechanical hyperalgesia. Pain, 63: 21-31.

MUNGLANI, R., HUDSPITH, M.J., FLEMING, B., HARRISSON, S., SMITH, G., BOUNTRA, C., ELLIOT, P.J., BIRCH, P.J. AND HUNT, S.P. (1999) Effect of pre-emptive NMDA antagonist treatment on long-term Fos expression and hyperalgesia in a model of chronic neuropathic pain. Brain Res., 822: 210-9.

MURRAY, C.W., COWAN, A. AND LARSON, A.A. (1991) Neurokinin and NMDA antagonists (but not a kainic acid antagonist) are antinociceptive in the mouse formalin model. Pain, 44: 179-85.

NA, H.S., LEEM, J.W. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1993) Abnormalities of mechanoreceptors in a rat model of neuropathic pain: possible involvement in mediating mechanical allodynia. J. Neurophysiol., 70: 522-8.

NAHIN, R.L., REN, K., DE LEON, M. AND RUDA, M. (1994) Primary sensory neurons exhibit altered gene expression in a rat model of neuropathic pain. Pain, 58: 95-108.

NAKAMURA, S. AND MYERS, R.R. (1999) Myelinated afferents sprout into lamina II of L3 5 dorsal horn following chronic constriction nerve injury in rats. Brain Res., 818: 285-90.

NAVARRO, X., VERDU, E. AND BUTI, M. (1994) Comparison of regenerative and reinnervating capabilities of different functional types of nerve fibers. Exp. Neurol., 129: 217-24.

NAVARRO, X., VERDU, E., WENDELSCHAFER-CRABB, G. AND KENNEDY, W. (1997) Immunohistochemical study of skin reinnervation by regenerative axons. J Comp Neurol, 380: 164-174.

NEIL, A., ATTAL, N. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1991a) Effect of guanethidine on sensitization to natural stimuli and self-mutilating behaviour in rats with a peripheral neuropathy. Brain Res., 565: 237-246.

NEIL, A., ATTAL, N. AND GUILBAUD, G. (1991b) Effects of guanethidine on sensitization to natural stimuli and self-mutilating behaviour in rats with a peripheral neuropathy. Brain Res., 565: 237-246.

NEUGEBAUER, V., KORNHUBER, J., LUCKE, T. AND SCHAIBLE, H.G. (1993) The clinically available NMDA receptor antagonist memantine is antinociceptive on rat spinal neurones. Neuroreport, 4: 1259-62.

NICHOLS, M.L., BIAN, D., OSSIPOV, M.H., LAI, J. AND PORRECA, F. (1995) Regulation of morphine antiallodynic efficacy by cholecystokinin in a model of neuropathic pain in rats. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 275: 1339-45.

NICHOLS, M.L., LOPEZ, Y., OSSIPOV, M.H., BIAN, D. AND PORRECA, F. (1997) Enhancement of the antiallodynic and antinociceptive efficacy of spinal morphine by antisera to dynorphin A (1-13) or MK-801 in a nerve-ligation model of peripheral neuropathy. Pain, 69: 317-22.

NIEDBALA, B., SANCHEZ, A. AND FERIA, M. (1995) Nitric oxide mediates neuropathic pain behavior in peripherally denervated rats. Neurosci. Lett., 188: 57-60.

NIELSCH, U., BISBY, M. AND KEEN, P. (1987) Effect of cutting or crushing the rat sciatic nerve on synthesis of substance P by isolated L5 dorsal root ganglia. Neuropeptides, 10: 137-145.

NIELSCH, U. AND KEEN, P. (1989) Reciprocal regulation of tachykinin and vasoactive intestinal peptide-gene expression in rat sensory neurones following cut and crush injury. Brain Res., 481: 25-30.

NIKOLAJSEN, L., HANSEN, C.L., NIELSEN, J., KELLER, J., ARENDT-NIELSEN, L. AND JENSEN, T.S. (1996) The effect of ketamine on phantom pain: a central neuropathic disorder maintained by peripheral input. Pain, 67: 69-77.

NIKOLAJSEN, L., HANSEN, P.O. AND JENSEN, T.S. (1997) Oral ketamine therapy in the treatment of postamputation stump pain. Acta Anaesthesiol. Scand., 41: 427-9.

NINKOVIC, M., HUNT, S.P. AND KELLY, J.S. (1981) Effect of dorsal rhizotomy on the autoradiographic distribution of opiate and neurotensin receptors and neurotensin-like immunoreactivity within the rat spinal cord. Brain Res., 230: 111-9.

NOTHIAS, F., TESSLER, A. AND MURRAY, M. (1993) Restoration of substance P and calcitonin gene related peptide in dorsal root ganglia and dorsal horn after neonatal sciatic nerve lesion. J Comp Neurol, 334: 370-384.

NOVAKOVIC, S.D., TZOUMAKA, E., MCGIVERN, J.G., HARAGUCHI, M., SANGAMESWARAN, L., GOGAS, K.R., EGLEN, R.M. AND HUNTER, J.C. (1998) Distribution of the tetrodotoxin-resistant sodium channel PN3 in rat sensory neurons in normal and neuropathic conditions. J. Neurosci., 18: 2174-87.

NYSTROM, B. AND HAGBARTH, K. (1981) Microelectrode recordings from transected nerves in amputees with phantom limb pain. Neurosci. Lett., 27: 211-216.

OCANA, M. AND BAEYENS, J.M. (1994) Role of ATP-sensitive K+ channels in antinociception induced by R-PIA, an adenosine A1 receptor agonist. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch. Pharmacol., 350: 57-62.

OKUSE, K., CHAPLAN, S.R., MCMAHON, S.B., LUO, Z.D., CALCUTT, N.A., SCOTT, B.P., AKOPIAN, A.N. AND WOOD, J.N. (1997) Regulation of expression of the sensory neuron-specific sodium channel SNS in inflammatory and neuropathic pain. Mol. Cell. Neurosci, 10: 196-207.

OLIVERA, B.M., MILJANICH, G.P., RAMACHANDRAN, J. AND ADAMS, M.E. (1994) Calcium channel diversity and neurotransmitter release: the omega-conotoxins and omegaagatoxins. Annu. Rev. Biochem., 63: 823-67.

OMANA-ZAPATA, I., KHABBAZ, M.A., HUNTER, J.C., CLARKE, D.E. AND BLEY, K.R. (1997) Tetrodotoxin inhibits neuropathic ectopic activity in neuromas, dorsal root ganglia and dorsal horn neurons. Pain, 72: 41-9.

OSSIPOV, M., MALAN JR, T., LAI, J. AND PORRECA, F. (1997a) Opioid pharmacology of acute and chronic pain In: Dickenson, A. and Besson, J. (Eds.) The Pharmacology of Pain. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology, Vol. 130, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, pp. 305-333.

OSSIPOV, M.H., BIAN, D., MALAN, T.P., JR., LAI, J. AND PORRECA, F. (1999) Lack of involvement of capsaicin-sensitive primary afferents in nerve-ligation injury induced tactile allodynia in rats. Pain, 79: 127-33.

OSSIPOV, M.H., LOPEZ, Y., BIAN, D., NICHOLS, M.L. AND PORRECA, F. (1997b) Synergistic antinociceptive interactions of morphine and clonidine in rats with nerveligation injury. Anesthesiology, 86: 196-204.

OSSIPOV, M.H., LOPEZ, Y., NICHOLS, M.L., BIAN, D. AND PORRECA, F. (1995a) Inhibition by spinal morphine of the tail-flick response is attenuated in rats with nerve ligation injury. Neurosci. Lett., 199: 83-6.

OSSIPOV, M.H., LOPEZ, Y., NICHOLS, M.L., BIAN, D. AND PORRECA, F. (1995b) The loss of antinociceptive efficacy of spinal morphine in rats with nerve ligation injury is prevented by reducing spinal afferent drive. Neurosci. Lett., 199: 87-90.

OYE, I., PAULSEN, O. AND MAURSET, A. (1992) Effects of ketamine on sensory perception: evidence for a role of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 260: 1209-13.

PALECEK, J., DOUGHERTY, P.M., KIM, S.H., PALECKOVA, V., LEKAN, H., CHUNG, J.M., CARLTON, S.M. AND WILLIS, W.D. (1992a) Responses of spinothalamic tract neurons to mechanical and thermal stimuli in an experimental model of peripheral neuropathy in primates. J. Neurophysiol., 68: 1951-66.

PALECEK, J., PALECKOVA, V., DOUGHERTY, P.M., CARLTON, S.M. AND WILLIS, W.D. (1992b) Responses of spinothalamic tract cells to mechanical and thermal stimulation of skin in rats with experimental peripheral neuropathy. J. Neurophysiol., 67: 1562-73.

PARK, K.M., MAX, M.B., ROBINOVITZ, E., GRACELY, R.H. AND BENNETT, G.J. (1995) Effects of intravenous ketamine, alfentanil, or placebo on pain, pinprick hyperalgesia, and allodynia produced by intradermal capsaicin in human subjects. Pain, 63: 163-72.

PARSONS, C.G., DANYSZ, W. AND QUACK, G. (1999) Memantine is a clinically well tolerated N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor antagonist--a review of preclinical data. Neuropharmacology, 38: 735-67.

PARSONS, C.G., GRUNER, R., ROZENTAL, J., MILLAR, J. AND LODGE, D. (1993) Patch clamp studies on the kinetics and selectivity of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor antagonism by memantine (1-amino-3,5-dimethyladamantan). Neuropharmacology, 32: 1337-50.

PARSONS, C.G., QUACK, G., BRESINK, I., BARAN, L., PRZEGALINSKI, E., KOSTOWSKI, W., KRZASCIK, P., HARTMANN, S. AND DANYSZ, W. (1995) Comparison of the potency, kinetics and voltage-dependency of a series of uncompetitive NMDA receptor antagonists in vitro with anticonvulsive and motor impairment activity in vivo. Neuropharmacology, 34: 1239-58.

PAUL, R., GOODMAN, H. AND MERZENICH, M. (1972) Alterations in mechanoreceptor input to Brodmann's areas 1 and 3 of the postcentral hand area of Macaca mulatta after nerve section and regeneration. Brain Res., 39: 1-19.

PEDERSEN, J.L., GALLE, T.S. AND KEHLET, H. (1998) Peripheral analgesic effects of ketamine in acute inflammatory pain. Anesthesiology, 89: 58-66.

PELUSO, J., LAFORGE, K.S., MATTHES, H.W., KREEK, M.J., KIEFFER, B.L. AND GAVERIAUX-RUFF, C. (1998) Distribution of nociceptin/orphanin FQ receptor transcript in human central nervous system and immune cells. J. Neuroimmunol., 81: 184-92.

PERSSON, J., AXELSSON, G., HALLIN, R.G. AND GUSTAFSSON, L.L. (1995) Beneficial effects of ketamine in a chronic pain state with allodynia, possibly due to central sensitization. Pain, 60: 217-22.

PERTOVAARA, A., KONTINEN, V.K. AND KALSO, E.A. (1997) Chronic spinal nerve ligation induces changes in response characteristics of nociceptive spinal dorsal horn neurons and in their descending regulation originating in the periaqueductal gray in the rat. Exp. Neurol., 147: 428-36.

PETERSEN, M., ZHANG, J., ZHANG, J.M. AND LAMOTTE, R.H. (1996) Abnormal spontaneous activity and responses to norepinephrine in dissociated dorsal root ganglion cells after chronic nerve constriction. Pain, 67: 391-7.

POON, A. AND SAWYNOK, J. (1995) Antinociception by adenosine analogs and an adenosine kinase inhibitor: dependence on formalin concentration. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 286: 177-84.

POON, A. AND SAWYNOK, J. (1998) Antinociception by adenosine analogs and inhibitors of adenosine metabolism in an inflammatory thermal hyperalgesia model in the rat. Pain, 74: 235-45.

POPRATILOFF, A., WEINBERG, R.J. AND RUSTIONI, A. (1998) AMPA receptors at primary afferent synapses in substantia gelatinosa after sciatic nerve section. Eur. J. Neurosci., 10: 3220-30.

PORRECA, F., LAI, J., BIAN, D., WEGERT, S., OSSIPOV, M.H., EGLEN, R.M., KASSOTAKIS, L., NOVAKOVIC, S., RABERT, D.K., SANGAMESWARAN, L. AND HUNTER, J.C. (1999) A comparison of the potential role of the tetrodotoxin insensitive sodium channels, PN3/SNS and NaN/SNS2, in rat models of chronic pain. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 96: 7640-4.

PORRECA, F., TANG, Q.B., BIAN, D., RIEDL, M., ELDE, R. AND LAI, J. (1998) Spinal opioid mu receptor expression in lumbar spinal cord of rats following nerve injury. Brain Res., 795: 197-203.

PORTENOY, R.K., FOLEY, K.M. AND INTURRISI, C.E. (1990) The nature of opioid responsiveness and its implications for neuropathic pain: new hypotheses derived from studies of opioid infusions. Pain, 43: 273-86.

POST, C. (1984) Antinociceptive effects in mice after intrathecal injection of 5'-Nethylcarboxamide adenosine. Neurosci. Lett., 51: 325-30.

POTASHNER, S.J. (1978) Baclofen: effects on amino acid release. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol., 56: 150-4.

PRICE, D.D., MAO, J., FRENK, H. AND MAYER, D.J. (1994) The N methyl D aspartate receptor antagonist dextromethorphan selectively reduces temporal summation of second pain in man. Pain, 59: 165-74.

PRZEWLOCKA, B., MIKA, J., LABUZ, D., TOTH, G. AND PRZEWLOCKI, R. (1999) Spinal analgesic action of endomorphins in acute, inflammatory and neuropathic pain in rats. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 367: 189-96.

PUD, D., EISENBERG, E., SPITZER, A., ADLER, R., FRIED, G. AND YARNITSKY, D. (1998) The NMDA receptor antagonist amantadine reduces surgical neuropathic pain in cancer patients: a double blind, randomized, placebo controlled trial. Pain, 75: 349-54.

QIAN, J., BROWN, S.D. AND CARLTON, S.M. (1996) Systemic ketamine attenuates nociceptive behaviors in a rat model of peripheral neuropathy. Brain Res., 715: 51-62.

RABBEN, T., SKJELBRED, P. AND OYE, I. (1999) Prolonged analgesic effect of ketamine, an N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor inhibitor, in patients with chronic pain. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 289: 1060-6.

RAHMAN, W., DASHWOOD, M.R., FITZGERALD, M., AYNSLEY-GREEN, A. AND DICKENSON, A.H. (1998) Postnatal development of multiple opioid receptors in the spinal cord and development of spinal morphine analgesia. Brain Res. Dev. Brain Res., 108: 239-54.

RALEVIC, V. AND BURNSTOCK, G. (1998) Receptors for purines and pyrimidines. Pharmacol Rev, 50: 413-92.

RALSTON, D. (1998) Present models of neuropathic pain. Pain Reviews, 5: 83-100.

RALSTON, D.D., BEHBEHANI, M., SEHLHORST, S.C., MENG, X.-W. AND RALSTON, H.J. (1997) Decreased GABA immunoreactivity in rat dorsal horn is correlated with pain behaviour: a light and electron microcopic study In: Jensen, T.S., Turner, J.A. and Wiesenfeld-Hallin, Z. (Eds.) Proceedings of the 8th world congress on pain, Vol. 8, Seattle, pp. 547-560.

RAMER, M.S., FRENCH, G.D. AND BISBY, M.A. (1997) Wallerian degeneration is required for both neuropathic pain and sympathetic sprouting into the DRG. Pain, 72: 71-8.

RANE, K., SEGERDAHL, M., GOINY, M. AND SOLLEVI, A. (1998) Intrathecal adenosine administration: a phase 1 clinical safety study in healthy volunteers, with additional evaluation of its influence on sensory thresholds and experimental pain. Anesthesiology, 89: 1108-15.

REEVE, A.J. AND DICKENSON, A.H. (1995a) Electrophysiological study on spinal antinociceptive interactions between adenosine and morphine in the dorsal horn of the rat. Neurosci. Lett., 194: 81-4.

REEVE, A.J. AND DICKENSON, A.H. (1995b) The roles of spinal adenosine receptors in the control of acute and more persistent nociceptive responses of dorsal horn neurones in the anaesthetized rat. Br. J. Pharmacol., 116: 2221-8.

REINSCHEID, R.K., NOTHACKER, H.P., BOURSON, A., ARDATI, A., HENNINGSEN, R.A., BUNZOW, J.R., GRANDY, D.K., LANGEN, H., MONSMA, F.J., JR. AND CIVELLI, O. (1995) Orphanin FQ: a neuropeptide that activates an opioidlike G protein-coupled receptor. Science, 270: 792-4.

REN, K., HYLDEN, J.L., WILLIAMS, G.M., RUDA, M.A. AND DUBNER, R. (1992a) The effects of a non-competitive NMDA receptor antagonist, MK-801, on behavioral hyperalgesia and dorsal horn neuronal activity in rats with unilateral inflammation. Pain, 50: 331-44.

REN, K., WILLIAMS, G.M., HYLDEN, J.L., RUDA, M.A. AND DUBNER, R. (1992b) The intrathecal administration of excitatory amino acid receptor antagonists selectively attenuated carrageenan-induced behavioral hyperalgesia in rats. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 219: 235-43.

RETHELYI, M. (1977) Preterminal and terminal axon arborizations in the substantia gelatinosa of cat's spinal cord. J Comp Neurol, 172: 511-528.

RICHARDSON, J.D., AANONSEN, L. AND HARGREAVES, K.M. (1997) SR 141716A, a cannabinoid receptor antagonist, produces hyperalgesia in untreated mice. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 319: R3-4.

RICHARDSON, J.D., AANONSEN, L. AND HARGREAVES, K.M. (1998a) Antihyperalgesic effects of spinal cannabinoids. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 345: 145-53.

RICHARDSON, J.D., AANONSEN, L. AND HARGREAVES, K.M. (1998b) Hypoactivity of the spinal cannabinoid system results in NMDA dependent hyperalgesia. J. Neurosci., 18: 451-7.

RINGKAMP, M., ESCHENFELDER, S., GRETHEL, E.J., HABLER, H.J., MEYER, R.A., JANIG, W. AND RAJA, S.N. (1999a) Lumbar sympathectomy failed to reverse mechanical allodynia- and hyperalgesia-like behavior in rats with L5 spinal nerve injury. Pain, 79: 143-53.

RINGKAMP, M., GRETHEL, E.J., CHOI, Y., MEYER, R.A. AND RAJA, S.N. (1999b) Mechanical hyperalgesia after spinal nerve ligation in rat is not reversed by intraplantar or systemic administration of adrenergic antagonists. Pain, 79: 135-41.

RO, L.S. AND JACOBS, J.M. (1993) The role of the saphenous nerve in experimental sciatic nerve mononeuropathy produced by loose ligatures: a behavioural study. Pain, 52: 359-69.

ROWAN, S., TODD, A.J. AND SPIKE, R.C. (1993) Evidence that neuropeptide Y is present in GABAergic neurons in the superficial dorsal horn of the rat spinal cord. Neuroscience, 53: 537-45.

ROWBOTHAM, M., HARDEN, N., STACEY, B., BERNSTEIN, P. AND MAGNUS-MILLER, L. (1998) Gabapentin for the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA, 280: 1837-1842.

ROWBOTHAM, M.C., REISNER-KELLER, L.A. AND FIELDS, H.L. (1991) Both intravenous lidocaine and morphine reduce the pain of postherpetic neuralgia. Neurology, 41: 1024-8.

ROYTTA, M., WEI, H. AND PERTOVAARA, A. (1999) Spinal nerve ligation induced neuropathy in the rat: sensory disorders and correlation between histology of the peripheral nerves. Pain, 80: 161-70.

RYU, P., GERBER, G., MURASE, K. AND RANDIC, M. (1988) Calcitonin gene-related peptide enhances calcium current of rat dorsal root ganglion neurons and spinal excitatory synaptic transmission. Neurosci. Lett., 89: 305-312.

SALTER, M., DE KONINCK, Y. AND HENRY, J. (1993a) An inhibitory postsynaptic potential in spinal nociceptive neurones is mediated by adenosine through activation of ATPsensitive K+ channels. Drug Development Research, 28: 416-422.

SALTER, M.W., DE KONINCK, Y. AND HENRY, J.L. (1993b) Physiological roles for adenosine and ATP in synaptic transmission in the spinal dorsal horn. Prog. Neurobiol., 41: 125-56.

SANTICIOLI, P., DEL BIANCO, E. AND MAGGI, C.A. (1993) Adenosine A1 receptors mediate the presynaptic inhibition of calcitonin gene-related peptide release by adenosine in the rat spinal cord. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 231: 139-42.

SANTICIOLI, P., DEL BIANCO, E., TRAMONTANA, M. AND MAGGI, C.A. (1992) Adenosine inhibits action potential-dependent release of calcitonin gene-related peptide- and substance P-like immunoreactivities from primary afferents in rat spinal cord. Neurosci. Lett., 144: 211-4.

SAWYNOK, J. (1998) Adenosine receptor activation and nociception. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 347: 1-11.

SAWYNOK, J. (1999) Purines in pain management. Curr. Opin. CPNS Investigational. Drugs, 1: 27-38.

SAWYNOK, J. AND SWEENEY, M.I. (1989) The role of purines in nociception. Neuroscience, 32: 557-69.

SAWYNOK, J., SWEENEY, M.I. AND WHITE, T.D. (1986) Classification of adenosine receptors mediating antinociception in the rat spinal cord. Br. J. Pharmacol., 88: 923-30.

SAWYNOK, J., SWEENEY, M.I. AND WHITE, T.D. (1989) Adenosine release may mediate spinal analgesia by morphine. Trends Pharmacol Sci, 10: 186-9.

SCHAFER, M., BETTE, M., ROMEO, H., SCHWAEBLE, W. AND WEIHE, E. (1994) Localization of kappa-opioid receptor mRNA in neuronal subpopulations of rat sensory ganglia and spinal cord. Neurosci. Lett., 167: 137-40. SCADDING, J. (1981) Development of ongoing activity, mechanosensitivity and adrenaline sensitivity in severed peripheral nerve axons. Exp. Neurol., 73: 345-364.

SCHOFIELD, P.R. (1989) The GABAA receptor: molecular biology reveals a complex picture. Trends Pharmacol Sci, 10: 476-8.

SEGERDAHL, M., EKBLOM, A., SJOLUND, K.F., BELFRAGE, M., FORSBERG, C. AND SOLLEVI, A. (1995) Systemic adenosine attenuates touch evoked allodynia induced by mustard oil in humans. Neuroreport, 6: 753-6.

SEGERDAHL, M., EKBLOM, A. AND SOLLEVI, A. (1994) The influence of adenosine, ketamine, and morphine on experimentally induced ischemic pain in healthy volunteers. Anesth. Analg., 79: 787-91.

SEGERDAHL, M., PERSSON, E., EKBLOM, A. AND SOLLEVI, A. (1996) Peroperative adenosine infusion reduces isoflurane concentrations during general anesthesia for shoulder surgery. Acta Anaesthesiol. Scand., 40: 792-7.

SELTZER, Z., BEILIN, B.Z., GINZBURG, R., PARAN, Y. AND SHIMKO, T. (1991a) The role of injury discharge in the induction of neuropathic pain behavior in rats. Pain, 46: 327-36.

SELTZER, Z., COHN, S., GINZBURG, R. AND BEILIN, B. (1991b) Modulation of neuropathic pain behavior in rats by spinal disinhibition and NMDA receptor blockade of injury discharge. Pain, 45: 69-75.

SELTZER, Z. AND DEVOR, M. (1979) Ephatic transmission in chronically damaged peripheral nerves. Neurology, 29: 1061-1064.

SELTZER, Z., DUBNER, R. AND SHIR, Y. (1990) A novel behavioral model of neuropathic pain disorders produced in rats by partial sciatic nerve injury. Pain, 43: 205-18.

SHEEN, K. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1993) Signs of neuropathic pain depend on signals from injured nerve fibers in a rat model. Brain Res., 610: 62-8.

SHEHAB, S. AND ATKINSON, M. (1986) Vasoactive intestinal polypeptide increases in areas of the dorsal horn of the spinal cord from which other neuropeptides are depleted following peripheral axotomy. Exp. Brain Res., 62: 422-430.

SHEN, H., CHUNG, J.M., COGGESHALL, R.E. AND CHUNG, K. (1999) Changes in trkA expression in the dorsal root ganglion after peripheral nerve injury. Exp. Brain Res., 127: 141-6.

SHEN, M. AND THAYER, S.A. (1998) The cannabinoid agonist Win55,212 2 inhibits calcium channels by receptor mediated and direct pathways in cultured rat hippocampal neurons. Brain Res., 783: 77-84.

SHER, G.D., CARTMELL, S.M., GELGOR, L. AND MITCHELL, D. (1992) Role of N-methyl-D-aspartate and opiate receptors in nociception during and after ischaemia in rats. Pain, 49: 241-8.

SHER, G.D. AND MITCHELL, D. (1990) Intrathecal N-methyl-D-aspartate induces hyperexcitability in rat dorsal horn convergent neurones. Neurosci. Lett., 119: 199-202.

SHERMAN, R., SHERMAN, C. AND PARKER, L. (1984) Chronic phantom and stump pain among American veterans: results of a survey. Pain, 18: 83-95.

SHIR, Y. AND SELTZER, Z. (1991) Effects of sympathectomy in a model of causalgiform pain produced by partial sciatic nerve injury in rats. Pain, 45: 309-20.

SHORTLAND, P. AND WOOLF, C.J. (1993) Chronic peripheral nerve section results in a rearrangement of the central axonal arborizations of axotomized A beta primary afferent neurons in the rat spinal cord. J Comp Neurol, 330: 65-82.

SIMMONS, D.R., SPIKE, R.C. AND TODD, A.J. (1995) Galanin is contained in GABAergic neurons in the rat spinal dorsal horn. Neurosci. Lett., 187: 119-22.

SINDRUP, S., GRAM, L., BRØSEN, K., ESHØJ, O. AND MOGENSEN, E. (1990) The selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor paroxetine is effective in the treatment of diabetic neuropathy symptoms. Pain, 42: 135-144.

SINDRUP, S. AND JENSEN, T. (1999) Efficacy of pharmacological treatments of neuropathic pain: an update and effect related to mechanism of drug action. Pain, 83: 389-400.

SIVILOTTI, L. AND WOOLF, C.J. (1994) The contribution of GABAA and glycine receptors to central sensitization: disinhibition and touch-evoked allodynia in the spinal cord. J. Neurophysiol., 72: 169-79.

SJOLUND, K.F., SOLLEVI, A., SEGERDAHL, M., HANSSON, P. AND LUNDEBERG, T. (1996) Intrathecal and systemic R-phenylisopropyl-adenosine reduces scratching behaviour in a rat mononeuropathy model. Neuroreport, 7: 1856-60.

SJOLUND, K.F., SOLLEVI, A., SEGERDAHL, M. AND LUNDEBERG, T. (1997) Intrathecal adenosine analog administration reduces substance P in cerebrospinal fluid along with behavioral effects that suggest antinociception in rats. Anesth. Analg., 85: 627-32.

SJOLUND, K.F., VON HEIJNE, M., HAO, J.X., XU, X.J., SOLLEVI, A. AND WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z. (1998) Intrathecal administration of the adenosine A1 receptor agonist Rphenylisopropyl adenosine reduces presumed pain behaviour in a rat model of central pain. Neurosci. Lett., 243: 89-92.

SMITH, G.D., HARRISON, S.M., BIRCH, P.J., ELLIOTT, P.J., MALCANGIO, M. AND BOWERY, N.G. (1994a) Increased sensitivity to the antinociceptive activity of (+/-)baclofen in an animal model of chronic neuropathic, but not chronic inflammatory hyperalgesia. Neuropharmacology, 33: 1103-8.

SMITH, G.D., WISEMAN, J., HARRISON, S.M., ELLIOTT, P.J. AND BIRCH, P.J. (1994b) Pre treatment with MK-801, a non-competitive NMDA antagonist, prevents development of mechanical hyperalgesia in a rat model of chronic neuropathy, but not in a model of chronic inflammation. Neurosci. Lett., 165: 79-83.

SOBOLEVSKY, A.I., KOSHELEV, S.G. AND KHODOROV, B.I. (1998) Interaction of memantine and amantadine with agonist unbound NMDA receptor channels in acutely isolated rat hippocampal neurons. J Physiol Lond, 512: 47-60.

SOLLEVI, A., BELFRAGE, M., LUNDEBERG, T., SEGERDAHL, M. AND HANSSON, P. (1995) Systemic adenosine infusion: a new treatment modality to alleviate neuropathic pain. Pain, 61: 155-8.

SORKIN, L. AND CARLTON, S. (1997) Spinal anatomy and pharmacology of afferent processing In: Yaksh, T., Lynch, C., Zapol, W., Maze, M., Biebuyck, J. and Saidman, L. (Eds.) Anesthesia. Biologic Foundations, Philadelphia, New York, pp. 577-610.

SOSNOWSKI, M., STEVENS, C.W. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1989) Assessment of the role of A1/A2 adenosine receptors mediating the purine antinociception, motor and autonomic function in the rat spinal cord. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 250: 915-22.

SOTGIU, M., BIELLA, G., CASTAGNA, A., LACERENZA, M. AND MARCHETTINI, P. (1994a) Different time-courses of i.v. lidocaine effect on ganglionic and spinal units in neuropathic rats. Neuroreport, 5: 873-876.

SOTGIU, M.L., BIELLA, G. AND RIVA, L. (1994b) A study of early ongoing activity in dorsal horn units following sciatic nerve constriction. Neuroreport, 5: 2609-12.

STANFA, L., DICKENSON, A., XU, X.J. AND WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z. (1994) Cholecystokinin and morphine analgesia: variations on a theme. Trends Pharmacol Sci, 15: 65-6.

STANNARD, C.F. AND PORTER, G.E. (1993) Ketamine hydrochloride in the treatment of phantom limb pain. Pain, 54: 227-30.

STEEL, J.H., TERENGHI, G., CHUNG, J.M., NA, H.S., CARLTON, S.M. AND POLAK, J.M. (1994) Increased nitric oxide synthase immunoreactivity in rat dorsal root ganglia in a neuropathic pain model. Neurosci. Lett., 169: 81-4.

STEFANI, A., SPADONI, F. AND BERNARDI, G. (1998) Gabapentin inhibits calcium currents in isolated rat brain neurons. Neuropharmacology, 37: 83-91.

STEVENS, C.W., KAJANDER, K.C., BENNETT, G.J. AND SEYBOLD, V.S. (1991) Bilateral and differential changes in spinal mu, delta and kappa opioid binding in rats with a painful, unilateral neuropathy. Pain, 46: 315-26.

STEVENS, R., HODGE JR, C. AND APKARIAN, A. (1983) Catecholamine varicosities in cat dorsal root ganglion and spinal ventral roots. Brain Res., 261: 151-154.

STOHR, M., SCHUMM, F. AND REILL, P. (1977) Retrograde changes in motor and sensory conduction velocity adter nerve injury. J. Neurosci., 214: 281-287.

STRACKE, H., MEYER, U., SCHUMACHER, H. AND FEDERLIN, K. (1992) Mexiletine in the treatment of diabetic neuropathy. Diabetes Care, 15: 1550-1555.

STRANGMAN, N.M., PATRICK, S.L., HOHMANN, A.G., TSOU, K. AND WALKER, J.M. (1998) Evidence for a role of endogenous cannabinoids in the modulation of acute and tonic pain sensitivity. Brain Res., 813: 323-8.

STRANGMAN, N.M. AND WALKER, J.M. (1999) Cannabinoid WIN 55,212 2 inhibits the activity dependent facilitation of spinal nociceptive responses. J. Neurophysiol., 82: 472-7.

STUBHAUG, A., BREIVIK, H., EIDE, P.K., KREUNEN, M. AND FOSS, A. (1997) Mapping of punctuate hyperalgesia around a surgical incision demonstrates that ketamine is a powerful suppressor of central sensitization to pain following surgery. Acta Anaesthesiol. Scand., 41: 1124-32.

STUDY, R.E. AND KRAL, M.G. (1996) Spontaneous action potential activity in isolated dorsal root ganglion neurons from rats with a painful neuropathy. Pain, 65: 235-42.

SUGIURA, Y., LEE, C. AND PERL, E. (1986) Central projections of identified, unmyelinated (C) afferent fibres innervating mammalian skin. Science, 234: 358-361.

SUMIDA, T., SMITH, M.A., MAEHARA, Y., COLLINS, J.G. AND KITAHATA, L.M. (1998) Spinal R-phenyl-isopropyl adenosine inhibits spinal dorsal horn neurons responding to noxious heat stimulation in the absence and presence of sensitization. Pain, 74: 307-13.

SWEENEY, M.I., WHITE, T.D., JHAMANDAS, K.H. AND SAWYNOK, J. (1987a) Morphine releases endogenous adenosine from the spinal cord in vivo. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 141: 169-70.

SWEENEY, M.I., WHITE, T.D. AND SAWYNOK, J. (1987b) Involvement of adenosine in the spinal antinociceptive effects of morphine and noradrenaline. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 243: 657-65.

SWEENEY, M.I., WHITE, T.D. AND SAWYNOK, J. (1989) Morphine, capsaicin and K+ release purines from capsaicin-sensitive primary afferent nerve terminals in the spinal cord. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 248: 447-54.

TABO, E., JINKS, S.L., EISELE, J.H., JR. AND CARSTENS, E. (1999) Behavioral manifestations of neuropathic pain and mechanical allodynia, and changes in spinal dorsal horn neurons, following L4 L6 dorsal root constriction in rats. Pain, 80: 503-20.

TAKAHASHI, H., MIYAZAKI, M., NANBU, T., YANAGIDA, H. AND MORITA, S. (1998) The NMDA-receptor antagonist ketamine abolishes neuropathic pain after epidural administration in a clinical case. Pain, 75: 391-4.

TAKAISHI, K., EISELE, J.H., JR. AND CARSTENS, E. (1996) Behavioral and electrophysiological assessment of hyperalgesia and changes in dorsal horn responses following partial sciatic nerve ligation in rats. Pain, 66: 297-306.

TAL, M. AND ELIAV, E. (1996) Abnormal discharge originates at the site of nerve injury in experimental constriction neuropathy (CCI) in the rat. Pain, 64: 511-8.

TAYLOR, F. AND DICKENSON, A. (1998) Nociceptin/orphanin FQ. A new opioid, a new analgesic? Neuroreport, 9: 65-70.

TITMUS, M. AND FABER, D. (1990) Axotomy-induced alterations in the electrophysiological characteristics of neurons. Prog. Neurobiol., 35: 1-51.

TODA, T. AND HAYASHI, H. (1993) The inhibitory effect of substance P antagonist, CP 96,345, on the late discharges of nociceptive neurons in the rat superficial spinal dorsal horn. Neurosci. Lett., 158: 36-8.

TODD, A.J. (1996) GABA and glycine in synaptic glomeruli of the rat spinal dorsal horn. Eur. J. Neurosci., 8: 2492-8. URBAN, M. AND GEBHART, G. (1999) Supraspinal contributions to hyperalgesia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 96: 7687-92. TODD, A.J., SPIKE, R.C., RUSSELL, G. AND JOHNSTON, H.M. (1992) Immunohistochemical evidence that Met-enkephalin and GABA coexist in some neurones in rat dorsal horn. Brain Res., 584: 149-56.

TODD, A.J., WATT, C., SPIKE, R.C. AND SIEGHART, W. (1996) Colocalization of GABA, glycine, and their receptors at synapses in the rat spinal cord. J. Neurosci., 16: 974-82.

TONG, Y.G., WANG, H.F., JU, G., GRANT, G., HOKFELT, T. AND ZHANG, X. (1999) Increased uptake and transport of cholera toxin B subunit in dorsal root ganglion neurons after peripheral axotomy: possible implications for sensory sprouting. J Comp Neurol, 404: 143-58.

TSOU, K., BROWN, S., SANUDO PENA, M.C., MACKIE, K. AND WALKER, J.M. (1998) Immunohistochemical distribution of cannabinoid CB1 receptors in the rat central nervous system. Neuroscience, 83: 393-411.

UTZSCHNEIDER, D., KOCSIS, J. AND DEVOR, M. (1992) Mutual excitation among dorsal root ganglion neurons in the rat. Neurosci. Lett., 146: 53-6.

VAUGHAN, C.W. AND CHRISTIE, M.J. (1996) Increase by the ORL1 receptor (opioid receptor-like1) ligand, nociceptin, of inwardly rectifying K conductance in dorsal raphe nucleus neurones. Br. J. Pharmacol., 117: 1609-11.

VERGE, V., XU, Z., XU, X.-J., WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z. AND HOKFELT, T. (1992) Marked increase in nitric oxide synthase mRNA in rat dorsal root ganglia after peripheral axotomy: In situ hybridization and functional studies. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 89: 11617-11621.

VILLAR, M.J., CORTES, R., THEODORSSON, E., WIESENFELD, H.Z., SCHALLING, M., FAHRENKRUG, J., EMSON, P.C. AND HOKFELT, T. (1989) Neuropeptide expression in rat dorsal root ganglion cells and spinal cord after peripheral nerve injury with special reference to galanin. Neuroscience, 33: 587-604.

VIVIAN, J.A., KISHIOKA, S., BUTELMAN, E.R., BROADBEAR, J., LEE, K.O. AND WOODS, J.H. (1998) Analgesic, respiratory and heart rate effects of cannabinoid and opioid agonists in rhesus monkeys: antagonist effects of SR 141716A. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 286: 697-703.

VON HEIJNE, M., HAO, J.-X., SOLLEVI, A. AND XU, X.-J. (1999) Intrathecal adenosine does not relieve allodynia-like behaviour in spinally injured rats. Neuroreport, 10: 3247-3251.

VON HEIJNE, M., HAO, J.X., YU, W., SOLLEVI, A., XU, X.J. AND WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z. (1998) Reduced anti-allodynic effect of the adenosine A1-receptor agonist R-phenylisopropyladenosine on repeated intrathecal administration and lack of cross-tolerance with morphine in a rat model of central pain. Anesth. Analg., 87: 1367-71.

WAHREN, L., TOREBJORK, E. AND NYSTROM, B. (1991) Quantitative sensory testing before and after regional guanethidine block in patients with neuralgia in the hand. Pain, 46: 24-30.

WALL, P.D. AND DEVOR, M. (1983) Sensory afferent impulses originate from dorsal root ganglia as well as from the periphery in normal and nerve injured rats. Pain, 17: 321-39.

WARNCKE, T., STUBHAUG, A. AND JORUM, E. (1997) Ketamine, an NMDA receptor antagonist, suppresses spatial and temporal properties of burn-induced secondary hyperalgesia in man: a double-blind, cross-over comparison with morphine and placebo. Pain, 72: 99-106.

WATSON, C., CHIPMAN, M., REED, K., EVANS, R. AND BIRKETT, N. (1992) Amitriptyline versus maprotiline in postherpetic neuralgia: a randomized, double-blind, cross-over trial. Pain, 48: 29-36.

WAXMAN, S.G., DIB HAJJ, S., CUMMINS, T.R. AND BLACK, J.A. (1999) Sodium channels and pain. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 96: 7635-9.

WEGERT, S., OSSIPOV, M.H., NICHOLS, M.L., BIAN, D., VANDERAH, T.W., MALAN, T.P., JR. AND PORRECA, F. (1997) Differential activities of intrathecal MK-801 or morphine to alter responses to thermal and mechanical stimuli in normal or nerve-injured rats. Pain, 71: 57-64.

WELK, E., LEAH, J.D. AND ZIMMERMANN, M. (1990) Characteristics of A- and C-fibers ending in a sensory nerve neuroma in the rat. J. Neurophysiol., 63: 759-66.

WHITE, T.D., DOWNIE, J.W. AND LESLIE, R.A. (1985) Characteristics of K+- and veratridine-induced release of ATP from synaptosomes prepared from dorsal and ventral spinal cord. Brain Res., 334: 372-4.

WICK, M.J., MINNERATH, S.R., LIN, X., ELDE, R., LAW, P.Y. AND LOH, H.H. (1994) Isolation of a novel cDNA encoding a putative membrane receptor with high homology to the cloned mu, delta, and kappa opioid receptors. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res., 27: 37-44.

WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z., HAO, J.X., XU, X.J. AND HOKFELT, T. (1993) Nitric oxide mediates ongoing discharges in dorsal root ganglion cells after peripheral nerve injury. J. Neurophysiol., 70: 2350-3.

WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z., KINNMAN, E. AND ALDSKOGIUS, H. (1989) Expansion of innervation territory by afferents involved in plasma extravasation after nerve regeneration in adult and neonatal rats. Exp. Brain Res., 76: 88-96.

.

WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z. AND LINDBLOM, U. (1980) Behavioral and electrophysiological effects of various types of peripheral nerve lesions in the rat: a comparison of possible models for chronic pain. Pain, 8: 285-98.

WINKELMULLER, M. AND WINKELMULLER, W. (1996) Long-term effects of continuous intrathecal opioid treatment in chronic pain of nonmalignant etiology. J Neurosurg, 85: 458-67.

WOOLF, C.J., REYNOLDS, M.L., MOLANDER, C., O'BRIEN, C., LINDSAY, R.M. AND BENOWITZ, L.I. (1990) The growth associated protein GAP 43 appears in dorsal root ganglion cells and in the dorsal horn of the rat spinal cord following peripheral nerve injury. Neuroscience, 34: 465-78.

WOOLF, C.J., SHORTLAND, P. AND COGGESHALL, R.E. (1992) Peripheral nerve injury triggers central sprouting of myelinated afferents. Nature, 355: 75-8.

XIAO, W.H. AND BENNETT, G.J. (1995) Synthetic omega-conopeptides applied to the site of nerve injury suppress neuropathic pains in rats. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 274: 666-72.

XU, X., HAO, J., ALDSKOGIUS, H., SEIGER, A. AND WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z. (1992) Chronic pain related syndrome in rats after ischemic spinal cord lesion: a possible animal model for pain in patients with spinal cord injury. Pain, 48: 279-90. XIE, Y., ZHANG, J., PETERSEN, M. AND LAMOTTE, R.H. (1995) Functional changes in dorsal root ganglion cells after chronic nerve constriction in the rat. J. Neurophysiol., 73: 1811-20.

XU, X.J., PUKE, M.J., VERGE, V.M., WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z., HUGHES, J. AND HOKFELT, T. (1993) Up-regulation of cholecystokinin in primary sensory neurons is associated with morphine insensitivity in experimental neuropathic pain in the rat. Neurosci. Lett., 152: 129-32.

YAKSH, T. (1997) Pharmacology and mechanisms of opioid analgesic activity In: Yaksh, T., Lynch, C., Zapol, W., Maze, M., Biebuyck, J. and Saidman, L. (Eds.) Anesthesia. Biologic Foundations, Philadelphia, New York, pp. 921-934.

YAKSH, T.L. (1989) Behavioral and autonomic correlates of the tactile evoked allodynia produced by spinal glycine inhibition: effects of modulatory receptor systems and excitatory amino acid antagonists. Pain, 37: 111-23.

YAMAMOTO, T. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1991) Spinal pharmacology of thermal hyperesthesia induced by incomplete ligation of sciatic nerve. I. Opioid and nonopioid receptors. Anesthesiology, 75: 817-26.

YAMAMOTO, T. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1992a) Spinal pharmacology of thermal hyperesthesia induced by constriction injury of sciatic nerve. Excitatory amino acid antagonists. Pain, 49: 121-8.

YAMAMOTO, T. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1992b) Studies on the spinal interaction of morphine and the NMDA antagonist MK-801 on the hyperesthesia observed in a rat model of sciatic mononeuropathy. Neurosci. Lett., 135: 67-70.

YAMAMOTO, T. AND YAKSH, T.L. (1993) Effects of intrathecal strychnine and bicuculline on nerve compression-induced thermal hyperalgesia and selective antagonism by MK-801. Pain, 54: 79-84.

YANG, S., CHEN, J., ZHANG, Z., XIE, Y., J, Q. AND DAFNY, N. (1995) Adenosine and opiate-like substances mediates antinociception at the spinal cord. Brain Res., 673: 170-174.

YASHPAL, K., KAR, S., DENNIS, T. AND QUIRION, R. (1992) Quantitative autoradiographic distribution of calcitonin gene-related peptide (hCGRP alpha) binding sites in the rat and monkey spinal cord. J Comp Neurol, 322: 224-32.

YARBROUGH, G.G. AND MCGUFFIN-CLINESCHMIDT, J.C. (1981) In vivo behavioral assessment of central nervous system purinergic receptors. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 76: 137-44.

YASHPAL, K., RADHAKRISHNAN, V., CODERRE, T.J. AND HENRY, J.L. (1993) CP 96,345, but not its stereoisomer, CP 96,344, blocks the nociceptive responses to intrathecally administered substance P and to noxious thermal and chemical stimuli in the rat. Neuroscience, 52: 1039-47.

YOON, Y.W., SUNG, B. AND CHUNG, J.M. (1998) Nitric oxide mediates behavioral signs of neuropathic pain in an experimental rat model. Neuroreport, 9: 367-72.

YU, W., HAO, J.-X., XU, X.-J. AND WIESENFELD-HALLIN, Z. (1997) Comparison of the anti-allodynic and antinociceptive effects of systemic, intrathecal and intracerebroventricular morphine in a rat model of central neuropathic pain. Eur. J. Pain, 1: 17-29.

YUNG, K. (1998) Localization of glutamate receptors in dorsal horn of rat spinal cord. Neuroreport, 9: 1639-1644.

ZAJAC, J.M., LOMBARD, M.C., PESCHANSKI, M., BESSON, J.M. AND ROQUES, B.P. (1989) Autoradiographic study of mu and delta opioid binding sites and neutral endopeptidase-24.11 in rat after dorsal root rhizotomy. Brain Res., 477: 400-3.

ZAKRZEWSKA, J., CHAUDHRY, Z., NURMIKKO, T., PATTON, D. AND MULLENS, E. (1997) Lamotrigine (Lamictal) in refractory trigeminal neuralgia: results from a double-blind placebo controlled trial. Pain, 73: 223-230.

ZELTSER, R. AND SELTZER, Z. (1994) A practical guide for the use of animal models in the study of neuropathic pain In: Boivie, J., Hansson, P. and Linblom, U. (Eds.) Touch, temperature, and pain in health and disease: mechanisms and assessments, Vol. 3, Seattle, pp. 295-338.

ZELTSER, R., SELTZER, Z., EISEN, A., FEIGENBAUM, J.J. AND MECHOULAM, R. (1991) Suppression of neuropathic pain behavior in rats by a non psychotropic synthetic cannabinoid with NMDA receptor blocking properties. Pain, 47: 95-103. ZHANG, X., BAO, L., SHI, T.J., JU, G., ELDE, R. AND HOKFELT, T. (1998) Down-regulation of mu-opioid receptors in rat and monkey dorsal root ganglion neurons and spinal cord after peripheral axotomy. Neuroscience, 82: 223-40.

ZIMMERMANN, M. (1983) Ethical guidelines for investigations of experimental pain in conscious animals. Pain, 16: 109-10.

•

.